# Kazakhstan: The Road to Independence Energy Policy and the Birth of a Nation





Central Asia- Caucasus Institute Silk Road Studies Program

# Kazakhstan: The Road to Independence

# Energy Policy and the Birth of a Nation

Ariel Cohen

© Central Asia-Caucasus Institute & Silk Road Studies Program – A Joint Transatlantic Research and Policy Center Johns Hopkins University-SAIS, 1619 Massachusetts Ave. NW, Washington, D.C. 20036 Institute for Security and Development Policy, V. Finnbodav. 2, Stockholm-Nacka 13130, Sweden www.silkroadstudies.org "Kazakhstan: The Road to Independence" is a *Monograph* published by the Central Asia-Caucasus Institute & Silk Road Studies Program Joint Center. The Joint Center is a transatlantic independent research and policy center. It has offices in Washington and Stockholm and is affiliated with the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies of Johns Hopkins University and the Stockholm-based Institute for Security and Development Policy. It is the first institution of its kind in Europe and North America, and is firmly established as a leading research and policy center, serving a large and diverse community of analysts, scholars, policy-watchers, business leaders, and journalists. The Joint Center is at the forefront of research on issues of conflict, security, and development in the region. Through its applied research, publications, research cooperation, public lectures, and seminars, it functions as a focal point for academic, policy, and public discussion regarding the region.

The opinions and conclusions expressed are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Central Asia-Caucasus Institute and Silk Road Studies Program.

© Central Asia-Caucasus Institute & Silk Road Studies Program, 2008

ISBN: 978-91-85937-36-3

Printed in Singapore

Cover photos: ©2008

Distributed in Europe by:

The Silk Road Studies Program Institute for Security and Development Policy Västra Finnbodavägen 2, 131 30 Stockholm-Nacka, Sweden Email: info@silkroadstudies.org

Distributed in North America by: The Central Asia-Caucasus Institute Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies 1619 Massachusetts Ave. NW, Washington, D.C. 20036 Tel. +1-202-663-7723; Fax. +1-202-663-7785 E-mail: caci2@jhuadig.admin.jhu.edu

Editorial correspondence should be addressed to Dr. Svante Cornell, Director for Research and Publications, at scornell@silkroadstudies.org

# Table of Contents

Table of Abbreviations	
Acknowledgements	
Introduction	
Kazakhstan in an Energy Dependent World	
The Geo-economics of Kazakhstan: from Nomadic Steppe to Worl	
Energy Exporter	14
Part One: Seventeen Years Of Sovereign State Building	15
Challenges on the Road to Independence	17
Building the Kazakh Society	
A School for Kazakh Diplomacy	
The Logic of Political Reforms	25
Strengthening the Presidency	
Kazakh Political Opposition	
Top-Down Political Reforms	
The 2007 Constitutional Reform	
The 2007 Parliamentary Elections	
The Realignment of Political Forces The Kazakharte Corruption Sandal	
The Kazakhgate Corruption Scandal	
Investing in Development	
Through Energy to Global Competitiveness	
The Development of Kazakhstan's Financial Sector	
State Participation in the Economy	
Roadmap for Kazakhstan	
The New Great Game: Multi-Vector Energy Geopolitics	-
The Russian Vector	
The Chinese Vector	-
The American Vector	
The European Vector	
Kazakhstan's Regional Role	
Caspian Sea Demarcation	
Suspian deu Demarcation	100
Part Two: The Energy Policy Of Independent Kazakhstan	113
Kazakhstan's Energy Strategy	115
Early Energy Policymaking	
Astana Tightens Its Grip on Natural Resources	
Oil and Gas Production and Export Challenges	126
-	

Energy	Transportation:	Pipeline	Policy	۲	129
--------	-----------------	----------	--------	---	-----

The Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC)	-
The Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline14	
The Trans-Caspian Oil Pipeline (TCP-oil)12	
Other Oil Transport Projects14	14
Major Onshore and Offshore Oil Projects14	47
The Tengiz Field14	47
The Karachaganak Field19	-
The Kashagan Field	53
Marine Exploration15	57
Major Gas Projects	63
The Russian Gas Strategy and Gas Transit through Kazakhstan	57
Regional Gas Pipeline Infrastructure17	
Gas Supply from Kazakhstan to China	
Establishment of a Russian-led Gas Alliance17	77
Electricity	82
The Coal Industry	
The Kazakhstan-Russia Coal Industry Connection18	38
Uranium Mining and Nuclear Fuel Cooperation19	<b>)</b> 0
Part Three: The Future Of Kazakhstan – A New Eurasian Tiger? 199	
Tart Three. The Future Of Kazaklistan A fivew Eurasian Figer:	
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship 20	01
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship 20 Kazakhstan as a Model for Interethnic Relations	<b>5</b> 8
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	58 14
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship 20 Kazakhstan as a Model for Interethnic Relations	<b>14</b>
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20 21
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b>
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 115 118 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 30
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 30 34
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>28</b> <b>14</b> 15 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 30 34 38
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>58</b> <b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 30 34 38 <b>41</b>
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>58</b> <b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 34 38 <b>41</b> 41
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>58</b> <b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 34 38 <b>41</b> 41
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>28</b> <b>14</b> 15 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 34 38 <b>41</b> 44 <b>44</b> <b>44</b>
Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship	<b>58</b> <b>14</b> 15 18 20 21 23 <b>25</b> 26 30 34 38 <b>41</b> 41 44 <b>15</b> 53

Kazakhstan-Central Asia Relations	
Kazakhstan and Europe	
Kazakhstan and the United States	
Kazakhstan's Iranian Connection	
Development Model for Kazakhstan	273
Conclusions	278
About the Author	
Index of Names and Subjects	

### List of Figures

FIGURE 1: ETHNIC STRUCTURE OF KAZAKHSTAN'S SOCIETY	24
FIGURE 2: KAZAKHSTAN'S CURRENT GDP AND REAL GDP GROWTH RATE	
(2003-2007)	65
FIGURE 3: OIL PRODUCTION AND CONSUMPTION IN KAZAKHSTAN	115
FIGURE 4: NATURAL GAS PRODUCTION AND CONSUMPTION IN	
KAZAKHSTAN	116
FIGURE 5: KAZAKH OIL EXPORTS BY DESTINATION, 2007	130
FIGURE 6: STRUCTURE OF ELECTRICAL ENERGY PRODUCTION IN	
KAZAKHSTAN	183
FIGURE 7: KAZYNA INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (2005-2009F)	217
FIGURE 8: GDP AND INFLATION FORECAST (2007-2012F)	225
FIGURE 9: FDI INFLOWS TO KAZAKHSTAN, (2004-2011F)	239
FIGURE 10: INWARD FDI STOCK IN KAZAKHSTAN, (2004-2011F)	240
FIGURE 11: COUNTRIES COMPARED BY INDEX OF ECONOMIC FREEDOM	
(IEF) AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT INDEX (HDI)	276

#### List of Tables

4
9
5
7
8
7

#### List of Maps

MAP 1: OIL PIPELINES AND INFRASTRUCTURE OF THE CASPIAN REGION	129
MAP 2: THE CASPIAN PIPELINE CONSORTIUM	134
MAP 3: KAZAKHSTAN-CHINA OIL PIPELINE ROUTE	142
MAP 4: GAS PIPELINES AND INFRASTRUCTURE OF THE CASPIAN REGION	171
MAP 5: GAS PIPELINES TO CHINA	175
MAP 6: MAJOR OIL AND GAS PIPELINES IS EUROPE AND EURASIA	242

# Table of Abbreviations

APK	Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan
BCM	Billion cubic meters (of natural gas)
BTC	Baku–Tbilisi–Ceyhan Pipeline
CEC	Central Electoral Commission
CES	Common Economic Space
CICA	Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia
CITIC	China International Trust and Investment Corporation
CNPC	China National Petroleum Company
CPC	Caspian Pipeline Consortium
CPSU	Communist Party of the Soviet Union
CSTO	Collective Security Treaty Organization
DVK	Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan (Demokraticheskiy Vybor Kazakhstana )
EEU	Eurasian Economic Union
EITI	Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative
EurAsEC	Eurasian Economic Community
FCPA	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act
FDI	Foreign direct investment
GDP	Gross National Product
GNI	Gross National Income
HDI	Human Development Index
IEF	Index of Economic Freedom
IOC	International oil company
IPO	Initial Public Offering
KBTU	Kazakh-British Technical University
KCTS	Kazakhstan Caspian Transportation System
KEGOC	Kazakhstan Electricity Grid Operating Company
KIMEP	Kazakhstan Institute of Management, Economics and Forecasting
KSNU	Kazakh State National University
MEMR	Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources
MGIMO	Moscow State Institute of International Relations
MoU	Memorandum of Understanding
MTOE	Million tons oil equivalent
NFRK	National Fund for the Republic of Kazakhstan
NIOC	National Iranian Oil Company
NOC	National oil company
ODIHR	Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights
OSCE	Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe,
РРСК	Party People's Congress of Kazakhstan
PSA	Production sharing agreement
RAO EES	Russian Unified Energy Systems
SCO	Shanghai Cooperation Organization

SGP	Second Generation Project
SME	Small- and Medium-scale Enterprise
SPECA	Special Program for the Economies of Central Asia
SWG	Special Working Group
TCP-gas	Trans-Caspian Pipeline - Gas
TCP-oil	Trans-Caspian Pipeline - Oil
UDP	United Democratic Party of Kazakhstan
UNCTAD	The United Nations Conference on Trade and Development
UNDP	United Nations Development Program
UNECE	United Nations Economic Commission for Europe
UNESCAP	United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific
UPUK	Union of People's Unity of Kazakhstan
USSR	Union of Soviet Socialist Republics
WTO	World Trade Organization

#### Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank all those who contributed to the research and production of this publication. Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev, Chairman of the Senate, Parliament of Kazakhstan initially inspired the author to write this book. Mr. Tokayev is an experienced diplomat and policy maker from whom I always learn something new.

Former Vice-Premier and now Prime Minister of Kazakhstan Karim Massimov also encouraged the writing of this book. I wish to thank the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Kazakhstan, Marat Tazhin, and the country's senior diplomats, for their kind assistance in liaising with Kazakhstani researchers. The staff of Kazakhstani think-tanks and archives, as well as a number of Western and local policy-makers and experts provided strong informational support.

Almaty-based journalist Alexander Sosnin took an active part in working on the earlier manuscript. Tatyana Klimova, who formerly worked with me during her internship at The Heritage Foundation and who is currently at the US Federal Reserve System, contributed to the preparation of the initial version of this book. Olena Krychevska, another former Heritage Foundation intern, currently working in Zurich, helped in the final stages of research and manuscript preparation, and her assistance was particularly valuable. S. Frederick Starr and his staff at the Caucasus-Central Asia Institute were also supportive and terrific.

## Introduction

#### Kazakhstan in an Energy Dependent World

With energy prices reaching new heights, sources of oil and natural gas outside the unstable Middle East are more important than ever. The Caspian region has the third largest oil and gas deposits in the world after the Persian Gulf and Russia. In contrast to the Gulf, it demonstrates relative political stability and a lower level of terrorist threats and religious strife. The Gulf, on the contrary, has not known a peaceful period since 1979, when Ayatollah Khomeini overthrew the Shah of Iran.

Kazakhstan is a country of great importance to the West and the region. It has emerged as a regional leader and an example of successful economic development for the rest of Eurasia's New Independent States (NIS). With estimated oil reserves of 39.8 billion barrels, proven natural gas reserves of 105.9 trillion cubic feet (3 trillion cubic meters),<sup>1</sup> and other natural resources, such as uranium, coal, and metals, and a fast-growing services sector, Kazakhstan's future looks promising to its people and attractive to foreign investors.

However, the great powers and regional actors are playing a "New Great Game"<sup>2</sup> around the Caspian's energy resources. In this new geopolitical reality, the region is drawing increasing attention from the U.S., Russia and China as well as Iran, India and other regional players. It is also attracting multibillion-dollar investments and becoming the subject of international intrigues.

This monograph reviews the development and future prospects of independent Kazakhstan, a major Caspian oil supplier, and explores its politics and the national economy, with particular attention to the energy sector, through the prism of its uneasy but to date relatively successful independence and through an analysis of its relations with the world's most powerful geopolitical players. This book also reviews the country's oil, natural gas, electricity, and nuclear industries in detail.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> British Petroleum, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy," June 2007, pp. 6, 20, 22 at www.bp.com/productlanding.do?categoryId=6848&contentId=7033471 (August 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "The Great Game" is a term apparently introduced by Arthur Conolly, a British intelligence officer, in the first half of the 19th century. It describes the strategic conflict between the British Empire and czarist Russia for control over Central Asia. The classical period lasted from 1813 to 1907. The Great Game renewed after 1917. Peter Hopkirk, *The Great Game: The Struggle for Empire in Central Asia*, Kodansha International, 1992.

### The Geo-economics of Kazakhstan: from Nomadic Steppe to World-class Energy Exporter

From ancient times, the counties in the Caspian region have known about oil. Azerbaijanis were aware of and even used "black gold" in the religious cult of Zoroastrianism. However, its presence in the arid steppes of Kazakhstan was unknown. There, the Turkic-speaking Muslim native Kazakhs, whose ethnic, linguistic and cultural roots go back to Genghis Khan's Mongols, continued their nomadic lifestyle well after their subjugation by the Russian Empire in the 18th-19th centuries. In the 1920s, Joseph Stalin ordered accelerated construction of the Turkestan-Siberia railway, intended to bring Uzbek cotton to Russia's factories via the Kazakh territory. At the time, the Soviets managed to identify only 3,000 proletarians (industrial workers) out of Kazakhstan's population of 3.5 million. Nevertheless, rich with natural resources, Kazakhstan quickly became a major supplier of raw materials and semi-finished goods for the Soviet Union, primarily in the defense and nuclear industries. Kazakhstan provided the USSR with vital commodities including coal and steel from Karaganda, as well as non-ferrous metals. Later, the country's deposits of uranium served as a basis for developing the Soviet nuclear program.

Over a span of more than two centuries, similarly to other ethnic elites in the Russian Empire and, later, the Soviet Union, the Kazakh elite underwent modernization and integration into world culture. Ultimately, despite the distortions imposed by Soviet ideology and Russian chauvinism, it managed to develop its own sense of national self-awareness. Kazakhstan produced its own artists, writers, composers, and scientists who prompted the creation of a unique historical narrative. An important implication of this process was that some representatives of the Kazakh elite began striving for greater autonomy, initially within the Russian Empire, and later within the USSR. This eventually led to a push for formal independence.<sup>3</sup> Among other aspects, the notion of autonomy included attaining greater control over the Republic's natural resources. Unsurprisingly, these ambitious notions evoked little sympathy from among the communist leadership of the Soviet State Planning Committee (GosPlan), the Soviet Council of Ministers, and the Communist Party of the Soviet Union (CPSU) Central Committee in Moscow.

With the collapse of the Soviet Union, the process of self-identification of multiethnic Kazakhstan as an independent nation accelerated. Today, the Moscow-Almaty connection between the imperial master and its former colony has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ariel Cohen, Russian Imperialism: Development and Crisis, Praeger, 1998, pp. 80-82, 90-97.

weakened; however, the deep-seated ties that evolved between the metropolis and its dependency continue to bind these two countries, despite their differences in size, wealth, and reach.

During the Soviet era, Kazakhstan in particular and the Caspian basin in general comprised the *de facto* strategic petroleum reserve of the Soviet Union. Although discovered in the 1970s and 1980s, the large hydrocarbon deposits of the Caspian region remained practically unexplored until the mid-1990s. The giant Tengiz oil field was the only exception. Work on this field started in the late 1980s. As part of Mikhail Gorbachev's policy of openness to the West, the Soviet Union signed a major investment deal with US-based Chevron, which became the first major Western corporation to enter the country. Eduard A. Shevardnadze, former Soviet Foreign Minister in Gorbachev's Cabinet, spoke of the Chevron deal as a primary test of Gorbachev's ambitious economic reform plans. The *New York Times* quoted Shevardnadze in 1991 as saying:

It is no secret that the United States will judge our readiness to cooperate by the success or failure of this project... Should we continue to 'develop' our natural resources in the same barbaric way or should we turn for help to knowledgeable and skillful people equipped with advanced technology and experience in running business and making profit?<sup>4</sup>

Since the collapse of the USSR, Kazakhstan has been competing with Russia in the growth rate of its energy sector. Between 1997 and 2003, Russia demonstrated high rates of oil production growth. However, after the Kremlin initiated measures to renationalize large energy assets, including its crackdown on the YUKOS Oil Company, the development of Russia's oil and gas producing sector began to slow down.

These developments brought Kazakhstan to the forefront as the largest energy producer in the Caspian basin. As was mentioned previously, the country holds 105.9 trillion cubic feet (or 3 trillion cubic meters) of proven natural gas reserves, and proven oil reserves of 5.5 billion tons (or 39.8 billion barrels).<sup>5</sup> In 2000-2007, its oil production growth rate averaged 10.7 percent per year and gas production growth averaged 13.9 percent annually.<sup>6</sup> Since 1991, the total inflow of foreign direct

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Francis X. Clines, "Soviet-Chevron Oil Venture Mired in Fears of Capitalist Exploitation," *The New York Times*, August 16, 1991, accessed via LexisNexis (February 2, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> British Petroleum, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Calculations based on British Petroleum, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy."

investment, mainly in the country's booming oil and natural gas industries, reached \$40 billion.<sup>7</sup>

The country's national leadership, and policies of coherent economic development integrated with market reforms and openness to Western investment, were key factors in achieving gross domestic product growth rates of nine to twelve percent annually between 2000 and 2006,<sup>8</sup> and in boosting Kazakhstan's industrial output, particularly in hydrocarbon production. Foreign capital fueled most of Kazakhstan's energy projects during the 1990s, including the exploration of the giant Tengiz, Karachaganak and Kashagan fields.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> National Bank of Kazakhstan, "International Investment Position," at *http://www.nationalbank.kz/?docid=347∂uid=00F85A88-802C-E8FB-3C28AB953B3C4C02* (February 5, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Statistical Agency of the Republic of Kazakhstan, at

http://www.stat.kz/RU/digital/Pages/Sisnac\_chitov.aspx (January 22, 2007).

# Part One: Seventeen Years of Soveriegn State Building

# Challenges on the Road to Independence

The Soviet Union's disappearance from the world political map posed both an opportunity and a challenge for the newly born Eurasian states. This was their chance for self-determination, sovereignty, and national renaissance. At the same time, it was a test that demanded full commitment in the struggle for survival.

The founder of modern Kazakhstan, Nursultan Nazarbayev, had to take Kazakhstan through a crash course in nation building. In the process, he made his way from serving as Kazakhstan's Communist Party First Secretary to becoming a recognized national, regional, and international leader.

Between the late 1980s and the early 1990s, the approaching collapse of the Soviet Union was an unattractive scenario for the Kazakh Soviet Socialist Republic. Nazarbayev was aware of the consequences that abrupt rejection of the failing centralized administration could bring. For a resource-rich country that had been managed from an imperial "center"—first Russian, then Soviet—for over a century, sudden sovereignty could easily have led to serious social strife and a national security crisis.

Under the centralized Soviet economic model, Moscow had held the "monopoly on foreign trade" as envisaged by Vladimir Lenin. The mostly ethnic Russian communist bureaucracy in Moscow held the reins of both internal economic development and trade with the outside world tightly in its hands. Lacking direct foreign economic connections, Almaty was fully dependent on the Soviet foreign trade establishment and its Moscow-based state trading companies.

Nazarbayev was a supporter of the USSR's "velvet reformation" program, which had been developing since 1989. Then-Soviet president Mikhail Gorbachev was planning to implement it after the constituent USSR republics would have signed the Novo-Ogarevo agreements to reconstitute the Union, however the August 1991 coup effectively put an end to this idea. This approach held out the promise of a more independent ethnic policy and greater authority and autonomy for the Soviet republics while preserving domestic economic links.<sup>1</sup> In a March 1991 national

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Ekaterina Dobrynina, Marina Volkova, "Uyti, chtoby ostatsya" [To leave in order to stay], Rossiyskaya Gazeta, December 20, 2006, at http://www.rg.ru/2006/12/20/eksperty.html (February

referendum, the majority of Kazakhstan's population voted in favor of continuing the USSR in the form of a confederation. However, after the Belovezhskoe Agreement formalized the dissolution of the Soviet Union in December of 1991, the pressure toward economic independence became irresistible.

In 1991, on the eve of independence for many of the former Soviet republics, the international community was concerned with potential instability in the Caspian region.<sup>2</sup>

In the subsequent years, all fifteen of the former Soviet republics lived through a difficult period of post-communist transition. Their economies suffered from hyperinflation, abrupt industrial recessions, and food crises. For months, people went without receiving their wages and social security payments.

The possibility of interethnic conflicts and violence in some cases further exacerbated the challenges of transition in the New Independent States (NIS). The world viewed the five Central Asian states as fractious and vulnerable to ethnic unrest, especially since Stalin had deliberately drawn their boundaries to create diaspora communities throughout the region. The risk of regional destabilization by radical Islamic elements created additional fears. These groups were already active in Central Asia in the late 1980s, and their numbers could grow due to the more porous borders between the NIS after 1991.<sup>3</sup>

The Poles used to joke that switching from a market economy to (socialist) central planning is as difficult as making fish soup from an aquarium full of fish, but switching from central planning to the market is like trying to create an aquarium from fish soup.

From the beginning of the post-communist transition, international financial organizations, such as the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, provided assistance to the former Soviet republics in order to support economic reform aimed at creating diversified and sustainable economies. Whenever possible, the West targeted this aid toward designing, implementing and stimulating macroeconomic reforms, which it viewed as a necessary first step for all of the states, even the oil-rich ones, to transition to markets.

<sup>2, 2008).</sup> See also Lilia Shevtsova, *Rezhim Borisa Yeltsina* [Boris Yeltsin's Regime], Chapter One, "Farewell to the Union", Moscow, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, at *http://www.carnegie.ru/ru/pubs/books/volume/36368.htm* (July 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Martha Brill Olcott, "Pipelines and Pipe Dreams: Energy Development and Caspian Society," *Journal of International Affairs*, Fall 1999, Vol. 53, Issue 1, accessed via Academic Search Premier, at *http://o-web.ebscohost.com* (February 14, 2008). <sup>3</sup> *Ibid*.

Political reforms received significantly less attention than economic measures, in part due to the lack of prior experience in developing such programs, and due to the international community's greater capacity to engage in macroeconomic policy technical assistance. Often, the reluctance to take on challenges in the political arena head-on was justified by the argument that economic reform had to precede political reform.<sup>4</sup> Local regime leaders often insisted that it was necessary to assure social stability as a prerequisite to pushing for reforms in other areas.

The Government of Kazakhstan and other Eurasian governments had to address a number of specific problems in addition to the common transition issues. Their industrial-agrarian economies lacked the capacity to produce competitive finished goods. Most consumer products and machines, as well as food supplies, had been imported from Russia and southern "sister republics." Small and medium sized business was virtually non-existent, and the service sector, trade and food industries were all weak.

During the Soviet era, Moscow had emphasized the development of extractive and heavy industries in Kazakhstan while processing and light industries were concentrated in Russia, Ukraine, Belarus, and the Baltic Republics. Moreover, the entire transportation and communications infrastructure across the Republic's three time zones had been oriented in the northward direction, toward Russia. The Westward-going infrastructure, towards the Caspian and the Black Sea, or to the East and South, was nonexistent or incomplete and in need of massive modernization. This distortion complicated Kazakhstan's access to new foreign markets, particularly to China, Iran, the Middle East, Eastern and Western Europe. Thus, investment in the transportation and communications infrastructure to reduce Kazakhstan's dependence on Russia became a priority among the international aid programs.

Immediately following the collapse of the Soviet Union, in the absence of viable economic alternatives, Kazakhstan attempted to preserve the trade, political and military connections it had developed over the preceding 70 years. With this rationale in mind, Nursultan Nazarbayev became an advocate for the creation of the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS). Though not comparable to the USSR or the EU in its level of integration, the CIS played an important historical role in transitioning from the Soviet empire toward independence and developing non-centralized regional integration.

In Nazarbayev's view, the declaration to create the CIS was, in essence, a constructive counterweight to the sudden disintegration of the Soviet Union. The

leadership of 12 of the sovereign post-Soviet states (Lithuania, Latvia, and Estonia did not join) signed the agreement in Almaty on December 21, 1991. The organization aimed to preserve transportation, humanitarian, and information links and to maintain visa-free movement among the member states. The founders of the CIS attempted to regulate issues of common security. They established the CIS United Armed Forces,<sup>5</sup> determined the legal status of waterways and basins, and discussed the demarcation of borders. The Declaration held open the possibility for countries aspiring toward future integration to pursue it. Overall, the CIS helped stage a "civilized divorce" in what could instead have become a bloody and destructive Balkans-style scenario.

#### Building the Kazakh Society

On December 1, 1991, Nursultan Nazarbayev won the first nationwide presidential election with a "Soviet-style" result of 98.7 percent of the vote.

The entire system of government was in need of systemic reform. From his first day in office, President Nazarbayev worked on setting up new administrative, legislative and judiciary systems despite the economic and social stagnation of the early 1990s.<sup>6</sup> The President and his team demonstrated that they were open to learning international best practices as they drafted and built the foundations of Kazakhstan's own statehood. For instance, when the working group was drafting the new Constitution of Kazakhstan, it examined many European, Asian, North and Latin American constitutions.

In early 1990s, the leadership of Kazakhstan had to make some fundamental decisions concerning the political and economic foundations of the state. Kazakhstan was transitioning towards democracy, market economy and a foreign policy that envisaged ties not just with Russia and the CIS countries, but also with Europe, the United States, China, Iran, the Middle East and others. At the same time, the leadership was preoccupied with selecting the right development model for its unique Eurasian country.

Kazakhstan is as large as the entirety of Western Europe, with a population only 1.5 times larger than the population of the city of Moscow. Its leaders examined the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Agreement on "The concept of military security of the Commonwealth of Independent

States member-states," signed October 9, 1992, Bishkek, at http://www.kaznachey.com/doc/41179 (February 15, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Address at the ceremonial meeting dedicated to the 15th Anniversary of Kazakhstan's independence, December 12, 2006, at

http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections-

main?OpenForm&ids=79&id\_doc=85BC4DD375A91EF1062573E0003E21C9&lang=en&L1=L2&L2=L2-15 (December 20, 2007).

experiences of other independent states with similar transition paths over the last decade, primarily the countries of Eastern Europe and Southeast Asia. Statebuilding priorities at the time included strong national security and a gradual transition to a market economy while emphasizing interethnic tolerance and political stability. Nazarbayev pursued an "economy first, politics second" approach to the country's gradual transition from central planning to a market economy, pointing out, "the market is democracy based on rigorous financial accountability."<sup>7</sup> The Kazakh public demonstrated its support for this thesis in a number of polls. At that time, only 4-5 percent of the population saw promoting democratic processes as a top priority, while over 60 percent primarily wanted a stable lifestyle, peace and personal security.<sup>8</sup>

**Development challenges.** Regional demographic changes and migration trends posed additional threats to Kazakhstan's development potential. The outflow of qualified non-Kazakh personnel, most notably ethnic Slavs and Germans, reached alarming proportions after independence. Those with marketable skills left first: Russians and Ukrainians for their Slavic homelands and the Germans for the Federal Republic. This was partially to pursue better opportunities in the West or in Russia, and partially due to fear of possible ethnically based discrimination or even violence.

In the northern areas of Kazakhstan, the ethnic Russian population had reached 65 to 75 percent under the Soviets, constituting a major workforce for the regional industrial complex. Their rapid emigration during the 1990s contributed to regional economic, social, and demographic decline. During its first decade of independence, the population of Kazakhstan decreased by over one and a half million, from 16.5 million as registered in the last Soviet Census in 1989 to 14.9 million in 2002.<sup>9</sup> Emigration also changed the country's ethnic makeup, driving the proportion of ethnic Russians down from 37 percent to 25 percent.

Kazakh society appeared split between the Russophone industrialized north (with its ethnic Russian population reaching 45-65 percent, depending on location, and a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, October 1997, at http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections-

main?OpenForm&id\_doc=BC3DF7C6FB65732E46257291002A9331&ids=284&lang=en (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, "*Na poroge 21-go veka*" [On the verge of the 21st century], Oner, Almaty, 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "An Awkward Anniversary," *The Economist*, December 19, 2006, at

www.economist.com/displayStory.cfm?Story\_ID=E1\_RQVVVPQ (February 15, 2008).

Kazakh minority of 17-28 percent), and the Kazakh agrarian south.<sup>10</sup> While the northern regions were losing workforce due to emigration, the southern and western regions were economically stagnant and overpopulated, with extremely high levels of poverty and unemployment—that of course also posed the risk of unrest.

The Slavic and German "brain drain" was jeopardizing further development as the country lost its most capable population. Nazarbayev was also feeling the pressure of the so-called "Malaysian problem." When Malaysia gained independence, the ethnic Malays were primarily involved in the agricultural sector or low-paid urban jobs, while ethnic Chinese—a sizable minority making up 26 percent of the population—dominated the business sector. After the race riots of 1969, the Malays received preferential treatment under the Constitution, including the imposition of a 30-percent equity quota for publicly listed companies and discounts on houses and cars, creating additional grounds for continuous ethnic tensions.<sup>11</sup>

In Soviet times, Kazakhstan was one of the very few countries in the world where the so-called "titular nation"—the Kazakhs—were a minority group in their own land.

In Kazakhstan, nationalist appeals from the ethnic Kazakh population became more frequent at a time when ethnic Russians, Ukrainians, Germans, and Jews continued to emigrate throughout the 1990s. The country's leadership, however, was determined not to move in the direction of establishing a privileged status for the ethnic Kazakhs, but instead to build a tolerant multiethnic society.

During this period, the Soviet mentality inherited through over 70 years of totalitarian rule exacerbated Kazakhstan's socioeconomic problems. The population had become used to the state playing the dominant role in resolving most social problems. People lacked initiative and entrepreneurial spirit, and the country lacked market mechanisms and the institution of private property. Kazakhstan's Sovietera officials, in a similar manner, retained the notion of the state as the key player in determining the fortunes of the people. In most Central Asian countries, including Kazakhstan, the state remains to this day an economic "heavyweight," with free market relations only partially in place.

The state established three main priorities in its ethnic and demographic policy:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> E. Sadovskaya, "Capital relocation from Almaty to Astana and its Impact on Migration in Kazakhstan," Demoscope Weekly, 2002, at http://demoscope.ru/weekly/2002/071/analito3.php (February 7, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Thomas Fuller, "In Malaysia, Official Preferences Remain, and Tensions Rise," *International Herald Tribune*, December 13, 2006, at *http://www.iht.com/articles/2006/12/13/news/malay.php* (February 15, 2008).

- Uphold the right of ethnic Kazakhs to serve as a state-forming nation.
- Prevent human rights violations based on ethnicity.
- Develop a comprehensive demographic policy to reverse population decline.

Language policy. In multiethnic Kazakhstan, the government adopted a go-slow, incremental approach to reviving the dominant role of the Kazakh language. The 1995 Constitution of Kazakhstan granted official status to the Russian language. Thus, the influence of Russian language, media, literature, theatre, and music has remained strong to date. Many Russian TV channels continue to broadcast, while most national and local newspapers appear in both Kazakh and Russian. Ultimately, Kazakhstan has remained one of the most Russophone states in the CIS.

In the educational sphere, while 60 percent of the secondary schools have switched to Kazakh as the principal language of instruction, 40 percent still teach in Russian. Secondary education in Kazakhstan is also available in 15 other languages. University instruction in both Kazakh and Russian continues while a few colleges teach in English, and students are able to select the language of instruction.

Language policy, nevertheless, remains a sensitive area for Kazakhstan. The state agencies have not yet completely transitioned into Kazakh, though the state launched a transition program in the late 1990s. Similarly, Kazakhstan has not completed the transition of the Kazakh language from Cyrillic to the Latin alphabet to this day. Mastering the Kazakh language remains slow and insufficient among the non-native speaking residents. The Government has developed a policy of encouraging the non-Kazakh population to learn the state language without limiting the rights of the Russian-speaking community, as the state is trying to preserve the educated Russian population and prevent their migration to the more prosperous Russian Federation.

Ethnic and religious freedom policy. The Kazakhstani population is diverse and multiethnic. Representatives of over 130 ethnic groups and 45 religious faiths live in the country. Figure 1 on the next page presents the historic dynamics of Kazakhstan's ethnic make-up. The principal confessions in the country are Sunni Islam (47%), Orthodox Christianity (44%), and Protestantism (2%).<sup>12</sup> Five hundred

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> US Department of State, Bureau of South and Central Asian Affairs, "Background Note: Kazakhstan," February 2007, at *http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5487.htm* (February 15, 2008).

ethnic cultural associations, 19 ethnic national and local newspapers, radio- and TV programs, and six theaters represent these groups.<sup>13</sup>



Figure 1: Ethnic structure of Kazakhstan's society

To facilitate policy coordination with Kazakhstan's ethnic elites, Nursultan Nazarbayev initiated the creation of the Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan (APK) in 1992, and made it an official body with his March 1995 Decree. The APK is a unique interethnic association that acts as a representative body of the groups and religions living in Kazakhstan. On a local level, ethnic-cultural centers (Ukrainian, Chechen, Tatar, Uzbek etc.) represent the APK. The Assembly holds advisory status to the President and assists the State in implementing state ethnic policy. According to Kazakhstan's new election laws, the APK can nominate candidates to the Majilis (the lower house of Parliament). Nazarbayev is lifetime chair of the Assembly, which strives to "form and promote the ideas of spiritual unity, and strengthen and preserve international friendship and concord."<sup>14</sup> The APK also works to prevent the violation of ethnic minority rights, and to promote the culture and history of all of the country's ethnicities.

Kazakhstan's effective state ethnic policy has practically eliminated any immediate grounds for ethnic intolerance and conflicts. Nevertheless, occasional ethnically

<sup>\*</sup> Uighur, Belarusian, Korean Source: Data from Statistical Agency of Kazakhstan, at http://www.stat.kz/RU/Pages/default.aspx (March 17, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Address at the XII Session of the Assembly of Nations of

Kazakhstan, October 24, 2006, at http://www.assembly.kz/eng/index.shtml (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "Regulations on the Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan," Approved by Republic of

Kazakhstan Presidential Decree No.856, April 26, 2002, at www.akorda.kz (February 7, 2008).

based confrontations do occur in the densely populated southern regions, which elicit a prompt response from law enforcement.<sup>15</sup> Recent incidents included a mass scuffle between Kazakhs and Uighurs in the Shelek district of the Almaty region in May and November 2006. Similar widespread fighting erupted between Chechens and Kazakhs in Almaty's Enbekshiqazaq district in March 2007. To reconcile interethnic tensions, the Kazakh authorities typically set up an advisory council composed of elders representing all sides to the conflict.<sup>16</sup> The government pays serious attention to building interethnic tolerance and national cohesion in the Kazakh society.

A clear state policy of protecting religious rights has served as an additional stabilizing factor. Since 1991, religious communities have built two thousand mosques,<sup>17</sup> and renovated and constructed tens of churches, temples, and synagogues. The Muslim holiday of Kurban Ait and the Orthodox Christian Christmas were made public holidays.

In September 2003 and 2006, sessions of the Congress of Leaders of World and Traditional Religions took place in Astana, bringing together over 45 national delegations to discuss religious freedom and tolerance, and receiving generally positive feedback in the international media and public opinion, including among American and Western European political elites. Another Congress is scheduled for 2009.

US President George W. Bush wrote in his address to Nazarbayev dedicated to the September 2003 Congress:

The United States firmly supports the goal of the Congress to deepen inter-confessional understanding in order to develop freedom of faith and freedom in general. Such meetings underscore the importance of promoting such values as tolerance and respect that form the foundations of democracy.<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Kenesary Kaptagayev, "Chilikskiye sobytiya – glazami kazakhskix natsionalistov" [Chiliksk Events – through the Eyes of Kazakh Nationalists], Megapolis, December 25, 2006, at http://www.megapolis.kz/?np\_id=72&sct\_id=14 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Officials Dismiss Clashes Between Kazakh and Chechen Youth as Hooliganism," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, March 23, 2007, at *http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372045* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Address at the Third World Kazakh Round-Table, Astana, September 29, 2005, at http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sectionsmain?OpenFormdrids\_zodrid\_doc\_85BC (DDzzr AoyFEyo65zzzF2002F2)Codrlang\_endrl v=1 ad

main?OpenForm&ids=79&id\_doc=85BC4DD375A91EF1062573E0003E21C9&lang=en&L1=L2&L2=L2-15 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Assembly of the Peoples of Kazakhstan, "Who is Who in the Assembly of the Peoples of Kazakhstan," Volume 1, at

At the same time, the possibility of regional destabilization by radical, political Islamic elements posed risks for Kazakhstan's post-1991 transition. To mitigate the extremist threat, the Kazakh authorities exercise close control over radical Islamic elements and the various religious sects active in the country. Between 2004 and 2005, the Supreme Court of Kazakhstan pronounced eleven extremist international organizations, including Al-Qaeda, Hizb ut-Tahrir, the Taliban, and the Zhamaat (Jamaat) mujahideen of Central Asia, as terrorist groups. The Kazakh government has to date stood firm in the fight against terrorism, primarily on the ideological, political and law-enforcement fronts. As of this writing, there have been no terrorist attacks on Kazakh soil or against Kazakh citizens abroad. Kazakhstan contributes to humanitarian assistance and reconstruction missions in Afghanistan, Iraq and Tajikistan.

With inter-religious tolerance being a widely supported state policy, and the standard of living going up, Russian and other non-Kazakh minorities are apparently feeling secure and see no immediate reason to engage in political activities that could lead to separatism and threaten the independence and stability of the Kazakh state.

**Demographic policy.** Negative demographic and migration trends remain a challenge for Kazakhstan. As noted earlier, following the collapse of the Soviet Union, the country's population declined to 15 million people and was insufficient to support industrial sector growth. In an attempt to counter this trend, Kazakhstan launched a repatriation program directed at the Kazakh diaspora. According to some estimates, China, Uzbekistan, and Russia alone are home to approximately 4 million ethnic Kazakhs.

In 2000, the Kazakh government launched a program to stimulate the birth rate and attract working age migrants from among former residents of Kazakhstan. By 2001, domestic economic growth and political stability reversed the population outflow, with the number of people applying for Kazakhstani citizenship 2.5 times higher than those wishing to give it up.<sup>19</sup> In 2004, Kazakhstan reached a positive migration balance and the country has now become a net recipient of migrants,<sup>20</sup> and an attractive place for labor from such areas as the Caucasus, Central Asia, China,

http://www.assembly.kz/vzglyadsostoroni.shtml?f=show&type=43&id=201526148056 (February 2, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, September 2001, at *http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections-*

main?OpenForm&id\_doc=BC3DF7C6FB65732E46257291002A9331&ids=284&lang=en (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Statistical Agency of Kazakhstan, *at http://www.stat.kz/RU/Pages/default.aspx* (February 2, 2008).

India and Turkey. According to the World Bank, it has become one of the top 10 countries receiving immigration. As of July 1, 2005, over 110,000 Kazakh families had returned to Kazakhstan.<sup>21</sup>

At the same time, the growing labor migration into Kazakhstan has brought with it two additional concerns. First, the number of unregistered immigrants in the country is growing. Moreover, there are occasional conflicts between the Turkish, Chinese, and Kazakh workers in large enterprises. Nevertheless, despite these issues, the foreign labor force plays an important role, filling in gaps in the country's demographic makeup. It also facilitates the development of the construction sector, the oil and gas industries, as well as the trade and service sectors. Similar processes are underway in the U.S., Western Europe, the Middle East and Russia.

Over the last 16 years, the Kazakhstani population underwent significant urbanization. In his 2006 address to the Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan, Nazarbayev touched on topics that had long been taboo:

All of us remember the social fabric of the Kazakhstani cities. With the exception of small group of party officials and intelligentsia, the vast majority of Kazakhs were engaged in low-paid and non-prestigious work. Today, the urban ethnic Kazakh population is well represented in all areas of business, management, IT, and other most prestigious fields. This shift is fundamental for understanding the current societal processes. The Kazakhs' level of national status and national self-esteem became correspondent to the status of a state-building nation.<sup>22</sup>

Small and medium businesses and the middle class form the social basis for the relatively stable Kazakh society. According to a 2007 poll conducted in seven CIS countries by the Russian Centre for the Study of Public Opinion, Kazakhstan had the highest proportion of respondents satisfied with their lives (73 percent). Half of the respondents also were optimistic and confident that within a year their lives would be better.<sup>23</sup> A symbol of this new country and new life is the new capital of Astana.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Nazarbayev, Address to the Third World Kazakh Round-Table.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Nazarbayev, Address to the XII Session of the Assembly of the Nations of Kazakhstan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> M. Naribayev, "Economic Development Achievements in Kazakhstan as the Main Factor of Improving the Quality of Life for the Citizens," *Kazakhstan-Spectrum*, No. 3, 2007.

A new capital city. The 1997 relocation of the national capital from the southeastern city of Almaty to centrally located Astana has spurred the country's economic development, while Astana's favorable location has enhanced Kazakhstan's geopolitical standing. The relocation invigorated construction, the production of building materials, transport, communications, and engineering sectors. The Kazakh Parliament approved the decision to move the capital in 1994. On December 10, 1997, the country declared Akmola (renamed Astana on May 6, 1998) its capital.

Astana has attracted some \$12 billion in investment since 1997. The preferential tax regime provided by Astana's special economic zone since 2002 drew a large share of private sector investment. The city is still partially under construction. By 2007, the population had reached 700,000 people, and it will likely reach 1 million in the coming decade.<sup>24</sup> In 1999, UNESCO awarded the Cities for Peace Prize to Astana for initiatives that contribute to strengthening social cohesion and improving living conditions in sensitive neighborhoods.<sup>25</sup>

The official reason for moving the capital from Almaty was the city's limited development capacity and its location in an area fraught with seismic risks. However, analysts agree that the real reasons for relocation were largely geopolitical and ethno-political in character. A major motivator was Nazarbayev's aspiration to shift the regional ethno-demographic balance and stimulate the migration of excess labor force from the southern region to the industrialized northern cities, as well as to involve the ethnic Kazakhs in the industrial and agricultural production of central and northern Kazakhstan.<sup>26</sup> Since 1997, the ethnic make-up of the new capital region has shifted in favor of the ethnic Kazakhs.

Establishing a capital in Astana helped strengthen the territorial integrity of the state and prevent separatist sentiments and movements among parts of the ethnic Russian population in the northern region from gaining the upper hand. In April-May 1997, the Kazakh government implemented a major administrative-territorial reform. The government merged five regions with predominantly Russian populations with areas where Kazakhs prevailed. One of the Kazakhstani experts

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Gulzat Akhmetova, Galiya Idoyatova, "Missiya vypolnima: Astana otkryvaet Kazakhstan globalnomu miru" [Mission Possible: Astana Opens Kazakhstan to the Global World], Liter.kz, December 11, 2007, at http://www.liter.kz/site.php?lan=russian&id=154&pub=9112 (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Government of Kazakhstan, "Astana, a future-ward city," 2006, at

http://en.government.kz/site/Reviews/rev1 (February 8, 2008), and UNESCO, "UNESCO Cities for Peace Prize," at *http://portal.unesco.org/culture/en/ev.php*-

URL\_ID=2477&URL\_DO=DO\_TOPIC&URL\_SECTION=201.html (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Sadovskaya, "Capital Relocation from Almaty to Astana."

involved in the capital city relocation, Edward Shats, noted, "...having physically relocated the state institutes to the epicenter of presumed unrest, Nazarbayev demonstrated immediate preparedness to oppose the threats."<sup>27</sup> Moving the capital to the geographical center of the country, along with administrative changes helped strengthen the territorial integrity of the state.

The geopolitical disadvantages of Almaty included its location on the southeastern edge of the country. The Almaty region borders on China's Xinjiang-Uighur Autonomous Region that has repeatedly voiced aspirations for Uighur independence.<sup>28</sup> Kazakhstan hosts a large Uighur diaspora, and may one day suffer cross-border separatist unrest. Furthermore, Kazakhstan and China had unresolved border disputes up until 1998. The new capital is geographically close to Russia. At the same time, Kazakh officials often present Astana as a "link between Europe and Asia, a ground for dialogue between the East and the West, the North and the South."<sup>29</sup>

During the early years of its sovereign development, Kazakhstan managed to build a relatively stable and harmonious ethnically diverse society, which some experts have described as an island of stability in a volatile region. This internal stability is vital to the development of the young country's external relations.

#### A School for Kazakh Diplomacy

Newly independent Kazakhstan launched its sovereign diplomatic effort almost immediately after the Supreme Soviet signed the Law on State Independence on December 16, 1991. The country's chief diplomat at the time, then-Minister of Foreign Affairs Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev, who currently serves as Chairman of the Senate, described the country's first steps toward independence in his book *Perseverance*.

In the first months of 1992, Kazakhstan's leadership needed to gauge the attitude of the world powers to the republic's sovereignty. The young state also had to address some complex international security issues vital to its status and sovereignty, such as border demarcation and denuclearization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Joanna Lillis, "V stolitse Kazakhstana proshli pyshnye torzhestva" [Kazakhstan's Capital Hosted Sumptuous Festivities], Eurasianet, July 09, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/russian/departments/insight/articles/eav070907ru.shtml (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Sadovskaya, "Capital Relocation from Almaty to Astana."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Vadim Nekrasov, "Astana as a Symbol of Independence," *Izvestia.kz*, November 3, 2006, at *http://www.izvestia.kz/news.php?date=03-11-06&number=7* (February 8, 2008).

At the time, independent Kazakhstan had no embassies, and the majority of its newly appointed Foreign Ministry officials had no practical experience in diplomacy, as the USSR had conducted its foreign policy from the Foreign Ministry in Moscow's Smolensky Square.

Nursultan Nazarbayev and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs had to set strategic foreign policy priorities for Kazakhstan. On the one hand, a small part of the country's territory is located in Europe, which could serve as a good argument in favor of European integration. On the other hand, the local elites and the general population tended to support partnership with the Islamic world, East Asia and Russia.

Ultimately, the leadership opted to pursue a "Eurasian" development model based on a "multi-vector" foreign policy. From 1990 to 1994, Nazarbayev paid official visits to the United States, China, the U.K., Germany, Russia, Turkey, Japan and other states. By 1996, 120 nations had recognized Kazakhstan, and it had established diplomatic relations with 92 countries.

The first major diplomatic initiatives targeted strategic issues, such as dealing with the "nuclear legacy," obtaining international security guarantees in the aftermath of denuclearization, and delimiting the borders. These strategic priorities largely determined the direction of Kazakhstan's foreign policy and national economy for several years to come.

**Renunciation of nuclear weapons.** On August 29, 1991, President Nazarbayev signed a decree closing the Semipalatinsk nuclear testing ground. After 40 years of operations, the Semipalatinsk site was the second largest in the world. The Soviet Union had conducted over 450 nuclear tests there, contaminating a large adjoining area, and ruining the lives of some 1.5 million local residents.<sup>30</sup>

However, the leadership could not resolve another, more important problem with the stroke of a pen. Kazakhstan was "home" to a huge Soviet military arsenal consisting of 1400 nuclear warheads deployed on 104 silo-based RS-20 missiles (NATO designation SS-18 "Satan") and 40 strategic bombers Tu-95 MS ("Bear") with 240 nuclear cruise missiles. Moreover, this huge military complex was under the command of the Russian military.

From the first days of the post-Soviet era, the United States, regardless of the political origins of its administration, had made nuclear disarmament and non-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Kanat Saudabayev, "Kazakhstan's Example: Denuclearization is the Way to Go," *The Washington Times/Kazakhstan*'s Echo, August 21, 2006, at

http://www.kazakhembus.com/echo28.html (February 10, 2008).

proliferation in the region a top foreign policy priority. The U.S., UK, France and other nuclear powers pressured Kazakhstan for immediate removal of nuclear weapons from its territory. Washington insisted that Kazakhstan, Ukraine and Belarus, which had all inherited Soviet nuclear arms, give them up. The White House was convinced that an attempt by any of these republics to keep nuclear weapons would prompt other countries to develop their own arsenals.

Washington kept its intensive disarmament efforts deliberately behind closed doors to avoid exciting nuclear ambitions that the West was trying so hard to restrain.<sup>31</sup> US officials worked on getting the newly independent nuclear states to acknowledge that their international recognition would depend on renouncing nuclear weapons. During a high-profile visit to the three republics in 1991, US Secretary of State James A. Baker III explained that America viewed nuclear proliferation as a factor that was likely to endanger the region.

Persuading Kazakhstan to give up its warheads became a major US foreign policy goal, causing Baker to visit the country twice in 1991. US officials hinted that Kazakhstan might not be eligible for Western economic and technical assistance unless it agreed to a timetable for transferring the warheads to Russia for destruction and signing the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty as a non-nuclear state.<sup>32</sup>

In response to the international pressure, Kazakhstan formulated a policy of "security assurances in exchange for disarmament."<sup>33</sup> Nazarbayev utilized the warheads as a valuable bargaining chip with Moscow and Washington. At the same time, military analysts said the Kazakh leadership was keen to portray itself to the West as more co-operative than Ukraine on nuclear disarmament and indicated that the country would eventually strike a deal for the best terms it could get.<sup>34</sup> In the long run, the country's political leadership viewed non-nuclear status as the only alternative for Kazakhstan's future and a key step toward ending the Cold War. As Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev noted in his book:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Joseph Fitchett, "Ex-Republics as START Signatories: Move Over, Superpowers," International Herald Tribune, May 20, 1992, at http://www.iht.com/articles/1992/05/20/arms\_1.php (February 5, 2008).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Michael Dobbs, "Kazakh Sets Conditions On A-Arms; Nazarbayev Seeks Powers'
Guarantees," The Washington Post, May 6, 1992, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).
<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Tony Barber, "Kazakhs promised aid for signing nuclear treaty," *The Independent*, October 25, 1993, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007); and Dobbs, "Kazakh Sets Conditions On A-Arms."

Nuclear ambitions impose a high cost on Kazakhstan and wipe out the prospects of its existence as an independent nation. First, our nation that has long been striving for genuine sovereignty, could find itself in international isolation... Secondly, viewed as a rogue state, Kazakhstan would certainly be unable to reap the benefits of international economic and investment cooperation... and, finally, rejection of the nuclear legacy became the basis for strengthening Kazakhstan's international positions.<sup>35</sup>

In pursuit of his objective, Nazarbayev worked in coordination with the late President of Russia, Boris Yeltsin, and the leaders of other nuclear powers. US involvement was also crucial. Beginning in 1991, Kazakhstan cooperated with the U.S. under the Nunn-Lugar program to remove all nuclear weapons from its lands and to eliminate the test site's infrastructure.<sup>36</sup> The parliament of Kazakhstan approved the ratification of the START I Treaty on July 2, 1992. Two years later, on February 14, 1994, Kazakhstan formally acceded to the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT). The country had removed the entire warhead arsenal to Russia by May 1995. The U.S. facilitated this transfer by providing a \$100 million assistance package under the Cooperative Threat Reduction program.

Nazarbayev called on Russia, the U.S., and China to conclude a non-aggression pact with Kazakhstan that would also guarantee the republic's territorial integrity. On December 5, 1994, the U.S., the UK, and Russia signed a Memorandum on Security Guarantees to Kazakhstan based on the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT). Later, the governments of China and France added their signatures to the Memorandum. Kazakhstan had also destroyed the nuclear testing infrastructure of Semipalatinsk by July 2000.<sup>37</sup>

A 2006 US House of Representatives resolution recognized Kazakhstan's outstanding cooperation with the U.S. on nonproliferation matters as a model for other countries to follow. Furthermore, in June 2008, US Representatives Darrell Issa (R-California) and Charlie Melancon (D-Louisiana) proposed nominating Kazakhstani President Nazarbayev and US Senators Lugar and Nunn for the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev, "*Preodoleniye. Diplomaticheskie ocherki*" [Perseverance. Diplomatic Essays], Gaukhar, Almaty, 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Nicholas Burns, "US Congratulates Kazakhstan for Removal of Nuclear

Weapons," Statement, May 26, 1995, at http://www.fas.org/news/kazakh/950526-393188.htm (February 6, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Delphine Soulas, "Kazakhstan Hailed for Giving up Nukes; US Officials Cite it as Role Model," *The Washington Times*, December 18, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (February 6, 2008).

Nobel Peace Prize "in recognition of their commitment to nuclear disarmament and nonproliferation."<sup>38</sup>

**Border delimitation.** Another foreign policy priority stemmed from Kazakhstan's need to consolidate its territorial integrity. The Kazakh Government had to determine the status of 14.5 thousand kilometers of the border with five different countries, including the 7,000 km long border with Russia—the longest land border in the world.

Foreign Minister Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev led the complex negotiation process. A China expert by training, Tokayev began his diplomatic career at the Embassy of the USSR in the People's Republic of China (PRC). By 1994, he had managed to negotiate an almost complete settlement of the border disputes with China. In April 1994, in Almaty, the leadership of the two states signed a landmark agreement that ended four decades of dispute between the USSR and China. The agreement determined the delineation of the border over its full length with the exception of two controversial sections. On July 4, 1998, Nazarbayev and Jiang Zemin, President of China, signed a supplementary agreement on the Kazakhstani-Chinese border dispute, which brought the issue to a final settlement. The parties based both documents on the Czarist and Soviet Russian agreements stipulating the division of the disputed territories on a ratio of 53 percent to Kazakhstan and 47 percent to China. The settlement of territorial disputes with China opened the way for a strategic eastward diversification of Kazakhstan's external relations. Kazakhstan gained new opportunities to develop political relations with the rapidly rising Asian power, thus reducing its traditional dependence on Moscow.

Border delimitation talks with Russia took more time, but the two countries successfully concluded them as well. In 2005, Russia and Kazakhstan signed and ratified an agreement on the state border,<sup>39</sup> which included evenly splitting and developing the disputed Imashevskoye oil field in the Caspian region—the last obstacle to settlement.<sup>40</sup> The parties committed to commence border demarcation in 2009.<sup>41</sup> The agreement facilitated further expansion of cross-border cooperation between the two countries. Similar agreements with Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> A letter of nomination circulated by the US House of Representatives Foreign Policy staff, June 23, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Russia and Kazakhstan Sign Agreement on Borders," RosBusinessConsulting, January 18, 2005, at *http://www.rbcnews.com/free/20050118155250.shtml* (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Oil Deal Seals Kazakh Border," *Moscow Times*, January 19, 2005, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> "Demarcation of Kazakhstan-Russian state border to begin in 2009 – Uzbekov," *Kazakhstan Today*, June 16, 2008, at *http://www.silobreaker.com/DocumentReader.aspx?Item=5\_869470488* (June 16, 2008).

Turkmenistan concluded the complex political process of border delimitation. Although Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, and Russia signed on a maritime boundary based on a modified equidistant line on the Caspian seabed, the states have no consensus on dividing the water column. To complicate things further, Iran to date has refused to recognize this delineation, and insisted on possession in common of both the water and the continental shelf, including mineral resources.<sup>42</sup>

Reaching a border deal with Russia was an important achievement for Kazakhstani diplomacy, especially considering Moscow's immutable track record of longrunning border disputes with neighboring states. The unresolved dispute with Japan over four islands occupied by Soviet troops at the close of World War II (Etorofu, Kunashiri, Shikotan, and the Habomai group, known as the "Southern Kurils" in Russia and the "Northern Territories" in Japan) has prevented the two states from signing a formal peace treaty until this day.<sup>43</sup> In the meanwhile, Russia is attempting to repopulate the islands and boost their economic development to support its claims.

In May 2005, Russia recalled its signatures to the 1996 border agreements with Estonia (1996) and Latvia (1997), when the two Baltic States issued unilateral declarations referencing Soviet occupation and ensuing territorial losses.<sup>44</sup> It took 16 years to settle the border disputes with Lithuania and Latvia, while the disagreement with Estonia is still unsettled. The Russian-Ukrainian dispute over the Kerch Strait and Sea of Azov boundary remains unresolved. Moscow and Kyiv are bickering about the Russian naval base in Sevastopol on the Black Sea, and Mr. Putin even questions Ukrainian sovereignty over the Crimea. Finally, the Russian Duma has yet to ratify the 1990 Bering Sea Maritime Boundary Agreement with the U.S.<sup>45</sup> Thus, Kazakhstan succeeded where many other—and more powerful—countries failed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Iran's Claim Over Caspian Sea Resources Threatens Energy Security," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 1582, September 5, 2002, at

http://www.heritage.org/Research/Iraq/bg1582.cfm (February 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Associated Press, "Russia, Japan work on 60-year dispute," USA Today, November 21, 2005, at http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2005-11-21-japan-russia\_x.htm (February 6, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> CIA World Factbook, s.v. "Russia: Transnational Issues," at

https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/rs.html (February 7, 2008). <sup>45</sup> Ibid.
# The Logic of Political Reforms

During the first years of independence, renouncing communist ideology and the move towards privatization and market economics dominated Kazakhstan's politics. Nevertheless, in the early years, the country experienced a lack of policy cohesion, and harsh confrontations took place between the executive and legislative branches of the government. In his book, *On the Verge of the 21st Century*, Nazarbayev noted that these power struggles were common in many CIS countries. Suffice it to recall the 1993 confrontation between President Boris Yeltsin and the Supreme Soviet, in which Yeltsin deployed tanks against the rebel parliament.

In the early 1990s, the 500-member Supreme Soviet of Kazakhstan, the country's highest Soviet-era legislative body, was delegated authority to carry on most wideranging functions. Its deputies, though they may have been well intended, came from a political culture in which the communist party and the Moscow bureaucracy decided all key policy issues. Consequently, the Kazakhstan deputies often had no idea what policy formulation and implementation really were about.

As Kazakhstan moved toward independence, elected representatives fiercely lobbied for increases in public funds for their respective regions. The debate was often so fierce that it prevented a coherent budgetary process and coordinated policy implementation—endless arguments simply smothered many important decisions. The country suffered from a deep economic recession and needed a rapid and comprehensive reform package to accelerate its transition to a market economy. The Supreme Soviet, however, failed to live up to the task. It passed just seven laws during four years of work.

In the 1990s, though many political parties were registered in the country, their activity was weak and underdeveloped. Freedom House stated in its 2003 Kazakhstan country report:

Since gaining independence in 1991, Kazakhstan has seen the rise and eclipse of numerous political parties, most of which have been sponsored by interests or personalities within the regime. All parties in Kazakhstan lack well-developed organizational structures and significant national membership... Pro-presidential parties, which claim to be independent, confine their criticism to the prime minister and the cabinet and pledge allegiance to the president. Opposition parties target their criticism mainly at the president and his close associates.<sup>1</sup>

The earliest opposition groups emerged during Gorbachev's *perestroika* (restructuring), including the Communist Party of Kazakhstan (CPK) and its spinoff, the Socialist Party of Kazakhstan (SPK), which positioned itself against the new authorities. Another major anti-establishment player was the People's Congress of Kazakhstan Party (PPCK), led by writers and public figures such as Olzhas Suleymenov and Mukhtar Shakhanov.<sup>2</sup> While such parties as the Communist Party of Kazakhstan were rooted in the Soviet regime and communist ideology, many newly created parties cast about for ideological inspiration in pre-revolutionary nationalism or Western liberalism, at times representing narrow interests or specific personalities and lacking broad appeal.

Several early nationalist groups, such as the Azat Republican Party, played an important role in pushing for Kazakhstan's independence, but failed to evolve into influential forces. Freedom House reported that in the 1990s, forces within the regime, particularly the Ministry of the Interior, endorsed a number of smaller political parties, such as the Renaissance Party, Azat, and Alash, to champion the interests of ethnic Kazakhs against the Slavs and foreigners.<sup>3</sup>

In late 1993, the pro-presidential Union of People's Unity of Kazakhstan (UPUK) and the Party People's Congress of Kazakhstan (PPCK) carried out a joint effort to dissolve the Soviet-era Council of People's Deputies. The Supreme Soviet of Kazakhstan dissolved itself, with the deputies submitting early resignations.<sup>4</sup>

The next Supreme Soviet, elected in March 1994 via 135 single-mandate constituencies, was the first professional Parliament of Kazakhstan in which deputies worked on a permanent basis. Non-presidential parties won a considerable number of seats in the new body, with the PPCK and SPK being the largest opposition groups represented.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Freedom House, "Country Report: Kazakhstan," 2003, at

http://www.freedomhouse.org/template.cfm?page=47&nit=218&year=2003 (February 17, 2008). <sup>2</sup> Aldar Kusainov, "Kazakhstan's Critical Choice," Eurasianet, January 13, 2003, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/rights/articles/eav011303.shtml (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Freedom House, "Country Report: Kazakhstan," 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Parliament of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "History of Parliamentary Development in Kazakhstan," http://www.parlam.kz/Information.aspx?doc=5&lan=en-US (February 12, 2008).

The major factions were Nazarbayev's Union of People's Unity of Kazakhstan (32 seats), the Party of Popular Congress of Kazakhstan (22 seats), the Socialist Party of Kazakhstan (12 seats) and the Federation of Trade unions (12 seats). The Constitutional Court subsequently invalidated the first legislative elections, held in March 1994, due to technical irregularities, and Nazarbayev dissolved the parliament in 1995.

## Strengthening the Presidency

Being aware of the major strategic challenges facing the state, Nazarbayev and his team drafted a new constitution that strengthened the executive branch. Ninety percent of the population supported the new "presidential" Constitution, which gave broader authority to the Head of State, in two consecutive nationwide referendums held on April 29 and August 30, 1995.

Under the new law, the Parliament consisted of the Senate, the upper chamber, elected for six years, and the Majilis, the lower house, elected for five years. Elections to the new bicameral National Assembly took place in December 1995, giving most of the seats to the pro-presidential coalition led by the People's Union of Kazakhstan Unity party.<sup>5</sup> The broader presidential powers he secured with the backing of a loyal parliament enabled Nazarbayev and his team to act on the most pressing social problems, especially unemployment and poverty, as well as to initiate reforms in agriculture, healthcare and education.

The April 1995 referendum also extended the President's term of office until December 2000, paving the way for Nazarbayev's re-election in the January 1999 early vote and again in the December 2005 election. Nazarbayev is one of the longest-serving leaders in Asia—and on the planet.

In the October 1999 elections to the Majilis, nine political party lists competed for ten of the 77 seats; the voters also elected 67 members who competed in singlemandate districts. The election drew very low voter turnout in the first round only 33 percent of voters in the former capital, Almaty, and 43 percent in the current capital, Astana.<sup>6</sup> Four parties passed the threshold—Otan [Fatherland], the Civic Party, the Agrarian Party, and the Communist Party.

The president's Otan party, launched in January 1999, gained the largest number of seats. The pro-business Civic Party, created in 1999, which represented the interests

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Bruce Pannier, "Kazakhstan: Elections Drew Low Turnout," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, October 11, 1999, at *http://www.rferl.org/features/1999/10/F.RU.991011145826.asp* (February 13, 2008).

of the Eurasia corporate group, which controlled six of the major metallurgical enterprises in Kazakhstan, also won seats in the Majilis.<sup>7</sup> According to Kazakhstani political analysts and the media, Alexander Mashkevich, the principal owner of the Eurasia Industrial Association, bankrolled the party.<sup>8</sup> Active intervention on the part of the executive branch into party politics and the election of the legislature triggered complaints and criticism inside and outside the country.

Since the mid- and late 1990s, Kazakhstan has come under criticism from the West amidst claims that the country's leadership was reversing the democratic progress of the first years of independence. In response, Nazarbayev has made an effort to explain his course internationally, but has not changed his policies. After several years of instability and administrative reform, Kazakhstan gained governability and public order. Altogether, the government has succeeded in conducting a series of economic reforms, reinvigorating business activity, and reviving many sectors of the economy. At the same time, critics at home and abroad point out that the state achieved these results by eschewing some political freedoms.

The World Bank noted the country's economic success in the 1990s:

Following independence in 1991, Kazakhstan was one of the earliest and most vigorous reformers among the countries of the former Soviet Union. In the early years of transition, the state liberalized prices, reduced trade distortions, and facilitated the privatization of small- and medium-scale enterprises (SMEs). The state has also dramatically improved treasury and budget processes... The government has established a basic framework to attract foreign direct investment (FDI) into its resource-rich oil and mineral sector. Banking reforms and state-of-the-art pension reform followed.<sup>9</sup>

### Kazakh Political Opposition

Even with his increased authority, Nazarbayev did not destroy the political life of the country, as was the case in some neighboring CIS countries, such as Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan. He also did not allow internal conflicts to escalate, as happened in Tajikistan, which suffered through a civil war (1992-1997) in which up to 100,000 people lost their lives and about 1 million people became refugees and internally

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Freedom House, "Country Report: Kazakhstan," 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For more on Mashkevich see Elektronnaya Evreiskaja Entsiklopedia, at

http://www.eleven.co.il/article/15580 (July 29, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> World Bank, "Kazakhstan: Country Brief," 2006, at *http://www.worldbank.org.kz/* (February 10, 2008).

displaced persons.<sup>10</sup> No revolution swept the regime aside, as occurred in Kyrgyzstan in 2005.

In the 1990s, a number of political parties registered in Kazakhstan, including the opposition Socialist party, the Democratic Party, National Democratic Party, and the People's Congress Party of Kazakhstan. Until the end of the 1990s, Serikbolsyn Abdildin, ex-chairman of the last Supreme Soviet of the Kazakhstan Soviet Socialist Republic, led the Communist Party of Kazakhstan. The People's Opposition Communist Union, a part of the Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan electoral bloc in the parliament, included a Communist faction until 2004. That year, as Democratic Choice received only 3.44 percent of the vote, the communists received no seats in the parliament.

In the mid-1990s, the major opposition figures came from the ranks of former highlevel government officials disillusioned with the expanding presidential powers. In April 1996, ex-Ministers Petr Svoik and Galim Abilsiitov created the new Azamat movement, officially registered as a party in March 27, 1999. Lacking funds and connections, the group did not emerge as a serious political challenge to President Nazarbayev's rule. Ex-prime minister Akezhan Kazhegeldin joined the ranks of the opposition in 1998 with appeals for the promotion of democratic values in Kazakhstan. In early 1999, supported by some smaller groups, Kazhegeldin founded the Republican People's Party of Kazakhstan (RPPK). However, changes in the election laws disallowed him from running for office in the 1999 presidential elections, and the RPPK did not get any seats in the 1999 parliamentary elections.<sup>II</sup> In October 1999, Kazhegeldin led the Forum of Democratic Forces of Kazakhstan (FDPK) in another attempt to rally the opposition. However, the group suffered from internal conflict and the government succeeded in suppressing its activity.

In addition to increased political activism, Kazakhstan's civil society has also experienced rapid development. In the period from 1995 to 2005, the number of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) grew from 400 to 5,000. Although many of these engage in cultural and community activity, some have been working on rule of law and democratization initiatives, often supported by foreign grants and economically powerful Kazakh opposition figures. Also during this period, drastic changes occurred in the Kazakh media, with over 2,000 media outlets publishing in the country supported by various political forces, including the radical opposition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Mehrali Toshmuhammadov, "Civil War in Tajikistan and Post-Conflict Rehabilitation," Hokkaido University Center of Slavic Researches, Sapporo, Japan, 2004, at *http://src-*

h.slav.hokudai.ac.jp/pdf\_seminar/040607tasmuhammadov\_eng.pdf (March 3, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>quot; Kusainov, "Kazakhstan's Critical Choice."

Eighty percent of all media in the country was (and is) privately owned.<sup>12</sup> However, some media channels were close to the president, and one—Khabar media holdings—was even, for a while, owned by Nazarbayev's daughter Dariga Nazarbayeva.<sup>13</sup> While some media opposed the presidency and the ruling group, others were loyal.

*Main opposition forces in the 2000s.* Many of the opposition figures in the early 2000s came from the ranks of Kazakhstan's new business elites, who had gained control over some of the country's most lucrative industries during the 1990s privatization of state property.<sup>14</sup> Key figures combining financial power and political influence included Mukhtar Ablyazov, energy minister and head of the Astana-Holding investment group; Zeinulla Khakimzhanov, state revenues minister, well connected to Kazkommertsbank, the leading financial group, and others. To date, Nazarbayev has been able to balance the interests of various factions competing for control of property and industrial assets, and to play them off against each other.

Kazakhstan's domestic business heavyweights grew dissatisfied with their declining influence as Nazarbayev's administration began pushing for greater economic control while welcoming foreign investment in major industries. According to some experts, the authorities were also considering a consolidation plan for major industries into national companies under state management. Economists viewed this plan as potentially benefiting those in the president's closest circle at the expense of other influential business groups.

In November 2001, opposition politicians from among the Kazakh business elite, some holding high government posts, founded the Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan (*Demokraticheskiy Vybor Kazakhstana*, or DVK in Russian) movement. Main figures in the new movement included the previously mentioned Mukhtar Ablyazov, the youthful Uraz Dzhandosov, then-Deputy Prime Minister and Finance Minister, and Galimzhan Zhakiyanov, ex-Governor of the Pavlodar region. The DVK proclaimed its commitment to greater economic liberalization and decentralization, as well as anti-corruption efforts. However, it was also a rather clear-cut attempt on the part of members of the group to secure their own

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Address to the International Applied Scientific Conference dedicated to the 10th Anniversary of the Constitution of the Republic of Kazakhstan, August 30, 2005, at *http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections-*

main?OpenForm&ids=79&id\_doc=85BC4DD375A91EF1062573E0003E21C9&lang=en&L1=L2&L2=L2-15 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstani Government Moves to Reassert Control of Mass Media," Eurasianet, May 19, 2006, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/civilsociety/articles/eav051906.shtml (February 12, 2008). <sup>14</sup> Kusainov, "Kazakhstan's Critical Choice."

economic and political interests by limiting Nazarbayev's power.<sup>15</sup> The president reacted by sacking some of the DVK-connected officials, while a number of major figures resigned.

Meanwhile, older-generation opposition activists formed another political group the United Democratic Party (UDP)—in 2001. While welcoming the DVK's anticorruption and pro-democracy stance, the opposition veterans were generally suspicious of the DVK's ties to the government and its more tolerant position towards Nazarbayev.

Beginning in 2002, the government began pushing back on the independent media and freedom of expression in response to the growing influence of the oppositionist camp. According to Western observers, a more moderate group led by Dzhandosov and Abilov split off from the DVK and founded the Ak Zhol [Bright Path] Party with a more centrist course reaching out to Nazarbayev's regime in early 2002. Ak Zhol offered mild criticism of some policies, including the 2004 amendments to the election law and suppression of journalists' rights.<sup>16</sup> The Kazakh judiciary arrested the two DVK leaders, Ablyazov and Zhakiyanov, who allegedly threatened to disclose sensitive information on large-scale corruption among the top authorities. The charges against Ablyazov and Zhakiyanov included abuse of power during their government tenure.

*Controversial party reform.* In July 2002, Kazakhstan's political party and election laws were amended to require that political parties have nationwide representation and a documented membership of at least 50,000 (as compared to the previously required 3,000) to be eligible for mandatory re-registration by the Justice Ministry.<sup>17</sup> Opposition figures and outside observers have heavily criticized this regulation as favoring pro-government parties while placing an unjustified burden on smaller parties, and inhibiting the development of vibrant party politics in Kazakhstan.<sup>18</sup> The new rules, however, did not cause the elimination of a single major political force. Nine political parties, which took part in elections to the Majilis, the lower house of the Kazakh Parliament, met the legal requirements and registered for the elections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Kazakhstan Votes 2005," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, 2005, at

http://www.rferl.org/specials/kazakh\_votes/parties.aspx#civic (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Bruce Pannier, "Kazakhstan: Political Parties Jockeying for Position Ahead of Elections," Eurasianet, April 30, 2004, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav043004.shtml (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Mark Braden, "OSCE/ODIHR Review of Kazakhstan's New Law on Political Parties," ODIHR on Eurasianet, August 08, 2002, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/rights/articles/eavo80802.shtml (February 13, 2008).

The September 19, 2004 elections to the Majilis brought a convincing victory to the President's Otan [Fatherland] party and his close supporters—the Civic Party, the Agrarian Party and Asar [All together] Party, headed by the president's daughter, Dariga Nazarbayeva.<sup>19</sup> The only seat in the parliament gained by an opposition party, Ak Zhol, through proportional party-lists voting remained vacant until 2006. The party initially refused to take the seat in protest of alleged election violations. Ak Zhol's leader, Alikhan Baimenov, decided to end the boycott and fill the seat a year later, after an unsuccessful campaign in the 2005 presidential election.<sup>20</sup>

The gradual introduction of local elections for regional governors (*akims*) has been another important feature of Kazakhstan's administrative reforms. In fact, it is a forward-looking democratic experiment in the country, which previously lacked a tradition of local electoral politics. Historically, local leadership used to be hereditary, and in the Soviet era, Moscow nominated the local party bosses.

As these elected officials managed to achieve effective improvements in their districts, the State Commission for Democratization recommended the local government reform so that all leaders at the regional and city levels are elected. In August 2005, the country held its first pilot elections of *akims* for rural areas, and in October 2006, it elected *akims* in 49 counties and 10 cities. By 2008, one third of the *akims* in cities and rural counties, except Almaty and Astana, were elected. The Democratization Commission completed its work in February 2007.

Engaging the opposition in the mid-2000s. The January 2005 ban on the Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan (DVK), as well as a split in the Ak Zhol opposition party, weakened the Kazakh opposition forces. The authorities accused the DVK of "public protests, including civil-disobedience campaigns" and of calling the Kazakh authorities "anti-people." The Almaty city court then proceeded to ban the DVK.<sup>21</sup> A new opposition party Alga! ["Forward!"], set up in 2005 to succeed the banned DVK, repeatedly failed to secure official registration. Meanwhile, after the 2005 split in Ak Zhol, triggered by personal conflict and an internal party leadership struggle, the former Ak Zhol co-chairmen, Altynbek Sarsenbayev and Bolat Abilov, created Naghyz Ak Zhol ["The True Bright Path"] party. As is discussed later, Sarsenbayev was assassinated in 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Parliament of Kazakhstan, "History of Parliamentary Development in Kazakhstan."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Kazakh Opposition to Take up Seat in Parliament," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, September 26, 2006, Volume 10 Number 178, at *http://www.rferl.org/newsline/2006/09/2-tca/tca-*260906.*asp* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Kazakhstan Votes 2005."

Currently, the main opposition movements in Kazakhstan enjoy access to funding from influential supporters that could help sustain them in a prolonged struggle against the incumbent authority.<sup>22</sup>

In March 2005, the leaders of the major opposition forces, including Ak Zhol, the Communist Party, the DVK, and the Republican People's Party of Kazakhstan, formed the For a Just Kazakhstan (FJK) Coalition, intended "to nominate a unified candidate for the 2005 presidential elections and lead the country out of the crisis."<sup>23</sup> The FJK cleared state registration in August 2005 and became the only official opposition force in Kazakhstan.<sup>24</sup> However, a bid by FJK's leader, former Prosecutor General Zharmahan Tuyakbai, for the presidency turned out to be unsuccessful.

In September 2006, Nazarbayev held a meeting with Tuyakbai in Ak-Orda, the impressive Kazakh presidential residence in Astana. To ensure proper dialogue with the opposition, the President invited the leaders of the FJK movement to take part in the State Commission for Democratization.

In 2002, a local court sentenced Galimzhan Zhakiyanov, founder of the Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan opposition movement, to seven years in prison for the embezzlement of budgetary funds and abuse of office while serving as governor of the Pavlodar region. Zhakiyanov's supporters and international human-rights watchdogs, including Amnesty International, declared that his imprisonment was politically motivated.<sup>25</sup> In February 2006, the authorities released him from prison prior to completing his sentence under a provision permitting parole after a one has served half of the sentence. In 2004, the authorities also pardoned and released another DVK founder, Mukhtar Ablyazov, sentenced in 2002 to six years in jail for illegal enterprise and abuse of power. Since 2005, he has been heading one of the largest banks in Kazakhstan, Turan Alem.

**Deaths of prominent opposition activists.** In 2005-2006, the deaths of two opposition politicians, Zamanbek Nurkadilov and Altynbek Sarsenbayev, soured what appeared to have been a thaw in presidential relations with the Kazakh opposition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Kusainov, "Kazakhstan's Critical Choice."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> For a Just Kazakhstan, "Opposition in Kazakhstan United and Selected a Unified Presidential Candidate," March 20, 2005, at *http://kub.info/article.php?sid=8659* (February 12,

<sup>2008).</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Saken Salimov, "Opposition in Law. Justice Ministry has Registered the For a Just Kazakhstan Movement," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, August 04, 2005, at

http://www.centrasia.ru/newsA.php4?st=1123131120 (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Kazakhstan: Freed Opposition Leader Returns To Almaty," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, January 16, 2006, at http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2006/01/f898bfof-1e6a-414b-938fbfddb59a6473.html (February 13, 2008).

Nurkadilov was found dead at his family home in Almaty with a revolver by his side in November 2005, during the run-up to the 2005 presidential vote. The official investigation determined his death was a suicide. Yet Western observers, along with his family lawyer, found it suspicious that the former emergencies minister and mayor of Almaty somehow managed to shoot himself in the chest twice before delivering a final shot to the head.<sup>26</sup> The Kazakh state leadership had sacked Nurkadilov after making accusations of corruption as part of the so-called "Kazakhgate" scandal, which involved massive bribes to Kazakh officials in exchange for access for Western oil companies to Kazakhstan's giant hydrocarbon fields.

Altynbek Sarsenbayev was kidnapped and found dead in February 2006 near Almaty in his car, with his driver and bodyguard shot. The police apprehended his paid assassins. Sarsenbayev had served as Secretary of the National Security Council, information minister and ambassador to Russia before joining the opposition in 2003. He co-chaired the Naghyz Ak Zhol opposition party and was a fierce critic of the authorities over the "Kazakhgate" corruption scandal and other issues.<sup>27</sup>

A Kazakhstan judiciary convicted Erzhan Utembayev, a senior parliamentary official and chief of administration of the Senate, of ordering Sarsenbayev's murder. The appeals courts commuted his death sentence to life in prison. The courts also convicted a former police officer, Rustam Ibragimov, of carrying out the execution, and eight other defendants, some of them members of an elite unit from the National Security Committee (KNB), were given sentences of between three and 20 years. The prosecution concluded that the assassins acted in revenge for an article penned by Sarsenbayev attacking Utembayev.<sup>28</sup> The opposition contends that the convicted offenders were mere scapegoats, and that the story of the real instigators was being covered up.<sup>29</sup> While from a legal perspective the police and the prosecutors solved both cases, some critics join the Kazakh opposition in expressing doubts about the conclusions of the investigations.<sup>30</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Malcolm Haslett, "Suspicions Raised Over Kazakh Deaths," BBC News, February 12, 2006, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/asia-pacific/4712674.stm (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "Ten Convicted Over Kazakh Murder," BBC News, August 31, 2006, at

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/5302474.stm (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ian MacWilliam, "Kazakh Official 'Admits' Killing," BBC News, February 27, 2006, at *http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/4757312.stm* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Bruce Pannier, "Kazakhstan: Two Years Later, Opposition Leader's Murder Still Casts Long Shadow," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, February 13, 2008, at

http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2008/2/082F8BC9-93B5-43C8-8BA1-48FCA6E64C7A.html (February 14, 2008).

#### **Top-Down Political Reforms**

During the first half of the current decade, the notion of "managed democracy" emerged in Russia. Some argue that Kazakhstan followed the same route.<sup>31</sup> This concept implies strong executive powers based on good macroeconomic indicators, control of major media outlets, especially television, and the use of "administrative resources" by pro-government politicians. This type of power structure, bolstered by popular support, theoretically allows for control over both the reform process and the country's political agenda.

By delivering on economic changes and increasing the standard of living, Nazarbayev positioned his regime to initiate reforms in the political sphere. According to his view, these reforms have to be gradual and come from the top. In November 2002, the Kazakh government established The Standing Council on Proposals for Further Democratization and Development of Civil Society (PDS), a commission to develop democratic reform programs in the country.<sup>32</sup> However, the opposition largely ignored the body, which lacked a constitutional status, and was advisory in nature.

In November 2004, the President set up the National Commission for Democratization and Civil Society (known by the Russian acronym NKVD). Unfortunately, this was also the acronym for Stalin's dreaded secret police in the 1930s and 1940s. This body included members of the Ak Zhol opposition party, public organizations, and members of the parliament. The commission initially focused on drafting policy papers for the development of civil society, an electoral system, and local self-government. The rest of the opposition objected to the fact that the Commission had no constitutional base and that pro-government NGOs and individuals predominated.

In March 2006, President Nazarbayev established the State Commission on Democratic Reform, which he chairs.<sup>33</sup> The Commission is a consultative body to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "Brussels Rejects Call For Tougher Stance On Kazakhstan," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 16, 2006, at

http://www.rferl.org/features/features\_Article.aspx?m=03&y=2006&id=64184E13-FD35-478A-8FF5-D95715E37FD2 (June 1, 2008); and Daniel Kimmage, "Kazakhstan: A Shaken System," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 3, 2006, at

http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2006/03/db5b3199-34bd-4d3e-bd3f-8b74fc42000f.html (June 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Rico Isaacs, "Managing Dissent, Limiting Risk and Consolidating Power: The Processes and Results of Constitutional Reform in Kazakhstan," *Central Asia and Caucasus*, No. 1(49), 2008, pp. 16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "On State Commission on Developing and Concretization of Democratic Reforms Program in the Republic of Kazakhstan," Decree of the President of Kazakhstan, arch 20, 2006, No.68, at http://ru.government.kz/docs/u060068~2.htm (February 13, 2008).

the President and acts as an official forum for dialogue between the authorities and various political forces on further political and legal reform as well as the country's political modernization and development strategy. It consists of the leaders of Kazakhstan's political parties, including the opposition, and several state officials. Its major political project to date has been the National Democratic Reform Program,<sup>34</sup> scheduled for two-stage implementation in 2006-2008 and 2009-2011. Although some parts of this program are still under development, its adoption and implementation could move the Kazakh national legislation closer to international democratic standards.

In 2005, Nazarbayev announced an initiative to enhance the role of political parties in legislative activity, Cabinet formation, and control of the government. Kazakhstan began to examine the feasibility of increasing the number of members of Parliament, both in the Senate and the Majilis, and introducing a party list voting system. Constitutional amendments approved in 2007 reflected these political reforms.

Kazakhstan has also been working on improving its election laws. The lack of election campaign transparency and an underdeveloped electoral system are both features of "managed democracy." Thus, in the 2005 presidential elections, according to independent polls, Nazarbayev was confidently leading with 70-80 percent of the vote. Later on, the Central Election Commission (CEC) announced the nationwide result with a whopping 91 percent for Nazarbayev, surprising many Western observers.<sup>35</sup> Nevertheless, the world has generally recognized the outcome of the December 2005 Kazakh Presidential elections as legitimate, although the OSCE reported that the elections fell "short of meeting a number of democratic standards."<sup>36</sup> After the CEC announced the results, Nazarbayev commented that the victory was in recognition of his achievements as founder and the head of state.<sup>37</sup> Nevertheless, some in the West considered the results of both the 2005 presidential elections and the 2007 parliamentary elections insufficient. For example, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) Office

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Isaacs, "Managing Dissent, Limiting Risk and Consolidating Power," pp. 19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Na vyborakh prezidenta Nazarbayev nabral 91.15% golosov – TsIK RK" [Nazarbayev Got 91.15% of the Vote in the Presidential Elections – Kazakhstan CEC], Kazakhstan-Today, December 6, 2006, at http://www.gazeta.kz/art.asp?aid=68548 (January 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, ODIHR, "Final Report on the Presidential Election in Kazakhstan," December 4, 2005, at

http://www.osce.org/documents/odihr/2006/02/18133\_en.pdfm (January 10, 2007); and "OSCE criticizes the elections in Kazakhstan," BBC, December 5, 2005, at

news.bbc.co.uk/hi/russian/news/newsid\_4499000/4499142.stm (January 10, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Gulnoza Saidazimova, "Kazakhstan: Officials Declare Nazarbayev Winner of Presidential Election," Eurasianet, December 05, 2005, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/pp120505.shtml (December 20, 2007).

of Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) has written: "While the 2007 elections reflected welcome progress, a number of international standards were not met."<sup>38</sup>

**Political consolidation.** In 2006, Nazarbayev moved towards consolidating political life in the country. The Otan ruling party was renamed Nur Otan [The Light of the Fatherland] after absorbing the leading pro-presidential political forces, including the Asar Party, into its ranks.<sup>39</sup> The total membership of the consolidated party amounted to some 700,000. Bakhytzhan Zhumagulov, a high-ranking party official, said, "World experience shows that when a country is faced with massive economic and social tasks only a very strong party can provide an effective strategy of development," citing the examples of Japan, Switzerland, and Singapore.<sup>40</sup>

Consolidation among the pro-government and opposition forces during the latest presidential election indicates that Kazakhstan, as many post-Soviet states, has begun a movement towards a political system with fewer parties. However, none of Kazakhstan's opposition parties has reached sufficient membership to compete effectively with the new pro-presidential mega-party.

In 2007, Kazakhstan underwent a major constitutional reform and parliamentary elections, which may define the country's political system for the rest of President Nazarbayev's rule. The constitutional amendment that granted Nazarbayev the ability to run for a third<sup>41</sup> presidential term surprised most Western capitals. The Parliament passed this provision as part of a broader reform package that promises to expand the powers of the parliament and bring about other changes to the Kazakh political system. The August parliamentary election, however, resulted in a one-party legislature, since no other political party besides the President's Nur Otan was able to overcome the high seven-percent threshold.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, "Kazakh elections: progress and problems," press release, Astana, August 19, 2007, at *http://www.osce.org/item/25959.html* (June 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Kazakh Pro-presidential Parties Complete Merger," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, September 26, 2006, Volume 10, Number 178, at *http://www.rferl.org/newsline/2006/09/2tca/tca-260906.asp* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4°</sup> Bruce Pannier, "Kazakhstan: Ruling Party Gets Even Bigger," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, December 22, 2006, at *http://www.rferl.com/featuresarticle/2006/12/FF86BCEC-4D63-4861-8C8E-DoC317AC4017.html* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Independent Kazakhstan held presidential elections in 1991, 1999, 2005. However, President Nazarbayev is currently serving his second term after Kazakhstan's Constitution came into force in August 1995. See "Nazarbaev predlozhil sokratit' prezidentskij srok na dva goda"

<sup>[</sup>Nazarbaev Suggested to Shorten Presidential Term by Two Years], Lenta.ru, May 16, 2007, at *http://www.lenta.ru/news/2007/05/16/less/* (July 29, 2008).

### The 2007 Constitutional Reform

In 2007, Nazarbayev initiated a major constitutional reform aimed at enhancing the country's stability while developing political institutions, including the parliament and political parties. In May, the Kazakh Parliament, dominated by propresidential forces, passed legislation *On the Introduction of Changes and Addenda to the Constitution of the Republic of Kazakhstan.* The bill followed the recommendations of the State Democratization Commission and envisaged a shift from a presidential to a presidential-parliamentary republic by significantly increasing the role of the legislature. Nazarbayev signed the bill into law on May 21, 2007.

One of the constitutional amendments that drew criticism from the expert community, opposition figures, and foreign observers, was a special dispensation for Nazarbayev to seek re-election to the presidency, if he so chooses, as the state's founder. This provision could mean that Nazarbayev will be the head of state well beyond 2012, when his current term expires. With the duration of presidential tenure decreased from seven to five years, he could remain in power until 2017, when he will turn 77, if his health permits. The constitutional limitation of two consecutive 5-year presidential terms will still apply to future presidents of Kazakhstan.<sup>42</sup>

Allowing Nazarbayev an additional term in office opens the door to certain pitfalls of which he, as an experienced politician, is no doubt well aware. His potential challengers will certainly be on the lookout for opportunities to grab some power. If he chooses to stay beyond 2012, his options range from the example set by Lee Kwan Yu, the "inventor" and founding father of Singapore, whom Nazarbayev is known to admire, and who gradually faded into the background, to Deng Xiaoping, one of the greatest Chinese rulers of the last few centuries, who secured his succession and legacy. On the other hand, Nazarbayev would not want to experience the tragic decline of authoritarian rulers such as Indonesia's Sukharto.<sup>43</sup>

The majority of the Kazakh mass media, loyal to the president, appeared to focus on aspects of the constitutional amendments that enhanced parliamentary power while deflecting attention away from the probable prolongation of his tenure. Other amendments, widely emphasized as encouraging Kazakhstan's evolution

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Associated Press, "Kazakh Parliament Approves Amendment to Waive Presidential Term Limits," *The International Herald Tribune*, May 18, 2007, at

http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2007/05/18/asia/AS-POL-Kazakhstan-President.php (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Kazakhstan's Political Challenge," The Heritage Foundation, Press Commentary, May 24, 2007, *http://www.heritage.org/Press/Commentary/edo52407a.cfm* (February 28, 2008).

into a more stable democracy, changed the make-up and functions of the parliament. The Upper House (Senate) and the Lower House (Majilis) gained additional seats. After the reform, the Senate consists of 47 members; while the number of seats in the Majilis increased to 107 from the pre-reform 77, with representatives elected for five years (up from the pre-reform four years). Voters elect ninety-eight of the Majilis lawmakers via a proportional political party representation system with a heightened threshold of seven percent. The Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan (APK), a nationwide ethnic minority representation body, elects the nine remaining legislators.

Thus, the reforms increased the APK's role as a unique instrument to preserve the religious and ethnic peace and promote mutual tolerance within the multi-ethnic and multi-confessional society of Kazakhstan. However, some critics argue that the body lacks democratic legitimacy, with its top members being presidential appointees.<sup>44</sup> Election analysts from the Organization for Security and Cooperation Office for Democratic Europe, Institutions and Human in Rights (OSCE/ODIHR) have pointed out that a general electoral vote does not determine the full membership of either house of Kazakhstan's parliament. The election of nine of the Majilis members by the APK falls short of meeting the OSCE's provision, which states that the popular vote should determine all seats in at least one chamber of the national legislature.<sup>45</sup> In response to these criticisms, officials from Kazakhstan's CEC have referred to the OSCE's provisions permitting member states to implement special measures to guarantee full equality to persons belonging to ethnic minorities-which is what the APK quota purportedly aspires to achieve.

Under the terms of the constitutional reform, the new parliament will have a greater role in the formation of the cabinet. For the first time in the country's sovereign history, the process will require parliamentary approval of the prime minister, who will represent the parliament's majority party, and of the cabinet. Specifically, the president will submit the prime minister's nomination for approval by the majority of the Majilis, and will make the official appointment only after the parliament approves the nominee. The government will therefore be accountable not only to the head of state but also to the entire parliament. At the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan Set to Have One-party Parliament Following Disputed Elections," Eurasianet, August 20, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eavo82007.shtml (March 31, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Turgankulov, "Parliamentary Election in Kazakhstan and OSCE: Assessment, Reality and Outlook," *Kazakhstanskaya Pravda*, No.175, November 9, 2007, (Russian), at *www.kazpravda.kz* (December 18, 2008).

same time, the parliament will be able to pass a vote of no confidence by vote of a simple majority of the deputies (as opposed to the previously required two thirds).

Kazakhstani experts believe that the new cabinet formation procedures will boost the government's professionalism, accountability and "political neutrality" since it will have to seek support from key parliamentary factions.<sup>46</sup> The reform also strengthens parliamentary control over the budget, and gives the Majilis more authority in forming an Audit Committee (equivalent to the U.S. Government Accountability Office, or GAO) and Constitutional Council. Under the reforms, political parties have also gained the right to nominate members of Kazakhstan's CEC.

The Government of Kazakhstan announced that the reforms aim to invigorate Kazakhstan's civil society by abolishing the constitutional prohibition against state funding of public associations, and permitting partial state financing of political parties. International observers of Kazakh politics have noted that the new funding rules aim at preempting "moves by business groups to buy influence in the legislature."<sup>47</sup> Kazakhstani political scientists, on the other hand, believe the reforms may help the country's political parties overcome their rather marginal status and turn them into a core element of the political system, capable of representing the interests of the society.<sup>48</sup> Others point out that the newly envisaged state financing of political parties may simply allow the executive branch to increase its level of control over them.

Finally, the constitutional amendments abolished the death penalty in Kazakhstan, limiting it to exceptional cases, such as punishment for those guilty of terrorist acts resulting in death, which amount to serious war crimes. In a genuine achievement for a post-communist country, the courts will be the only competent body to sanction arrest (as opposed to the national prosecutor's office prior to the reform).

The amendments are likely to enhance the stability of the elected local councils (Maslikhats) by increasing their term in office to five years and giving them more authority over akims (mayors and governors). The respective Maslikhats will have to approve the nominees for the akim offices before the appointment can proceed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> A. Shomanov and S. Konovalov, "Constitutional Reform is Promoting the Country's Competitiveness," *Analytic*, No.4, Almaty, October 30, 2007 (Russian).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Isabel Gorst, "Politics: Preoccupied by a Need to Hold on to Power," *The Financial Times*, June 27, 2007, at *http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/b3fb5a98-2334-11dc-9e7e-*

<sup>000</sup>b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Shomanov and Konovalov, "Constitutional Reform is Promoting the Country's Competitiveness."

Maslikhats will also be able to express no confidence in akims through a simple majority vote (as compared to the previously required two-thirds majority).

## The 2007 Parliamentary Elections

In order for the constitutional amendments to take effect, President Nazarbayev called an early parliamentary election on August 18, 2007, after having dissolved the parliament on June 20, 2007. In the elections, the pro-presidential Nur Otan [Light of the Fatherland] party gained a landslide victory, with 88.5 percent of the votes and all 98 elected seats. No opposition party succeeded in clearing the seven percent electoral threshold.

Vast administrative and financial resources and, most importantly, Nazarbayev's genuinely high personal popularity, backed Nur Otan. Independent surveys, commissioned by the International Republican Institute in 2005, showed 82 percent of the citizens supported Nazarbayev.<sup>49</sup> Since then, the country's growing economy, backed by vast hydrocarbon exports, has helped keep Nazarbayev's approval ratings high.

Many analysts conclude that, given the lack of solidarity and the seemingly endless infighting in the ranks of the opposition, Nur Otan's massive victory was predictable.<sup>50</sup> Nevertheless, as in the 2005 presidential elections, questions remain among Western observers as to the extent to which the CEC and regional commissions "assisted" in the vote count, and whether perhaps the opposition might have been capable of winning at least a few seats in the parliament. This would have been more likely if the opposition forces could have united. Some also believe that the political development of Kazakhstan would benefit from hearing constructive criticism from the opposition and alternative voices in the nation's parliament. Analysts also say that Nur Otan's one-party rule may hurt the Nazarbayev regime in the long run if the party fails to meet its pre-election promises and sticks to a rigid domestic agenda.<sup>51</sup>

Additionally, the August 2007 elections drew relatively low voter turnout, which some interpreted as a lack of confidence in the political system. While the Kazakh CEC indicated that voter turnout was just below 65 percent nationwide,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Steve Lee Myers and Ilan Greenberg, "For Kazakh Leader's Visit, U.S. Seeks a Balance," *The New York Times*, September 28, 2006, at

http://www.nytimes.com/2006/09/28/world/asia/28kazakh.html\_(March 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Pro-presidential Party Dominates Election Campaign in Kazakhstan," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, July 16, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372293 (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Sharip, "Kazakh Parliamentary Elections Resurrect Communist-Style One-Party Rule."

independent sources reported extremely low turnouts in the major urban areas, with up to 60 percent of the electorate staying away from the polling stations in Almaty and up to 77 percent failing to cast ballots in Astana.<sup>52</sup> While stability is laudable, popular buy-in in the political process and genuine grass root participation in politics, based on the availability of a variety of opinions and platforms, would keep Kazakhstan's political system competitive and alive.

**Evaluation of the reform.** International and domestic reaction to the 2007 Kazakhstani constitutional reform ranged from harsh criticism to effusive praise. The Kazakhstani opposition parties issued a statement decrying the measures as "further worsen[ing] the situation around the political rights of citizens,"<sup>53</sup> echoing the concerns of international human rights groups over Kazakhstan's management of internal politics.

The conduct of the 2007 elections also drew criticism from the domestic opposition as well as international organizations, including the OSCE and international human rights groups. The ODIHR division of the OSCE engaged in monitoring the August 2007 elections and published its final report in October 2007.

Although the OSCE characterized the elections as a step forward towards democracy, it pointed out that shortcomings remained. In particular, the report praised the CEC for working "transparently," further noting that it had cooperated with all political parties and 16,000 local and foreign observers. The ODIHR election observation mission noted the calm electoral atmosphere and well organized voting, as well as media access for all political parties during the campaigning period.

Media access prior to the elections included televised debates between the parties on the state-owned Khabar TV, as well as on privately owned Channel 31. The print media provided a broad spectrum of opinion, with two government-owned papers favoring Nur Otan, while some of the private newspapers pressed the case of the two leading opposition parties, the National Social Democratic Party (NSDP) and Ak Zhol.

On the negative side, The ODIHR report noted that the state-owned media gave particularly favorable coverage to the Nur Otan party and that the vote count lacked transparency, with serious irregularities occurring in some 25 percent of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> "Statement by the Democratic Forces Regarding Kazakhstan's Chairmanship in the OSCE," True Ak Zhol, October 11, 2007 at *http://eng.akzhol-*

party.info/activity/statements/2007/10/11/statements\_2380.html (March 18, 2008)

polling stations monitored during the count.<sup>54</sup> The OSCE report also criticized the government for placing barriers in the way of a pluralistic party system. Specifically, the report focused on preferential treatment of Nur Otan in the local electoral commissions, on preventing independents from running for parliament, and banning the parties from uniting in electoral coalitions to run for seats jointly.

Kazakh officials rebutted international criticism of the elected one-party parliament, stating that they believed Nur Otan deserved its victory, which reflected broad public satisfaction with the country's economic growth and the rise in per-capita income. Kazakhstani political scientists also praised the constitutional reform as promoting "Kazakhstan's regional leadership as a state committed to coherent adaptation of recognized democratic institutions and processes."<sup>55</sup> In their opinion, Kazakhstan—a non-Western and Eurasian country—had taken another successful step toward adapting democracy to the realities of post-Soviet Central Asia.

Nazarbayev underscored the significance of the reform in the following statement:

We have been approaching this moment of political change consistently and gradually. All views and proposals, including the most radical, have been studied and worked on. We consulted with political parties, scientists, experts, with people representing diverse ethnic groups of Kazakhstan. I am sure that it is the right time to introduce changes to the Constitution of the Republic of Kazakhstan and to begin a new distinctive stage... of Kazakhstan's democratization.<sup>56</sup>

While some human rights groups and pro-democracy NGOs persisted in criticizing the reforms, the US government's reaction to the constitutional changes was lowkey, if not mildly positive. During a May 22, 2007 press briefing, State Department spokesperson Sean McCormack said:

There is an amendment that would effectively allow the president... to stay in office for quite some time, but there are also a number of other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December 1, 2007, at http://www.eiu.com/index.asp?layout=displayIssueArticle&issue\_id=1782804763&opt=full (February 6, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Shomanov and Konovalov, "Constitutional Reform is Promoting the Country's Competitiveness."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Statement on Constitutional Reform, May 22, 2007, at *http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/284* (March 8, 2008).

political reforms that, we believe, move the country in the right direction. It is a step, ultimately, when you look at the balance of these things, in the right direction... Is it all that the rest of the world would like to see? No, it is not. But, again, this is a country that... we have high hopes for, that we are working closely with, they have a lot of potential.<sup>57</sup>

The constitutional changes and the August 2007 elections can be seen as a stage in the process of political modernization. Democracy development is not an exact science. The Kazakhstani government's rhetoric claims that the country's path may serve as a model for other states in post-communist transition that choose gradual political reform. In developing a meaningful democracy, elections should come during or even after the build-up of political institutions.<sup>58</sup> History and recent events have shown that when elections come prematurely, counterproductive, and at times even dangerous results can ensue. Examples of this include Germany in 1933 and the West Bank and Gaza in 2006. While they are important, elections are not an exclusive part of political development. At the end of the day, the proof of democratic development is neither rhetoric nor empty ceremony. It is action. The eyes of foreign governments, the expert community, and international organizations will remain focused on Kazakhstan's political development for years to come.

The opposition's electoral defeat. During the August 2007 Kazakh parliamentary elections, the voters had real choices, with seven competing parties ranging from left-leaning social democrats to free market advocates and right-wing nationalist movements in the running. Some regional analysts had predicted the opposition would gain more seats in the parliament than ever before. However, the opposition, unfortunately, shot itself in the foot. Given Kazakhstan's new high electoral threshold of seven percent, it would have made sense for the Social Democrats (NSDP) and Ak Zhol to unite. Their platforms are rather similar, and are not very different from the positions taken by the ruling Nur Otan party. This is not surprising, as the leaders of the opposition are former senior officials who served under President Nazarbayev, including an ex-prosecutor general, a former finance minister, and Nazarbayev's former chief of staff. Separately, however, the two leading opposition parties failed to clear the barrier: the NSDP, the main opposition force, received 4.62 percent of the vote, followed by the Ak Zhol party, a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Kazakhstan: President Nazarbayev Makes a Power Play," Eurasianet, May 31, 2007, at *http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav053107.shtml* (May 24, 2008). <sup>58</sup> Cohen, "Kazakhstan's Political Challenge."

more moderate group, with 3.27 percent.<sup>59</sup> Combined, they could have won seats in the Majilis.

After the vote, the opposition criticized the election and emphasized the negative findings published by the OSCE/ODIHR, including procedural problems and lack of transparency in the vote count. Despite their protests, however, the legitimacy of the new parliament appears to have been widely accepted, both in Kazakhstan and abroad, as demonstrated by the consensus among OSCE members to elect Kazakhstan as its chair for 2010. In Astana's bid for this highly prestigious role in the Euro-Atlantic community, the conduct of an at least relatively transparent election was indeed crucial.

In the meanwhile, locked out of the new parliament, the opposition finds itself in a "multiparty system coexisting with a one-party parliament as peacefully as the Communist regime and free enterprise do in China."<sup>60</sup>

Christopher Walker, Director of Studies at Freedom House, stated in an August 2007 interview with Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty following the elections that it has become increasingly difficult for the opposition to participate in Kazakhstan's political life outside the parliament:

The opposition in Kazakhstan should be playing a meaningful role in scrutinizing the performance and the activities of the ruling powers in the country. This becomes increasingly difficult under the current circumstances. I think, at this point, they have to find whatever space is possible there to play this rightful role. But there is no question that has become increasingly difficult and, naturally, to the detriment of ordinary Kazakh citizens. I think to the extent that Kazakhstan has been looked to as a leader in the region by the outside world, this is a disappointment in terms of having no voice whatsoever in the new parliament for any opposition parties.<sup>61</sup>

The opposition would very much like to contribute to a public debate on such acute issues as fighting corruption, enhancing the rule of law, and promoting civil

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Lillis, "Kazakhstan Set to Have One-party Parliament."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Blended into the United Social Democratic Party, the Opposition Learns to Live in the New Kazakhstan," *Expert Kazakhstan*, No 37, October 8, 2007, at

http://enews.ferghana.ru/article.php?id=2157 (March 31, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Kazakhstan: Opposition Left To 'Find Whatever Space Is Possible'" Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, August 22, 2007, at

http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2007/08/mil-070822-rferlo2.htm (March 31, 2008).

liberties. However, in practice, lacking formal participation, they have little influence on policymaking in Astana and are weak and fragmented.<sup>62</sup> The numerous factions, torn by personal disagreements and by ties to competing interest groups, fail to offer a comprehensive alternative vision for the nation. Ultimately, in many respects, their views are often not fundamentally different from those of the authorities they criticize. Nevertheless, the opposition parties may still reap some political hay if people begin searching for alternative solutions to the country's recent economic downturn, which resulted from the international credit crunch and governmental overregulation.

Many observers hope that Kazakhstan's 2010 chairmanship of the OSCE, approved in November 2007, will boost pro-democracy reforms, accelerate the amendments of the media law to make it more permissive, and bolster governmental transparency and accountability. The leadership of the OSCE, as well as American diplomats, have expressed hopes that the Kazakhstani government will keep promises it has made in relation to the OSCE chairmanship, including promulgating the legislative agenda.

### The Realignment of Political Forces

Despite the realignment of some powers in favor of the parliament on paper, experts in Kazakhstan and the West believe that Nazarbayev will continue to wield supreme authority in Astana. However, it is also evident that the president harbors no illusions about the need to diminish his daily involvement in management minutiae and prepare for an orderly transition.<sup>63</sup> The constitutional reform was a vital step in paving the way for Kazakhstan to keep functioning after his eventual departure from the political scene. The rifts within Kazakhstan's elite have, in part, dictated the emphasis on the institutions, political parties, and a functional state bureaucracy. Although the president enjoys high personal popularity, he faces a difficult task in maintaining a balance among the ruling groups (clans) and broader elites. Vast riches are at stake.

Factional maneuvering and tensions over Kazakhstan's internal balance of power and its effect on succession, whenever it comes, intensified throughout 2007. Several influential groups associated with the Kazakhstani political parties seem already to be strategizing for the post-Nazarbayev era. Individuals who were originally close to the president and held high political posts head the Republican

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Kazakh Opposition Forces Press Government for Genuine Democracy," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, April 20, 2007, at *http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372113* (March 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Calaga "Varal-lastera Dread-last Narahanna Malaga Damar Dlas"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Cohen, "Kazakhstan: President Nazarbayev Makes a Power Play."

People's Party of Kazakhstan and several of the other opposition groups. Nazarbayev's former son-in-law, Rakhat Aliyev, also challenged the President's leadership.

The defection of Rakhat Aliyev. The case of Rakhat Aliyev illustrates personal and factional power struggles among the Kazakh elite at the highest level. In 2007, Nazarbayev moved to reduce the political powers of potential rivals for succession, including those of his two sons-in-law. Aliyev had served as deputy chief of the Committee for National Security (known as the KNB), and as Nazarbayev's ambassador to Austria and the OSCE, as well as holding the office of Deputy Foreign Minister. Nazarbayev sent Aliyev off to Vienna in February 2006 to isolate him and prevent him from making any moves on the domestic front. After a return visit to Kazakhstan in May 2007, Aliyev fell further from grace by harshly attacking the regime and his father-in-law personally, threatening to reveal alleged information on massive corruption, including the "Kazakhgate" affair (see below). Later, in October 2007, he attempted to implicate Nazarbayev in personal involvement in the 2006 assassination of opposition leader Altynbek Sarsenbayev. Several independent media outlets, online publications, and weekly printed newspapers faced pressure from the Kazakh authorities after publishing materials related to Aliyev's case.<sup>64</sup> The controversy was of such magnitude that it could not have stayed low profile even in Kazakhstan's domestic media.

According to Aliyev, he fell out of favor after making his aspirations to become the next president of Kazakhstan known to Nazarbayev. However, as the unpopular former *de facto* chief of the Kazakh security services, Aliyev would have been an unlikely winner in a presidential election, as many in the elite vehemently opposed him.<sup>65</sup>

The Kazakh Prosecutor Office issued a warrant for Aliyev's arrest on charges including fraud and the kidnapping of two officials from the Nurbank bank, where he then owned a majority share. Since being charged, Aliyev has remained in Vienna, fighting extradition. Kazakhstan even sent a planeload of officials, headed by the Prosecutor General, to bring the fugitive home. However, the Austrian authorities, who briefly detained Aliyev in June 2007, have to date refused to extradite him, fearing that he would not receive a fair trial. Dariga Nazarbayeva, the President's eldest daughter, has divorced her renegade husband.

Aliyev's trial in absentia opened in Kazakhstan in November 2007, with a Kazakh military court taking over the case in January 2008. The court found that he had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Gorst, "Politics: Preoccupied by a Need to Hold on to Power."

funded the training of mercenaries in Israel and Egypt, with the aim of toppling the Kazakh government.<sup>66</sup> In March 2008, the court sentenced Aliyev to 20 years in jail on charges ranging from embezzlement and kidnapping to plotting to overthrow the president. Along with him, the court convicted the former head of the KNB, Alnur Musayev, of crimes committed during his time in office, including abuse of power, embezzlement of state property, unauthorized acquisition of state secrets, and theft of firearms and ammunition.

According to Western sources, although the authorities have stripped Aliyev of his wealth, the Nurbank financial group is still under control of the president's family. Dariga Nazarbayeva has become Nurbank's largest shareholder, with an over 36 percent stake, while Nurali Aliyev, the son of Rakhat Aliyev and Dariga Nazarbayeva, has been chairing the board of Nurbank since October 2007.<sup>67</sup>

Nazarbayev also dismissed his second son-in-law, Timur Kulibayev, from his post as deputy chairman of the Samruk State Holding Company in September 2007. Nevertheless, some believe that Kulibayev controls Kazkommertzbank (KKB), and sits on KazMunayGaz's Board of Directors. Although generally staying low profile and not overtly engaged in politics, his family and business connections still make him a powerful insider who could potentially contend for power.

**Political rebalancing.** Following the downfall of Rakhat Aliyev, Nazarbayev moved to restore the balance of power between Kazakhstan's competing political clans. A 2007 investigation into illegal construction in protected areas around Almaty was part of the political power shift.

Imangali Tasmagambetov, the former mayor of Almaty and former head of the presidential administration, is an influential figure loyal to Nazarbayev, with a broad power base and a breadth of experience in state management, who also enjoys particular support among Kazakh-speaking intellectuals. Some at times mention him as a potential presidential successor.

Some observers viewed the investigation into Almaty construction as targeting Tasmagambetov, yet he emerged with his power base intact after the state commission completed its inquiry and found no abuse of office on his part. However, several officials lost their posts in connection with land misallocation, including deputy mayors Yakov Zayats and Kayrat Bukenov; deputy governor of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Associated Press, "Kazakh President's Former Son-in-law Receives 20-year Sentence in Absentia on Coup Charges," *International Herald Tribune*, March 26, 2008, at *http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2008/03/26/asia/AS-GEN-Kazakhstan-Presidents-Son-in-law.php* 

<sup>(</sup>March 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December, 2007.

the Almaty region Alikhan Toybayev; and three district officials.<sup>68</sup> Viktor Khrapunov, another former mayor of Almaty, also lost his post as emergencies minister because of irregularities in land allocation during his tenure.

The personnel reshuffling carried out in late 2007 appeared to indicate a desire on Nazarbayev's part to strengthen his position in the face of a likely slowdown in economic growth and potential political difficulties in the wake of Rakhat Aliyev's trial.<sup>69</sup> However, he may have secured a tighter grip on power at the expense of increasing the level of dissatisfaction among entrepreneurs and Kazakhstan's growing middle class over abuses on the part of the bureaucracy, the rise in corruption, and excessive state regulation of the economy.

The business community and Western policymakers hope the Kazakh political system will evolve toward an institutions- and rules-based polity. Many experts agree that Kazakhstan should allow for a broader political space and the greater participation of opposition groups and parties in strengthening the rule-of-law and fighting corruption in the country.<sup>70</sup>

## The Kazakhgate Corruption Scandal

Allegations of massive corruption at the highest level in Kazakhstan during and after the negotiation of major oil investment agreements in the 1990s erupted in the Western media and led to the indictment of two oil-industry players with close ties to the Kazakh leadership. In April 2003, the US judiciary indicted James Giffen, a former consultant to President Nazarbayev, and J. Bryan Williams III, a former senior executive at Mobil in charge of overseas crude-oil transactions in Kazakhstan,<sup>71</sup> in connection with bribing Kazakh authorities during the 1990s.<sup>72</sup> The scandal, known as Kazakhgate, was centered around payments of some \$78 million in bribes, allegedly on behalf of major oil companies—Mobil (now ExxonMobil), Texaco (now ChevronTexaco), Phillips Petroleum (now ConocoPhillips), and Amoco (now BP) —to high-level Kazakh officials in return for lucrative oil contracts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7°</sup> Cohen, "Kazakhstan: President Nazarbayev Makes a Power Play."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> The judiciary charged Williams with tax evasion on illegal payments connected to Mobil's joining the Tengiz investment consortium in Kazakhstan. He pleaded guilty and was sentenced to three years and ten months in prison and a fine. Source: "Kazakhgate Corruption Scandal Dogs the Government," Country Profile Select, September 20, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Marlena Telvick, "Indictments Allege Bribes were Paid for Kazakhstan Oil," San-Francisco Chronicle, April 7, 2003, at http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-

bin/article.cgi?file=/c/a/2003/04/07/MN278797.DTL (March 14, 2008).

Giffen, a prominent player in East-West relations for over 40 years and CEO of the New York-based merchant bank Mercator Corp., was charged with 13 counts of violating the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA) and 33 counts of money laundering. His trial is still pending in New York's Southern Federal District in Manhattan. Since 1984, as a member and later the head of the American Trade Consortium, Giffen began to cultivate relationships with the Soviet elite, including Mikhail Gorbachev and Nursultan Nazarbayev. By the late 1980s, he was involved in consulting Western companies on doing business in the former USSR, including in the oil and gas sector. Giffen was instrumental in promoting Chevron's acquisition of the Tengiz oil field.<sup>73</sup>

In 1992, Giffen arranged for Nazarbayev's first official visit to Washington after the Kazakh Embassy opened in the United States.<sup>74</sup> He soon became Nazarbayev's advisor on doing business with the West, and was part of the negotiations on some major Kazakh energy projects, including development of the Tengiz and Karachaganak oil fields and development of the Caspian Pipeline Consortium.

Ironically, the case originated as a Swiss money-laundering investigation initiated by the government of Kazakhstan, reportedly aiming at former Prime Minister Akezhan Kazhegeldin and his alleged holdings in Europe. The FBI subsequently followed up on the case when it led the Swiss authorities to note irregularities in payments by US oil companies to Kazakhstani officials.<sup>75</sup> Later, the investigation uncovered a complex scheme of accounts in Switzerland and the British Virgin Islands with links to Kazakh officials.<sup>76</sup>

The 2003 indictments in the Giffen case were a diplomatic embarrassment. Kazakhstan had been a key regional partner in the US-led anti- terrorism campaign in Afghanistan, granting over-flight and emergency landings rights to the American combat aircraft. Reid Weingarten, a prominent Washington-based defense lawyer who represented Nazarbayev, pressed for assurances that the U.S. would not indict him, referring to the importance of preserving strategic relations with Astana at a time when the U.S. was involved in military operations in the region.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Steve LeVine, "The Oil and the Glory. The Pursuit of Empire and Fortune of the Caspian Sea," Random House, pp. 54-67.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Marlena Telvick, "Kazakhstan: United States vs. James H. Giffen," Eurasianet, May 31, 2004, accessed at http://kazhegeldin.addr.com/2004en/engl\_03\_06\_04.html (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Telvick, "Indictments Allege Bribes were Paid for Kazakhstan Oil."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Telvick, "Kazakhstan: United States vs. James H. Giffen."

Such an assurance would be of significance to Kazakhstan and have no impact on the investigation... [while] any indictment naming a Kazakh official as an unindicted co-conspirator or the recipient of a bribe would be viewed as an affront to Kazakhstan, [and] could have a destabilizing political effect in Kazakhstan, and deteriorate the US [relations with Kazakhstan] - an important ally in the war on terror with significant oil and gas reserves in an unstable geographical region.<sup>77</sup>

Kazakhstan indicated that it would maintain a "respectful distance" from the trial, which Kazakh officials said they viewed as a US matter involving a US citizen.<sup>78</sup> Nevertheless, in March 2004, the US prosecution named two top Kazakh officials linked to the Giffen case as unindicted co-conspirators: President Nursultan Nazarbayev, and his former prime minister and energy minister, Nurlan Balgimbayev.<sup>79</sup>

Nazarbayev has denied any personal involvement in the affair. In May 2004, when Giffen's court hearings were to begin in New York, Nazarbayev stated in a widely televised speech that he found it inappropriate to comment on a trial being held in the U.S. and involving a US citizen. He also added that "the [oil contracts facilitated by Giffen] were executed on a high level; they completely met the interests of Kazakhstan."<sup>80</sup>

The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA). Kazakhgate may be one of the most important cases in the history of the FCPA. The Act, passed in the post-Watergate period (1977), holds US companies liable for corrupt payments made to foreign officials, directly or through third parties, with the intent of benefiting their business. Amendments to the FCPA passed in 1988 also hold US companies liable for "willing ignorance," or turning a blind eye to an intermediary bribing a foreign official on their behalf.<sup>81</sup> However, in the oil and gas industry in general and in the emerging markets in particular, where kinships and "facilitation" payments are widespread and tolerated on the highest levels, "playing clean" may simply put American companies at a disadvantage when others agree to play by the local rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Telvick, "Kazakhstan: United States vs. James H. Giffen" and Telvick, "Indictments Allege Bribes were Paid for Kazakhstan Oil."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Nikola Krastev, "Kazakhstan: Official Vows Not To Interfere In 'Kazakhgate' Trial," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, June 7, 2004, at

http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2004/06/c76ba837-fa2b-4c66-a1f7-e0418087e4fb.html (March 14, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> "Kazakhgate Corruption Scandal Dogs the Government."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Telvick, "Kazakhstan: United States vs. James H. Giffen."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), U.S. Code, Title 15, Chapter 2B, §78dd-1(a)(3) at http://www.usdoj.gov/criminal/fraud/docs/statute.html (March 28, 2008).

According to Donald Zarin, author of *Doing Business Under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act*, the FCPA does not criminalize the receipt of a bribe by a foreign official, but only the provision of incentive payments by a US-based firm or intermediaries.<sup>82</sup> However, the political repercussions of Kazakhgate could certainly prove politically problematic for the Nazarbayev administration.

Giffen's attorney, William Schwartz, stated that the US government was aware of and approved of Giffen's actions. In March 2004, Schwartz requested access to classified data to collect evidence of his client's purported links to top CIA, FBI, and State Department officials at the time of the alleged violations. The authorities denied access, leaving it unclear whether the contacts that Giffen's defense team claims he made were part of top-level networking he needed to do as an international oil consultant and whether the US government approved his allegedly corrupt actions for operational reasons.<sup>83</sup>

The trial gained some momentum in 2007, when another US firm, Baker Hughes, an oil services company, pleaded guilty of violating the FCPA. The firm agreed to pay a \$44 million fine for the charge of having transferred \$4.1 million in bribes to receive a services contract for the Karachaganak field, which generated \$219 million in revenues for the company from 2001 to 2006.<sup>84</sup> The judiciary did not name any Kazakh officials in the proceedings. Nevertheless, this development may have pushed the government of Kazakhstan to pursue a forfeiture agreement with the US judiciary.

*Forfeiture*. Kazakhstan and the U.S. made a peace of sorts in May 2007 when the Kazakh government admitted the existence of a Swiss bank account in its name and agreed to transfer the funds to a children's charity, while the American side agreed to cease further probing into the Kazakh side of the case. From a legal perspective, the funds are subject to civil forfeiture. Although the Kazakh government denies the receipt of bribes, some experts say that participation in the forfeiture agreement may imply an admission of guilt.<sup>85</sup>

The World Bank will monitor the distribution of the forfeited money between the newly established Bota Kazakhstan Child and Youth Development Foundation to help the country's poor children and two programs to improve financial

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Telvick, "Kazakhstan: United States vs. James H. Giffen."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> "Kazakhstan: U.S. Firm Pleads Guilty In Bribery Case," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, April 30, 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> "Kazakhstan: Bad Money Does Good," *Petroleum Economist*, June 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

management and transparency in Kazakhstan's oil, gas, and mining industries.<sup>86</sup> John Ordway, the US Ambassador to Kazakhstan, told a press briefing in Almaty on May 22, 2007:

Though the positions of the USA and Kazakhstan do not coincide as regards the belonging of 84 million dollars that has been frozen in bank accounts in Switzerland, the sides have agreed that the money should be used for the good of the country. ...The Kazakh government's position is that the money...in the account... belongs to the Kazakh government. The position of the US government is that the money [resulted from] officials' corrupt actions in the case instituted against [US] citizen [James] Giffen. We are of different opinions as regards the [origin of the money]. But, to avoid further disputes, we have agreed that the money should be used to the good of the Kazakh people.<sup>87</sup>

Since the first disclosure of Kazakhgate in 1999, Kazakhstan has launched a publicrelations campaign to improve its image in the West. Following the spring 2007 agreements, as well as a number of successful legal moves by Giffen's attorneys, the case began cooling down.

As part of the 2007 political reshuffling, Nazarbayev appointed Nurlan Balgimbayev, whose name appears in the Kazakhgate materials, as his adviser on energy, reportedly in connection with Kazakhstan's more assertive economic policy, particularly in the energy sector.<sup>88</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> "Kazakhstan, USA Agree to Use Corruption Case Money for Children," BBC Monitoring Central Asia Unit, May 22, 2007, from Interfax-Kazakhstan news agency, accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Nicholas Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks In, Out and Shakes it all About," Business New Europe, March 17, 2008, at *http://www.businessneweurope.eu/story.php*?s=902 (March 25, 2008).

# Investing in Development

Kazakhstan has succeeded in creating a favorable environment for private sector growth since the 1990s. Over the 17 years of its sovereign development, Kazakhstan has undergone an impressive transformation from a centrally planned and managed Soviet republic to a predominantly market economy. Kazakhstan was the first CIS country to be recognized by the EU (2001) and the U.S. (2002) as having a market economy.

Modern Kazakhstan's economic growth stands out among the CIS countries. The country may be Eurasia's strongest candidate to join the "Asian tigers," which include South Korea, Taiwan, and Singapore in the first wave, and Malaysia and China in the second. All of these states have managed to achieve significant leaps in wealth creation by drastic transformations of their economic systems.

Kazakhstan's GDP exceeds the combined GDPs of the other countries of Central Asia and the Caucasus, although it is still below the annual turnover of such transnational corporations as British Petroleum and ExxonMobil.<sup>1</sup> Measured in current prices, Kazakhstan's GDP has almost quadrupled, from \$21.8 billion in 2000, to \$80.4 billion in 2006, and it exceeded \$102 billion in 2007 (with an 8.5 percent real GDP annual growth rate).<sup>2</sup> In 1994, the GDP per capita in the country was as low as \$600, whereas by 2007 it was above the \$6,600 mark.<sup>3</sup> Economists have estimated Kazakhstan's 2007 GDP per capita measured in terms of purchasing power parity (PPP) at \$10,428.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>3</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February, 2008; and Nazarbayev, Address at the ceremonial meeting dedicated to the 15th Anniversary of Kazakhstan's independence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Bulat Khusainov, "Macroeconomic Indicators of the Central Asian States' Development," report presented at the International Conference "Security and Democracy in Central Asia," Almaty, March 6, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Statistical Agency of the Republic of Kazakhstan, at

http://www.stat.kz/RU/digital/Pages/Sisnac\_chitov.aspx (February 7, 2008).; and Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February 1, 2008, at

http://www.eiu.com/index.asp?layout=displayIssueTOC&toc2=no&issue\_id=1832973568&publication\_i d=520000852 (February 7, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December, 2007 and February, 2008.

The structure of the GDP has also been changing. Between 2000 and 2004, the share of manufacturing in the total GDP decreased from 45.9 to 42.5 percent while the percentage of services grew from 48.4 to 53.3 percent,<sup>5</sup> taking Kazakhstan closer to the figures of industrially developed nations.



Figure 2: Kazakhstan's current GDP and real GDP growth rate (2003-2007)



The country's real GDP grew at a high 9-10 percent annually since 2001, although the international credit crisis has slowed it down somewhat. Nevertheless, the monetary, taxation, and financial reforms of the 1990s, as well as high world oil prices, have created a solid foundation for continued economic growth in the 21st century. In the near term, the government needs to address the acute challenges of supporting diversified economic growth at a time when the country's banks have lost access to international borrowing, and while energy production costs are rising at home.

Still, the 2006 average monthly salary in Kazakhstan was \$334, compared with Russia's \$550.<sup>6</sup> Since 1991, the state has raised the wages of civil servants, doctors, teachers, and other state employees numerous times. After his re-election in 2005, Nazarbayev pledged to double salaries and pensions during his next term and to raise the per capita income to the level of Eastern European countries.<sup>7</sup> Barring a major global economic recession, these are feasible targets.

<sup>6</sup> Statistical Agency of the Republic of Kazakhstan,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Statistical Agency of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "National Accounts Structure," http://www.stat.kz/RU/digital/Pages/Sisnac\_chitov.aspx (January 22, 2007).

http://www.stat.kz/RU/digital/Pages/Sisnac\_chitov.aspx (January 22, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Gulnoza Saidazimova, "Kazakhstan: Officials Declare Nazarbayev Winner of Presidential Election," Eurasianet, December 05, 2005, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/pp120505.shtml (January 12, 2008).

In the early 2000s, Kazakhstan repaid its international debts, including to the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank, seven years ahead of schedule. Afterwards, the country launched a massive social investment program to support sectors strategically important to the state.

Healthcare funding grew to \$1.2 billion between 2005 and 2007. The government plans to increase public housing by at least four percent in the coming years, while the rate of private residential construction remained high until 2007. Funding for culture, sport, and tourism in the next few years is likely to reach a high mark of \$500 million.

**Training the future elite.** In 2006, nationwide education funding reached \$2.5 billion.<sup>8</sup> Kazakhstan is investing its oil windfall in boosting the national education system and training high-quality professional personnel overseas. The country stands out in its neighborhood for the value it places on leveraging top-quality Western education to help make the transition to a modern market economy in place of the centrally planned Soviet model a success.

A major overseas academic training program—the presidential Bolashak [The Future] scholarship, launched in 1993—provides governmental stipends for approximately 3,000 students per year to study abroad. Grantees from around the country pass competitive selection. Many of Bolashak's students have received undergraduate and graduate degrees in the best US, UK and other Western colleges and universities, and are now working back home. To avoid the risk of brain drain because of graduates remaining overseas, families of grantees are obliged to pledge property to the government to guarantee that their scholars will return to Kazakhstan for a minimum of five years' employment. The goal is to prepare a bright generation of professional leaders "to transform Kazakhstan into a competitive, world class economy" say education ministry officials.<sup>9</sup>

The best and brightest alumni occupy positions of high authority, including deputy ministerial posts. The scope of the Bolashak program has broadened to include more than 60 academic disciplines, while funding increased six-fold in the past two years and will top \$96.5 million in 2007.<sup>10</sup> Large Kazakh companies satisfy the demand for skilled professionals by funding overseas business education for their employees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Nazarbayev, Address at the ceremonial meeting dedicated to the 15th Anniversary of Kazakhstan's independence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Isabel Gorst, "In Pursuit of a Professional Elite Education," *Financial Times*, June 27, 2007, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/bo6f283c-2334-11dc-9e7e-000b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html (February 5, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid.

Kazakhstan also recognizes the value of access to the World Wide Web. According to the International Telecommunication Union (ITU)—the United Nations agency for information and communication technologies—the number of Internet users in Kazakhstan has almost doubled since 2000 and has reached 1.25 million people (or over 8 percent of the country's total population).<sup>11</sup> Eighty-two percent of Kazakhstani secondary schools have Internet connections.

In order to give further impetus to the economy, the government has invested in developing Kazakhstan's homegrown business education capacity. The country's two leading colleges—the Kazakhstan Institute of Management, Economics and Forecasting (KIMEP) and Kazakh-British Technical University (KBTU) — specialize in economics and business. Leading British universities supported the establishment of KBTU with an eye toward training experts for the oil and gas industry.

The Kazakh leadership understands that good education is expensive everywhere. Accordingly, the government spends more than \$2 million on resident foreign instructors to Kazakh universities, particularly to the Kazakh State National University (KSNU) and the Eurasian University.

## Through Energy to Global Competitiveness

The Asian financial crisis of 1997-1998 resulted in low commodity prices and economic stagnation. Kazakhstan was in dire need of investments to create new jobs and boost economic growth, and the government went about the business of creating a favorable climate for foreign investment. In 2002, Kazakhstan became the first CIS country recognized as a market economy by the US Department of Commerce. As of September 2007, the National Bank of Kazakhstan reported that the total inflow of foreign direct investment (FDI) had reached \$39.3 billion and was likely to exceed \$40 billion by the end of the year, while the 2006 gross FDI reached over \$50 billion.<sup>12</sup> In Southeast Europe and the CIS, only Russia and Romania attract more investment, and only Hungary has a higher per capita FDI.<sup>13</sup> The United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) reported Kazakhstan's 2006 yearly FDI inflows to be more than three times the 2005

<sup>&</sup>quot; "Kazakhstan: Internet Usage Statistics," at http://www.internetworldstats.com/asia/kz.htm (February 5, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> National Bank of Kazakhstan, "International Investment Position."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Doing Business in Kazakhstan, at

http://www.buyusa.gov/kazakhstan/en/doing\_business\_kazakhstan.html (February 8, 2008).

level.<sup>14</sup> Moody's, Standard & Poor's, and Fitch Ratings Ltd. have confirmed Kazakhstan's investment attractiveness by providing investment grade ratings for the country's bonds.<sup>15</sup>

The energy sector has fueled Kazakhstan's economic growth. Since 1985, the production of hydrocarbons in the country increased by 225.4 percent, as compared with a worldwide growth of 30 percent.<sup>16</sup>

On the regulatory side, market liberalization reforms launched in 1994 have facilitated Kazakhstan's economic growth. At that time, after the voluntary dissolution of the Supreme Soviet, Nazarbayev supported the centralization of power to facilitate the implementation of urgent social and economic reforms.

In 1995, presidential decrees On Taxation and On Privatization created the preconditions for higher rates of internal capital investment and the inflow of foreign investment, which Kazakhstan desperately needed to revive its large enterprises, just as it needed revenue to further social programs. Opening the country to foreign capital and implementing tax cuts boosted the major exportoriented industries while replenishing the nation's foreign exchange reserves. Sensing significant economic improvement, Nazarbayev was able to implement a series of painful reforms, including housing and utility management privatization, the introduction of an accumulative pension system, and overhauls of the education, agriculture, and banking sectors.

"State-of-the-art" pension reform.<sup>17</sup> In 1998, Kazakhstan launched an ambitious pension reform, transitioning from the Soviet-era pay-as-you-go pension system to the three-pillar system promoted by the World Bank, in which pensions contain pay-as-you-go, mandatory, and voluntary components.<sup>18</sup> The government privatized the state-owned State Accumulating Pension Fund in 2006. Today, 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "World Investment Report," 2007, at http://www.unctad.org/Templates/webflyer.asp?docid=9001&intItemID=2068&lang=1&mode= downloads (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, "Investment Climate of Kazakhstan," at *http://www.kazyna.kz/index.php?id=*98 (January 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, "New Time – New Economy," Lecture, 2004, at http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections-

main?OpenForm&ids=79&id\_doc=85BC4DD375A91EF1062573E0003E21C9&lang=en&L1=L2&L2=L2-15 (January 12, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> World Bank, "Kazakhstan: Country Brief," 2006, at *http://www.worldbank.org.kz/* (February 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> "European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) buys stake in state-owned pension fund in Kazakhstan," press release, June 9, 2006, at

http://www.ebrd.com/new/pressrel/2006/68june9.htm (February 10, 2008).

savings and pension fund management companies are operating in the Kazakh market under the supervision of the state financial regulator.

According to the 1998 Kazakhstani pension law, all employed citizens must transfer 10 percent of their income into personal pension accounts in a saving pension fund, and may opt to make additional voluntary pension contributions. The fund invests these savings in the economy and pays money out to the retirees.<sup>19</sup> The pension funds invest their assets almost exclusively in corporate and government bonds, including Eurobonds.

**Openness to Western best practices.** Partnerships with international oil companies such as Chevron, Total, ExxonMobil, and Eni brought modern technology and Western know-how to Kazakhstan, promoted the efficiency of hydrocarbon reserves usage, and facilitated the revival of Kazakhstan's large enterprises in hydrocarbon, non-ferrous metal, coal, and other mineral extraction industries.

Through their business in Kazakhstan, MittalSteel, JP Morgan, Credit Suisse Group, Deutsche Bank<sup>20</sup> and others introduced advanced management methods in other sectors of the national economy, most notably metallurgy and the financial services. For example, MittalSteel, working in Kazakhstan since 1995, successfully turned a stagnant integrated steel plant [Mittal Steel Temirtau (MST), Karaganda] into a vibrant enterprise with up-to-date equipment and a high production capacity. MST also operates eight coalmines. In 2006, a string of mining accidents occurred in Central Kazakhstan's Karaganda region, which drew public attention to the poor state of mining safety. In 2007, MST launched a project on improving health and safety practices at its coalmines to bring them into line with international best practices.<sup>21</sup>

In the finance sector, Deutsche Bank (DB) Securities Kazakhstan, established in 1998, acted as a joint lead-manager for two of Kazakhstan's Eurobond placements. In the country, DB pioneered the first-ever hedging transaction, merger and acquisition cross-border transaction, and municipal bond and municipal credit issue.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Regional Financial Centre of Almaty City, "Saving Pension Funds," 2007, http://www.rfca.kz/?p35&version=en (February 11, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Foreign Investors Council, at http://www.fic.kz/content.asp?parent=2&lng=en&mid=14 (February 8, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, "Mittal Steel Temirtau - Coal Mine Modernisation," 2007, at *http://www.ebrd.com/projects/psd/psd2007/37546.htm* (February 9, 2008), and Foreign Investors Council, "Mittal Steel in Kazakhstan," at

http://www.fic.kz/Content/File/Membership/Members/Mittal\_Steel\_Co\_en.pdf (February 8, 2008). <sup>22</sup> Foreign Investors Council, Deutsche Bank Securities Kazakhstan, at

http://www.fic.kz/Content/File/Membership/Members/DB\_website\_en.pdf (February 8, 2008).

Kazakhstan's government viewed each sector as a potential base for entrepreneurial development, applying Norway's oil-revenue based development experience. This approach gave a significant boost to non-hydrocarbon sectors of the economy and laid the foundations for an oil-services cluster model of development.

At the same time, the state has retained strategic control of the economy. National monopolies dominate the oil and gas industries (KazMunayGaz), the power generation sector (Kazakhstan Electricity Grid Operating Company, KEGOC), telecommunications (Kazakhtelecom), railways (Kazakhstan Temir Zholy) and some other industries.

In early 2006, Nazarbayev initiated the establishment of two national development agencies—Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund and Samruk State Holding Company and the Regional Financial Center of Almaty (RFCA)—in an effort to advance Kazakhstan's financial market development (see Part Three). These agencies aim at developing strategic national projects to boost innovative high-tech industries and help create a sustainable basis for the country's development beyond the natural resource sectors.

**Challenges and Threats.** The economy of Kazakhstan has been growing rapidly due to high global commodity prices combined with effective government-led economic reforms. These developments, however, still require the leadership to consider the kinds of challenges that can come with rapid growth and prepare for potential economic crises. The country's dependence on its minerals and raw materials sectors, and specifically on the oil and gas sector, will remain a serious concern for several years to come.

International experience has demonstrated that when prices for oil and other natural resources are high, premium wages and profits paid in the commodities sectors can lead to suppression of the non-raw material industries and as well as to inflation and excessive appreciation of the national currency. This phenomenon, known as the Dutch disease, crowds out non-commodity sectors of the economy, spreads corruption, and can cause political instability.<sup>23</sup> Considerable distortions in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> The term "Dutch Disease" originates from the economic crisis that ensued after the discovery of vast natural gas deposits in the Dutch sector of the North Sea in the late 1950searly 1960s. It is also known as "the Groningen effect" named after Groningen province in the Netherlands, where a rich gas field was discovered in 1959. "The Dutch Disease" refers to a rapid growth of the real national currency exchange rate due to surging raw-material exports. This makes non-resource exports less competitive in the international market and suppresses other tradable industries, with negative ramifications on the country's economy as a whole. Source: *www.investopedia.com* (February 15, 2008)
the economy in favor of the extractive industries, according to many experts, raise the issue of diversification.

In the framework of its economic diversification and competitiveness programs, the Kazakh government is attempting to place special emphasis on policies aimed at preserving current economic growth rates while reducing the role of the extractive sector. In 2000, Nazarbayev initiated the creation of the National Fund for the Republic of Kazakhstan (NFRK).<sup>24</sup> Modeled on the Norwegian Petroleum Fund,<sup>25</sup> it accumulates taxes on companies in the oil and gas sector and income from privatization in the mineral resource industries, both extractive and processing. This policy has enabled the accumulation of energy revenues outside the state budget and the projection of a budget based on revenues from the non-raw material sectors.

The goal of Kazakhstan's national oil fund is to preserve the country's energy wealth for future generations and to reduce excessive pressure on the domestic economy stemming from windfall revenues. It also serves as a contingency fund for energy market volatility or economic recession. The Kazakh National Bank manages the Fund, while a governing board under the president's leadership exercises oversight.

The Fund designated 75 percent of its assets for long-term investment and 25 percent for short-term stabilization needs.<sup>26</sup> The nine largest oil companies and three largest metallurgical companies contribute to the stabilization fund based on the "reference prices" for gas, oil, and four metals (chrome, zinc, lead, and copper). When commodities exceed target prices, the companies transfer windfall tax payments to the Fund. At the same time, if market prices fall below the targets, NFRK supplies revenue to the government.<sup>27</sup> The National Fund has built its investment strategy on the rules for the foreign exchange reserves of the National Bank of Kazakhstan. It may invest in low-risk interest-bearing securities. By

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Interview with Natalia Korzhova, Finance Minister of Kazakhstan, CentalAsia.ru, October 12, 2006, at *http://www.centrasia.ru/newsA.php4?st=1160718120* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Norway is a success story as an oil-rich country avoiding the "Dutch Disease" and energy revenue driven corruption through the establishment of the Norwegian Government Petroleum Fund. Source: Energy Information Agency, Department of Energy, "Country Analysis Brief: Norway," Washington, DC, 2007, at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/ cabs/ Norway/Background.html* (November 2, 2007). In January 2006, the Fund was renamed The Government Pension Fund – Global. Similarly, in January 2004, the Russian Federation established a Stabilization Fund, split into Reserve and National Welfare Funds as of February 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Elena Kalyuzhnova, "Overcoming the Curse of Hydrocarbons: Goats and Governance in the Oil Funds of Kazakhstan and Azerbaijan," *Comparative Economic Studies*, December, 2006, at *http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/157363038\_4.html* (February 11, 2008).
<sup>27</sup> Ibid.

January 2008, the Oil Fund had accumulated over \$21.5 billion, having nearly doubled its reserves since 2006 due to high oil prices.<sup>28</sup>

The government has taken another important step aimed at mitigating the existing risk of corruption linked to the extractive industries. This was Kazakhstan's 2005 accession to the Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative (EITI) launched by then-British Prime Minister Tony Blair.<sup>29</sup> Ninety-two companies, the government of Kazakhstan and a number of non-governmental organizations have joined the Initiative on a voluntary basis.<sup>30</sup> Under the EITI, participating oil companies and state agencies publish regular reports on taxes and other budgetary transfers.

To increase its economic efficiency, Kazakhstan needs to address the following challenges:

- Limit state intervention in the economy;
- Ensure proper implementation of the terms of contracts by foreign investors;
- Modernize the infrastructure and industrial sectors;
- Boost anti-corruption efforts;
- Increase the proportion of Kazakhstani workers adequately trained and employed in the industrial sectors;
- Attract foreign investment in the non-raw material industries;
- Strengthen environmental monitoring and control.

## The Development of Kazakhstan's Financial Sector

The rapid development of the energy sector has boosted other sectors of the Kazakh economy. The establishment of an independent financial sector regulatory body, the Agency on Regulation and Supervision of Financial Markets and Financial Institutions, in 2004, was an important step toward bringing Kazakhstan's financial architecture closer to international standards. In 2004, the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank concluded that the core legal framework for banking, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> National Bank of Kazakhstan, "International Reserves and Assets of the National Oil Fund of Republic of Kazakhstan," February 2007, at *www.nationalbank.kz/cont/publish715282\_4263.pdf* (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative, "History," at

http://eitransparency.org/eiti/history (January 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Extractive Industry Transparency Initiative, "Companies," at *http://www.eiti.kz/companies/* (January 20, 2007).

securities market, and insurance was in place.<sup>31</sup> The Kazakh authorities still need to focus on implementation and enforcement.

Kazakhstan's three largest banks out of approximately 35 (Halyk Bank, Kazkommertsbank and Turan Alem Bank) dominate the banking sector. A number of major foreign banks have entered the market via acquisitions and set up branches, including HSBC, UniCredit, Citibank, and Raiffeisen. As part of the effort to invigorate the sector, the National Bank of Kazakhstan introduced deposit insurance procedures. As early as the late 1990s, several privately owned Kazakh banks acquired stable credit ratings and became active borrowers in the international credit market.

Striving for capital and international presence, a growing number of Kazakhstan's companies trade their shares on the international stock exchanges. In mid-2007, the *Financial Times* noted that Kazakhstan's initial public offerings (IPOs) have expanded beyond the energy and mining companies to include the country's thriving banking and industrial sectors.<sup>32</sup> In 2006, Kazkommertsbank and the People's Bank of Kazakhstan successfully conducted IPOs of their minority shares in the form of Global Depository Receipts (GDR) on the London Stock Exchange. Later in 2006, Halyk Savings Bank, Kazakhstan's third-biggest asset holder, raised \$680 million in an IPO, beating even the most optimistic expectations.<sup>33</sup>

The Economist Intelligence Unit reported in early 2006:

Kazakhstan has managed to avoid the financial crises that have dogged other former Soviet republics thanks to a well thought out and consistently implemented program of banking sector reform in the 1990s. The danger for the authorities now is that, with liquidity increasing on the back of the oil boom, banks may not be making wise lending decisions... and there are inflationary and bad-credit dangers looming.<sup>34</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Asian Development Bank (ADB), "Kazakhstan: Country Strategy and Program Update 2006-2008," September 2005 at http://www.adb.org/Documents/CSPs/KAZ/2005/appendixes.pdf (May 22, 2008).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Joanna Chung, "Companies Beat a Path to International Investors Share Offerings," Financial Times, June 27, 2007, at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/bida850e-2334-11dc-9e7e-000b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html (January 20, 2008).
 <sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," January 1, 2006, at http://www.eiu.com/index.asp?layout=displayIssueArticle&issue\_id=139726599&opt=full (February 6, 2008).

The boost in the banking sector initiated the entrance of Kazakh capital into the foreign markets. Turan Alem Bank (formerly the state-owned construction bank Promstroibank) led the expansion trend with operations directly or through partners in Armenia, Ukraine, Belarus, Russia, Kyrgyzstan, Armenia, Georgia, Tajikistan, the United Arab Emirates, and China.<sup>35</sup>

The Regional Financial Center of Almaty (RFCA). The government established the Regional Financial Center of Almaty (RFCA) in 2006 to boost Kazakhstan's financial market development. The RFCA is a flagship project intended to create a competitive stock market operating by internationally recognized standards and best practices. The RFCA provides a preferential legal and taxation regime for registered market participants and strives to attract major domestic and foreign financial institutions into credit, insurance, and financial services, as well as the implementation of large-scale regional projects.<sup>36</sup> Beyond broker-dealer companies, the RFCA is attracting pension funds, share funds, insurance companies, banks, and private investment funds.

Nazarbayev has ambitions to capitalize on Almaty's already developed financial infrastructure and turn it into a "Hong Kong of Central Asia" through legal incentives and the development of supporting infrastructure.<sup>37</sup> In January 2007, the Kazakhstan Stock Exchange (KASE) became an RFCA special trading floor, entitling RFCA registered participants to trade securities at this stock exchange.

The Boston Consulting Group, jointly with the three interdepartmental working groups composed of representatives of state agencies and financial market participants, developed the concept and model of the financial center. The government established RFCA as an internationally competitive financial center operating in three languages— English, Kazakh, and Russian. The RFCA has authority to provide simplified registration, tax filing, and visa support to its foreign participants, as well as independent court and alternative dispute resolution.<sup>38</sup> A special regulation agency in cooperation with an international advisory council monitors RFCA activities to ensure reliability.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Bank TuranAlem JSC, "BTA Today," at *http://bta.kz/en/about/* (January 22, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan in the United Kingdom, "Efficient corporate governance, greater transparency and accountability," at *http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/265* (January 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan in the United Kingdom, "Wolfensohn to advise on creating Almaty Regional Financial Center," *News Bulletin* No.7, February 19, 2007, *at* 

http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/87?id=349&y=2007&m=2 (January 30, 2008). <sup>38</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan in the UK, "Efficient corporate governance."

International financial analysts have ranked Kazakhstan's quickly modernizing banking system the best in the CIS.<sup>39</sup> On the downside, the relatively high level of integration into international finance rendered the country vulnerable to the international repercussions of the 2007 sub-prime credit market collapse in the U.S.

The global liquidity crisis hits Kazakhstan. As energy windfall revenues started to spread through the economy, the expansion of the middle class and businesses drove the demand for credit. Kazakhstan's banks became heavy international borrowers and, in the process, exposed themselves to the 2007 global financial market credit crunch.

The low domestic deposit base and low public confidence in the banking sector led Kazakh financial institutions to rely on external borrowing to raise funds for credit. Borrowing on the international capital markets helped Kazakhstan's banks double their assets in 2005 and again in 2006, leading to an overall 10-fold growth in assets since 2002, reaching \$94.7 billion as of November 1, 2007.<sup>40</sup> About one-third of these assets came from foreign banks, making the external liabilities of the Kazakh lending institutions high.<sup>41</sup> Despite efforts by the National Bank of Kazakhstan to regulate the borrowing of the country's commercial banks, the external debt of the sector doubled annually since 2002. By the end of June 2007, it stood at \$45.9 billion (around 45 percent of the GDP), up from \$33 billion in the beginning of 2007.<sup>42</sup>

Credit growth in Kazakhstan began running out of control as credits to the nonbank and household sectors jumped by 95 and 135 percent correspondingly year-onyear in July 2007 alone.<sup>43</sup> The volume of retail credit in the first five months of 2007 almost equaled the total for 2006.<sup>44</sup> Amid this credit boom, analysts began expressing concerns that the banks' lending decisions, at times, may not have been wise.

The growth in wholesale borrowing by the banks and spectacular consumer and business lending showed no signs of slowing until the global subprime crisis hit in the second half of 2007. Analysts announced that, "the level of indebtedness and its

<sup>40</sup> Ben Aris, "Banking: A Breakneck Pace of Expansion," *The Financial Times*, June 27, 2007, at *http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/afo3befe-2334-11dc-9e7e-000b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html* (February 23, 2008); and Elliot Blair Smith, "Kazakhstan's Bank Lending Frozen in Subprime Squeeze," Bloomberg, December 21, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December, 2007.

http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601095&sid=aE\_0MC\_MNbKk&refer=east\_europe (February 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Asian Development Bank (ADB), "Kazakhstan: Country Strategy."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," December, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> B. Baishev, "The development of citizens' inclination towards savings in Russia and Kazakhstan at the modern stage," Kazakh Banking Association, October 30, 2007 (Russian).

rapid expansion were not healthy."<sup>45</sup> Excessive reliance on borrowed funds left the banks vulnerable when investors began restructuring their portfolios by selling what they considered to be the most risky assets.

Bob Kommers, an analyst for Zurich-based UBS AG, Europe's largest bank by assets, commented to Bloomberg on investor wariness over Kazakhstan:

International credit markets crumbled after the fallout in the US subprime mortgage markets. As the credit crisis unfolded, investors' risk appetite soured, and the Kazakh banks, heavily relying on foreign capital and with large exposure to the construction sector, were topping investors' risk screens.<sup>46</sup>

Kazakhstan's banks abruptly lost access to foreign lending. From August through October 2007, the outflow of foreign currency from the country reached some \$6.8 billion, about 28 percent of the National Bank's reserves.<sup>47</sup> Correspondingly, the sale of Eurobonds and syndicated loans, the primary wholesale lending instrument for Kazakhstan's banks, dropped from a high mark of \$8.63 billion in January-August 2007 to a low point of \$300 million in September-November 2007, according to Bloomberg.<sup>48</sup> However, while Kazakhstan may be largely shut out from opportunities for external borrowing for some time into the future, the global demand for natural resources will keep capital flowing for export-oriented projects.

Amid concerns over Kazakhstan's liquidity and difficulties in the debt refinancing being experienced by its banks, international rating agencies, including Standard & Poor's, Moody's and Fitch Ratings, downgraded Kazakhstan's sovereign credit rating, its long-term foreign currency rating and foreign currency-denominated debt.<sup>49</sup> This caused the shares of the leading Kazakh banks listed on London Stock Exchange to fall by a further 10 percent.

Since the banking sector is central to Kazakhstan's economy, the authorities stepped in fast to stabilize the situation. The National Bank of Kazakhstan eased short-term lending rules for the banks to inject liquidity into the market. In addition, the state indicated its intent to buy shares of the major banks listed abroad

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Aris, "Banking: A Breakneck Pace of Expansion."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Smith, "Kazakhstan's Bank Lending Frozen in Subprime Squeeze."

<sup>47</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Ibid.

in an attempt to boost investor confidence. The government reportedly provided some \$4 billion to support the ailing banking sector.

The Economist Intelligence Unit projected that if the stabilization plan now in place succeeds, the banking sector will slow down credit growth and move towards more sustainable lending policies, having only moderate effects on long-term economic growth.<sup>50</sup> At the same time, continued investor wariness concerning Kazakh banks and the spillover effect into other economic sectors may pose severe risks in the near and medium term.

Gulnur Rakhmatulina, Senior Fellow at Kazakhstan's Institute for Strategic Studies, said in an interview to Kazinform that "it is essential for Kazakhstan's banking system to provide more funding to the real sectors of the economy so that we earn money by expanding our export capacity" and protect the country from overexposure to international financial crises.<sup>51</sup>

Construction and the real estate market slump. Construction and financial services are important drivers of Kazakhstan's economy, accounting for some 45 percent of GDP growth in January-September 2007, according to the Kazakh Economic Ministry.<sup>52</sup> The condition of these sectors is therefore crucial to the long-term economic health of the country.

Prior to the 2007 credit crunch, Kazakhstan had been experiencing a housing construction boom, fueled by the ample availability of mortgage credit. The enormous influx of credit into the real estate market left it particularly exposed to the global liquidity problem. Approximately 25 percent of all bank loans were reportedly going to the real estate market, which was growing by over 30 percent year-on-year in 2007.<sup>53</sup> After several years of double- and triple- digit growth in real estate prices in Kazakhstan's metropolitan areas, the value of real estate, particularly residential property, began falling in August 2007. By November 2007, construction had appreciably slowed.

In an attempt to cushion the fall of the real estate sector, the Kazakh government announced plans to acquire residential real estate from construction companies to house the staff of some of the national companies and for rental properties.<sup>54</sup> Under

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> "Kazakhstan's Own Economic Development Model has been Formed Over 17 years,"

Kazinform, October 25 2007 (Russian) at *www.kazinform.kz* (January 12, 2008). <sup>52</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Isadora Ademi, "Growth and Development Strategy," *Express K*, No. 206, November 8, 2007 (Russian).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Bricks and Mortar: Kazakh Government to Buy Homes to Stop the Rot," Business New Europe, February 18, 2008, at *http://www.businessneweurope.eu/* (February 20, 2008).

this program, the government pays a price slightly below the primary market price as calculated by the Kazakh national statistics agency. The near and mid-term outlook of the construction industry depends upon whether the government succeeds in its stabilization efforts, which also include enforcement of mortgage rate caps and a moratorium on bank foreclosures.<sup>55</sup>

Government activism in trying to resolve the problems may lead to unnecessary waste of taxpayers' money and to the moral hazard of paying for reckless lending decisions by those financial executives who should have known better. Nevertheless, as the global subprime credit crisis runs its course, it is likely that the construction and mortgage difficulties in Kazakhstan will eventually ease.

A rise in inflation. Although Kazakhstan's economy has been demonstrating strong overall growth, inflation has also reached levels not seen since 2000. The government estimated the 2007 year-on-year inflation rate at a high of 10.8 percent, driven mainly by increased food, retail, and services prices. As is the case in many other countries, increases in fuel prices and grain shortages on the domestic markets are triggering rising food prices. In Kazakhstan, the likely reason for domestic grain price increases is the export of wheat by private producers and traders, attracted by high world prices. Food price inflation usually has particularly adverse affects on the low-income population in emerging markets, as their consumer basket remains predominantly composed of foodstuffs. In Kazakhstan, food accounts for almost half of the consumer basket (as compared to around 15 percent in the developed economies). In an effort to address the short-term effects of food price inflation, the Kazakh authorities have enforced emergency price controls on key foodstuffs and imposed food export controls while lowering import duties. Seeking to contain growing public discontent over surging inflation, Nazarbayev recently dismissed his finance minister, Natalya Korzhova. However, observers doubt the sustainability of the administrative intervention policies put in place to date, since rising world agricultural prices appear to be a structural shift, pushed by growing demand, mainly from China and India, as well as higher production costs driven by expensive energy, especially rising oil prices.<sup>56</sup>

### State Participation in the Economy

Kazakhstan's economic success since the 1990s was largely due to its pro-market economic policies, which favored private sector growth. Nazarbayev praised the outcome of privatization in his book *Kazakhstan's Path*:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ibid.

Our privatization brought about the expected results. By now, the private sector is in place in Kazakhstan's economy, and it produces around 90 percent of the industrial output. Further development of the private sector requires clearly established rules of the game, an adequate legal and regulatory framework, not burdened by Soviet trends... Today, such important sectors as catering, trade, processing and food industry, services and agricultural production are completely out of the public domain. Energy, mineral resource and other industries have also moved towards private ownership. The competitive environment is rapidly evolving in the areas of healthcare and education, particularly higher education.<sup>57</sup>

Yet, with the international markets suffering a credit crisis and inflation growing worldwide, the Kazakh government returned to playing a stronger role in the economy. As of 2007, the Finance Ministry reported that the state held a stake in 129 public joint stock companies and 26 limited liability partnerships; and with privatization still underway, it increased its involvement in the national economy.

In addition to the economic factors, the presence of foreign investment and expertise in the Kazakh private sector has made some in Kazakhstan feel that foreign capital dominates the most attractive economic sectors. Several Kazakh scholars have even blamed slow domestic capital development in Kazakhstan on the rapid growth of foreign investment since the 1990s, and called for the protection of national capital, including measures such as higher levels of internal investment to replace foreign funds.<sup>58</sup> In discussing such measures, they particularly refer to steps that several European states have taken, most notably Germany, to restrict strategic investment on their territory by foreign investors or foreign sovereign funds.

Possibly taking such sentiments into account, the government of Kazakhstan began undertaking action to strengthen homegrown capital, such as setting up state investment funds supporting innovative public-private partnership projects. Russia, which often serves as a bell-weather for Kazakhstan, has promulgated a natural resources law that severely limits foreign investment in its natural resource sectors.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Lilia Mergaliyeva, "Kazakhstan's National Capital Development Problems in a Globalized World," *Analytic*, No.4, October 2, 2007 (Russian).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> BBC News, "Russian Law To Limit Investment", May 5, 2008, at *http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/7384358.stm* (May 6, 2008).

Investment policy is on the agenda at the highest levels. Nazarbayev met with President George W. Bush during his September 2006 visit to Washington. The two leaders committed to a strategic dialogue and development of a US-Kazakhstani Public-Private Economic Partnership. This initiative promotes the involvement of the public and private sectors in building a shared vision of stability, prosperity, and reform in Kazakhstan and the surrounding region. The partnership aims to expand joint activities in such areas as:

- Economic diversification and regulatory reform;
- Small and medium business development;
- Business training and wider application of market economy principles;
- Advancement of rule of law and robust anti-corruption measures.

In his 2007 State of the Nation address, Nazarbayev emphasized the need for greater economic diversification of the Kazakhstani economy away from the current commodity focus. The government's white paper, *Strategy of Kazakhstan's Industrial-Innovative Development Until 2015* and the broad participation of large domestic businesses in the *Thirty Corporate Leaders Program* (see Part Three) are considered essential for achieving this target. These programs aim at boosting value-added processing, manufacturing, and high tech industries to supply competitive products on the world markets. Their purpose is to sustain economic growth beyond this decade. The growth in the non-resources sector will define the success or failure of Kazakhstan's development beyond 2020.

Nazarbayev has also called for enhanced regional and local development though "social entrepreneurial corporations" and public-private partnerships. State-owned sustainable development fund Kazyna will play an important role in these ventures, as will be demonstrated below. Social entrepreneurial corporations will reinvest business profits into socially significant and breakthrough projects in the communities where these companies are located.<sup>60</sup> In this context, local authorities will get involved in forming portfolios of promising projects that can boost socio-economic development and improve the quality of life for the citizens. These projects may include the provision of drinking water, housing, construction of schools and hospitals, or modernization of the utility services and local infrastructure.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, February 28, 2007, at *http://www.zakon.kz/our/news/news.asp?id=30090760* (March 1, 2008).

Joining the "50 most competitive nations." Since the start of 2006, Nazarbayev has spoken repeatedly about his interest in transforming Kazakhstan into one of the "50 most competitive, dynamically developing nations in the world" within the next decade.<sup>61</sup> He articulated this goal for the first time in March 2006 during his annual address to the nation, and formalized policy around it a month later in the government's economic development program for 2006-2008. The objective is to "create favorable institutional and economic conditions in order to raise Kazakhstan's competitiveness in the international arena, as well as living standards."<sup>62</sup>

According to a competition survey conducted by the World Economic Forum for 2006-2007, Kazakhstan ranked 56th among 117 countries, up from 61st position in 2004-2005.<sup>63</sup>

The main components of the strategy to boost Kazakhstan's competitiveness include:

- Accession to the WTO and successful integration into the world economy through diversification and development of internationally interconnected service sectors;
- Implementation of "breakthrough" projects of international significance, boosting the production of goods and services that can compete in the world market;
- Global political integration via active participation in regional and international political and economic institutions, including OSCE Chairmanship in 2010;
- Increasing the efficiency, profitability and transparency of the energy and mining sectors;
- Human capital development through further improvements in healthcare, education, and civil service professionalism; as well as conducting a comprehensive demographic policy aimed at the return of emigrants;
- Financial market development in line with modern international standards.<sup>64</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Mevlut Katik, "Kazakhstan Entertains Grand Economic Development Plan," Eurasianet, April 6, 2006, at *http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/business/articles/eav040606.shtml* (January 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the United Kingdom, "Kazakhstan switches from 61st to 56th Position Among World's Most Competitive States," News Bulletin No.1, January 8, 2007, at http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/87?id=344&y=2007&m=1 (March 12, 2008).

Kazakhstan has widely publicized its ambitions to join the ranks of the 50 world's most competitive nations as its flagship national project. Maintaining a favorable geopolitical environment is also crucial for the country's successful development.

<sup>64</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, March 1, 2006, at http://www.akorda.kz/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sectionsmain?OpenForm&ids=284&id\_doc=BC3DF7C6FB65732E46257291002A9331&lang=en&L1=L2&L2=L2-22

(January 12, 2008).

<sup>82</sup> 

# Roadmap for Kazakhstan

Kazakhstan's confident position as an important supplier of oil to the international markets has enabled it to develop an assertive foreign policy. The country is capable of defending and promoting its strategic national interests from the standpoint of a stable and independent regional player.

Nazarbayev described Kazakhstan's approach and principles in the hydrocarbon sector in the following 2006 statement:

At this time, our country is among world's top-ten countries by recoverable oil reserves. Kazakhstan holds the second largest oil reserves outside OPEC... Apparently, such resources potentially place Kazakhstan among the world oil powers. We must become aware of our new geostrategic role in the global energy market, and develop our energy policy accordingly over the next ten to fifteen years.

We find it essential to conduct an optimal, balanced, and transparent foreign policy. In the future, we are going to strengthen the reputation of Kazakhstan as a forward-looking, reliable international partner that contributes to global energy security with due consideration to its national interests.<sup>1</sup>

In practice, this statement underlines that the Kazakh leadership strives for consistency and predictability in its geostrategic posture in general and in the oil and gas sector in particular. Since the early 1990s, Kazakhstan put a great deal of effort into developing an international policy that ensures its national interests and regional security in all four principal directions: North, South, East, and West. The foreign policy course followed by the country's leadership has thus far allowed Kazakhstan to develop foreign economic ties and maintain high GDP growth rates despite the unfavorable geopolitical situation in Central Asia and especially in the neighboring Middle East.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Nazarbayev, Address at the ceremonial meeting dedicated to the 15th Anniversary of Kazakhstan's independence.

## The New Great Game: Multi-Vector Energy Geopolitics

Competition among the global actors in the Caspian and Central Asian regions has prompted many analysts to compare the situation with the "Great Game"—a confrontation between the Russian and British empires for influence in Central Asia in the 19th century. In the 21st century, however, more players are competing for presence in the region.

In order to maintain a balance of external interests, Kazakhstan has chosen a path of transparency concerning the country's foreign policy. Over the years Nazarbayev, regardless of the geopolitical climate at the time, has undertaken Eurasian integration initiatives, as well as consulting with the political leadership in Moscow, Washington and Beijing on all important projects in the oil and gas sector. This multi-vector policy course has thus far prevented a single global political player from achieving complete hegemony over Central Asia.

The following quote from an interview with Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev illustrates the logic of the republic's foreign policy:

Several years ago, a blunt attitude to our relationship with Russia and China prevailed in some circles of the American establishment. They framed the issue this way "You are either with us or with them." We kept explaining that as a key Central Asian state, Kazakhstan could not afford having tense relations with its neighbors. This would not only contradict the country's long-term national interests, but could also undermine regional security and stability... For us, relations with Russia, China, and the Central Asian countries are strategically important. Another policy course is simply not possible; it would be contrary to the national interests of Kazakhstan.<sup>2</sup>

Four key powers dominate the geopolitical landscape around Kazakhstan's sector of the Caspian Sea—Russia, China, the U.S., and Europe.

## The Russian Vector

Kazakhstan's cooperation with the CIS states, and primarily with Russia, is a top priority for Astana. Nazarbayev has often said that Russia is Kazakhstan's major foreign policy partner. On July 6, 1998, the two countries signed a *Declaration of* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev, "Vektory politiki i sosedstva" [Politics and Neighborhood Vectors], interview with Novoe Pokolenie, December 29, 2006, at http://www.np.kz/ (December 20, 2007).

Eternal Friendship and Cooperation for the 21st Century, a unique diplomatic document.<sup>3</sup> In 2006, Kazakhstani-Russian bilateral trade reached \$13 billion<sup>4</sup> (compared to Kazakhstan's bilateral trade with China—\$8 billion in 2006, with the European Union—\$2.8 billion in 2005, and with the U.S.—\$1.6 billion in 2006.

Russia's phantom pains of empire. Many in the Russian post-Soviet elite, however, never fully relinquished the notion that Kazakhstan is "ours" or at least that it falls within Russia's "sphere of influence"—a special relationship that the majority of Russian foreign and security policy decision-makers believe the rest of the world should recognize. This concept is still prevalent among the military top brass, security officials, and the Kremlin administration.<sup>5</sup> Russian officials have even stated to their US counterparts that they do not object to US-CIS member relations, as long as these go through Moscow. Many in the West, however, think that the path of clearly demarcated spheres of influence is an obsolete, 19th century geopolitical notion.<sup>6</sup>

Kazakhstan's czarist and Soviet-era development fell within a center-periphery analytical framework. Out of 89 Russian regions, 72 have economic links with Kazakhstan. The governors of the neighboring Novosibirsk and Orenburg oblasts of the Russian Federation have been vocal supporters of Kazakh-Russian cooperation. Russia was the final destination of \$7 billion in Kazakhstani exports in 2004 (25 percent of the total). Due to distortions created by Soviet era central planning, energy rich Kazakhstan remains a top consumer of Russian electricity, while Kazakhstan ships its coal to Siberia to fuel Russian power stations.

The Kazakhs, on the other hand, value their independence as a source of power, prestige, careers, and wealth. Those non-Kazakhs in the *nomenclatura* who were attached to their allegiance to "Mother Russia," such as the Soviet-era "red director" and later Deputy Prime Minister of the Russian Federation, Oleg Soskovets, departed for Moscow. Others, such as Vladimir Shkolnik, the current Deputy Head of the Presidential Administration, and Alexander Tereshchenko, the former Prime Minister of Kazakhstan (1991-1994), remained in the republic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Declaration on Eternal Friendship and Cooperation Oriented to the 21st Century," July 6, 1998, at http://cfo.allbusiness.ru/BPravo/DocumShow.asp?DocumID=75130 (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Zhanseit Tuymebayev, "Otechestvennyy biznes za gody nezavisimosti respubliki investiroval v rossiyskuyu ekonomiku \$8 mlrd – posol Kazakhstana v RF" [Over the years of the Republic's independence, domestic businesses invested \$8 bln into the Russian economy – the Ambassador of Kazakhstan to the RF], *Trend.az*, December 29, 2006, at

http://www.trend.az/?mod=shownews&news=105013 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Numerous interviews by author with senior Russian officials, intellectuals, experts, and journalists, Moscow, 1992-2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Interviews by the author, US State Department officials, 2006-2007, Washington, D.C.

Considering Kazakhstan's rapid economic growth, Russia has apparently decided not to play some of the geopolitical trump cards it holds. The ethnic card is certainly one of them. Moscow-based experts and politicians of the more nationalist persuasion often complain that the Russian government tends to neglect the "cultural heritage" and the status of ethnic Russians and Russian-speaking minorities in the CIS in favor of economic interests. Nevertheless, recently Russian Deputy Prime Minister Sergey Ivanov announced that Moscow would protect the 30 million ethnic Russians living abroad.<sup>7</sup>

As Russian speakers dominated northern Kazakhstan in the period immediately following independence, it would have been easy to create a movement for autonomy and reunification with Russia. Such a move would have been similar to the Nazis playing the ethnic card in the Czech Sudetenland before 1938, or to what some in Russia advocated for the Russian diasporas in the Baltic States, Eastern and Southern Ukraine, and the Crimea. However, Moscow has thus far refrained from attempts to destabilize Kazakhstan's internal situation by instigating tension between the large Russian-speaking community in the country and the Kazakhs. Pragmatism and caution on the part of the Kazakh leadership have also been essential in maintaining calm.

*Kazakhstani-Russian bilateral ties.* Despite some of the serious issues at stake during the first years of independence, the leaders of Russia and Kazakhstan have managed to maintain a close partnership, which later served as the basis for settling many conflict situations. Throughout most of the 1990s, economic cooperation between the two countries remained high on the agenda. Kazakhstan and Russia based their bilateral relations on the May 1992 Treaty on Friendship, Cooperation, and Mutual Assistance, and later, the July 1998 Declaration of Eternal Friendship and Cooperation for the 21st Century,<sup>8</sup> as well as several other documents aimed at facilitating the acquisition of citizenship.

A major economic dispute arose in the 1990s between the two countries focused on the legal status and the rental fee to be paid for the Baikonur spaceport (the "cosmodrome" in Russian). After negotiations, which took some two years, both parties agreed that the cosmodrome is the property of independent Kazakhstan and that Russia would rent it until 2014 for \$115 million a year. Some experts on both

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Rossiya pomnit o sootechestvennikakh" [Russia Remembers About its Compatriots], Radio Mayak. June 14, 2008, at http://www.radiomayak.ru/doc.html?id=80273&cid=44 (June 16, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Joint statement by the Presidents of Russian Federation and Republic of Kazakhstan," Moscow, June 19, 2000, at

http://www.kremlin.ru/interdocs/2000/06/19/0000\_type72067\_124893.shtml?type=72067 (February 12, 2008).

sides were critical about the terms of the agreement. However, compared to the acrimonious Russian-Ukrainian dispute over the Black Sea fleet (based at the Russian naval base of Sevastopol in the Crimea, Ukraine), Russia and Kazakhstan successfully reached a resolution. According to Tokayev, the Baikonur agreement was an extremely important step, setting the tone for subsequent friendly relations between the two states.

Moscow and Astana, bound by their long common border and close cultural ties, as well as by the Caspian oil and gas infrastructure, have thus far chosen a policy that best meets their mutual needs. The two countries opted for close coordination of their activities in the international arena and in the domestic policy spheres. Vladimir Putin, having inherited friendly relations with the Kazakh leader from his predecessor Boris Yeltsin, continued to move towards integration with Kazakhstan through a number of regional organizations. Friendship between the two leaders (Putin and Nazarbayev met 13 times in 2006) possibly enabled Russia to restrain its imperial ambitions—or at least direct them elsewhere. Russia tends not to interfere in Kazakhstan's domestic policy matters, and Moscow is an active supporter of Astana on the world stage.

During a celebration dedicated to the 60th anniversary of the victory in World War II, Putin placed Nazarbayev in the forefront of the ceremonial procession, together with the American and French leaders. In July 2006, Nazarbayev was invited as an observer and Putin's personal guest to the St. Petersburg summit of the Group of Eight (G8). During the summit, the two presidents created a joint venture to process and export natural gas from the Karachaganak oil field in Kazakhstan. More importantly, Russia was a key supporter of Kazakhstan in the long struggle to win a turn at chairmanship of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE). As Moscow is actively lobbying for reform of the OSCE, the Western countries were for a time reluctant to embrace Kazakhstan, which some saw as a key Moscow ally.<sup>9</sup>

The good relations between Russia and Kazakhstan stand out even more when compared to Moscow's continuing problems with other CIS capitals: Kyiv, Chisinau, Minsk, and Tbilisi. As Nazarbayev noted in his 2008 annual address to the nation:

The Russian vector is Kazakhstan's most important foreign policy priority. There are no disagreements between the two countries, which

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Nikolay Kuzmin, interview to Pravila Igry [The Rules of the Game]," Rakhat TV channel, December 29, 2006, *at http://www.kftv.com/company-782740.html* (December 14, 2007).

they cannot settle through dialogue and consideration of mutual interests.  $^{\mbox{\tiny 10}}$ 

In the early 1990s, Russia served as the main development model for Kazakhstan, but the roles had reversed by the end of the decade. Nobody in Moscow expected such a twist. Astana managed to implement a number of painful social reforms even before the hike in oil prices in the first decade of the 21st century. As part of these reforms, the Kazakh authorities successfully abolished certain wasteful social security benefits, privatized municipal housing management, and introduced a cumulative pension system. In Russia, on the other hand, many similar transformations triggered social protests, or are still at the initial stages of implementation.

The Russian economic elite, including former presidential economic advisor Andrey Illarionov, former Minister of Economic Development and Trade and current Sberbank chairman, German Gref, Deputy Prime Minister and Finance Minister Alexey Kudrin, Deputy Director General of Rusal and former Deputy Prime Minister Alexander Livshits and others have studied and praised Kazakhstan's reform experience.

The personal friendship between Presidents Putin and Nazarbayev also helped to synchronize a number of policy initiatives. In 2006, the two countries introduced similar bans on certain second hand Japanese cars and implemented similar gambling reforms, moving casinos outside of the major city centers. They also attempted to encourage public participation in the securities markets by making shares of flagship national companies Kazakhtelecom (in Kazakhstan) and Sberbank (in Russia) available for acquisition by their citizens.

As joint oil and gas projects in the Caspian and greater trans-border trade flourished in the early 2000s, Kazakhstan and Russia expanded their bilateral economic ties and cooperation. In a relatively short period, the second wave of large Russian telecommunications, retail, and food producing companies entered Kazakhstan's market.<sup>11</sup> Russian private investment funds such as Renaissance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Nursultan Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, Akorda.ru, February 2008, at

http://www.akorda.ru/www/www\_akorda\_kz.nsf/sections?OpenForm&id\_doc=0793D9432423DDE50 62573EC0048005B&lang=ru&L1=L2&L2=L2-22 (March 9, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>quot; The first wave of Russian companies, including TransAero air carrier, the KamAZ machinebuilding company, the LUKoil oil company, and the ORT and MIR television channels have been operating in Kazakhstan either since the Soviet era, or from the first years of

independence. As a rule, special intergovernmental agreements regulate their activity. This is a key distinction from the second-wave companies, which entered the market independently.

Capital, Troika Dialog, and Kit-Finance announced the establishment of major joint ventures in 2007. Turan Alem and Kazkommertsbank are successfully representing the Kazakhstani financial sector in Russia. According to preliminary calculations, Kazakhstan has invested some \$8 billion in the Russian economy over the last 15 years.<sup>12</sup>

As Russia remains Kazakhstan's major military partner, Astana's interest in a higher level of political and economic integration between the two states has an even greater basis. The Kazakh infantry, air force, and navy largely rely on Russian armaments and training. Over 60 agreements between the Kazakh and Russian Defense Ministries regulate military cooperation, arms and technology sales, air defense coordination, and joint actions to combat drug trafficking, terrorism, and poaching in the Caspian Sea. Kazakhstan and Russia also cooperate in nuclear arms control and joint use of military training grounds. In addition, the two defense ministries have agreed on student exchanges in the military education field that will allow Kazakh citizens to get training in Russian military colleges and academies. This long-term military ties with Kazakhstan difficult.

In the oil and gas sectors, a number of agreements formalize strategic Russian-Kazakh cooperation, including mutual concessions in oil field boundary delineation and demarcation. Other agreements also stipulate important aspects of the Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC) operation, which is a secondary priority for Russia, but a principal export pipeline for Kazakhstan.

Production sharing agreements (PSAs) on the once-disputed Russian-Kazakhstani border fields of Imashevskoe and Kurmangazy in the Northern Caspian similarly reflect cooperation. Both agreements are part of the 1998 Kazakh-Russian intergovernmental agreement on the Caspian seabed delineation. It stipulates that natural resource deposits located along the border area are subject to joint and equal exploration.

The close relations between the two countries suggest that the Government of Kazakhstan may favor giving priority to Russian companies in the development of its largest energy projects in the future.

Russia-Kazakhstan: pipeline politics. During the Soviet era, the USSR directed the majority of its oil investments toward developing the Western Siberian fields

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Tuymebayev, "Otechestvennyy biznes."

located in the territory of the Russian Federation.<sup>13</sup> After the collapse of the USSR, Russia attempted to keep strategic control over the oil export flows from the Caspian basin in general and from Kazakhstan in particular. Many in Moscow viewed maintaining a transit pipeline monopoly as a sure-fire way to prevent the energy exporting CIS member-states from developing independence from their former imperial master. However, in the 1990s Russia was deep in a political and economic crisis due to clashes within its post-communist political system and the transition to a market economy, and lacked both the capital and corporate mechanisms for developing natural resources. Major international oil companies (IOCs) entered the market and launched oil field development projects with minimal participation on Russia's part. Despite Moscow's opposition, British Petroleum also took the lead in building the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline that originates in Azerbaijan.

Today, Russia views the U.S. and Great Britain as unwelcome strangers if not outright intruders in the region. Moscow meets Kazakh, Kyrgyz, Georgian, and Azerbaijani ties with Washington and NATO, and to lesser degree with China, with suspicion and at times even hostility. In addition, Moscow and Beijing cooperate against US "hegemony" worldwide and in Central Asia. For example, in 2005, Russia and China persuaded Uzbekistan to terminate NATO's four-year stay at the Karshi-Khanabad airbase. Prior to that, China provided Uzbekistan with a massive loan to develop a gas pipeline, while immediately after NATO's withdrawal, Moscow and Tashkent signed a treaty on military cooperation, and Gazprom entered the Uzbek gas market.

After the 1998 agreements on delimiting the northern Caspian and transporting Kazakh hydrocarbons via the Russian pipeline system, Kazakhstan abandoned its quest for alternative routes, at least temporarily.<sup>14</sup> Meanwhile Russia, concerned by what it saw as a growing American influence in Kazakhstan and the whole Caspian region, began working to increase its share in oil and gas projects in Kazakhstan and other Caspian states.<sup>15</sup> In the early 2000s, the Russian energy giants Gazprom and Lukoil began to show a growing interest in hydrocarbon projects in Central Asia. Moreover, Russia has several aces in its geopolitical deck of cards, including

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Before World War II, major oil production in Azerbaijan was primarily based on the fields discovered before the 1917 revolution. By the 1970s, the explored Soviet deposits were depleting, thus triggering additional urgency to develop deposits in Western Siberia. The major modern offshore fields in the Caspian were either undiscovered or undeveloped until the 1970s-1990s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Vladimir Akramovskiy, "A Region of Strategic Interest," *Oil of Russia*, International Quarterly Edition, No. 4, 2004, at *http://www.oilru.com/or/21/320/* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Bagila Bakharbayeva, "Putin Underscores Russia's Interest in Kazakh Energy Sector,"

Associated Press Worldstream, January 12, 2005, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

control of the Samara and Novorossiysk export pipelines. However, Russia has not enjoyed unalloyed success in Central Asia. With a less advantageous geopolitical position and fewer historic ties in the region, but with growing economic power and momentum, China has succeeded in quickly (within one and a half decades) gaining influence where it had none before.

#### The Chinese Vector

Historically, Chinese influence in Central Asia goes back at least 1,200 years. Since the collapse of the Soviet Union, China came to see Central Asia as its "strategic rear" in case of a confrontation with Taiwan or the United States or deterioration of relations with Japan. The region's place on the list of Chinese foreign economic priorities also began moving up as the Chinese economy gained steam.

At the end of the 1990s, the Politburo of the Communist Party of China Central Committee adopted a resolution on the "four strategic materials." These are oil, gas, grain, and water. Kazakhstan is a world-class supplier of three out of the four commodities, as well as a range of ferrous and non-ferrous metals and uranium. For the first time in three centuries, Beijing decided to expand its strategic, economic, and cultural influence in a region linked to China throughout its millennial history.

In the 1990s, Kazakh-Chinese relations were spontaneous or "project-focused" in nature, limited primarily to the semi-legal flow of Chinese consumer goods into Central Asia and metals in the opposite direction. Nevertheless, Nazarbayev and the Kazakh leadership understood the global role of rising China. Both Senate Chairman Tokayev and the current Prime Minister Karim Massimov are not only native Russian speakers and fluent English speakers; they are also fluent in Chinese.

The Chinese vector has always remained a priority in Kazakhstan's foreign policy strategy. First, the huge and rapidly growing manufacturing economy of developing China is complimentary to Kazakhstan's raw materials exporting economy and provides a unique opportunity for expanding trade and cross-border cooperation. Second, a passive policy towards its giant neighbor could gradually lead to the political and economic expansion of China with adverse affects upon Kazakhstan's strategic interests.

Concerned with the growing Russian and American presence in the region, China has taken a number of steps to elevate its relations with Kazakhstan to the level of a strategic partnership. Turning from a "dark horse" into a fully-fledged regional player, China initiated a number of major infrastructure and energy projects in Central Asia. Thus, Beijing provided political and economic support to Uzbekistan's Islam Karimov immediately after the 2005 Andijan events,<sup>16</sup> including signing a multimillion contract to build a gas pipeline to China.

Since the 2000s, after Astana and Beijing had settled all their border disputes, China has followed a well-designed and integrated strategy in its regional policy. Beijing began a rapprochement with Kazakhstan on security cooperation within the SCO; access for oil companies to the Caspian shelf; the construction of the Atasu-Alashankou oil pipeline; the purchase of PetroKazakhstan; and bilateral trade.

Despite growing popular resentment over Chinese economic expansion, Kazakhstan recognizes the vital importance of its economic, political, and military partnership with Beijing. In 1998, the China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) proposed the development of a number of oil and gas fields in cooperation with KazMunayGaz. However, the transnational corporations opposed CNPC's subsequent attempts to expand its presence in Western Kazakhstan. Thus, in 2003, the AgipKCO consortium that develops the Kashagan field blocked the sale of a 16.67 percent stake in the British BG Group to Chinese investors.

The failure to reach a deal did not stop China's zeal for acquiring oil assets in Kazakhstan. In 2005, the government of Kazakhstan approved the \$4.18 billion acquisition of PetroKazakhstan's assets by CNPC.<sup>17</sup> Canadian-run PetroKazakhstan had been the largest independent oil producer in the former Soviet Union, and this was the largest foreign purchase by a Chinese company and the first major Chinese acquisition in Kazakhstan.<sup>18</sup>

The deal enabled China to become the owner of the Kumkol field in southern Kazakhstan, with 42 million tons of oil reserves. China also acquired the Shymkent oil refinery in co-management with KazMunayGaz.

In 2006, the China International Trust & Investment Corporation (CITIC) acquired the Karazhanbas fields (46.6 million tons of oil reserves) near the city of

<sup>17</sup> U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Role in the* World: Is China a Responsible Stakeholder?, testimony of Martha Brill Olcott, August 4, 2006, at http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2006hearings/written\_testimonies/06\_08\_3\_4wrts/06\_08\_3\_4\_olcott\_m artha\_statement.pdf (May 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> On May 13, 2005, Uzbek security forces crushed a crowd of protesters in Andijan, some of them armed, killing hundreds, after they had seized a prison and freed a group of local businessmen charged with "extremism, fundamentalism and separatism." The jailed men were members of the Akramiya group, a spin-off of the Hizb-ut-Tehrir global Islamist group active in Central Asia and considered a terrorist organization by the Uzbek authorities. The massive use of violence by the Uzbek authorities was heavily criticized by the West. Source: Lionel Beehner, "Documenting Andijan," Council on Foreign Relations, June 26, 2006, at http://www.cfr.org/publication/10984/documenting\_andijan.html#6 (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> "CNPC/PetroKazazkhstan," The Financial Times, August 22, 2005, at http://news.ft.com/cms/s/d6633fae-12f8-11da-beee-00000e2511c8.html (December 20, 2007).

Aktau for \$1.9 billion. In that same year, Kazakhstan forced the Chinese company to resell a third of its acquisition to KazMunayGaz,<sup>19</sup> warning the Chinese of the state's desire to maintain a say in its major energy companies. On balance, China has become a leader in terms of its stake in Kazakhstan's oil exploration, reflecting the high priority that the Chinese place on Kazakh oil assets and their willingness to pay premium prices. These acquisitions also signaled a weakening of the Western competition relative to China in the race for Caspian energy resources.

China's global energy sector expansion is not accidental. The following quote demonstrates why Chinese companies are successful in promoting oil and gas investment around the world, and why Russian and Western companies sometimes fail to compete effectively against them.

Speaking in Almaty in 2004, CNPC's Vice President Zhou Jiping expounded his company's principles when working in Kazakhstan and elsewhere:

First, honesty and faithfulness. Investment in due time and amount is essential for international petroleum cooperation. To date, CNPC has made a total investment of \$1.3 billion in Kazakhstan projects, far exceeding the amount specified in the contract, fulfilling our investment commitment.

Second, win-win principle. CNPC commits to create benefits to local people through petroleum cooperation, supports local economic development by investing in power stations, chemical reagent plants, railways and gas pipelines as well as agriculture projects. In addition, CNPC is an active sponsor of cultural, educational, healthcare and public undertakings, with a total sponsorship of more than \$15 million... All these actions by CNPC are widely recognized and appreciated by local people and governments.

The third principle is localization. During cooperation, CNPC makes efforts and investments to train both technical and management personnel out of Kazakhstani employees for the sustainable development of the local petroleum industry.<sup>20</sup>

Kazakhstan's energy strategy aims at maximum diversification of export channels. With this in mind, China's greater assertiveness in pursuing oil reserves enabled

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Christopher Pala, "China Pays Dearly for Kazakhstan Oil," *The New York Times*, March 17, 2006, at *www.nytimes.com/2006/03/17/business/worldbusiness/17kazakh.html* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Zhou Jiping, "Hand in Hand for Brighter Future of China-Kazakhstan Cooperation" at *http://www.cnpc.com.cn/english/xwygg/speeches/200507220003.htm* (December 20, 2007).

Kazakhstan to balance the interests of other global powers represented in the Caspian basin. Moreover, cooperation with China provides additional benefits, such as direct hydrocarbon export without additional tariffs and taxes on transit through third countries.

As China consumes increasing volumes of oil and gas, projects to build energy infrastructure gain in importance. By 2015, China plans to build an oil pipeline from Western Kazakhstan with a capacity of up to 70 million tons per year, as well as a gas pipeline. If implemented, these projects would make China the main consumer of Kazakhstan's hydrocarbons, and would also signal major power redistribution in the region.

Chinese oil companies have demonstrated that they have more financing, more nimble management, and a greater need than Russian ones to acquire hydrocarbon resources in the Caspian area. It is clear that China has become a global player in the energy market, while Russia, despite its high oil and gas output, is playing catch up. For a while, PetroChina emerged as the leading world energy company in terms of market valuation, overtaking ExxonMobil and Gazprom.<sup>21</sup> Once again, as was the case with the industrialization and gradual transition to a market economy, the Chinese dragon is overtaking the Russian bear.

#### The American Vector

US interests in Kazakhstan rest on three pillars: security (including counterterrorism), energy, and democracy. During the late 1980s -1990s, American companies became pioneers in developing the Caspian's oil and gas resources with the active support of the US government. Today, US-based companies have a stake in the largest shares in the most important fields, including Tengiz, Karachaganak, and Kashagan, as well as in key pipeline systems, such as the CPC and BTC. In the period from 1993 to 2005, US companies invested some \$12 billion in Kazakhstan's energy projects, making America the main investor in the country.<sup>22</sup> The two countries also cooperate in the political sphere.

Following the events of September 11, 2001, bilateral US-Kazakhstani relations gained a qualitatively new dimension. Though the U.S. has not established any

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Donald Greenlees, "PetroChina Tops \$1 Trillion in Value, an All-time Record," *International Herald Tribune*, November 5, 2007 at

http://www.iht.com/articles/2007/11/05/business/petrochina.php (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Gulnur Rakhmatullina, "Perspektivy razvitiya Kazakhstansko-Amerikanskogo sotrudnichestva i vazhneyshiye napravleniya vneshney politiki Kazakhstana" [Outlook for Kazakhstan-US Cooperation and Key Dimensions of Kazakhstan's Foreign Policy], Evraziyskiy Dom, October 3, 2006, at http://www.eurasianhome.org/xml/t/expert.xml?lang=ru&nic=expert&pid=816 (December 20, 2007).

military bases in Kazakhstan, the country has provided over-flight and emergency landing rights for US Air Force aircraft engaged in operations in Afghanistan. The U.S. increasingly views Kazakhstan as a key state for ensuring regional stability, combating terrorism, and providing energy security. Kazakhstan has sent a 30strong, largely symbolic contingent of its army engineers to the multinational military force in Iraq, while the US government provides strong support to Kazakh civil society. In some instances, the Kazakh authorities, however, take this assistance as meddling in the internal affairs of a sovereign state, as the gap in political values and customs remains wide.

In 2005 and 2006, a number of high-ranking US delegations visited Kazakhstan, led by Vice President Richard Cheney, US Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice, and former US President Bill Clinton, as well as some distinguished American policymakers and experts. US-Kazakh relations got a new spin with the introduction of a Central Asian regional strategy known in the White House and the US Congress as the Great Central Asia Strategy. Among its key objectives are providing security in Afghanistan and balancing, in a peaceful manner, Russia's, Iran's, and China's respective regional influences. The United States seeks to diminish Russia's control over the region's oil and gas transit, while keeping China from strengthening its regional presence, as well as encouraging export options bypassing Iran, another contender for a greater regional role.<sup>23</sup>

The United States promotes greater integration and cross-border cooperation within so-called Greater Central Asia. Washington wants to facilitate regional trade flows and give impetus to a "corridor of reform" extending from Kazakhstan southward to Afghanistan and the Indian Ocean, even as the region's ties expand eastward to China, Japan, Korea, and the Pacific Rim.<sup>24</sup> The U.S. wants to "help create a Central Asian region comprised of independent, sovereign pluralistic states that are territorially secure, free from external political domination, and economically engaged with international markets."<sup>25</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ilan Greenberg and Andrew Kramer, "Cheney, Visiting Kazakhstan, Wades Into Energy Battle," *The New York Times*, May 6, 2006, at

http://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/06/world/europe/06cheney.html (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Evan A. Feigenbaum, Interview with Kazakhstani Weekly, *Epokha*, Kazakhstan, September 22, 2006, at *http://www.state.gov/p/sca/rls/rm/2006/75475.htm* (February 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> James C. MacDougall, Deputy Secretary of Defense for Eurasia, "Statement before the House Committee on International Relations Subcommittee on the Middle East and Central Asia," Washington, DC, April 26, 2006, at

www.internationalrelations.house.gov/archives/109/mcd042606.pdf (February 12, 2008).

Former US Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for South and Central Asian Affairs, Evan A. Feigenbaum, summarized the logic of the official US policy in the wider Central Asian region:

Since 1991, the ability to cross borders—from Central Asia to points in Afghanistan, China, and beyond—represents an unprecedented opportunity to tap into the extraordinary economic dynamism that now surrounds the greater Central Asian region. For Central Asia, the governments and peoples thinking and acting as an integrated region can best achieve this promise. Reducing barriers... will benefit consumers, make this region more attractive to foreign investors, and forge new patterns of cooperation. This is the core of American policy in this region: to support Central Asian states as fully sovereign, democratic, stable, and prosperous nations, contributing to regional stability and the global war on terrorism and potentially serving as models of ethnic and religious tolerance.<sup>26</sup>

This approach, of course, needs to take into account the negative side of porous borders: the spread of thugs, drugs, and religious extremists. If the borders from Pakistan to Poland remain permeable, organized crime, drug trafficking and Islamist terrorists can move through with ease, taking advantage of post-Soviet chaos, poverty, corruption, deficiencies in or absence of working law enforcement institutions, and illicit economic opportunities and jobs. While the U.S. would like Kazakhstan to influence, say, Afghanistan, the reality may be more complicated, with mutual influence and permeation negatively affecting relatively secular Central Asian societies.

An equally important factor for the White House's increased attention to Astana is the ongoing realignment of the global powers in the Caspian region as the U.S., Russia, and China jockey for power. Several energy deals reached with China in recent years will soon lead the country to be the second largest producer and consumer of Caspian oil, while a resurgent Russia may eventually view the Chinese presence in the region as being almost as undesirable as America's.

For Kazakhstan, the U.S. has always been a strategic partner who made a significant contribution to creating the foundations for the country's economic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Evan A. Feigenbaum, "Kazakhstan and the United States in a Changed World," *China and Eurasia Forum Quarterly*, Volume 4, No. 4 (2006). p. 7-13, at

http://www.silkroadstudies.org/new/docs/CEF/Quarterly/November\_2006/Feigenbaum.pdf (January 20, 2008).

development. In the early 1990s, the U.S. seemed to be the only country capable of providing the most effective exploration of the Caspian resources. At that time, Russia was preoccupied with its domestic economic problems, the EU was following a wait-and-see policy, and China was meeting its energy demands via domestic resources.

The 2000s have seen a rebalancing of this equation. In the new geopolitical context, Nazarbayev assigns the West a new role. While the development of trade and energy connections will increasingly shift to the major regional powers (primarily Russia and China), the U.S. may play a more active part in his economic diversification strategy for the Kazakh economy.

According to Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev, the United States positively received Kazakhstan's new regional strategy:

It is conventional to believe that the U.S. is interested in Kazakhstan only as an energy supplier. This is not entirely true. During the talks in the Oval Office [of the White House – A.C.] President Bush made it clear that, despite Washington's interest in further energy cooperation with Kazakhstan, it is not the main factor in the bilateral relationship. The main thing is to understand the commonality of purposes. First and foremost, these include the fight against international terrorism, nuclear proliferation and other threats to peace and security.<sup>27</sup>

The government of Kazakhstan is willing to add several new items to this agenda. During his visits to the U.S. and the UK in September and November of 2006, Nazarbayev appealed to the governments of both countries to assist Kazakhstan in becoming the "economic dynamo of Central Asia."<sup>28</sup> As part of its economic recovery agenda, the country is interested in introducing international accounting standards to improve the quality and transparency of existing large industrial and financial enterprises. The U.S. has done much to develop Kazakhstan's energy potential, and still has plenty to offer, especially in macroeconomic policy development. The primary areas of mutual interest include American expertise in developing innovative educational and anti-corruption programs. Astana will also need US assistance and investment to diversify its natural resources-based economy and develop its high tech, financial services, and agricultural sectors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Tokayev, "Vektory politiki i sosedstva."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Isabel Gorst, "Kazakh President to Visit UK," The Financial Times, November 20, 2006, at http://www.rusnet.nl/news/2006/11/20/currentaffairs01.shtml (May 11, 2008).

Kazakhstan is interested in attracting foreign direct investment to its natural resources and non-extractive industries, especially from Europe.

## The European Vector

Almost immediately after becoming independent, Kazakhstan invited European energy companies to develop the Caspian oil fields. However, the Old World investors cautiously entered Kazakhstan only after the more ambitious Americans had paved the way. Nevertheless, the EU's oil giants, especially Agip/Eni, Shell Development B.V., British Petroleum, and TotalFinaElf, managed to join the prospective projects, including the development of the Karachaganak and Kashagan fields. In 2002, for the first time, the EU overtook the U.S. in the amount of foreign direct investment in Kazakhstan.<sup>29</sup> Kazakhstan is also Europe's largest trading partner in Central Asia.

The governments in the region often treat European and American energy companies as a unified Western lobby. However, the U.S. and its European allies often view things differently. The most significant disagreements between the Western European and North American policies in the region are Europe's more cooperative posture towards Moscow and its flexible policy towards Iran. European and US companies have also become involved in serious competition with the Russian and Chinese state-controlled oil giants.

Until recently, for the European Union, Kazakhstan was relevant only as part of Europe's regional strategy and energy security in the Caspian region and Central Asia. The EU and Kazakhstan framed their bilateral relations within the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA), signed in 1995 and effective since early 1999. In 2002, the parties expanded the dialogue to include energy and transport issues. In 2004, the Europeans initiated additional interregional dialogue in the EU-Central Asian Troika format, which includes representatives of current and future EU presiding members and the European Commission on one side, and the Central Asian states on the other.

Kazakhstan, for its part, continued to insist on its "special role" in the region's economic and political development. With this in mind, during his December 2006 visit to Brussels, Nazarbayev managed to convince the European Commission to hold a ministerial level meeting in March 2007 in Astana. This visit concluded with the first Astana-Brussels joint statement in the history of their bilateral relations,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> European Commission, "Kazakhstan: Country Profile," at

http://ec.europa.eu/external\_relations/kazakhstan/intro/index.htm (February 12, 2008).

saying that "Kazakhstan is a key player in regional and economic stability and... will continue play its role in the Central Asian regional cooperation."<sup>30</sup>

The European Commission then summarized the mutual benefits of the EU-Kazakhstani cooperation:

The EU has a vital role to play from Astana's perspective as a balancer between the rival energy and geopolitical interests that Russia, China and the U.S. have in Kazakhstan and the surrounding sub-region... From the European Union's perspective, Kazakhstan represents not only an important source of energy outside of the Middle East, but equally a guarantor of stability in Central Asia, and a potentially long-term strategic partner in the region.<sup>31</sup>

Astana will advance its role within the European region with the landmark award of the OSCE 2010 Chairmanship to Kazakhstan.

### Kazakhstan's Regional Role

Two important factors affected the region's geopolitics and development in the 1990s: First, the emergence of a number of political organizations dominated by Russia. Secondly, China's appearance on the scene as a major economic and geopolitical player in Central Asia. In line with its multi-vectored foreign policy, Kazakhstan works to cultivate dialogue within the Moscow-dominated CIS and the Beijing and Moscow-backed Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), as well as with the Washington-backed North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). It is also an active participant in the forum of the Caspian littoral states.

Kazakhstan has been an active advocate of political and economic integration in the post-Soviet space. In 1994, Nazarbayev proposed the creation of a Eurasian Union of States—a conceptually new organization that would facilitate joint efforts toward economic reforms as well as improvement and harmonization of national laws in the former Soviet Union. At that time, Russia was experiencing a number of severe internal political and economic problems, including a constitutional crisis, dismissal of the Supreme Council, and the war in Chechnya. Moreover, while keeping a monopoly on CIS integration initiatives, Moscow was busy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Natalia Mayer, "Astaninskiy Dialog: ES i Tsentralnaya Azia" [Astana Dialogue: the EU and Central Asia]" Delovoy Kazakhstan, No.37 (84)., September 28, 2007, at

http://www.dknews.kz/old/archive/12(59)./world/world\_02.php (February 13, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> European Commission, "Kazakhstan: Country Profile."

reconstructing economic ties with its former allies. As President Nazarbayev noted, the Russian leadership initiated the withdrawal of the Central Asian countries from the ruble zone.<sup>32</sup> Despite the obvious long-term potential for the proposed integration project, it failed to gain sufficient support at that time.

Nevertheless, Nazarbayev remained enthusiastic about integrating Central Asia based on "market principles, mutual respect, and mutual benefit."<sup>33</sup> During an official visit to Moscow on March 18-19, 2007, he told the press that certain CIS countries are "ripe" for the establishment of a Eurasian Economic Union and "taking the road Europe has been following [for the past 50 years]."<sup>34</sup> Although the ultimate degree of success for this approach has yet to become clear, Kazakhstan's continuous diplomacy towards integration has resulted in a gradual restoration of economic ties within the CIS. Through these efforts, Nazarbayev earned a reputation for being the "chief CIS integrator."<sup>35</sup>

At the November 2006 Minsk CIS Summit officially dedicated to "issues of the effectiveness and improvement of the Commonwealth," Nazarbayev presented a new concept for CIS development drafted up by the Kazakh Ministry of Foreign Affairs under Tokayev's leadership.<sup>36</sup> However, the document failed to engender consensus due to the divergent interests of a number of the member states. The CIS summit held in Dushanbe the following year finally adopted, under Astana's leadership, a new development concept for the Commonwealth.<sup>37</sup>

Despite Kazakhstan's consistent efforts, differing viewpoints among the leaders of the CIS concerning further integration are apparent. Some CIS member states, most notably Georgia and Ukraine, backed out of major integration initiatives, such as the Common Economic Space. Tbilisi and Kyiv prefer a different integration model altogether, and have tended to focus on EU and NATO

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Nazarbayev, "Na poroge 21-go veka [On the verge of the 21st century]."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "The CIS Summit has Adopted the Development Concept and Renewed the Organization's Leadership," Prime-Tass, October 8, 2007 (Russian), at http://www.prime-

tass.ru/news/show.asp?id=724171&ct=news (March 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the United Kingdom, "Kazakhstan and Russia stress strong ties," News Bulletin, No 10, March 26, 2007, at http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgibin/index/87?id=356&y=2007&m=3 (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Arkadiy Dubnov, "Nursultan Nazarbayev uzhe vtoroy desyatok let neustanno podtverzhdaet imidzh glavnogo integratora na postsovetskom prostranstve" [For Over a Decade, Nursultan Nazarbayev Tirelessly Confirms the Image of the Chief Integrator in the Post-Soviet Space], Fergana.ru, February 22, 2005,at http://www.ferghana.ru/article.php?id=3485 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "CIS: Foreign Ministers, Heads Of State Gather In Minsk For Summit," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, November 27, 2006, at *http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2006/11/6e49cd34-6c37-40ff-87f4-a6557e84f7e9.html* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> "The CIS Summit has Adopted the Development Concept and Renewed the Organization's Leadership," Prime-Tass.

integration. In reality, it is difficult to impossible to integrate such divergent players as Slavic Orthodox authoritarian Belarus, Muslim Turkic Azerbaijan, democratic Ukraine, harshly authoritarian Uzbekistan and oil rich Turkmenistan. Many observers question the effectiveness of the CIS beyond serving merely as a forum of communication for the leaders of post-Soviet states.<sup>38</sup>

The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO). The roots of the SCO go back to the China-Russia rapprochement of the 1990s. The organization serves as a basis for cooperation in border protection, strengthening regional security and defense, as well as in the economic field. After Beijing and Moscow signed a Treaty of Friendship and Cooperation in 2001, China initiated the launch of the SCO as a "joint venture" with Russia. Today it also includes the five Central Asian states as full members, with Mongolia, Iran, India, and Pakistan holding observer status. Iran and Pakistan are formally applying for membership.

While the SCO was also conceived as an economic cooperation organization, in the last decade, Russia has been attempting to boost its security and defense potential.

Russia agreed to allow China to increase its profile in Central Asia because, during the doldrums of the 1990s, Moscow felt it could not deal with regional security challenges alone. Prior to September 11, 2001, the U.S. demonstrated little abiding interest in the region, despite desperate calls for help from Tashkent, Moscow, or the Northern Alliance in Afghanistan. Central Asian states found themselves facing Islamist terrorist entities, such as the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, which had links to Al Qaeda and the Afghan Taliban.

As the level of radical Islamist propaganda and the threat of terrorist attacks were on the rise, Russia and China offered protection to the Central Asian leaders, taking advantage of the insecurity of their regimes. Both the SCO and the Russiandominated Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) developed as politicomilitary tools. SCO includes a Secretariat in Beijing, yearly summits for the heads of participating states, and rapid reaction forces headquartered in Bishkek, which the member-states can use to combat terrorism (or to quell domestic unrest).

In addition to enhancing regional security, the SCO also aims to balance US influence in Central Asia. A SCO declaration signed at the fifth summit in Astana held in July 2005, calling for the U.S. to decrease its military presence in Central Asia, in particular in Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan, was a major political victory for China and Russia. As noted previously, this declaration proved to be more than a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "CIS: Heads Of State Order Overhaul Of Commonwealth," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, November 28, 2006, at http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2006/11/8182ae8c-9e41-46c9-95d0-4528e9c14453.html (February 12, 2008).

matter of words – in October 2005, Uzbekistan evicted the US air force base located in the former Soviet Karshi-Khanabad airbase.

In 2007, an experienced Kazakhstani diplomat, Ambassador Bolat K. Nurgaliyev, assumed the post of the first SCO Secretary General. In his inaugural speech, he praised the organization's successful fight against common security threats, including terrorism, extremism, and separatism. He also said that the countries need to adopt a "comprehensive approach and continuous synthesis of political, diplomatic, social, economic, and humanitarian measures" to combat regional security challenges.<sup>39</sup>

The SCO also focuses on regional energy policies. As a major hydrocarbon producer, Kazakhstan is interested in coordinating regional energy trade. Astana backs the Russian idea of creating an OPEC-style natural gas "coordinating organization," despite the relatively weak position it would occupy in that association. With a total population of 1.5 billion people, the SCO may spin off an "energy club," given the vast energy resources of active members Russia, Kazakhstan, and Uzbekistan, and observer member Iran, while China and observer member India are among the world's largest energy consumers.

At the August 2007 SCO summit in Bishkek, Nazarbayev proposed the formation of an "Asian energy club" to extend energy ties between the member-states, including the creation of unified energy infrastructure to serve as the basis for a common SCO energy market.<sup>40</sup> This energy market would build upon the network of gas and oil pipelines left over from the Soviet period and extend them, presumably to China. If such a club becomes functional, it would further enhance Russia's geopolitical role as the linchpin of energy supply and transportation in Europe and Eurasia. However, energy exporters and importers recognize that dependence on Russian control over the pipelines may contribute to Gazprom's and Transneft's monopolistic positions and put other energy market participants at a disadvantage.

Thus far, no major initiative has come to fruition in this area. The SCO may fail to develop into a viable energy cooperation organization, as this could involve Russia and Kazakhstan selling Central Asia's energy resources to China below market prices. This is something that Moscow would reject, as it seeks to control the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "A Kazakh Becomes SCO Secretary General," *News Bulletin*, No 4, January 29, 2007, at *www.kazakhembus.com/o12507.html* (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4°</sup> Peter Fedynsky, "Shanghai Cooperation Organization Seeks to Expand Energy and Security Influence," Voice of America, August 16, 2007, at *http://www.voanews.com/english/2007-08-16voa9.cfm* (August 20, 2007).

export outlets of the region's gas and oil. Russia would not favor sharing pipelines with China to ship oil and gas to foreign markets, including China.

The August 2007 Summit of the SCO also attracted international attention due to the unprecedented maneuvers of the SCO militaries, in which Chinese troops for the first time exercised on foreign (Russian) territory. Nazarbayev attended the exercise together with China's President Hu Jintao and then-Russian President Vladimir Putin. Observers compared the strengthening of the SCO military component with the creation of the Warsaw Pact half a century ago.<sup>41</sup> Others were more circumspect in their assessments, as the two militaries exercised separately, with no real interoperability.

Russia has been flexing its oil-fed muscles from the Arctic to the Indian Ocean. Putin initiated a \$300 billion military modernization, and ordered Russian strategic bombers to resume worldwide patrols, clearly aimed at challenging American military superiority.<sup>42</sup> He welcomed Iranian President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad to the SCO summits and has supported Iran's bid to join SCO as a full member, something China may oppose. All this leaves Kazakhstan in a tight spot, engaged in a three-way balancing act between its two powerful neighbors and the world's superpower, while seeking to play a greater role in regional security arrangements.

Military modernization and cooperation. Beyond its position as the region's economic and energy heavyweight, Astana has become more active in military reform, security and defense cooperation. Kazakhstan's ambitious military modernization plan requires an increase in defense funding. In 2000, for the first time in ten years, the government made a real increase in defense spending, which reached one percent of the GDP at the time. In 2007, it grew further by around 74 percent to reach an overall budget of \$1.17 billion (around 1.2 percent of GDP).<sup>43</sup> An anticipated transition to contract-based military recruitment as opposed to conscription, common in the Eurasian region, would increase military professionalism. As of 2007, some 70 percent of the Kazakh troops were volunteers serving under contract.<sup>44</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Kazakh Vote: A Step Forward," Washington Times, August 21, 2007, at *www.washingtontimes.com* (March 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Russia's Deja Vu Parade," *The Washington Times*, February 15, 2008, at *http://www.washingtontimes.com/article/20080215/COMMENTARY/613018475/1012* (March 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Nikolay Kuzmin, "Reliance for the Leader," *Expert*, No.13 (554), April 2, 2007 (Russian), at *http://www.expert.ru/printissues/expert/2007/13/reforma\_armii/* (June 10, 2008).

In 2003, President Nazarbayev issued a decree that launched the country's ambitious defense modernization program. This decree restructured the military into four services: the army, the navy, the air force, and the airborne troops. The reform also established four regional commands: Astana, East, West, and South, which is typical of NATO members. Today, the 6,000 strong airborne forces are considered the elite of Kazakhstan's military.

Nazarbayev approved a new Military Doctrine of Kazakhstan in a March 21, 2007 decree. In line with the military modernization priorities, the state plans to complete the formation of the new troop units by the end of 2008, and concentrate on qualitative improvements of the military in 2009-2010.<sup>45</sup> The concept of interoperability, including inter-agency synergy and interoperability with foreign forces—Russian, CSTO's, or NATO's—is in the center of Kazakhstan's defense planning, according to Roger McDermott of the US-based Jamestown Foundation.<sup>46</sup>

According to the new doctrine, Russia remains a principal military partner of Kazakhstan. Defense Minister Daniyal Akhmetov stated that Astana attaches special significance to its relations with Russia (including enhanced CSTO participation) and with China. He also noted, however, that Kazakhstan's new military doctrine, published in April 2007, highlights the need to improve cooperation with the U.S. and NATO.

As a member of NATO's Partnership for Peace and Euro-Atlantic Partnership Council, Kazakhstan hosts the Central Asian battalion exercises (CENTRAZBAT) with the United States and neighboring Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan.<sup>47</sup> Astana maintains its ties with NATO despite Russia's opposition to the Alliance's possible expansion into CIS territory, which Putin reiterated at the, April 2008, NATO summit in Bucharest, Romania.

Astana is willing to participate in international peace support missions with KAZBRIG, the brigade-level peacekeeping formation, and looks to the West to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> "Notes on the Margins of the New Military Doctrine of Kazakhstan," Dumaem.ru, May 21, 2007 (Russian), at *http://www.dumaem.ru/indexkz.php?iq=st\_show&st\_kztm\_id=2&st\_id=1292* (June 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Roger McDermott, "Kazakhstan's Armed Forces Look for Western 'Approval'," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, June 17, 2008, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2373152 (June 20, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Politics and Policy," at http://prositeskazakhembus.homestead.com/PoliticsandPolicy.html (February 12, 2008).

enhance the level of their professionalism.<sup>48</sup> In October 2007, the Kazakh parliament passed a law allowing the German military transit through Kazakhstan when shipping humanitarian aid to Afghanistan—months before Russia came out with a similar initiative vis-à-vis NATO.<sup>49</sup> It is possible that the two capitals had coordinated their policies.

In its attempt to bolster regional security, Kazakhstan is setting up a naval force on the Caspian Sea. Russia, Ukraine, Turkey, and France are bidding on contracts to supply naval hardware.<sup>50</sup> NATO officials have offered consultations, planning, and overall technical assistance. However, for Astana a political decision to accept NATO's involvement would be an extremely sensitive matter as Moscow might object. The Kazakh defense officials also discussed the issues of security cooperation with Miguel Angel Moratinos, Spain's foreign minister and 2007 OSCE chairman-in-office, during his visit to Astana in April 2007.<sup>51</sup>

In Kazakhstan, with its vast territory and scattered transport and communications infrastructure, the air force is vital for the proper protection of the country's national security. In 2007, Kazakhstan allocated some \$450 million for military modernization, the bulk of which was assigned to the air force. Overall, the defense planners allocated some 48 percent of the 2007 defense budget (and up to 60 percent of the 2008 budget) for the modernization of weapons systems and capital investment.<sup>52</sup>

Astana also seeks cross-border cooperation to reduce crimes with implications for national security, such as terrorist and extremist activities or drug trafficking across its borders.

The Euro-Asian Economic Community (EurAsEC) and the Common Economic Space (CES). Kazakhstan is an active participant of another Russian-dominated regional organization—the Euro-Asian Economic Community (EurAsEC) that serves as a vehicle to promote Eurasian economic integration. EurAsEC is, to a degree, a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Roger McDermott, "Kazakhstan Relying on CSTO," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, May 1, 2007, at *http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372135* (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Roger McDermott, "NATO Treads Warily in Kazakhstan, as Russia Watches," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, November 6, 2007, at http://www.iamastown.org/adm/article.php?article.id=2272766 (Japuary 20, 2008)

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372566 (January 20, 2008). <sup>50</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Roger McDermott, "Kazakhstan Launches Ambitious Military Reform Plan," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, April 18, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372108 (January 20, 2008). <sup>52</sup> "Russia is Unable to Carry out the Modernization of Kazakhstan's Air Force," APN-Kazakhstan, December 15, 2006 (Russian), at http://www.apn.kz/news/article7609.htm (June 10, 2008).

Russia-centered imitation of the European Union and its process of European integration. Russia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan signed the founding treaty in October 2000, with Armenia, Moldova, and Ukraine having observer status. By its mere size and economic power, when compared to the other members of EurAsEC, Russia is clearly the dominant member of the organization.

In September 2003, Russia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, and Ukraine established the Common Economic Space (CES)—an international integrative body created under Moscow's auspices. The member countries signed the founding agreement in a symbolic location—Yalta. Consolidation and bureaucratic development have been taking place in earnest since 2004.<sup>53</sup> Russia aspires to dominate the post-Soviet space; and the CES is supposed to be more than a customs union and a free-trade zone. The participants envision it will eventually include a common economic area with unlimited movement of labor and a common currency along the lines of the EU.

However, as noted earlier, divergent interests among the member states may ultimately impede or stop the forward motion of the CES. Four years after the "orange revolution," Ukraine joined the WTO (in 2008) and attempted, albeit clumsily, to pursue a rapprochement with the EU, making Ukraine under the leadership of President Victor Yushchenko and Prime Minister Yulia Tymoshenko a problematic member for the CES. At the same time, authoritarian Belarus has even more statist economic policies than Russia.<sup>54</sup> Moreover, as far as Moscow is concerned, this body is now on the back burner vis-à-vis the EurAsEC. It also seems that both organizations have their limits when it comes to energy cooperation. When in 2007 the Ukrainian Foreign Minister expressed his country's interest in pursuing economic projects as part of the CES, he also regretted that there was no energy cooperation agreement in either EurAsEC or the CES.

While Kazakhstan retains and strengthens its independence, the pull towards integration with Russia is also on the rise. While the two countries are cooperating within EurAsEC and the CSTO, the influence of the two organizations has thus far been rather limited. However, Western experts believe that Russia, poised to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Sergey Pletnev, "Edinoye Economicheskoye Prostranstovo Obrastaet Plotyu" [Common Economic Space Grows Some Flesh], Ukraina.ru, September 14, 2004, at

http://www.ukraine.ru/stories/01/11/23/2089/226627.html (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Nurlan Organbayev, "Rossiya i Kazakhstan lidiruyut v integratsii v Edinoye Economicheskoye Prostranstovo" [Russia and Kazakhstan are Leaders in Integration in Common Economic Space], RusEdina.org, December 15, 2003 (Russian), at www.rusedina.org/print/?id=5058 (December 20, 2007).
limit American influence as much as possible, will slowly but steadily increase its meddling in regional affairs.

At the June 2005 EurAsEC summit, the states promoted an agenda that included a regional free trade zone and customs alliance. During the summit, Kazakhstan and Russia devoted particular attention to strengthening their economic ties. The two countries agreed to create a regional investment bank with initial capitalization of \$1.5 billion, and Moscow supplied the bulk of it. The Eurasian Development Bank, headquartered in Almaty, Kazakhstan, became operational in 2005. "This is not a closed bank, it will remain open to shareholders from other CIS countries," then-President Putin noted.<sup>55</sup>

In line with their commitments to economic cooperation, in January 2008, Russia, Kazakhstan, and Belarus signed documents to create a EurAsEC Customs Union.<sup>56</sup> The Customs Union will become operational in 2010. Three other members of EurAsEC—Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan—are observers to the process.

However, the economic integration set in motion by EurAsEC will only gain momentum if the most important member of the association, Russia, agrees to full participation in the customs union plan. In the words of the former President of Moldova, Petr Luchinsky, "international practice shows that the success of any organization uniting different states depends on its leader, the strongest member with the greatest economic potential, which is able to throw more than the rest into the common pot."<sup>57</sup>

In the coming years, both China and Russia are likely to continue boosting their political, economic, and military influence in Central Asia. Since the launch of the NATO military operation in Afghanistan, Moscow and Beijing have been conducting their regional policy on the premise that "the Americans are here temporarily, while we are in the region forever."<sup>58</sup> Yet, this cooperation is not seamless, and contradictions between these two great powers may develop into fissures and geopolitical competition down the road.

China aimed for the SCO to become a common market, but it appears that the other members of the organization are so concerned about China's size, power, and

<sup>56</sup> "EurAsEC Returns to Customs Union," Kommersant, January 25, 2008, at *http://www.kommersant.com/p846277/customs\_agreements/* (March 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Sergei Blagov, "The Geopolitical Balance in Central Asia Tilts Towards Russia," Eurasianet, July 6, 2005, at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav070605a.shtml (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Petr Luchinsky, "Who Needs the EU, If There's the CIS?" Kommersant, February 22, 2008, at *http://www.kommersant.com/p855729/r\_520/CIS\_foreign\_relations/* (March 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Roy Allison, "Strategic Reassertion in Russia's Central Asia Policy," *International Affairs*, 80, 2, 2004, pp. 227-193 (December 20, 2007).

economic prowess, that they are wary of allowing Chinese capital and imports free access into their markets. This is particularly true in the case of Russia, which is attempting to transform its natural resources based economy to one founded on a strong manufacturing and services sector. Thus, a customs union between Russia, the Central Asian states, and China would imperil Russia's manufacturing sector and those of its EurAsEC partners. It might be significant, though, that Russia instead favors the creation of a common market through the EurAsEC, an organization from which Moscow may attempt to exclude Beijing.

#### **Caspian Sea Demarcation**

Currently, Kazakhstan, Russia, and Azerbaijan have agreements on the delineation and demarcation of the Caspian Sea. In particular, the legal regime is based on Kazakhstan's bilateral agreements on delimitation of the Caspian Seabed signed with Russia in July 1998 and with Azerbaijan in November 2001. On May 14, 2003, Kazakhstan, Azerbaijan, and Russia agreed on the junction point of lines delimiting adjacent zones of the seabed and subsoil of the Caspian Sea, which finalized the process of legal registration of the national sea bottom sectors for the three states.<sup>59</sup> These agreements have increased certainty for foreign investors and national oil companies regarding the prospects of developing new energy reserves. Demarcation problems remain primarily in the southern Caspian Sea, where disputes continue between Iran, Azerbaijan, and Turkmenistan.

Moscow, however, has an interest in maintaining some low-level diplomatic tension in its relations with the Caspian states. On February 17, 2004, a round-table dedicated to the implementation of a common international security system in the Caspian Sea basin took place in Moscow. The conference included Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs officials, members of the State Duma, and invited experts. According to one keynote speaker, Ambassador Alexander Golovin, a Special Representative of the Russian Foreign Ministry and chief of the Caspian Sea working group, Russia's position regarding the Caspian boils down to the principle of non-interference of "third states." Golovin specifically emphasized Russia's concern that in 1999 the U.S. had declared the Caspian an area of interest. Other Moscow representatives also supported the position that only Caspian littoral countries have rights concerning the Caspian and its vast oil and gas resources. Vyacheslav Skvortsov, Representative of the Russian Federal Security Service (FSB), stressed that it is important for Russia not to tolerate the presence of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the United Kingdom, "Oil and Caspian Off-shore Development Strategy and Pipeline Policy," at *http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/66* (February 27, 2008).

military forces of non-Caspian countries in the Caspian region, "primarily meaning the United States... which had set the task of interfering with—according to their view—Russia's transportation monopoly in the Caspian region."<sup>60</sup> Moreover, Russia values its overwhelming naval superiority in the Caspian and intends to maintain it in the coming years.

Later, a conference of the Special Working Group (SWG) on preparing the Caspian Sea Convention held in January 2005 in Ashgabat failed to produce any specific agreement among the Caspian states. The concluding communiqué noted that:

In the spirit of constructive and mutually advantageous understanding... the parties completed the discussion of the draft Convention on the status of the Caspian... and agreed to continue the settlement of the issues that need further resolution. $^{6i}$ 

Previously, unsuccessful rounds of negotiations on border delineation and demarcation prompted Caspian countries to revise their military posture. Since 1997, Russia has doubled its military presence in the Caspian. Iran is building up its naval forces, which are currently second only to Russia. In 2002, Iran's navy was involved in an attack forcing a BP-chartered geo-seismic vessel to abandon prospecting in disputed waters.<sup>62</sup> Yet, Iranian and Russian shows of force have not intimidated Kazakhstan. It opened a military naval academy in Aktau, signaling that it would build up its naval forces as well.<sup>63</sup>

Although the Caspian currently remains peaceful, Russian and Iranian resentment of American power projection may further boost Moscow-Teheran policy coordination, and an anti-US arms race in the basin. Teheran has pursued strategic rapprochement with Moscow in recent years, largely due to its distaste for America's perceived superpower status and domination of the Gulf, and because of its own aspirations to dominate the area. The leaders of the two states have promoted an overall strengthening of bilateral ties, including in the military,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Federal Security Service of Russian Federations, "Rukovoditel rabochey gruppy po Kaspiyu oboznachil pozitsiyu Rossii" [The head of the Caspian working group has indicated Russia's position], FSB Official Commentary, February 17, 2005, at

http://www.fsb.ru/smi/remark/2005/050217-1.html (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Severo-Kaspiyskiy paritet i vostochnyy dissonans" [North-Caspian Parity and Eastern Dissonance], Caspian Energy, No 30, at www.caspenergy.com (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Cohen, "Iran's Claim Over Caspian Sea Resources Threaten Energy Security."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Konstantin Alexandrov, "Divided Seabed, Common Water," *Neftegaz.ru*, July 16, 2002, at *www.neftegaz.ru* (December 20, 2007).

nuclear, diplomatic, and economic arenas.<sup>64</sup> Russia's arms sales to Iran and assistance in constructing the Bushehr nuclear power plant is the result of this rapprochement and a source of increasing concern for the U.S. and its allies. As China is increasing its energy holdings in the Caspian, it is possible that it too will attempt to project power in the region.

The October 2007 summit of the heads of the Caspian littoral states held in Teheran, once again illustrated the conflict between Russian-Iranian shared views on the status of the Caspian Sea and the perspectives of the other states. Presidents Putin and Ahmadinejad issued a joint statement saying that all five littoral states must approve any pipeline construction projects in the Caspian Sea (which would enable Russia and Iran to veto any trans-Caspian projects that could connect Central Asian exporters to their European customers.) Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan opposed this position, and it was ultimately left out of the summit's joint declaration.<sup>65</sup>

During this same meeting, Nazarbayev made unambiguous statements to the effect that only the countries controlling the specific Caspian seabed areas involved need to agree on pipeline projects. Together with Azerbaijan's President Ilham Aliyev, he called for freedom of transit in the Caspian basin, including export pipelines. At the same time, the conference participants unanimously declared that the Caspian states should not allow an attack or aggression against one another, apparently referring to the debate around US policy towards Iran.

Energy transit routes across the Caspian could provide Kazakhstan with the opportunity to export hydrocarbons westwards, outside of Russian control. However, some argue that the five littoral states must agree on the demarcation of their respective national sectors of the seabed before any new pipeline projects can commence. The Caspian states have thus far failed to produce and sign a multilateral convention on the Caspian Sea status. Therefore, to this day, individual agreements regulate delineation and demarcation, as well as hydrocarbon exploitation and infrastructure development.

While Iran has stalled the demarcation of the Caspian, largely over the rights of each littoral state to veto proposed undersea pipelines, the countries are also at odds with each other as to the method of dividing the sea. Iran, which possesses only 13 percent of the coastline, has advocated an approach in which all countries would

Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor, October 17, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Lecturers in Iranian Province Comment on Caspian Sea Summit in Tehran," BBC

Monitoring International Reports, October 27, 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (January 20, 2008). <sup>65</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Caspian Summit Balances Interests and Differences," Jamestown

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372508 (November 30 2007).

equally share the mineral wealth of the sea. If the states refuse this approach, Iran advocates an even split, awarding each Caspian state 20 percent of the seabed, and thus giving itself an unjustifiably disproportionate advantage.<sup>66</sup>

The Iranian position contradicts those of Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, and Russia, which advocate a "modified median line" approach to demarcation.<sup>67</sup> This would offer resolution of the territorial dispute between Azerbaijan and Turkmenistan over the Kyapaz/Serdar field in the middle of the southern Caspian Sea, which the median line would have divided between the two states.<sup>68</sup> Turkmenistan has occasionally backed Iran's position, mainly because the modified median line approach would split its own principal oil fields (still under contested ownership) with Azerbaijan. Kazakhstan, in its turn, is a strong supporter of Russia's modified median line approach. With 28 percent of the coastline, Astana would have the most to lose under the Iranian terms.<sup>69</sup>

Iran's demarcation model would also affect the Caspian legal regime by limiting the free movement of Caspian state naval forces and interfering with industrial fishing beyond assigned national sectors.<sup>70</sup> However, Teheran's rapprochement with Moscow and growing international isolation makes it unlikely that the Iranians can push their Caspian claims against Russia's interest.

The head of the foreign policy department at Kazakhstan's Institute for Strategic Studies, Askar Nursha summarized the situation among the Caspian states and the possible regional role for Kazakhstan, in a *Central Asian Monitor* interview:

In the recent years, three issues have emerged to the forefront from the overall package of Caspian issues: the challenge of laying pipelines on the

<sup>67</sup> In international law, the "median line" principle (or "equidistance method") involves drawing a line equidistant from the closest mainland points of each of two adjacent countries. The "modified median line" principle allows small adjustments in this equidistant line to account for *de facto* boundaries or for practical reasons such as to avoid splitting a single oil field between two states. International law provides two other methods to divide the seabed – drawing of lines perpendicular to the general direction of the coast, and the bisection of an angle formed by the coastline of the two states. Source: Robert M. Cutler, "Putin's Caspian Diplomacy," *Alexander's Gas and Oil Connections*, Vol. 6, Issue 4, February 22, 2001, at *http://www.gasandoil.com/goc/news/ntc10882.htm* (February 27, 2008).; and Robert M. Cutler, "New Chance for Trans-Caspian pipeline," Asia Times Online, February 28, 2007, at *http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Central\_Asia/IB28Ag01.html* (February 20, 2008). <sup>68</sup> Robert M. Cutler, "New Chance for Trans-Caspian pipeline."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> John C.K. Daly, "Analysis: The Caspian's Division," UPI Energy, October 11, 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Mark N. Katz, "Russian-Iranian Relations in the Putin era," *Demokratizatsiya*, Winter 2002, p. 3, accessed via ProQuest publications database (October 12, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>° Ibid.

Caspian seabed, the ratio of military capacities in the Caspian littoral countries, and the likelihood of the presence of the third country military forces in the Caspian. Russia and Iran continue to be natural allies on the two of the issues—both aspire to preclude a breakthrough on the issue of Western investors laying trans-Caspian oil and gas pipelines, and prevent the emergence of extra-regional armed forces in the Caspian, especially those of the U.S. and NATO... [In this context,] the task of Kazakhstan's diplomacy in the near future is to contribute to a compromise agreement on the South Caspian seabed delimitation, especially between Azerbaijan and Turkmenistan.<sup>71</sup>

The demarcation of the Caspian Sea is vitally important to the future of regional hydrocarbon development and energy security.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Veronica Lim, Interview with Askar Nursha, "The Immediate Task for Kazakhstan's Diplomacy is to Contribute to a Compromise Agreement on Seabed Delimitation in the Southern Sections of the Caspian Sea," *Central Asian Monitor*, October 19, 2007 (Russian), at *www.camonitor.com* (January 12, 2008).

# Part Two:

## The Energy Policy of Independent Kazakhstan

#### Kazakhstan's Energy Strategy

Kazakhstan's principal geo-economic value and role is that of a major oil and gas producing economy (Figures 3 and 4). Exports are projected to rise from 1 million barrels /day (mbd) in 2005 to an anticipated 3 mbd in 2015 (from 50 million tons/year to 150 million tons),<sup>1</sup> putting Kazakhstan in the same category of oil exporters as Kuwait, Iran, and Iraq.





Source: Data from British Petroleum, "Statistical Review of World Energy - 2007," at www.bp.com/productlanding.do?categoryId=6848&contentId=7033471 (August 20, 2007)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Crude oil measurement units conversion: 1 million barrels per day = 49.8 million tons per year; 1 metric ton = 7.33 barrels; 1barrel = 0.133 metric tons. Natural gas measurement units conversion: 1 billion cubic meters (bcm) = 35.3 billion cubic feet (bcf) = 0.9 million tons oil equivalent (mtoe); 1 billion cubic feet (bcf) = 0.028 billion cubic meters (bcm). Source: British Petroleum, "Conversion calculator," at

http://www.bp.com/conversionCalculator.do?&contentId=7033429&categoryId=9017919 (May 25, 2008)



Figure 4: Natural Gas Production and Consumption in Kazakhstan

Source: Data from British Petroleum, "Statistical Review of World Energy – 2007," at www.bp.com/productlanding.do?categoryId=6848&contentId=7033471 (August 20, 2007)

Despite its large reserves of coal, uranium, gold and other precious metals, the newly established country faced a deep economic crisis when the Soviet Union disappeared from the world political map. Though Kazakhstan was a potential global hydrocarbon supplier, with the collapse of the USSR it faced energy shortages and for several years was unable to meet its domestic demands for oil, gas, fuel, electricity, and even water.

In the late 1990s, oil prices were low, and the benefits of having oil and gas fields for exploitation were limited. With crude prices falling to a minimum (sio/barrel) in the wake of the Asian economic crisis, the landlocked republic's energy industry remained on the edge of self-sufficiency. By 1998, oil production in neighboring Russia fell to its lowest point at 250-300 million tons a year, which at that time was less than 10 percent of global production.<sup>2</sup>

Since the 1970s, Kazakhstan had served as the Soviet strategic petroleum reserve, and the Moscow-run Ministry of Geology had not explored its fields properly. Although Soviet geologists had confirmed the presence of vast oil deposits in the giant Tengiz field as early as the 1970s-1980s, the Soviet leadership had not implemented industrial-scale drilling and pipeline construction, giving priority to West Siberian fields located in Russia proper. After the collapse of the USSR, the extraction of hydrocarbons collapsed as well, with many fields standing idle. Kazakhstan's declared policy of openness to foreign investment, and its assurances of political support for pipeline routes did not have an instant effect. International

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Edward L. Morse, James Richard, "The Battle for Energy Dominance," Foreign Affairs, March-April 2002, at http://www.foreignaffairs.org/20020301faessay7969/edward-l-morse-jamesrichard/the-battle-for-energy-dominance.html (December 20, 2007).

oil companies wanted firm guarantees for their investments, demanded protection from nationalization and introduced taxation stability clauses into their contracts.

During the first years of Kazakhstan's independence, the country worked to establish a balance between its geopolitical vectors with the aim of protecting its national interests. At the same time, Kazakhstan was implementing an integrated development strategy, which at times may have deviated from its strategic partners' agendas. The Kazakh government sought to ensure the proper pace of development of the country's Caspian hydrocarbon reserves, while simultaneously implementing tax reforms and claiming preferential rights to the largest fields.

#### Early Energy Policymaking

The newly independent state faced several alternatives in the energy policy field. Kazakhstan could take the road of full nationalization of the extractive industry, as has been customary in the Middle East and other oil provinces, or it could transfer some energy assets to the private sector, which is what happened in Russia in the 1990s. Both scenarios implied turning Kazakhstan's oil resources into a geopolitical tool. In particular, privatization involved identifying potential partners based on the geostrategic balance of the era. At the time, Kazakhstan was in a position to seek partnerships from among the global and regional players, including the American, Russian, European, Chinese, and Middle Eastern energy companies.

However, all scenarios included risks—Kazakhstan could become a "banana republic" —a raw material appendage of Russia or the West. It could also become internationally isolated and squander its energy potential.

In his 1997 annual State of the Nation address, Nazarbayev emphasized that the opportunities offered by Caspian mineral wealth included potential dangers:

Our natural resources are an enormous wealth. Ironically, world experience shows that many countries with natural resources were not able to dispose of them properly and never came out of poverty. The East Asian countries, poor in natural resources, have demonstrated the most dynamic development. These examples highlight that the people, their will, motivation, persistence and wisdom, primarily determine the development outcome.<sup>3</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, 2008.

Ultimately, Kazakhstan opted for a balanced approach, with proper consideration for the interests of all the world powers involved in the region, by opening access to the international oil companies. The Kazakhstani leadership considered this strategy to be consistent with the country's foreign policy priorities, believing that Kazakhstan would be able to maintain partnerships with key players in the region and utilize oil revenues towards achieving sustainable economic development.

Russian historian Roy Medvedev described the Kazakh president's logic most vividly:

[While] preserving reasonable state control over the economy, [Nursultan Nazarbayev] opened up many enterprises to foreign corporations. [Russian President Boris] Yeltsin has not done this—he gave out valuable assets to Berezovsky, Gusinsky, Potanin, Khodorkovsky—those who were later called oligarchs. Nazarbayev, on the contrary, was more open to foreign investment—Japanese, Korean, American, British... In return, Kazakhstan gradually began to receive quality management, new technologies, bonuses for the transactions, money from the privatization, increased salaries for the workers... Kazakhstan avoided illicit accountancy and insane oligarch wars. Russia implemented an alternative strategy of economic development based on its own forces and on international financial centers, but without their diktat. Moreover, Yeltsin pushed to destroy the foundations of the old Soviet system. Nazarbayev, in his turn, was in favor of retaining the most viable Soviet habits while thoughtfully reforming the rest.<sup>4</sup>

In deciding in favor of foreign direct investment, according to the Financial Times, "Kazakhstan was becoming one of the few oil-rich countries that are open to foreign companies."<sup>5</sup> In a short time, Kazakhstan undertook a series of legislative initiatives and became the most attractive CIS country for foreign investment.<sup>6</sup> Interestingly, the country did not apply the model it used in opening the energy sector to foreign capital to other sectors of the economy. Thus, protectionism and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Roy Medvedev, Interview, Sobesednik, November 27, 2006, at http://www.sobesednik.ru/issues/141/rubr/1100/plan/?5236 (February 27, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Gorst, "Kazakh President to Visit UK".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Clinton R. Shiells, Presentation "FDI and the investment climate in the CIS countries," IMF, November 2003, at *http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/pdp/2003/pdp05.pdf* (February 22, 2007).

reliance on internal resources dominated the financial sector, the media, and other markets. $^7$ 

Despite its declared policy of limiting government interference in the economy, transnational corporations contending for a slice of the "Caspian cake" had to undergo rigid screening. The Kazakh government gave preference to internationally recognized companies interested in developing long-term projects and ready to take into account the country's domestic interests. They had to emphasize environmental safety programs, train local staff, and exercise corporate social responsibility. Transnational companies, such as ChevronTexaco, ExxonMobil, Agip/Eni, Royal Dutch Shell, British Group, TotalFinaElf, Impex and others emerged as the winners in this race.

Second-wave investors—Canadian, Middle Eastern, and Russian companies—have been rapidly establishing their presence in the Caspian region. China's desire to strengthen its role became more obvious in 2005 and 2006, with Russia's presence on the increase and American influence on the wane. With Chinese and Indian extractive and financial corporations entering the scene, the interests of all major world players were represented in the Caspian region.

The arrival of foreign corporations demanded the construction of a system of export oil and gas pipelines. Kazakhstan had gained independence, but it lacked a sufficient hydrocarbon infrastructure to develop the giant fields and connect it to the international oil markets. The Soviet-era oil and gas infrastructure tied it to Russia for access to ports and external markets, especially in Europe. Russia, in turn, insisted on maintaining control over the energy transportation routes and opposed any project that could provide Central Asian producers with alternative export channels. This underdevelopment of the petroleum transportation system still limits the exploration and production of the largest Caspian fields.

In order to realize the full potential of its oil fields, Kazakhstan had to assure export routes that would guarantee its ability to fill the demand for "black gold," particularly to the West and China. Nazarbayev was also aware that respecting the interests of all the major players in the Caspian region, namely the West, Russia, and China would enhance the stability of the energy sector in Kazakhstan. This approach would facilitate a balance of power in the region, keeping major players in check.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Kazakhstan's law allows foreign investment in any sector of the economy. However, the foreign capital share is limited to 25 percent in the banking sector, and to 20 percent in the mass media. Source: The Heritage Foundation, "Index of Economic Freedom," at *http://www.heritage.org/research/features/index/country.cfm?id=Kazakhstan* (January 12, 2008).

Despite its strategic partnership with Russia, Kazakhstan has actively promoted economic ties with Ukraine, Georgia, and Kyrgyzstan, particularly in the area of energy supply, transit, and investment. Thus, in late 2006, KazTransOil, a subsidiary of the national oil and gas operator KazMunayGaz, signed a joint venture deal with the Batumi oil terminal in Georgia.<sup>8</sup> The newly established Batumi Terminals JV, in which Kazakhstan owns a 50 percent stake, will export Kazakh oil via the Black Sea route.

Considering Washington's close attention to the Kazakh-Iranian relationship, Astana has taken a wait-and-see position on the development of any large-scale energy projects with Teheran. Currently, Kazakhstan supplies small amounts of oil to Iran under the "swap" scheme. Kazakhstan ships some 100,000 barrels of oil a day by barge to Iranian South Caspian coast ports such as Neka, where Iran refines and uses it in the country's northern regions. In exchange, Iran exports equivalent amounts through the Persian Gulf to the Asia Pacific region. Astana is also discussing joint construction of oil refineries in Northern Iran and in Atyrau, Kazakhstan.

The role of Kazakhstan as a reliable supplier of hydrocarbons to the global market has greatly increased since the beginning of the decade. The attacks of September 11, 2001, growing destabilization in the Middle East, and increased demand for energy throughout the world, especially in China and India, have all led to an insatiable thirst for oil, especially non-Middle Eastern oil.

#### Astana Tightens Its Grip on Natural Resources

Over the years, as oil prices went up, so did Kazakhstan's attractiveness as an investment destination. As a result, its perceived need for unrestricted Western investment has declined and the country has started to develop policies to retain its strategic control over oil resources and improve its positions vis-à-vis Western companies. The government aspires to increase its mineral resources revenues, ensure cash flow in the event of a global economic crisis, and diversify sources of investment.

There is a sentiment among Kazakh political and intellectual elites that in the early and mid-1990s, the country entered into agreements with international oil companies that benefited the foreign investors to a much greater degree than they did the people of Kazakhstan. Furthermore, there are allegations that the terms of some of those early agreements may contradict Kazakhstan's national interests as interpreted

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Kazakh Company KazTransOil and Batumi Oil Terminal have formed a JV," *nregion.com*, December 23, 2006, at *www.nregion.com/pringt.php*?i=7873 (December 20, 2007).

today. As the country has become stronger economically, the government has moved to changing its oil and gas legislature in ways that boost the role of the state in the vital energy sector. However, those who emphasize sanctity of contract view the issue differently. They stress Kazakhstan's financial needs that the earlier investors satisfied, and the high degree of political risk international oil companies took on when very few people were willing to invest there on a large scale.

Reasserting the state's role in the energy sector has taken place gradually. In 2004, the Kazakh Majilis adopted a law giving the state priority rights to acquire fields or shares in various energy projects that are up for sale. Western business interests protested. A managing partner at Denton Wilde Sapte in Almaty, a law firm specializing in oil issues, Marla Valdez, called this legislation "virtually unprecedented in other jurisdictions."<sup>9</sup> The state-owned KazMunayGaz has already secured its legal right to acquire a 50 percent stake in the Karazhanbas field.

In the same year, Kazakhstan also amended its Tax Code to increase the income tax imposed on oil companies from 25-30 percent to 60-85 percent. This same amendment also precluded the state from freezing tax rates on energy companies for signed deals.<sup>10</sup>

A year later, in 2005, the Kazakh government adopted restrictions on transfers of subsoil use rights and of interests in mining companies. Article 71 of the Subsoil Law gives the state the "the right of first refusal" for the acquisition of energy assets, and prevents investors from transferring their mining rights for two years after signing a contract. In this way, the state attempts to secure its interests in the most profitable energy projects. With the same law, Astana purports to prevent investors from any particular country from dominating the Kazakh market, and to enforce a stronger control of trade in strategic commodities in the interest of the national security.<sup>11</sup>

However, these restrictive regulations generate uncertainty among current and potential investors and may encourage corruption. Under the new rules, the state acquired part of British Gas's share in the Kashagan project, and bought back a 33-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "Investors Recoil From Oil Terms in Kazakhstan," *The New York Times*, October 27, 2004, at *http://www.nytimes.com/2004/10/27/business/worldbusiness/27kazakh.html* (February 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "In 2004, Kazakhstan More than Doubles its Income Tax for Oil and Gas Industry," Oil-Gas.ru, December 22, 2003 (Russian), at *http://www.oil-gas.ru/news/view/?2148* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>quot; Aigoul Kenjebayeva, "Transfer of Subsoil Use Rights in Kazakhstan: New Rules," American Chamber of Commerce in Kazakhstan, 2005, at

http://www.amcham.kz/article.php?article\_id=442&PHPSESSID=1ffode31b8a327d9af5da2317d873096 (March 12, 2008).

percent interest in PetroKazakhstan (after it had previously agreed to the China National Petroleum Company's acquisition of the company).<sup>12</sup>

In late 2006, the government established a special department to work with major subsoil users. Its main task is to "restore the balance of interests between the state and subsoil users who initially entered into long-term lucrative contracts with substantial preferences for themselves."<sup>13</sup> Although these steps were not even close to the Venezuelan-style radical nationalization program, the most recent round of amendments, put forward in 2007, raised fears of a possible turn toward Russian-style "resource nationalism."<sup>14</sup>

In July 2007, the Kazakh parliament adopted legislative amendments to enhance the state's role in the economy and ensure effective state control over industrial assets deemed vital to national security and other interests. The law defined the types of strategic assets concerned and affirmed the government's priority right to acquire these assets or properties.<sup>15</sup> A special commission on "strategic assets" will issue permits for their acquisition.

In October 2007, Nazarbayev approved changes to Kazakhstan's Law on Subsoil Resources, allowing the state to reconsider, review and revise contracts with subsoil users in a unilateral manner. Under these amendments, the Kazakh government can revoke any contract considered a threat to the country's national security or detrimental to its economic interests. The authorities can do this either by forcing the foreign company into renegotiation or by repudiating an agreed-upon contract with two months' notice.

The business community, unsurprisingly, has opposed these new regulations. The American Chamber of Commerce in Kazakhstan, the Kazakhstan Petroleum Association, and other investors expressed their deep concern over the legislation in a letter to President Nazarbayev. Legal experts, in turn, claim that the amended law, if enforced, would contradict several international investment treaties signed by Kazakhstan.<sup>16</sup> This statute, the latest in what is clearly a trend, signals a change in the Kazakh energy investment climate. Astana passed it during the government's six-month standoff with the Eni-led international consortium developing the Kashagan field, to be discussed in further detail below, in which the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief," February 2008, at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/pdf.pdf* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Mergaliyeva, "Kazakhstan's National Capital Development Problems."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Robert M. Cutler, "Kazakhstan's Foreign Investment Law Changes Again," CACI Analyst, December 12, 2007, at *http://www.cacianalyst.org/*?q=node/4754 (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "The Senate Approved the First Reading of Amendments to the Law on the Interests of the State in the Economic Sphere," *Kazakhstan Today*, July 10, 2007, at *www.kz-today.kz* (Russian). <sup>16</sup> Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks In, Out and Shakes it all About."

Kazakhstani authorities accused the investors of violating their contractual obligations, understating project costs, and disregarding environmental and health norms.

As a practical step toward bringing subsoil users into better compliance with the terms of their contracts, the Kazakh Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources (MEMR) has reportedly compiled a list of current hydrocarbon development licenses in the country, ranked according to the degree to which the licensees meet their contract obligations.<sup>17</sup>

Prime Minister Karim Massimov is enthusiastic in defending the interests of the state vis-à-vis foreign investors. Just one week after his appointment as head of the government, he made the following statement at a MEMR board meeting:

Contract terms implementation by the natural resource users is generally unsatisfactory...In this matter, we should be more rigorous and clear, and should further advance the national interest within the legal framework... We, as a state, must carry out our tasks and obligations.<sup>18</sup>

Nevertheless, the Caspian energy deposits are still attractive to foreign investors. To date, high demand and high prices for oil have mitigated the recent moves by the Kazakh government. Tighter regulations and increasing state involvement in the oil sector have not stopped the flow of investment. However, if an oil glut develops and energy prices decline, these policies may prompt oil companies to decrease their appetite for Kazakh crude.

The steps by the Kazakh authorities, in a larger context, mean that Astana is attempting to "regain some of its pride by reversing the humiliating production sharing agreements (PSAs) its bankrupt oil sector had to strike with international oil majors during the early 1990s."<sup>19</sup> Yet, these policy changes are not about pride, but about the sanctity of contract. The PSAs, which have now fallen out of favor, especially in Russia, were about attracting foreign investors at a time when Kazakhstan was a "bridge too far" for the global oil industry. According to the existing PSAs, investors are exempt from paying royalties and some additional

Unsatisfactory – Massimov], Kazakhstan Today, January 18, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> "Ispolnenie kontraktnyx usloviy nedropolzovatelyami v tselom nosit neudovletvoritelnyy kharakter – Massimov" [Contract Terms Implementation by Mineral Resource Users is Generally

http://www.zakon.kz/our/news/news.asp?id=30084835 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks in, Out and Shakes it all About."

payments to the state until they recover the costs of putting the fields they have agreed to develop on stream.

While it may be possible to introduce more stringent conditions for new contracts as the market for oil tightens, it is detrimental to revise existing agreements. As the Roman legal dictum goes, "agreements are there to fulfill."<sup>20</sup> The recent Russian experience shows that overtaxing oil production leads to output declines. Vladimir Putin, in his first act as a Prime Minister, took drastic steps to reduce taxes on oil in order to stem production drops over the first four months of 2008. Kazakhstan could benefit from examining the Russian experience closely.

Foreign energy companies—the main subsoil users in Kazakhstan—oppose the government's push for consolidating control of the energy sector. According to Robert M. Cutler, the changing investment climate in Kazakhstan has caused "a basic divergence of views... Western investors feel that the playing field has been tilted against them, while Kazakhstani actors feel that it has only been leveled."<sup>21</sup>

The Kazakh case is symbolic of a larger trend—the rise of state power in regulating hydrocarbon wealth and access to it. When markets are tight, it is easier for governments to direct revenue to their own coffers.

The Kazakh Government, however, provides the following commentary on the changes to the Law on Subsoil Use:

The amendments have been initiated by Kazakh MPs after a substantial debate focusing on the protection of economic interests of Kazakhstan in situations where foreign partners in major deals persistently do not live up to their commitments.

There were a lot of controversial speculations about the amendments in the energy community implying that the measure would impair the investment climate in Kazakhstan. But Kazakhstan's Prime Minister and Energy Minister have made it very clear that the main target of the amendments are those foreign operators in Kazakhstan who ignore the legitimate economic interests of the country and do not stick to their contractual obligations. Both officials have unequivocally confirmed that the Government continues to be fully committed to the principle of sanctity of contracts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Reinhardt Zimmerman, *The Law of Obligations: Roman Foundations of the Civilian Tradition*, pp. 539-540, Oxford University Press, 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Cutler, "Kazakhstan's Foreign Investment Law Changes Again."

First, the amendments will apply only to a limited number of strategically important oil blocks where subsoil user's malpractice could seriously damage the economic interests and the national security of Kazakhstan. The Government will identify such oil blocks in a special list.

Secondly, the amendments in no way affect one of the main principles and clauses of the Subsoil Law (Article 45-2) which provides for the parties to negotiate situations which affect the balance of economic interests. Should they fail to do so then the court ruling will prevail with full market compensation to the affected party if a contract is ruled as terminated because of malpractice by an operator.

Thirdly, the protecting clause of the Law, which enshrines the right to a court appeal for an operator, remains fully intact.

The Government has made it very clear that by promulgating the amendments, it has switched on the protection mechanism for situations where the nation's strategic economic interests could be seriously endangered. The best way to avoid application of the amendments is to operate and do business as per contract. The amendments will apply only to those who violate undertaken commitments.<sup>22</sup>

National oil companies (NOCs) currently dominate much of the world's hydrocarbon market. Seven of the most influential national energy companies control almost one-third of the world's oil and gas production and over one-third of the global oil and gas reserves.<sup>23</sup> In marked contrast, the international oil companies (IOCs, or majors) produce some 10 percent of the world's hydrocarbons and hold around 3 percent of reserves.<sup>24</sup> According to estimates by the International Energy Agency (IEA), in the next four decades, the developing countries will deliver some 90 percent of new energy supplies.<sup>25</sup> This setup emerged as a result of extensive competition between the state-owned oil giants and privately owned energy majors over the world's limited oil and gas resources.

http://www.kazakhembus.com/NB14-103107.html (June 10, 2008).

the West's Top Producers," The Financial Times, March 12, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Amendments to the legislation on subsoil have been signed into law," *Kazakhstan's News Bulletin*, October 14, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> The major state owned oil companies include: Aramco (Saudi Arabia), Gazprom (Russia), CNPC (China), NIOC (Iran), PDVSA (Venezuela), Petrobras (Brazil), and Petronas (Malaysia). Source: Carola Hoyos, "The New Seven Sisters: Oil and Gas Giants That Dwarf

http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/7b407c5e-d03e-11db-94cb-000b5df10621.html?nclick\_check=1 (May 26, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid.

IOCs need to develop a business model that allows them to continue investing in Eurasia. In the near and mid-term, Kazakhstan will need foreign investment and technology, if Central Asian gas and oil providers are to meet the growing demand. For multinational companies willing to continue operating in Eurasia, future success in the region will largely depend on their ability to be more flexible, as government-owned companies are taking a more assertive role in the management of resources. IOCs also need to bring project development costs under control and meet deadlines. Finally, they need to continue leveraging their superior technical expertise to ensure autonomy and long-term staying power. These measures are the best way to achieve win-win situations for all parties.

#### Oil and Gas Production and Export Challenges

Despite Kazakhstan's vast hydrocarbon endowment, there are many challenges and limitations to adequate production. For example, Uzakbay Karabalin, President of KazMunayGaz, has expressed concern about bottlenecks affecting Kazakhstan's oil exports. The main problem is the limited export infrastructure, as Russia is still largely able to control Kazakhstan's access to its pipeline network. In June 2002, Kazakhstan signed a 15-year oil transit agreement with Russia, under which Kazakhstan undertook to export at least 17.4 million tons per year (350,000 bpd) of crude oil using a pipeline system owned by the Russian state monopoly Transneft.<sup>26</sup> Previously, the Russian monopoly had allowed Kazakhstan to transit only 2 million tons of oil per year via the Transneft system, and KazMunayGaz had to fight for any increases in quotas.<sup>27</sup> Kazakhstan has been engaged in talks with Russia to expand the CPC capacity to 67-70 million tons a year from the current 28 million, 20 million tons of which comes from Kazakhstan.

Kazakhstan and Western companies have been rather successful in the development of onshore and offshore oil fields. However, several challenges interfere with the continuous growth of Kazakhstan's oil exports. These include sulfur content, which is uneven in Kazakh oil in comparison with Turkmen oil (see Table 1).

Nevertheless, Kazakhstan's companies are anxious to get their oil to the market separately from the Russian Urals brand, which has high sulfur content. Currently, this issue is in limbo due to the insufficient capacity of quality banks (these are facilities for separating oil with different chemical parameters, particularly sulfur

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> KazMunayGaz, "Kazakhstan's Oil and Gas Sector," at

http://www.kmgep.kz/eng/kazakhstan/kazakhstan\_oil\_and\_gas\_sector/ (February 18, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Martin Sieff, "Interview: Kazakhstan's Oil Company Chief," United Press International, June 28, 2004, at *http://agonist.org/story/2004/6/28/82714/7966* (January 20, 2008).

content). While the Chevron-dominated Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC) built a quality bank, thus resolving the issue for its exports, the Russian pipeline monopoly Transneft stubbornly refuses to do so, denying Kazakhstan hundreds of millions of dollars in revenue.

Country	Oil Grade	Density (20°C) kg/m3	Sulfur content (%)
Kazakhstan	Tengiz	812.3	0.53
	Kulsary	790	0.07
	Kalamakas	905	2.3
	Karazhanbas	941,4	2.I
	Martyshi	863.8	0.27
	Zaburunje	895.8	0.59
	Uzen'	855	0.2
	Zhetybaj	849.9	0.18
	Kumkol	820	0.24
Turkmenistan	Kotur-Tepe	865	0.2
	Cheleken	874	0.25
	Nebit-Dag	888. <sub>7</sub>	0.15
	Barsa-Gelmes	865	0.2
	Okarem	873.5	0.17

Table 1: Quality of Kazakh and Turkmen Oils

Source: Data from Transneft, "Transportation of Russian oil to the southern destinations. Oil quality aspects," at http://www.transneft.ru/Projects/Default.asp?LANG=EN&ID=224 (December 15, 2007).

From an environmental point of view, drilling for oil and gas in the Caspian presents particular problems. The Caspian seabed is uneven. In the north, oil fields are located just 15 meters (45 feet) under the seabed; and the sea is only 5-10 meters (15-30 feet) deep, and it freezes in winter. In the southern portion, the depth of the

sea increases quickly to about 500 meters.<sup>28</sup> In addition, there are underwater mud volcanoes—a unique geological phenomenon, which can cause powerful explosions, endangering offshore fields. These volcanoes may also generate methane hydrate—a potential energy source.<sup>29</sup>

While estimated oil reserves in the region rank below the Persian Gulf and Siberia, and despite transportation bottlenecks, oil companies are looking favorably to the Caspian region because of its higher level of political and managerial stability. Another important reason why international oil companies favor the Caspian is that the governments in the region are relatively easy to deal with in comparison with the volatile Middle East, Russia, and parts of Latin America.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Sieff, "Interview: Kazakhstan's Oil Company Chief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Akper Feyzullayev, "Gas Hydrates in Submarine Mud Volcanoes, the Southern Caspian Sea," The American Association of Petroleum Geologists, at

http://aapg.confex.com/aapg/da2004/techprogram/A86662.htm (December 20, 2007).

### **Energy Transportation: Pipeline Policy**

Kazakhstan's growing oil exports reach all major markets via the Black Sea and the Persian Gulf, as well as through Russia and to China. Out of some 1.2 million barrels per day in Kazakh oil exports, over 80 percent goes via Russian-controlled pipelines (most importantly the CPC and the Atyrau-Samara pipeline) and by railroad to Russian and Ukrainian ports. Kazakhstan exports another 75 thousand barrels per day from its port of Aktau by small-capacity tankers to several destinations across the Caspian Sea, mainly Baku in Azerbaijan, and Neka in Iran. From Baku, the suppliers deliver oil by railroad to the Georgian terminals of Batumi and Kulevi on the Black Sea.<sup>1</sup>





Source: Energy Information Administration, at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/pdf.pdf* (May 20, 2008)

Kazakhstan also pumps a growing volume of crude oil (some 4.5 million tons or 85 thousand bbl/day in 2007) via the Atasu-Alashankou pipeline to China. (Map 1 on the preceding page shows the oil transportation infrastructure of the Caspian region, and Figure 5 below shows the distribution of Kazakh oil exports by destination).



Figure 5: Kazakh oil exports by destination, 2007 (thousand barrels per day)

Source: Data from Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief," at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/ Full.html*; and "Energy Cooperation in the Caspian and Black Sea Regions," Kazakhstan's Report at the Vilnius energy summit, October 2007

In March 2007, Russia and Kazakhstan signed a protocol to maintain 15 million tons per year in Kazakh oil exports via the Atyrau-Samara pipeline,<sup>2</sup> while agreeing to the expansion of the CPC capacity. With shipments expanding as planned, Moscow will largely maintain its control over Kazakh hydrocarbon exports in the years to come.

President Nazarbayev emphasized during his visit to Moscow in 2007 that Russia and Kazakhstan are partners, not competitors.<sup>3</sup> Astana, as a junior partner, is reluctant to engage in head-to-head competition with Russia in terms of oil and gas exports, and continues to rely on its northern neighbor's pipelines. Some regional experts, however, believe that Moscow is pressuring Astana into over-dependence on the Russian pipelines, rather than allowing it to seek alternative routes. Thus,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Russian and Kazakhstan Pursue Energy Partnership," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, April 4, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372074 (February 15, 2008).

Kazakhstan offered only tepid endorsement of extending the Odessa-Brody oil pipeline into Poland, or launching a Western-backed trans-Caspian gas pipeline (TCP). Kazakhstan's weakened interest in the alternative projects is a product of both Russia's pressure and lack of clear strategic commitment by the European Union to pipeline projects in Central Asia and Kazakhstan in particular.<sup>4</sup>

In February 2007, US Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Matthew J. Bryza underscored Kazakhstan's own interest in diversifying export outlets for its oil and gas to end Russia's transit monopoly. The country's geo-economic interest is compatible with the West's imperative to avoid dependence on a Russian energy monopoly.<sup>5</sup> The expansion of the CPC's capacity and construction of the (gas) TCP—both major westward-oriented export pipelines—are needed to accommodate the growing production of Kazakhstan's oil and gas fields.

Second-wave investors—Canadian, Middle Eastern, and Russian companies—have been rapidly defining their presence in the Caspian region. China's desire to strengthen its role became more obvious in 2005 and 2006, with the Russian presence increasing and American influence on the wane. With Chinese and Indian extractive and financial corporations entering the scene, the interests of all major world players were present in the Caspian region.

According to the BP 2007 Statistical Review of World Energy, in 2006, Kazakhstan accounted for 0.8 percent of total world natural gas production with its output of 23.2 billion cubic meters of gas (the equivalent of 21.5 million tons of oil). In oil production, Kazakhstan accounted for 1.7 percent of world output (with its 1,426 million barrels daily or 66.1 million tons).<sup>6</sup> The country estimated its gas production at 29 billion cubic meters of natural gas in 2007, and outlined ambitious hydrocarbon production growth plans for the decade ahead. However, a number of factors, including delays in the development of major fields and insufficient access to ports and the international markets, have limited Kazakh oil production growth.

**Comparison of current export options.** Currently, the cheapest route for Kazakhstan's oil exports is via the Atyrau-Samara pipeline, which connects to Russia through its oil pipeline network. KazTransOil with Transneft own it. The transit tariff is \$0.73/ton /100km, which translates into around \$2-3 per barrel excluding the tariff

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Moscow Pressuring Kazakhstan to Frustrate Westbound Energy Transport Projects," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, April 5, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372078 (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Discussions Intensify with Kazakhstan on Trans-Caspian Gas Pipeline,"

The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor, March 2, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371966 (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> British Petroleum, "Statistical Review of World Energy," pp. 6, 20, 22.

through Kazakhstan. However, both the capacity of the Atyrau-Samara pipeline and current agreements between Russia and Kazakhstan limit shipments through this route to 15-17.5 million tons a year. For this reason, government-owned or affiliated oil companies get priority rights to its use.

The second most feasible route is the CPC, with its tariff established at \$3.70 per barrel. Use of the CPC's capacity, however, is restricted to CPC members; and while they may reassign their capacity to third parties, this requires the approval of all members of the Consortium.

Another alternative is for Kazakh producers to ship oil from the port of Aktau in western Kazakhstan across the Caspian Sea to the eastern shore ports (Baku/ Makhachkala), and from there onwards by rail to the Russian port of Novorossiysk or the Georgian port of Batumi. The Baku-Novorossiysk oil pipeline has a limited throughput and cannot be a strategic export route. Another lucrative trans-Caspian export pipeline—the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC)—became available in 2005. The total expense of shipping though the BTC pipeline amounts to \$3-4 per barrel, including tanker and offloading costs.

Iran represents a profitable, albeit politically complicated export route. Kazakhstan may export to the South-East Asian markets by conducting oil swaps with Iran. After Iran completes the construction of its domestic pipeline system, the estimated volume of Kazakhstan's oil transit via the southern ports of Iran could reach 500,000 bpd.<sup>7</sup> However, Russian companies that also use this route will offer stiff competition. At the same time, the U.S. will certainly object to an increase of Kazakhstan's oil exports to Iran, considering Washington's current sanctions regime against Iranian oil and gas investment projects, caused by the nontransparent Iranian nuclear program and deep geopolitical disagreements with Teheran. Therefore, whether Kazakhstan can utilize the southern export route via Iran remains an open question.

Oil swaps with Iran are a rather efficient shipment option for the Caspian basin producers. These swaps make a lot of sense for the Iranian side, considering that most of Iran's refineries and petrochemical complexes are located in the country's northern and central regions, while the principal oil fields are in the south. Swap deals enable Iran to supply its refineries at a lower cost, while generating income for handling swap operations and transit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Kazakhstan planiruyet exportirovat' svoyu neft cherez yuzhnye porty Irana" [Kazakhstan Planning to Export Oil Via Southern Ports of Iran], Iran News, October 4, 2004, at www.iran.ru (December 20, 2007).

On average, the transportation of oil swapped with Iran costs about \$4 per barrel, including a swap fee of approximately \$3 per barrel, tanker shipments to Neka, and an offloading fee. Independent oil companies, such as Dragon Oil, Burren Energy, and PetroKazakhstan all utilize these swaps. Moreover, Russia's Lukoil recently announced plans to build a 3 million-ton-a-year export terminal in Astrakhan, located in the north of the Caspian Sea, with an eye to the Iranian route via the Neka port.

An old pipeline with a capacity of 50,000 bpd connects Neka to Teheran's oil refinery. In 2004, a Chinese consortium built a new pipeline to the town of Sari with a similar capacity of 50,000 bpd. The Neka-Sari section is the first phase of the new three-phase Neka-Teheran pipeline (392km).<sup>8</sup> After several expansions, the capacity of this route reached 170,000 bpd. According to the National Iranian Oil Company (NIOC), the total capacity of the Neka-Teheran pipeline will reach about 500,000 bpd if the company builds additional pumping stations.<sup>9</sup>

Kazakhstan has launched Kazakhstan Caspian Oil Transport System (KCOTS), which includes building a fleet of five oil tankers for the Caspian Sea, having declared that it will use them to supply the BTC pipeline (see discussion below). However, the Kazakh oil fleet could just as easily supply the Iranian system, if Kazakhstan manages to overcome American opposition. Russia is also eager to maintain its influence over the energy transit routes from the Caspian Basin. The Kremlin has pressed Nazarbayev to agree to a 15-year deal under which Kazakhstan would commit to exporting at least 15 million tons of crude oil per year via the Baku-Novorossiysk pipeline.<sup>10</sup>

New pipelines for hydrocarbon delivery are essential to ensure Kazakhstan's political and economic freedom. In the current geopolitical situation, the Kazakh government has focused on developing or integrating the country's oil exporting system with the three most promising oil transportation routes—the CPC to the port of Novorossiysk on the Black Sea, the BTC pipeline to the Mediterranean via Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Turkey, and the Atasu-Alashankou pipeline to China.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "New Neka-Teheran Pipeline More than Doubles Iran's Crude 'Swaps' Capacity," *Payvand Iran News*, August 27, 2003, at *http://www.payvand.com/news/03/aug/1145.html* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "Caspian 'Big Three' with 'Oil Shield.' Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan is the most strategic Caspian pipeline, think Russian investment companies," at

http://www.caspenergy.com/28/2005\_01\_10\_00e.htm (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Nazarbayev and Putin Pledge 'God-Given' Friendship," Eurasianet, January 19, 2005, at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/business/articles/eav011905.shtml (December 20, 2007).

The interests of the major regional players—Moscow, Washington and Beijing were behind each of these pipeline projects.

#### The Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC)

When production began at the Tengiz and Karachaganak fields, oil exports via Russia were the most cost-effective and politically viable. Focusing on energy cooperation with its northern neighbor allowed the fastest launch of oil deliveries to the world markets. The close Kazakh-Russian integration in the oil and gas sector is a strategic choice made by the two governments, reflecting the most stable relationship in the CIS.

At present, 100 percent of Kazakhstan's gas exports and 90 percent of its oil exports go to or via Russia." The 1580 km CPC pipeline runs through the territory of Russia and Kazakhstan, connecting Kazakhstan's Tengiz and Karachaganak oil fields with the Black Sea port of Novorossiysk. This \$2.6 billion pipeline was the largest single US investment in Russia at the time of the project launch in 1999.<sup>12</sup> (For the composition of the CPC see Table 2; for the route of the pipeline, see Map 2.)

Map 2: The Caspian Pipeline Consortium



Source: CPC, at http://www.cpc.ru/portal/alias!press/lang!enus/tabID!3357/DesktopDefault.aspx (January 15, 2008).

The CPC has a complex organizational structure. Three governments and ten companies representing seven countries participate in the project. The partners created two joint stock companies—CPC-R (Russia) and CPC-K (Kazakhstan)—to implement the project. In April 2007, the Russian Federal Property Management

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Socor, "Discussions Intensify with Kazakhstan on Trans-Caspian Gas Pipeline.".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Caspian Pipeline Consortium Fact Sheet," November 13, 2001, at *http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2001/11/2001113-17.html* (December 1, 2007).

Agency transferred the management of its 24 percent stake in the CPC to Transneft.<sup>13</sup> The oil companies funded the initial construction of the pipeline, combined with assets provided by the host governments. CPC's revenues will finance future expansions of the pipeline.

Shareholder	Shareholder capital (%)
Russia	24%
Kazakhstan	19%
Oman	7%
Chevron Caspian Pipeline Consortium Co	15%
Lukarco B.V.	12.50%
Mobile Caspian Pipeline Co	7.50%
Rosneft-Shell Caspian Ventures Ltd.	7.50%
Agip International (N.A.) N.V.	2%
Oryx Caspian Pipeline LLC	I.75%
BG Overseas Holdings Ltd.	2%
Kazakhstan Pipeline Ventures LLC	1.75%

Table 2: The structure of CPC shareholder capital

Source: CPC, at http://www.cpc.ru/portal/alias! press/ lang!en-US/tabID!3360/DesktopDefault.aspx (January 20, 2007).

The CPC is unique to the region, in that it is a producer-owned pipeline—financed and constructed on behalf of a group of shareholders, who have or expect to have oil to transport. This is radically different from the existing regional pipeline systems that are common-use facilities and transport crude oil belonging to third parties. A comprehensive shareholder agreement governs CPC and defines the contractual obligations of all parties. CPC tariffs are set based on agreements among the shareholders and not established by a regulatory authority.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Transneft Receives Trust Management of 24% in Caspian Pipeline Consortium," Kazakhstan General Newswire, June 11, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

The CPC has substantially benefitted the host governments. For Kazakhstan, the CPC allowed major oil-field developments to proceed, bringing with them substantially increased royalties and taxes, ensuring through a quality bank that Kazakhstan receives full value for its light oil, and reducing the cost of transportation in comparison with rail tariffs. For Russia, the benefits have also been substantial. The project activity has brought multi-million dollar inflows in tax revenues, export duties, fees, and charity donations. CPC participants have rehabilitated and substantially upgraded the Russian oil transport facilities involved in the project. The Russian economy gets some \$90 million annually from the CPC's operational expenditures. Experts estimate that each dollar spent by the CPC on goods and services provided by Russia can generate an additional \$2 of incremental GDP, i.e., the total positive impact is three times larger than the direct one.<sup>14</sup>

On October 13, 2001, the CPC loaded its first tanker of crude oil at its Marine Terminal near the Russian city of Novorossiysk on the Black Sea. This event marked the start of shipping crude oil to the international markets. Moreover, it launched a comprehensive testing and commissioning program for the Marine Terminal. On September 13, 2002, the CPC launched an oil quality bank. In doing so, the CPC established a free market mechanism in the region that allows every supplier to obtain the real market value for their oil, and ultimately provides greater returns for all of the CPC's shareholders.

In 2003, the first phase of the CPC pipeline system began regular operations. On April 28, 2003, CPC's management announced the conclusion of the first stage of CPC construction—Project of Initial Construction (PIC), with an estimated capacity of up to 28.2 million tons a year. The State Acceptance Commission (a Kazakhstani government body, which deals with construction quality inspection) verified that the pipeline successfully met all construction, safety, and environmental protection standards. By mid-2004, the CPC pipeline had reached its full initial capacity.

In November 2004, CPC commenced the injection of Russian oil into the system at the town of Kropotkin in Krasnodar Krai (region). Russia expected to inject oil volumes of up to 6 million tons a year in 2005, providing an additional and valuable export outlet for Russian crude, with taxes and export duties paid to the government. The Consortium subsequently experienced revenue losses due to mixing high-quality Kazakh oil with lower-quality Urals oil blend, injected into the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Caspian Pipeline Consortium, "General Information," at

http://www.cpc.ru/portal/alias!press/lang!en-us/tabID!3357/DesktopDefault.aspx (December 20, 2007).

137

pipeline en route to Novorossiysk;<sup>15</sup> but Russia has not compensated the Consortium for this loss.

Since the pipeline began operations, it has transported over 1 billion barrels (more than 143 million tons).<sup>16</sup> However, the CPC's current capacity will not be able to accommodate the increasing volumes of oil from Kazakhstan's Tengiz and Karachaganak fields.

**CPC expansion.** From the outset, CPC shareholders planned that the pipeline would expand 2.5 times above its initial capacity, to be ultimately able to transport up to 67 million tons of oil per year. This expansion would involve the construction of new pump stations, storage facilities, and a tanker-loading buoy at the CPC's Marine Terminal at Novorossiysk. In fact, for the shareholders—both governments and companies—expansion is vital to the realization of the CPC's full economic potential. Developing the pipeline to reach its full projected capacity, however, has not been smooth due to Moscow's lack of support and cooperation in the needed upgrades.

Initially, according to Dr. Sergey Luzyanin of the Moscow State Institute of International Relations (MGIMO), Russia and Kazakhstan reached a compromise, under which Russia received a small part of the (formerly Kazakh) Kostanay region, thus completing the border demarcation agreement. In exchange, Kazakhstan secured Moscow's endorsement for increasing the capacity of the CPC, which, according to the Russian expert, was not beneficial for Russia.<sup>17</sup> In practice, the CPC's expansion would have also considerably increased oil transit benefits to Russia as well as Kazakhstan. Even at the 2005 tariff levels, pumping 67 million tons per year would generate well over \$1.5 billion annually in transit revenue, providing both host governments with a high level of secure income.

Nevertheless, Moscow has stalled progress in expanding the CPC, to the great discontent of other Consortium shareholders, including Kazakhstan. Moscow's pressure on the Western partners concerning issues ranging from increasing tax claims to redistribution of management posts in its favor prevented the parties from moving forward.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Transneft Squeezing Oil Majors in the Caspian Pipeline Consortium," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, July 23, 2007, at *http://jamestown.org/edm/email-to-friend.php?article\_id=2372309* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Caspian Pipeline Consortium (CPC), "Results of 2007," press release, January 9, 2008, at http://www.cpc.ru/desktopdefault.aspx?alias=press&lang=En-US&tabid=3527 (February 11, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Elena Shchedrunova, "We Are Talking About Strategic Space Cooperation," Radio Mayak, January 19, 2005, at *www.radiomayak.ru/archive/text?stream=schedules/6852&item=19376* (December 20, 2007).

Disagreements between Russian companies and their Western partners in the CPC over the terms of the pipeline's expansion and use across Russian territory intensified in 2007, centering on the following issues:

- Russia advocated increasing the transport tariff (from \$24.6 to \$38 per ton of oil) on the pipeline's Russian section.
- Russia demanded lowering the interest rate from 12.66 percent to 6 percent per year on the loans from private companies for the pipeline's construction.
- Russia requested that the CPC consortium issue \$5 billion in Eurobonds to refinance the pipeline's debts (much of which accumulated due to Russianimposed terms of use since 2001).
- Russia demanded changes to the CPC charter in order to increase the powers of Russian government-nominated representatives within the Consortium.<sup>18</sup>

The Russian state monopoly Transneft has also conditioned agreement to expand the pipeline's capacity upon commitments on the part of the CPC partners to cofinance the new Russian-controlled Bourgas-Alexandroupolis pipeline project and agree to utilize it for their oil exports.<sup>19</sup>

The Bourgas-Alexandroupolis pipeline. The Bourgas-Alexandroupolis oil pipeline, agreed upon by Russia, Bulgaria and Greece in March 2007, will, if realized, be the first Russian-controlled pipeline on EU territory.<sup>20</sup> With an initial capacity of 15 million tons of oil per year, and 35 million tons in the second stage, the pipeline will bypass the Turkish-controlled, congested Bosporus Straits. Its projected capacity corresponds to the proposed CPC expansion volumes. This demonstrates Russia's intent to direct growing volumes of Western-extracted oil from Kazakhstan into Russian-controlled transit routes, thus capturing additional revenue. Moscow wants the new pipeline to become a Russian-controlled extension of Kazakh oil's route from Novorossiysk westward. The project rivals the US-backed trans-Caspian oil pipeline, which would provide an export route for the oil from the Caspian's eastern shores to the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan pipeline, bypassing Russia.

Bulgaria, Greece Sign Balkan pipeline deal," RIA Novosti, March 15, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Socor, "Transneft Squeezing Oil Majors."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Transneft Takes CPC Bite," Upstream, April 29, 2007, at

http://www.upstreamonline.com/incoming/article132389.ece (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Russian state-controlled companies Transneft, Gazpromneft and Rosneft will control 51 percent of the pipeline, while Bulgaria and Greece will control the rest. Source: "Russia, Rulauria Crassa Siza Bellean pipeline deal." BLA Neverti Marsh 22 and 51

http://en.rian.ru/russia/20070315/62048590.html (August 21, 2007) and "A Bear at the Throat; Europe's Risky Dependence on Russian Gas," *Economist*, April 12, 2007, at

http://www.economist.com/world/europe/displaystory.cfm?story\_id=9009041 (August 20, 2007).

The Western partners in the CPC could commit to Bourgas-Alexandroupolis only if there is simultaneous capacity expansion of the CPC.<sup>21</sup>

In May 2007, during Putin's "regional energy diplomacy tour" of Central Asia, he convinced Astana to commit its future oil export to Russian-controlled pipelines, and a deal was struck under which Kazakhstan will pump most of its future oil output through Russian territory and the Bourgas-Alexandroupolis pipeline.<sup>22</sup>

This paved the way for preliminary agreements on concurrent Bourgas-Alexandroupolis pipeline construction (insisted upon by Russia) and CPC pipeline expansion (insisted upon by Kazakhstan), adding points to Moscow's scoreboard in the race to build a Bosporus bypass.<sup>23</sup> For other CPC shareholders, including Chevron, the benefits of the agreement between Putin and Nazarbayev were somewhat dubious. On the one hand, the shareholders see any progress in expanding the CPC's capacity as a plus in an era of record energy prices. On the other hand, a forced commitment to transport oil via the Bourgas-Alexandroupolis pipeline imposes additional costs on Western oil producers.

Lacking alternative routes, however, the oil exporters are vulnerable to Moscow's pressures. CPC shareholders reached a major milestone in September 2007 by agreeing to increase oil transit tariffs through the Russian territory, and to reduce loan interest rates (from 12.66 to six percent).<sup>24</sup> Thus, a debt-restructuring and tariff-raising deal between the owners paved the way for CPC expansion, while solidifying Kazakhstan's commitment to Bourgas-Alexandroupolis.

In December 2007, Kazakhstan and Russia finally agreed on expanding the CPC's capacity to 67 million tons of oil per year (or 1.34 million barrels of oil per day). Moscow dropped its opposition to the pipeline expansion after Kazakhstan agreed to take a stake in Bourgas-Alexandroupolis and help supply it.<sup>25</sup> Kazakhstan also reportedly agreed to double its oil exports through the Atyrau-Samara pipeline, from 10 to 20 million tons per year. Overall, these deals will allow Kazakhstan to unlock its crude output growth potential while increasing Moscow's revenue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Socor, "Transneft Squeezing Oil Majors."

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Andrew Neff, "Kazakhstan Agrees to Russian Bosphorus Bypass Plan in Deal to Expand CPC Pipeline," Global Insight, May 11, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 25, 2008).
<sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "CPC Shareholders Agree to Position on Oil Transport Rate Increase," Central Asia General Newswire, February 20, 2008 at LexisNexis (February 21, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Samuel Ciszuk, "Russia Drops Final Opposition to CPC Pipeline Expansion," World Market Research Centre, Global Insight, December 21, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 20, 2008).

**Prospects for the CPC**. While Russian authorities have doubted the expediency of the CPC project, the Consortium's projections promise high future profitability. The Consortium originally based CPC's economic projections on a full build out of the system, with the assumption that the final stage of the project would become operational in 2014. In fact, volume forecasts for the next five years require individual expansion stages to be compressed, so that full system build out is likely to take place much earlier than predicted. This means that the projected rate of return for the CPC may remain robust and exceed original assumptions.<sup>26</sup>

As the CPC pipeline traverses Russian territory, Moscow views it as a politically significant project in the Caspian. The CPC entrenches Russia's influence on oil producers and consumers. It also acts as a counterbalance to the BTC oil pipeline, which is favored by Turkey and the United States. Moscow takes a dim view of the BTC, which is located outside Russia's borders, and thus "deprives" Russia of transit revenues (a fully functional BTC could reduce Russia's current Caspian oil transit by one-third).<sup>27</sup> Moscow has described the BTC project as an American effort to make the Caspian a "Western reservation."

#### The Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline

The BTC is a major project intended to diversify the regional pipeline network, for which the U.S. has provided key technical and political support. Political maneuvering to ensure the BTC's launch started in 1994, but construction began only in September 2002, almost immediately after the CPC's launch. BTC operations began in May 2005. Though the pipeline, connecting the capitals of Azerbaijan and Georgia to the Turkish Mediterranean port of Ceyhan, has no direct access to Kazakhstan's fields, Kazakhstani oil may fill up to 50 percent of its projected capacity.

On June 16, 2006, approximately one month after a visit by US Vice President Richard Cheney to Kazakhstan, Astana announced a long-awaited decision to join the BTC project, supplying oil via tankers across the Caspian.<sup>28</sup> The agreement, signed on January 24, 2007, created the Kazakhstan Caspian Oil Transport System

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Caspian Pipeline Consortium, at *http://www.cpc.ru/portal/alias!press/lang!en-US/tabID!3357/DesktopDefault.aspx* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Yuriy Solozobov, "Energeticheskaya bezopasnost': ponyatie po interesam" [Energy Security: Interests Based Concept], Promyshlennye Vedomosti No.7-8, August 2006, at

http://www.promved.ru/articles/article.phtml?id=882&nomer=32 (October 6, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Shahin Abbasov and Khadija Ismailova, "BTC: Kazakhstan Finally Commits to the Pipeline," Eurasianet, June 20, 2006, at

www.eurasianet.org/departments/business/articles/eavo61906.shtml (January 12, 2008).

(KCOTS), discussed below. Kazakhstan's annual supply volume will reach some 500,000 bpd, or almost half of the BTC's initial capacity.

According to conservative estimates,<sup>29</sup> a functioning trans-Caspian oil pipeline connecting to the BTC would lower Kazakhstan's transportation costs by \$125 million per year, in addition to increasing revenues due to higher export volume. Until the 800-kilometer pipeline becomes operational, however, tankers will transport the oil across the Caspian Sea to Baku, Azerbaijan. Kazakhstan may be willing to initially ship some 23 million tons of oil per year by tanker, and raise it to some 38 million tons of crude oil a year when the Kazakhstan Caspian Oil Transport System is finished. Oil for the BTC will mainly come from the Kashagan field.

For Astana, participation in the BTC has a clear advantage. With oil from Kazakhstan, the BTC will maintain enough flow to become profitable and will validate the US and UK-led efforts to build a Caspian pipeline bypassing Russia. Participation empowers Kazakhstan as a sovereign petroleum producing country by lessening its dependency on the increasingly monopolistic Russian pipeline system.

Moscow's acceptance of the BTC's existence, although late and reluctant, has become a political challenge for Iran, which was hoping for Russia's support in the construction of another oil pipeline—from Kazakhstan through Iran to the Persian Gulf—a pipeline that the U.S. opposed on political grounds. Moscow, as Teheran's main civilian nuclear technologies and arms supplier, is in a favorable position to influence Iran and alleviate tensions in Azerbaijani-Iranian relations over maritime borders and oil reserves.<sup>30</sup>

#### The Atasu-Alashankou pipeline

The Atasu-Alashankou is Kazakhstan's third export route that goes in an eastward direction towards China. It took only 15 months to build this 1,000 km pipeline from Western Kazakhstan to Southern China—a record time for such a project. While some experts raise safety and environmental concerns over the pipeline, its benefits are certainly compelling. Map 3 shows the route of the pipeline.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "Rossiya ukreplyaet svoi pozitsii v Kaspiyskom regione" [Russia Strengthening Its Positions in the Caspian Region]," Neftegaz.ru, April 11, 2001 (November 10, 2007), at www.neftegaz.ru, and Paul Starobin, "Creation of the Caspian Pipeline Consortium," Profil, No.48 (270), December 24, 2001, at www.profile.ru (Russian) (November 10, 2007).



Map 3: Kazakhstan-China Oil Pipeline Route

Source: Energy Information Administration, at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/pdf.pdf* (May 20, 2008).

The Atasu-Alashankou, which became operational on December 15, 2005, transported 1.8 million tons of Kazakh oil to China within its first year of operations. By the year 2010, the volume of oil supplied to China will rise to 20 million tons annually. Kazakhstan is considering building a second phase of the pipeline linking the Kumkol oilfields with Atasu.<sup>31</sup>

China has also invested some \$800 million into a new pipeline that will take Kazakh oil to the Chinese border. In December 2005, the first section of the new pipeline, built under the terms of an earlier Kazakhstan-CNPC agreement, connected the Kazakh fields to Northwest China (Xinjiang or Atasu, as Kazakhstan calls it). This pipeline, 998 km in length, with a capacity of 250,000 barrels per day, will connect to the trans-China pipeline. Implemented as planned, the project will form the longest oil pipeline on the planet, extending for 4,300 km.<sup>32</sup> Much of the oil needed to fill the pipeline will come from the Kumkol fields, and from Chinese-owned oil deposits in the Aktobe region of Western Kazakhstan. However, China needs additional volumes of Russia's Siberian oil to make the pipeline profitable. The endeavor requires a great deal of diplomatic skill not only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Amid Mounting Criticism in Kazakhstan, Beijing and Astana Seal New Deals," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 9, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371781 (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Zhou Jiping, "Hand in Hand for Brighter Future of China-Kazakhstan Cooperation."
from Beijing, but also from Astana.<sup>33</sup> This pipeline could eventually redirect a sixth of Kazakhstan's total oil output to China, and offer an extra oil export route to reduce Kazakh dependence on Russia, Azerbaijan, and Turkey as transit countries.

The geopolitical repercussions of the Atasu-Alashankou pipeline are comparable to those of the BTC. This may be the reason why the Chinese government is financing this \$3 billion project ahead of schedule.<sup>34</sup> When completed, Kazakh oil will fill the trans-China pipeline, currently under construction to bring oil to Xinjiang and Shanghai. China and Kazakhstan are also planning to build a gas pipeline from Kazakhstan to Xinjiang (discussed in later sections).

The main advantage of the new line to Xinjiang is that it directly connects the supplier with the consumer, significantly reducing tariff and taxation costs and, more fundamentally, excluding any third party interference. For this reason, the pipeline faced only minimal political resistance from the U.S. and Russia, balancing the energy appetites of the major regional players.

### The Trans-Caspian Oil Pipeline (TCP-oil)

The US government and international oil companies are advocating an ambitious and politically sensitive project to build a trans-Caspian oil pipeline linking Baku, Azerbaijan, and Aktau, Kazakhstan, across the Caspian. If implemented, the project will increase the volume of oil pumped west, through Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Turkey, from 30 million to 50 million tons per year. Considering that Kazakhstan's accession to the BTC, even via a tanker link, has led Moscow to understand that Kazakhstan has a number of export options, the construction of the underwater pipeline would give Astana the necessary balance between Moscow on the one hand, and Brussels and Washington on the other.

The underwater pipeline across the Caspian Sea would meet Kazakhstan's need to expand its export capacity beyond the partial answers provided by expansion of the CPC and the Atyrau-Samara pipelines. The following statement by KazMunayGaz ex-President Uzakbay Karabalin describes the connection:

KazMunayGaz is examining the possibility of building a trans-Caspian oil or gas pipeline from Aktau to Baku. All littoral states: Azerbaijan, Russia,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Atasu-Alashankou Pipeline Cements 'Strategic Alliance' between Beijing and Astana," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 3, 2006, at *http://jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2370620* (January 27, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Interviews by the author, Almaty, April 2005 and Washington DC, May 2005. Sources requested anonymity.

Turkmenistan, Iran, and Kazakhstan should agree upon this construction project... However, I cannot agree that this issue hinders the expansion of Kazakhstan's export capacities. As we know, Kazakhstan intends to extract at least 150 million tons of oil per year (3 million bpd) by 2015. The land pipelines could manage the growing export volumes if all the known projects come on stream. These necessary developments include the CPC expansion with the Tengiz-Novorossiysk link, increasing the Atyrau-Samara pipeline capacity, and construction of the second stage of Atasu-Alashankou.<sup>35</sup>

Understanding the importance of the project, Russia has made a number of statements demanding a decisive voice in future trans-Caspian infrastructure projects—a position the Caspian littoral states reject, at least in theory.

Some analysts have recently suggested that after Kazakhstan's Senate ratified an energy export treaty with Azerbaijan in April 2008, attention in Astana may be seriously shifting to a trans-Caspian oil transport route.<sup>36</sup> The agreement deals with a potential oil export route that would build upon the freshly negotiated Kazakhstan Caspian Transportation System (see discussion to follow).

### Other Oil Transport Projects

The marketing prospects for Caspian oil are not limited to the main existing export routes. In the 1990s, Kazakhstan abandoned a potentially lucrative project to build an oil pipeline via Turkmenistan to Iran due to continuous tension in the Middle East, and further destabilization in Iraq.<sup>37</sup> Another export route, in the direction of Pakistan and India, is still hypothetical due to the extremely high risks associated with laying a pipeline through war-torn Afghanistan and unstable Pakistan. Moreover, historical tensions between Afghanistan, Pakistan, and India have prevented companies from assuming significant financial and political commitments. A change in the Middle Eastern and Central Asian geopolitics

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Glava KazMunayGaza: Kazakhstan rassmatrivaet vozmozhnost' stroitelstva transkaspiyskogo truboprovoda" [Chairman of KazMunayGas: Kazakhstan Considers the Possibility of Building the Transcaspian Pipeline], Trend.az, January 19, 2007, at

http://www.trend.az/?mod=shownews&news=81542 (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Astana Set to Make an Energy Export Break with Russia," Eurasianet, May 2, 2008, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav050208.shtml (May 27, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Daniyal Akhmetov, "Iran Urges Joint Oil Shipping Line with Kazakhstan," IranMania.com, October 9, 2004, at

http://www.iranmania.com/News/ArticleView/?NewsCode=25934&NewsKind=Business+%26+Econ omy (January 20, 2008).

regarding Iran, Afghanistan and Pakistan respectively could make a difference for these prospective routes.

The Kazakhstan Caspian Transportation System (KCTS). Kazakhstan needs to build up the Caspian coastal infrastructure to support its growing oil shipments across the Caspian Sea, especially when the Kashagan field comes on stream. On January 24, 2007, KazMunayGaz, TengizChevroil, and Agip KCO signed a memorandum of understanding in Astana to establish the Kazakhstan Caspian Oil Transport System (KCTS). The parties plan the KCTS as an internal pipeline connecting Eskene, Western Kazakhstan, to the Kuryk terminal, south of Aktau, the main Kazakhstani port on the Caspian. The Kuryk Bay provides a natural shelter that makes possible uninterrupted operations in winter and during storms. The suppliers will transport oil from Kuryk and Aktau by small capacity tankers across the Caspian to Azerbaijani ports and pump it into the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan pipeline.

As part of the project, the parties agreed to build the needed oil tankers and barges, as well as the requisite oil transport infrastructure on Kazakhstan's Caspian Sea coast, and oil terminals on the Azerbaijani side of the sea. The project may cost up to \$3-4 billion. The system's initial capacity will be 25 million tons a year, with a potential increase to 38 million tons. The parties expect the KCTS to become operational in 2010 or 2011, in time to provide an export route for the Kashagan field's oil output.<sup>38</sup> The system will primarily transport oil from Tengiz, Kashagan and the adjacent oilfields.<sup>39</sup> According to the KazMunayGaz ex-President Karabalin, KCTS is a significant endeavor for Kazakhstan, as it "will further diversify hydrocarbon export routes."<sup>40</sup>

Increasing the volume of trans-Caspian oil shipments, even by barge and tankers, may enable Kazakhstan to ship oil to the Georgian Black Sea port of Supsa, and from there, via the Black Sea, eventually through the Odessa-Brody and planned Constanta-Trieste pipelines, in addition to BTC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "Kazakhstan's Caspian Transport System will Initially Allow the Shipment of 23 Million Tons of Oil per Year," Kazinform, September 7, 2007, at

http://www.zakon.kz/our/news/news.asp?id=30121827 (January 20, 2008), and "Memorandum on the Caspian Transport System signed in Kazakhstan," RosInvest, January 25, 2007, at http://www.rosinvest.com/news/261035/ (January 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Western Majors Sign Agreement of Intent on Trans-Caspian Oil Transport System," The Jamestown Foundation, Eurasia Daily Monitor, January 25, 2007, at http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371838 (June 18, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4°</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "New Export Route for Kazakh Oil Gets Closer to Reality," *News Bulletin*, No 4, January 25, 2007 at

http://www.kazakhembus.com/January\_25.pdf (March 12, 2008).

The Odessa-Brody pipeline. This route could help Astana sell up to 9 million tons of oil per year in the Polish and Baltic markets, and could allow Kazakhstan to deliver oil to Odessa via Azerbaijani and Georgian Black Sea terminals, outside of the Russian pipeline system. The full capacity of the extended Odessa-Brody-Gdansk pipeline depends heavily on the availability of Kazakh oil. However, some experts doubt that the pipeline can become profitable, even with Kazakh supplies.<sup>41</sup> To Poland's great surprise, in 2007, Nazarbayev conditioned his cooperation in Odessa-Brody on Russia's participation in the project.<sup>42</sup> Russia, in turn, is interested in reversing the flow of the pipeline, to export Russian oil via the Black Sea to the European markets.

Recent official statements and actions coming from Astana suggest that, when deciding on future pipeline projects, Kazakhstan may be increasingly prioritizing its strategic relations with Moscow above its declared intention to diversify energy export routes. However to date, Kazakhstan's multi-vector energy policy, including the work it has done to pursue diversified oil export routes, has paid off. Nevertheless, Russia has remained Kazakhstan's primary partner in energy transit, and Russian dominance of the Central Asian energy routes will increase with CPC's expansion. As a result, opening a direct trans-Caspian oil export route to ship the growing crude volumes and avoiding Russian control becomes a priority for the West.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Kazakhstan Uses Energy Deals with Russia in 'Constructive Dialogue' with Europe," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, May 14, 2007 at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372162 (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Socor, "Moscow Pressuring Kazakhstan to Frustrate Westbound Energy Transport Projects."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Kazakhstan Oil Output and Export Data Dramatize Need for Trans-Caspian Outlets," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 19, 2007, at *http://jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371821* (January 12, 2008).

# Major Onshore and Offshore Oil Projects

Since the early 1990s, Kazakhstan has led the way in attracting foreign investment in the oil and gas sector. Unfortunately, some Russian politicians and oil industry captains appear to resent the quick pace of development and growing outputs of Kazakhstan's fields, based on a win-lose zero-sum mindset. Western oil companies, which took great risks by investing in Eurasia while the markets were soft, have reaped profits since oil prices began rising in 2001.

### The Tengiz Field

By the end of the 1980s, when *perestroika* opened the prospects for foreign direct investment, the US-based Chevron Corporation began to pursue opportunities to develop the Tengiz field, which had the potential to double Chevron's petroleum assets, in earnest. Over five years, beginning in 1988, Chevron re-started negotiations three times—first with the Soviets, then with the Russian government, and finally, with the Kazakhs.

Perseverance paid off. The 1993 agreement between the Government of Kazakhstan and Chevron Corporation marked the entrance of American capital into the post-Soviet space. On April 2-6, 1993, the parties signed statutory documents to establish the TengizChevroil joint venture.

Kazakhstan's legislative framework and business environment were still taking shape during the first years of the country's independence. Chevron based its Tengiz development contract not only on signed and written agreements, but also on President Nazarbayev's personal credibility and guarantees. He managed to convince the Western partners that in the future his country would adhere to a consistent and transparent policy on hydrocarbons. This deal laid the first stepping stone in Nazarbayev's energy strategy, intended to combine the economic development experience of the "Asian tigers" with the high-tech economic sophistication of Norway. The Tengiz contains some 1.13 billion tons of recoverable oil reserves, which makes it the sixth largest oil field in the world.<sup>1</sup> The field's development, however, has faced several serious difficulties, including:

- Infrastructure: Despite the fact that exploration had already started by the time the parties formalized the deal, Chevron had to rebuild the operation from scratch because the main production facilities and social infrastructure, such as schools and hospitals, at that time, did not meet international safety and environmental standards.
- Geopolitics and pipelines: the underdevelopment of the pipeline system and its restriction to the Russia-controlled Atyrau-Samara route has severely constrained oil exports.
- Climate and geology: West Kazakhstan's strongly continental climate, wide seasonal temperature variations and constant powerful winds have complicated oil extraction. Strong flows of natural gas and sour gas have accompanied drilling at a depth of three to five kilometers.
- Demographics: An insufficient pool of qualified workers in the immediate area forced the company to organize its 3,600 workers in shifts.
- Geography: Kazakhstan's landlocked position makes oil exportation and transportation more complicated, as it is not possible to deliver large components such as rigs and offshore platforms by ocean going cargo ships.

Initially, Chevron faced all these project challenges alone and, at times, the management considered terminating the venture. However, as Chevron soldiered on, other foreign companies, including ExxonMobil and Lukoil, joined the project (Table 3 on the following page presents the companies involved in the Tengiz field development).

Kasym-Zhomart Tokayev noted in his book, *Perseverance*, that for the United States it was crucial to demonstrate its leadership in the region's economic and political integration.<sup>2</sup> The Americans were the first to establish a diplomatic mission in Almaty and brought the first major investment to the country, with governments and investors around the world watching closely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Tengiz Oil Reserves Increased by 308 Mln Barrels," *Kazinform*, January 20, 2006, *at http://www.inform.kz/showarticle.php?lang=rus&id=144996* (January 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Tokayev, "Preodoleniye."

Company	Role in the project	Share (% of total)
ChevronTexaco	Operator	50%
ExxonMobil	Co-owner	25%
KazMunayGaz	Co-owner	20%
Lukarco (54% owned by LUKoil; and 46% - by British Petroleum)	Co-owner	5%

Table 3: TengizChevroil stakeholders

Source: Kazakhstan's Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources, and Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief," at http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/ pdf.pdf (March 15, 2008)

On August 9, 1994, speaking to leaders of the American oil companies in Irvine, California, then-Vice-President of Chevron Overseas Petroleum Espy P. Price observed:

...Tengiz is more than an oil project. This is the first serious test of whether the former Soviet countries can work successfully with foreign companies in general, and foreign oil developers in particular. Many are aware that the failure of the Tengiz would suppress overall investor enthusiasm in the region. And this is one of the reasons why the US government has made great diplomatic efforts to move our joint venture forward.

The establishment of the TengizChevroil JV had obvious benefits for Kazakhstan – Chevron assumed the obligation to bring some \$1.5 billion to the table, including some \$50 million in social grants for the Atyrau region during the first five-year period.<sup>3</sup> More importantly, the financial flows from the joint venture provided Kazakhstan with much-needed resources for economic development, as well as demonstrating the country's openness to foreign investment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Chevron Corporation, "Republic of Kazakhstan and Chevron Corporation Announce Formation of Their Joint Venture", press release, April 6, 1993, at

http://www.chevron.com/news/archive/chevron\_press/caspian\_joint\_venture.asp (January 12, 2008, the is document no longer available at the current link)

From a geopolitical viewpoint, the US presence in the region provided an essential balance to Kazakhstan's relationship with Russia. At the time, Russia was also suffering from serious economic and political problems. With the entrance of a new powerful actor into the Eurasian playground, Russia adapted its Caspian energy policy to a new reality, mainly in the field of hydrocarbon transportation routes, recognizing that its neighbors have options.

This became a win-win situation as Lukarco, a subsidiary of Russian-based Lukoil, joined the TengizChevroil JV, symbolizing Russia's acceptance of the new rules of the game. This deal increased investor optimism about the expansion of the Atyrau-Samara route and opened the prospects for the Caspian Pipeline Consortium agreement.

The Chevron Corporation's entry into Kazakhstan through Tengiz also significantly increased the determination of other international energy corporations to get in on the game.

TengizChevroil is the largest oil producer and source of taxable revenue in Kazakhstan. Since the company began production in 1993, output has been consistently growing. Chevron has estimated the Tengiz field's total recoverable crude oil reserves at 6-9 billion barrels.

In January 2003 the government of Kazakhstan, ChevronTexaco and ExxonMobil signed a Memorandum of Understanding concerning the Tengiz field expansion project. Second Generation Project plans include the construction of extracting, refining, and supporting production complexes with an annual productive capacity of 7 million tons. Construction of these production facilities combined with the introduction of technology to inject sour natural gas into the oil wells will allow the Tengiz field's extraction to increase to 22 million tons per year.

The injection of natural gas into existing wells is an economically attractive technological solution to expand oil production. Gas injection programs, when fully implemented, preserve geologic pressure while increasing oil output. Current government regulations restricting the flaring of associated sour natural gas<sup>4</sup> have hurt Tengiz production performance in 2005 and 2006.

The field operators tested gas re-injection in Tengiz in 2007, and achieved an increase in the field's production at the end of the year. In 2007, the Tengiz

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In oil production, gas flaring (burning), is used to dispose of unmarketable associated natural gas that dissolves in oil at depth and separates once oil reaches the surface. The gas can also be re-injected into the well to maintain consistent pressure for oil extraction. Source:

<sup>&</sup>quot;PetroKazakhstan Inc. – KazGerMunai Gas Flaring," PR Newswire Europe Ltd., May 17, 2005, at *www.prnewswire.co.uk/ cgi/news/release?id=146244* (December 20, 2007).

produced some 14.3 million tons, about 1 million tons higher than in 2006. Full-scale implementation of the second-generation project should result in the field's oil production reaching up to 540 thousand barrels per day during 2008, which is approximately 15 million tons per year.<sup>5</sup> The delay in the second phase build-up to 2008-2009 was mostly due to Moscow's obstruction of CPC expansion.<sup>6</sup>

Experts estimate that Tengiz can reach an output level of some 22-25 million tons of oil annually, and yield large quantities of associated gas when it reaches its projected capacity. The field is likely to reach its maximum production level of 1,000,000 barrels of oil per day by 2012.<sup>7</sup> However, Russia's near-monopoly over export channels due to the prolonged obstruction of expansion of the CPC's capacity have held oil production at Tengiz to some 13-14 million tons annually for the last three years.<sup>8</sup> For this reason, output increases originally targeted for 2006 are behind schedule.

Until the expansion of the CPC pipeline capacity, TengizChevroil plans to transport additional oil over a thousand miles by rail to the Ukrainian Black Sea port of Odessa. This involves spending more money on transportation than planned: shipping via this route will cost up to \$60 per ton, as compared to \$38 per ton via the CPC.<sup>9</sup> In the years to come, greater export capacity will enable higher oil outputs at Tengiz.

In addition to the export challenges, the Kazakh government's insistence on environmental protection and regulation has raised concerns among the members of the Tengiz consortium. In October 2007, the government imposed a \$609 million fine (part of which was paid by early 2008) on TengizChevroil for alleged environmental breaches related to the storage of over 9 million tons of sulfur,<sup>10</sup> a byproduct of oil production at the field.<sup>11</sup> Although the authorities later reduced the amount of the fine by half, the Atyrau district court upheld the charges submitted by the regional environmental regulator.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Tengiz Crude Production to Soar," Argus, February 4, 2008, at *http://www.argusmediagroup.com* (March 14, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan Oil Output and Export Data Dramatize Need for Trans-Caspian Outlets."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Socor, "Discussions Intensify with Kazakhstan on Trans-Caspian Gas Pipeline."
<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The oil at Tengiz is rich in hydrogen sulfide gas, which is processed into blocks of inert yellow sulphur and stored near the field, and can be marketed. Source: Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks in, Out and Shakes it All About."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Oil Companies on the Defensive in Kazakhstan," Eurasianet, October 10, 2007 at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav101007f.shtml (February 28, 2008).

TengizChevroil had to defend its leadership record of bringing the project forward in ways that benefit the country and the local community. Nevertheless, experts believe that the Kazakh government is fully aware of the benefits the consortium's operations bring to the Atyrau region, and is careful to differentiate between patriotic rhetoric and concrete economic considerations.<sup>12</sup> The company has helped the region with the construction of roads, schools and hospitals, and has the best potential to bring the Tengiz oil to the world markets.

### The Karachaganak Field

In 1997, Italian Agip joined a consortium with America's Texaco, the British Gas (BG) Group, and Russia's Lukoil to develop the giant Karachaganak hydrocarbon deposit. Karachaganak, located 16 kilometers away from the Kazakh city of Aksai, has estimated reserves of 1.2 billion tons of oil and condensate and more than 1.35 trillion cubic meters of gas.<sup>13</sup> The size of the field's reserves is comparable to the enormous Russian fields in Tyumen and Surgut. The Soviets partially developed Karachaganak, but suspended production by the early 1990s.

In November 1997, the Government of Kazakhstan and a group of international energy companies signed a 40-year Final Production Sharing Agreement (FPSA), effective from 1998 to 2038. This agreement established a Karachaganak Petroleum Operating B.V. (KPO). The Consortium includes UK's BG Group (32.5 percent stake), Italy's Eni (32.5 percent stake), US's Chevron (20 percent stake), and Russia's Lukoil (15 percent stake).<sup>14</sup>

The project attracted a massive inflow of foreign capital. At that time, Western companies were willing not only to start production at previously discovered fields, but also to undertake prospecting and exploration in the Caspian shelf, which promised significant benefits. By the mid-1990s, North American, European and Southeast Asian companies had engaged in the quest for Caspian oil. In 1997, a group of international oil companies and the Government of Kazakhstan signed a twenty-year Production Sharing Agreement for the exploration and development of eleven offshore blocks in the Caspian Sea. The members of the consortium included OKIOC (the Offshore Kazakhstan International Operating Company) Agip/Eni (Italy), ExxonMobil (USA), Shell Development BV (Netherlands), TotalFinaElf (France), ConocoPhillips (USA), BG Group (UK) and Inpex (Japan).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Farkhad Sharip, "Kazakhstan Court Decision Against Chevron Carries Political Implications," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, October 29, 2007, at *http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372543* (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Karachaganak Petroleum Operating B.V. at *http://www.kpo.kz/* (January 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ibid.

In 2000, OKIOC announced the discovery of the Kashagan field—the largest field discovered in the last thirty years, with an estimated 2.7 billion tons of oil reserves.<sup>15</sup> In August 2001, OKIOC changed its name to Agip Kazakhstan North Caspian Operating Company (AgipKCO) to reflect its leadership in the Kashagan development project.

## The Kashagan Field

The Kashagan field is located in the shallow area of the northern Caspian Sea, a climatically and geologically challenging area, with estimated recoverable reserves of 13 billion barrels of oil. Experts estimate its peak production will reach 1.5 million barrels per day.<sup>16</sup> This giant field is a centerpiece of Kazakhstan's ambitions to become one of the top 10 oil-producing countries by 2015.

AgipKCO, fully owned by Italian Eni S.p.A. via Agip Caspian Sea B.V., is the sole operator in the Kazakhstan sector of the Caspian Sea on behalf of seven international companies under the North Caspian Sea Production Sharing Agreement (PSA).<sup>17</sup> The other partners in the consortium are Royal Dutch Shell Plc, Exxon Mobil Corp, Total, ConocoPhillips, KazMunayGaz, and Japan's Inpex Holdings Inc.

In 2007, the Kazakh government and the AgipKCO consortium ended up in a standoff that became a center of investor attention. Rising project costs and delays caused the conflict. The consortium had originally planned to put the Kashagan field on stream in 2005, but it subsequently moved the target to 2008, and then announced in June 2007 that the launch was expected to slip further, to 2010. In addition, AgipKCO informed the Kazakh government that project costs would more than double, to some \$136 billion (over the initial estimate of \$57 billion). This was understandable given the steep rise in worldwide prices of steel, labor, and other inputs. However, the Kazakhstani government laid responsibility for the project slippage and cost overruns at AgipKCO's doorstep, and ordered the Kashagan operations suspended in late August 2007, evoking environmental

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Andrey Gubenko, "KIO: focus udalsya" [KIO: the Trick Has Succeeded], Novoe Pokoleniye, August 8, 2003, at http://www.np.kz/2003/31/sob1.html (December 12, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Kazakhstan: Oil Consortium Wrangles with Government Officials Over Kashagan Oil Field," Eurasianet, September 5, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav090507.shtml (February 28, 2008). <sup>17</sup> Agip KCO, "Company" at

http://www.agipkco.com/wps/wcm/connect/AgipKCO+EN/Home/About+Agip+KCO/ (February 28, 2008).

concerns. Many experts believed that Astana pressured the consortium to gain a greater stake in the project.<sup>18</sup>

The Kazakh government, publicly committed to ambitious developmental goals, was also coming under domestic political pressure over the delays and ballooning costs of the project. Astana was concerned that further delays could negatively affect state budget revenues. They could also force the country to downsize its 2015 output targets from 3.2 million barrels to 2.6 million barrels per day. Officials also indicated that the situation could well jeopardize the government's election-year pledges to reinforce the social infrastructure.<sup>19</sup> The costs and schedule overruns meant fewer royalty payments to the Kazakh treasury, as under the contract the consortium is exempt from payments until it recovers development costs.<sup>20</sup>

Speaking to the Second Eurasian Energy Forum, KazEnergy, on September 6, 2007, Prime Minister Karim Massimov accused AgipKCO of "systematic... project mismanagement."<sup>21</sup> The consortium, for its part, blamed the cost and schedule overruns on the field's geological and technological challenges, and further stated that Kashagan's oil, with its high sulfur content, posed a particular problem, as field operators would have to extract it from a deep high-pressure reservoir in shallow water. Drifting ice during the winter is also a major obstacle. According to the consortium, "the Kashagan project is a unique combination of technical complexity and environmental challenges. The size and variety of operations make it one of the greatest challenges of the petroleum industry worldwide."<sup>22</sup> Eni's intense lobbying as well as a visit by then-Italian Prime Minister Romano Prodi to Kazakhstan in October 2007, helped salvage Eni's position as the consortium operator.

The Kazakh government, in the meantime, sought to double its stake in the consortium and become a joint operator through KazMunayGaz, a move fiercely opposed by the rest of consortium members. In addition, the government wanted compensation for the revenues lost due to the delays in commercial oil production.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Officials Jubilant Over Oil-field Renegotiation Deal," Eurasianet, January 23, 2008 at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eavo12308a.shtml (February 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Kazakhstan: Oil Consortium Wrangles with Government Officials Over Kashagan Oil Field."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Kazakhstan Confronts Oil Consortium Over Setbacks at Kashagan," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, September 10, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372406 (February 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Lillis, "Oil Companies on the Defensive in Kazakhstan."

On January 13, 2008, the Kazakh government reached a framework agreement with the consortium, valid through 2041. Under its terms, Kazakhstan purchased an extra stake in the project on a proportional basis from all existing shareholders, thus doubling its share to 16.81 percent.<sup>23</sup> With the increased share, Kazakhstan anticipates generating up to \$20 billion in additional revenues over the lifespan of the project. Kazakhstan owns a percentage equal to the stakes held by the main Western members of the consortium. KazMunayGaz paid some \$1.78 billion to the consortium partners to obtain its increased share in the project, a figure that analysts believe to be below market price.<sup>24</sup> Table 4 below presents the original and revised Kashagan project ownership structure.

Company	Share, %		
	2007	Jan-08	Jun-08
ConocoPhillips	9.26	8.28	8.4
ENI	18.52	16.66	16.81
ExxonMobil	18.52	16.66	16.81
Inpex	8.33	8.28	7.55
KazMunayGaz	8.33	16.81	16.81
Shell	18.52	16.66	16.81
Total, SA	18.52	16.66	16.81

Table 4: Shareholders at Kashagan field (2007-2008)

Source: Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief," at http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/Full. html, and Eric Watkins, "Production Start at Kashagan Oil Field Hits Delay," Oil & Gas Journal, June 30. 3008, at http://www.ogj.com/ display\_article/333231/7/ONART/none/DriPr/1/Production-delay-at-Kashagan-oil-field/ (July 3, 2008).

Under the terms of the January 2008 agreement, the parties set Kashagan's new start date for 2011. Just a few months later, in May 2008, the foreign participants in the AgipKCO consortium proposed to postpone the beginning of commercial production in the field from 2011 to 2012 or 2013. It marked the reopening of the conflict and renegotiations. Kazakhstan's energy ministry fears that such a delay

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Officials Jubilant Over Oil-field Renegotiation Deal."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid.

would push off Kazakhstan's plans to become one of the world's 10 largest oil producers beyond 2015. Oil experts consider the 2012-2013 timeframe realistic. At the same time, an international oil lawyer of one of the foreign companies, commenting on the Kashagan's developments, warned that if the launch of production extended to 2013, Kazakhstan might seek a 50 percent stake in the project,<sup>25</sup> which thus far has not happened.

After another round of renegotiations in May-June 2008, AgipKCO and the government of Kazakhstan announced the signing of a memorandum of understanding on June 28, 2008. According to KazMunayGaz's statement, the latest memorandum builds upon the January 2008 framework agreement and involved "important adjustments to the economic terms" as well as "substantial assurances that the project will be implemented in accordance with the approved schedule."<sup>26</sup>

In the new memorandum, Kazakhstan agreed to the proposed delay of the field's commercial production till 2013, in exchange for the consortium's commitment to prevent further cost overruns, pay floating royalties linked to the oil price, and have the existing PSA expire in 2041 (despite the consortium's requests to extend the contract). Analysts say this was the "last delay the Kazakh authorities could tolerate without imposing sanctions," therefore the new agreement was a good outcome for the investors.<sup>27</sup>

Kazakhstan's Minister of Energy and Mineral Resources Sauat Mynbayev explained the new scheme of floating royalties, linked to the price of oil. The royalties would range from 7.5-8 percent at the \$130 a barrel oil price to 12.5 percent at a price of \$195 a barrel.<sup>28</sup> The energy officials also warned of potential penalties (such as the loss of right to defer the payment of royalties until the recovery of the project costs) if production delays beyond 2013.

Kazakhstan's leadership believes that the renegotiated Kashagan deal is a just restoration of partnership in relations between the state and the project's foreign investors, which it holds responsible for production delays. However, some

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Kulpash Konyrova, "Kashagan Field Oil Production Delayed," *New Europe*, Issue 782, May 19, 2008, at *http://www.neurope.eu/articles/86853.php* (May 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Kadyr Toktogulov, "Kashagan Oil Output To Start Oct 2013-Kazakh Government," CNNMoney, June 28, 2008, at

http://money.cnn.com/news/newsfeeds/articles/djf500/200806281142DOWJONESDJONLINE00034 1\_FORTUNE5.htm (July 2, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "Kashagan Deal Good for Western Group," Reuters, June 30, 2008, at

http://uk.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/idUKL3029192220080630 (July 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Toktogulov, "Kashagan Oil Output To Start Oct 2013-Kazakh Government."

international experts consider the forced renegotiation of the deal since August 2007 to be "tipping the balance in the Caspian Basin energy game."<sup>29</sup>

Nevertheless, many observers have remained cautiously optimistic about Kazakhstan's overall investment climate, and suggested that the international community should not view Kazakhstan the same way as Russia, where the Kremlin's *siloviki* (law enforcement and secret services factions in Putin's entourage) have harassed privately owned energy firms, and in many instances expropriated their assets. The wrangling over Kashagan should not detract from Kazakhstan's image as a stable country that is still attractive for foreign investors in many sectors. The international community and investors should also remember that Astana has thus far abided by the terms of the production sharing contracts that it signed in the late 1990s. In Kazakhstan, investors enjoy a more orderly and structured pro-business environment.<sup>30</sup> Astana is aware that the country needs foreign investment and expertise to make its oil industry viable and help extract the crude in areas with steep logistical challenges.

### Marine Exploration

While land exploration is attractive and lucrative, energy experts believe the Caspian Sea hides real hydrocarbon wealth. Kazakhstan's sector of the Caspian holds the majority of its maritime oil deposits. Russia, however, covets participation in these littoral developments. Moscow is putting pressure on Kazakhstan to be involved in the maximum number of shelf oil and gas exploration projects (see Table 5 on the following page).

Specifically, Kazakhstan is developing the Kurmangazy, Khvalynskoye, and Tsentralnaya projects jointly with Russia, whereby each country secures its sovereign rights over resources.

Lukoil is playing a key role as a conduit for Russian power in the Caspian. Its Chairman, Vagit Alekperov, has described the stability of Kazakhstan's legislative base as a great asset. Alekperov's inclusion in the 2004 Russian government delegation to Kazakhstan and his comments mark a meaningful moment for Russia's new foreign policy. He and others, such as the Gazprom and Russian Unified Energy Systems (RAO EES) chiefs, have promoted Russian business interests in the region more effectively than have officials from the now-defunct Ministry of CIS Affairs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Officials Jubilant Over Oil-field Renegotiation Deal."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks in, Out and Shakes it All About."

Company	Project	Stake in the project
Lukarco as part of	Development of the Tengiz	5%
TengizChevroil JV	hydrocarbon field	
Lukoil Overseas	Development of the	15%
Karachaganak as part of	Karachaganak hydrocarbon field	
Karachaganak Petroleum		
Operating		
Lukoil Overseas Kumkol	Development of	50%
as part of Turgay	Kyzylkumskoye, Kumkolskoye	
Petroleum	and Kyzylzharminskoye	
	hydrocarbon fields in	
	Kyzylordinskaya region	
Lukoil Overseas Shelf	Production Sharing Agreement	50%
	(PSA) on Tyub-Karagan field	
	operated by Tyub-Karagan	
	Operating Company	
Lukoil Overseas Holding	Development of the hydrocarbon	50%
Ltd. as part of Atash	field Atash	
company		
Rosneft as part of Aday	Development of the hydrocarbon	50%
Petroleum Company	field in the Biikzhal Aday bloc in	
	the Atyrau region	
Rosneft with	Development of the	25%
KazMunayTeniz	Kurmangazy hydrocarbon field	

Table 5: Involvement of Lukoil and Rosneft in the Kazakh Energy Sector

Source: Kazakhstan's Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources

The May 13, 2002 Protocol to the July 6, 1998 Intergovernmental Agreement between Russia and Kazakhstan on the demarcation of the North Caspian seabed determined the jurisdictions over three trans-border oil fields. According to this Protocol, the Kurmangazy field comes under Kazakhstan's jurisdiction and the Khvalynskoye and Tsentralnaya fields under Russia's jurisdiction, while they should share exploration and development.<sup>31</sup> This protocol determined the fundamental conditions for a PSA for Kurmangazy, and a production agreement based on Russian legislation for Khvalynskoye and Tsentralnaya.

*The Kurmangazy project.* The Kurmangazy (Kulalinsky) structure is located on the northern shelf of the Caspian Sea. Experts estimate its recoverable resources at up to one billion tons. Its productive layers lie at a depth of 300-2000 meters.

Decree No.1094-r issued on August 8, 2003 by the Government of Russia authorized Rosneft-Kazakhstan LLC, a subsidiary of the Russian state-owned Rosneft Oil Company, to participate in the development of Kurmangazy and to finance the Russian share in the project. The Kazakh side authorized the MNK KazMunayTeniz Oil Company, a subsidiary of KazMunayGaz Oil Company, to participate.

Russia and Kazakhstan agreed that the Consortium would have the following structure:

- KazMunayTeniz Offshore Oil Company JSC (subsidiary of KazMunayGaz)—50 percent
- Rosneft-Kazakhstan LLC (subsidiary of Rosneft)—25 percent (until the Russian party's right of choice is implemented, the company has rights and obligations in the amount of 50 percent)
- Russian future designee—25 percent (Russia's Zarubezhneft has an option on 25 percent in the project)

Negotiations between Rosneft and KazMunayGaz on the Kurmangazy project resumed after Kazakhstan passed amendments to its tax code that would improve the profitability for hydrocarbon exploration projects in the Caspian Sea and make them attractive to further investment. The new \$23 billion PSA (to be allocated over 55 years) for the estimated 7.33 billion barrels of oil from the Kurmangazy field was signed on July 6, 2005.<sup>32</sup> The first 2000-meter-deep assessment well drilled in April 2006 yielded disappointing results. The field's operators expect to perform further drilling in 2008 after completing the needed modifications.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "Severo-Kaspiyskiy paritet i vostochnyy dissonans" [North-Caspian Parity and Eastern Dissonance]," Caspian Energy, No 30, at www.caspenergy.com (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Rosneft, "Kazakhstan," at *http://www.rosneft.ru/english/projects/kazakhstan.html* (December 20, 2007).

The Khvalynskoye and Tsentralnaya fields. There have been legislative changes in Russia that complicate the implementation of PSAs for the exploration of the Tsentralnaya and Khvalynskoye fields.

While a PSA will govern the Kurmangazy project, routine licensing without PSA guarantees will apply to the other two projects. In 2003, Kazakhstan's ex-Minister of Energy, Vladimir Shkolnik, accused Lukoil and Gazprom of delaying the development of the Tsentralnaya field and hence, of failing to comply with the intergovernmental agreement on Caspian seabed division. Lack of progress on the Khvalynskoye and Tsentralnaya projects had the potential to complicate Russian-Kazakh relations. Then-Prime Minister of Kazakhstan Daniyal Akhmetov and Minister of Industry and Energy of Russia Viktor Khristenko discussed the issues at a meeting in Astana in February 2005.

In March 2005, KazMunayGaz and Lukoil created a joint venture, the Caspian Oil and Gas Company, to develop the Khvalynskoye field. The joint venture conducted a feasibility study and drafted a production agreement with the Russian government based on the findings. The parties expect to close a deal during 2008.<sup>33</sup> The estimated reserves at the Khvalynskoye field include 400 billion barrels of oil and 12.3 trillion cubic feet of natural gas. The target date for production launch is 2014.

KazMunayGaz, Gazprom, and Lukoil are developing the Tsentralnaya field. They drilled the first deep-water exploration well at the end of 2007. According to Lukoil, the well has shown positive results, and the field may hold recoverable reserves of 521.1 million tones of oil and 91.7 billion cubic meters of gas.<sup>34</sup>

Development of the Caspian fields has not been a top priority for Lukoil and Gazprom. Gazprom is more interested in development projects in Yamal due to their significant financial potential. Lukoil is more interested in oil than in gas (the Tsentralnaya field is 75 percent gas), and therefore finds the Severny and Yalama-Sumur fields in the Caspian more attractive.<sup>35</sup> However, in June 2008, Lukoil's Vice President Ravil Maganov commented that Lukoil, Gazprom, and KazMunayGaz might set up a joint venture to develop the Tsentralnaya field based on a concession agreement by June-December 2009.<sup>36</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> KazMunayGaz, "Projects," at http://www.kmg.kz/index.cfm?id=104 (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> "Lukoil, Gazprom and KazMunaiGas May Create Caspian JV," Business New Europe, June 3, 2008, accessed via *www.businessneweurope.eu* (June 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Nana Bendukidze, "Kazakhstan Rushing Russia," *Neftegaz.ru*, January 29, 2003 (Russian), at *www.neftegaz.ru* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "Lukoil, Gazprom and KazMunaiGas may create Caspian JV," Business New Europe

The Atash field. The Atash field is located in the central part of Kazakhstan's sector of the Caspian Sea. KazMunayGaz is carrying out the exploration of Atash according to contract No.1289, dated December 29, 2003, between the Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources and KazMunayGaz. The operator of the project is Atash JV, established by KazMunayGaz and Lukoil Overseas Shelf B.V. The field's operator conducted spring and summer ecological and seismic tests (1057 km) in 2004. The shareholders invested \$4.78 million in 2004 and \$9.24 million in 2005. Seismic data interpretation and preparations for exploratory drilling took place in 2005.<sup>37</sup>

The Tyub-Karagan field. The Tyub-Karagan field is located in the central part of Kazakhstan's sector of the Caspian Sea. The Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources and KazMunayGaz are developing the field according to a PSA between them, dated December 29, 2003. The operator of the project is the Tyub-Karagan Operating Company, owned 50/50 by Lukoil Overseas Shelf B.V. and Marine Oil Company KazMunayTeniz. The Operating Company carried all costs incurred during the exploration period of the project until commercial discovery. The amount invested for 2004 was some \$45 million. The first exploration drilling, geological and geophysical data analysis, geological modeling and operational assessment of the reserves, as well as preparations for comprehensive seismic testing took place in 2004 and 2005. The field's operator abandoned the first exploration well in August 2005.<sup>38</sup> Currently, the developers are conducting seismic prospecting to get more accurate deposit data.

**The Imashevskoye field.** The Imashevskoye gas condensate field, located in West Kazakhstan in the area adjacent to the Astrakhan oblast (region) of Russia, was the last unsolved frontier problem between Russia and Kazakhstan. Exploration may take six years, and extraction may take 34 years.

On March 16, 2000, the KazMunayGaz Company and the government of Kazakhstan signed a contract on exploration and extraction of hydrocarbons from the Imashevskoye field. An Expert Commission of the Kazakh Ministry of Energy transferred the extraction rights to AtyrauMunayGaz in 2003. Kazakhstan had previously insisted on ownership of this deposit, but the agreement signed by Putin

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> KazMunayGaz, "Projects," http://www.kmg.kz/index.cfm?id=91 (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Rigzone, "Lukoil Abandons Tub-Karagan Well in the Caspian Sea," at *http://rigzone.com/news/article.asp?a\_id=24219* (December 20, 2007).

and Nazarbayev in January 2005 recognizes both countries as having equal rights to the field ("parity division").<sup>39</sup>

The Kazakh Ministry of Energy urged the governments of Russia and Kazakhstan to determine which companies would participate in creation of the joint venture. The governments designated Russian energy giant Gazprom and Kazakhstan's KazMunayGaz.<sup>40</sup> Energy companies have estimated the condensate reserves at Imashevskoye at 172.1 billion cubic meters (bcm), including some 129 bcm of the extractable free gas category C1, and some 43 bcm of free gas category C2.

Since 2006, the parties have negotiated various aspects of the project, including gas transportation and treatment to rid the gas mix of its high sulfur content (reaching up to 20 percent). However, as of 2007, field development has not seen much progress, and Kazakh officials are appealing to the Russian government to speed up the field exploration and determine a company, which will participate in the project on behalf of the Russian side.<sup>41</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Severo-Kaspiyskiy paritet i vostochnyy dissonans" [North-Caspian Parity and Eastern Dissonance].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4°</sup> Blagov, "Nazarbayev and Putin Pledge "God-Given" Friendship."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> "Kazakhstan Asks Russia to Speed up the Determination of Subsoil User Company for Imashevskoye Field from the Russian Side," Kazinform, October 29, 2007, at *http://www.nomad.su/?a=3-200710300232* (February 12, 2008).

## Major Gas Projects

In addition to oil, Kazakhstan possesses large quantities of natural gas and condensate. Energy experts estimate land-based reserves to be 1.8 trillion cubic meters, with littoral reserves reaching up to 3.3 trillion cubic meters.<sup>1</sup> Gas production is likely to grow, while exports of gas are stagnant. The bottleneck is Kazakhstan's lack of export capacity bypassing Russia.

Several years ago, Gazprom used to buy Kazakh gas at about \$44 per thousand cubic meters, which was just one quarter of what it was charging its European customers. Over the past few years, the price that Gazprom pays for Kazakh gas has gone up several times, with Russia agreeing to the increases to maintain its control over the regional energy flow. Thus, in May 2006 Gazprom agreed to pay a higher price (\$140/tcm) for gas supplies from Kazakhstan. A Russian energy analyst commented that "fair distribution" of incomes from Central Asian gas exports is vital to the preservation of the post-Soviet gas transportation system, which opens the way to creating a new "gas OPEC."<sup>2</sup> In 2007, the Central Asian countries announced that they would increase their gas export prices to "European" levels.

Russia and Kazakhstan have different approaches to the large-scale development of the hydrocarbon fields in the northern Caspian. While Russia maintains an almostabsolute state monopoly in the gas sector (Gazprom), Kazakhstan allows foreign investors around the world to develop its gas reserves. Total, Royal Dutch and Repsol are already participating in gas projects. Russia, on the other hand, divides the fields among a small group of Russian companies without any assistance from foreigners. Thus, Lukoil, Gazprom, and Rosneft are the only Russian companies operating in the region.<sup>3</sup>

Kazakhstani-Russian natural gas cooperation. Kazakhstan and Russia cooperate in the gas sector based on a long-term agreement between the governments of both

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Amina Jalilova, "Golubaya Mechta dlia Kitaya" [Blue Dream for China], Novoye Pokoleniye,

February 11, 2005, No.06 (350), at http://www.np.kz/2005/06/rissled3.html (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Solozobov, "Energeticheskaya bezopasnost" [Energy Security].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Russia and Kazakhstan Have Different Approaches to Caspian Seabed Development," *Kommersant*, August 28, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

countries signed on November 28, 2001, which outlines bilateral cooperation in the following:

- The transit of Russian and Central Asian gas through Kazakhstan, and
- The purchase and marketing of Kazakhstan's natural gas, including gas from the Karachaganak field.

On Kazakhstan's side, the main arm of international gas transport and trade is KazTransGaz JSC. The company controls Kazakhstani underground gas storage, domestic and export gas transportation, and owns more than ten thousand kilometers of gas pipelines.<sup>4</sup>

Gazprom and KazTransGaz established the KazRosGaz Company, each with a 50 percent stake in ownership, on November 28, 2001. This joint venture is in charge of purchasing and marketing Kazakhstan's natural gas, including the Karachaganak field gas, and is responsible for supplying gas for processing at the Orenburg Gas Refinery in Russia, close to the Kazakhstani-Russian border.

KazRosGaz purchases gas mainly from the Karachaganak field through Karachaganak Petroleum Operating BV. The purchased volumes have increased every year: 5.5 billion cubic meters (bcm) in 2003; 6.5 bcm in 2004; and 8 bcm in 2005. The volume of gas from Karachaganak shipped to Orenburg has reached 250 billion cubic feet (bcf) per year, or some 8 billion cubic meters, and may eventually reach 530 bcf per year, close to 16 bcm.<sup>5</sup> For the longer term, the Karachaganak investor consortium has a 15-year agreement with Gazprom to process annually up to 16 bcm of Karachaganak gas at Russia's Orenburg processing plant to reduce its sulfur content.

This bilateral gas trade is not transparent due to an absence of reliable reporting concerning the volume of Karachaganak gas refining that takes place at Orenburg. Only estimates are available. In 2006, Kazakhstan got a 50 percent stake in a new unit of the Orenburg gas processing plant that was turned into a Gazprom-operated joint venture.<sup>6</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Martha Brill Olcott, "KazMunaiGaz: Kazakhstan's Oil and Gas Company," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, The James A. Baker III Institute for Public Policy at Rice University, March 2007,

http://www.bakerinstitute.org/publications/BI\_Study\_35\_%2528new\_3%2529-1.pdf (February 14, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief," and Vladimir Socor, "Kazakhstan's Growing Gas Exports to Go Russia's Way" The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, May 17, 2007, at *http://jamestown.org/edm//article.php?article\_id=2372170* (February 14, 2008).

After processing at the Orenburg plant, Western Kazakhstan consumes part of the refined gas and the rest goes for export. In 2007, Russia paid Kazakhstan \$145 per 1,000 cubic meters of the processed gas, and then sold it in Europe at Gazpromdetermined "market" prices averaging \$250-\$400 and above. With joint ownership of the Orenburg refining unit, windfall profits from this price differential will accrue not only to Russia but also to Kazakhstan, proportionate to its share in the processing plant. The Kazakh side hopes for a price of \$160 per 1,000 cubic meters, contingent on boosting the volume of deliveries from Kazakhstan to Orenburg.<sup>7</sup>

While the trans-Caspian export project continues to be a subject of much discussion but little substantive progress, in May 2007, Moscow and Astana announced two joint projects in the field of natural gas. The plan is to expand natural gas transit pipelines to Russia in order to accommodate the growing transit of Turkmen and Uzbek gas via Kazakh territory, and via Russia to the new Nord Stream, Blue Stream, and South Stream pipelines, as well as via Ukraine and Belarus to Central Europe. In 2008, Kazakhstan raised the tariff for shipping Central Asian gas to Gazprom by 27 percent, from \$1.10 to \$1.40 for transporting 1,000 cubic meters of gas for 100 kilometers.<sup>8</sup>

According to the second agreement, Kazakhstan will supply its growing natural gas output to Russia's Orenburg processing plant, thus endangering any prospects for trans-Caspian westbound energy exports. Russia may continue selling Kazakh gas to Europe. Analysts have noted that these deals will serve to prevent Kazakhstan from becoming an independent gas exporter to Europe.<sup>9</sup>

Russia already handles almost all of Kazakhstan's gas exports, with the exception of those going to China. Kazakhstan expects to boost gas production from 27 billion cubic meters in 2006 to 45 billion cubic meters in 2010 and 60 billion cubic meters by 2015. A large share of this output will be available for export. Ironically, Western companies extract Kazakhstan's oil and gas before they head to Russia.<sup>10</sup> Absent a westbound trans-Caspian pipeline, the new production will go to Russia through overland pipelines, just as it is the case today.<sup>11</sup>

ITERA and Russian gas policy in the CIS. In the 1990s, the CIS market was not very attractive for Gazprom due to the liquidity crisis, which led to payment arrears or payments with money surrogates such as promissory notes and bartered goods on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan's Growing Gas Exports to Go Russia's Way."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Kazakhstan to Raise Central Asian Gas Transit," Reuters, January 25, 2008 at *http://uk.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/idUKL255451520080125* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan's Growing Gas Exports to Go Russia's Way."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ibid.

the part of the main domestic Russian customers and those in the former Soviet republics. Gazprom then reassigned a significant portion of the ex-Soviet republics' market to ITERA, a company connected to the top tier of its leadership. ITERA, established in 1992 as a commodities trading company, prospered through barter deals, such as trading food for gas in the 1990s. Since 1994, it was involved in marketing Turkmen natural gas, which was part of the country's payment for food supplies. ITERA transported the Turkmen natural gas via Gazprom's pipelines.

The management of Gazprom did not grant access to the pipelines to any other company. Gazprom's control over Russia's long distance gas pipelines enabled the monopoly to decide the fate of the independent gas producers.<sup>12</sup> For transportation of Turkmen gas via Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan, and Russia, ITERA received 42 percent of the transported gas and sold this in Ukraine at \$67 per thousand cubic meters—a price lower than prevailing market rates. Since 1995, ITERA started its own gas production in Russia. Over several years, it turned from a murky intermediary company into one of the leading gas suppliers. In Turkmenistan, officials privately describe ITERA as a "child of Gazprom."<sup>13</sup>

"Crawling privatization" of the Russian gas business, with assets being gradually transferred outside Gazprom, characterized the company's development during the 1990s—under Chief Executives Viktor Chernomyrdin<sup>14</sup> and Rem Vyakhirev. Under the patronage of Vyakhirev, ITERA received the most favorable regime. Observers suspected that Gazprom management was using ITERA as a front company for the improper transfer of assets, mostly rich gas fields, either without adequate compensation to Gazprom or through questionable stock deals, subsequently profiting Gazprom top tier managers.<sup>15</sup> Both companies have denied that any cross-ownership exists.<sup>16</sup> Such unauthorized transactions harm Gazprom shareholders who, besides the Russian government, include owners of shares traded in the U.S. as American depositary receipts (ADRs).<sup>17</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Isabel Gorst, "Gazprom Holds the Keys to the Kingdom Russia, but Independents Prosper," *Financial Times*, December 5, 2006, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Dan Morgan; David B. Ottaway, "Multinationals' Aims, Ties Cloudy in Race for Caspian Reserves," *Washington Post*, May 31, 1998, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Viktor Chernomyrdin, a one-time Soviet gas minister, became the first chairman of Gazprom when it was privatized, served as Russian prime minister from 1992 to 1998, and later returned to Gazprom as chairman before resigning the post in 2000. Since 2001, he has been serving as Ambassador of the Russian Federation to Ukraine.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> David Hoffman, "Foreign Investors Criticize Deals by Russian Gas Giant; Questions About Asset Transfers May Provide Challenge to Putin," *Washington Post*, December 24, 2000, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> David Hoffman, "Itera: Mystery Player in Russia's Natural Gas Market," *The Washington Post*, May 21, 2000 (February 12, 2008).

In the 1990s, with the Kremlin's blessing, Gazprom's executives were practically able to run the company as their fiefdom. This changed in 2001, when President Putin ousted Vyakhirev and replaced him with his aide, Alexey Miller, who received a mandate to clean up Gazprom.<sup>18</sup> Dmitry Medvedev, Putin's confidant and the current Russian president, became Gazprom's board chairman. ITERA's business started to decline with the emergence of Gazprom on the CIS market. At first, the monopoly decided to negotiate with gas producers in Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, and Kazakhstan. However, Gazprom failed to establish control over gas exports from the Tengiz field.<sup>19</sup> ITERA lost most of its assets to Gazprom after Miller took charge. In June 2006, ITERA agreed to sell a majority stake in the Beregovoye gas field in Western Siberia to Gazprom's subsidiary Gazprombank.<sup>20</sup> In December 2006, Gazprom acquired control shares of Sibneftegaz, ITERA's last major asset. In 2007, ITERA confirmed its intent to sell off its remaining oil and other non-gas projects.<sup>21</sup>

### The Russian Gas Strategy and Gas Transit through Kazakhstan

Russia is increasingly pushing to consolidate control over gas supplies throughout Eurasia. Though possessing the world's largest gas reserves, Russia seeks to acquire a significant share of exported natural gas from Central Asia and elsewhere, in order to be able to dictate prices, especially in Europe. Central Asian natural gas helps Gazprom to offset stagnant output in Siberia and meet its CIS and European commitments. The Kremlin also says that it is interested in the long-term availability of Central Asian energy so that it can "preserve Russia's northern gas fields for next generations, avoid boosting investment in their development, and decrease the pressure on the markets presenting strategic interests for Russia itself."<sup>22</sup>

Russia's main West Siberian fields have peaked and are now stagnating. It is only a matter of time until they go into decline. At that point, Moscow will face a choice:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Paul Starobin and Catherine Belton, "Gazprom: Russia's Enron? Gazprom and PricewaterhouseCoopers are Under Fire," *Business Week*, February 18, 2002, at *http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/02\_07/b3770079.htm* (February 12, 2008); and

Gorst, "Gazprom Holds the Keys to the Kingdom Russia." <sup>19</sup> "The Gas Pipeline Remains the Most Efficient Tool of Russia's Influence in CIS and European Union," *Rossiyskiy Focus*, October 13, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Anna Shiryaevskaya, "Russia's ITERA to Sell Field Stake to Gazprom," *Platts Oilgram News*, Vol. 84 No. 125, June 30, 2006, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "ITERA Plans IPO for Gas Assets in 2008," *Russia & CIS Business & Financial Daily*, November 2, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> "Energy Strategy of the Russian Federation for the period till 2020", approved August 28, 2003, p. 53, at *http://www.minprom.gov.ru/docs/strateg/1* (September 30, 2007).

invest tens of billions in Arctic, East Siberian, and offshore gas fields, or buy from Central Asia. Currently, Central Asian gas accounts for some 22 percent of Gazprom's total exports. Based on its long-term contracts, Gazprom purchased 41 bcm of Turkmen gas, 9.3 bcm of Uzbek gas, and 7.2 bcm of gas from Kazakhstan in 2006, and these purchases continue to grow.<sup>23</sup>

### Table 6: Share of Central Asian Gas in Gazprom's Exports

	2005	2006
Total amount received by the gas transportation system	699.7	717.8
Amount received by the system	646.9	660.9
including Central Asian gas	54.6	57.0
Gas withdrawn from UGSF in Russia	42.8	48.2
Decrease in gas reserves within the gas transportation system	10.0	8.7
Total distribution from the gas transportation system	699.7	717.8
Supply to Russian consumers	339.8	352.0
mondany oonra Asian yas		0.1
Supply outside Russia	251.2	254.7
including Central Asian gas	54.5	56.8
Gas pumped into UGSF in Russia	46.3	50.4
Technological needs of the gas transportation system	51.7	52.0
Increase in gas reserves within the gas transportation system	10.7	8.7

Source: OAO Gazprom, Annual report, 2006, at

http://www.gazprom.ru/documents/Report\_Eng.pdf (May 29, 2008)

Kazakhstan is a major transit route for gas from Turkmenistan to Russia and on to other markets across the territory of the former Soviet Union. According to agreements with Gazprom, in 2004, Kazakhstan's gas pipeline infrastructure carried 43.35 bcm (40.3 bcm in 2003) of Turkmen and Uzbek gas to Russia and 66.05 bcm (65.34bcm in 2003) of Russian gas transiting through Kazakh territory. The 2005 volumes were somewhat lower, namely, 42.97 bcm of Turkmen and Uzbek gas and 61 bcm of Russian gas, and volume decreased further in the subsequent years. Kazakhstan plans to ship over 47 bcm of Russian gas across its territory in 2008, and more than 54 bcm of Central Asian gas to Russia, according to KazTransGaz. The company transports gas along six pipelines, with the Soyuz link connecting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> OAO Gazprom, Annual report, 2006, at *http://www.gazprom.ru/documents/Report\_Eng.pdf* (May 29, 2008).

Gazprom's Orenburg processing facility in Russia with Ukraine via Kazakh territory.<sup>24</sup>

Gazprom is interested in the safe and continuous transit of Central Asian gas through Kazakhstan to third-country markets, and that is what agreements on gas trade with Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan provide. The exploitation of Kazakhstan's current gas pipeline infrastructure, including upgrading and increasing its efficiency, are national priorities. Kazakhstan is willing to modernize and reconstruct its gas pipeline infrastructure to create capacity for its own increase in production as well as accommodating a boost in Turkmen and Uzbek gas transit.

In 2007, Kazakhstan's company Intergas Central Asia (wholly owned by KazTransGaz, a KazMunayGaz subsidiary) agreed to supply Gazprom with transport capacity of up to 55.7 billion cubic meters of gas. In 2006, some 7.5 bcm of Kazakhstani gas was transported though the Russian territory, according to the Russian Industry and Energy Ministry officials.<sup>25</sup> Intergas Central Asia derives a substantial part of its revenue through gas transit from Turkmenistan to Russia. The company negotiates these earnings on an annual basis with its shippers, principally with Gazprom, which controls the gas from the time of purchase at the Turkmen border. In contrast, Uzbek gas transiting into Kazakhstan (largely for consumption in Kazakhstan) is under Gazprom's direct control from the time it crosses the Uzbek border, and then Gazprom swaps it for the same volume of Kazakh gas (in 2007, 3.5 billion cubic meters) to be delivered to Orenburg from Karachaganak.<sup>26</sup>

Importing gas for Kazakhstan's domestic consumption. Kazakhstan has two separate domestic natural gas distribution networks, one in the west, which services the country's natural gas fields, and one in the south, which mainly delivers imported natural gas to the gas-importing southern regions. Because of the country's divided distribution network, Karachaganak's natural gas goes northward to Russia's Orenburg processing plant for export, as opposed to supplying Kazakh consumers in the south. The lack of internal pipelines connecting Kazakhstan's natural gas producing areas to the country's industrial belt has hampered the development of its natural gas resources.<sup>27</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Bloomberg, "Kazakhstan Hikes Gas Transit Prices," *The Moscow Times*, February 5, 2008, at *http://www.moscowtimes.ru/stories/2008/02/05/044.html* (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Andrey Reus, "Central Asia for Us is One of the Key Directions of Russia's Energy Policy," speech at a briefing for foreign journalists at RIA Novosti, May 8, 2007, at

http://www.minprom.gov.ru/activity/energy/appearance/30 (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "ICA Invested KZT 3.3 Billion in Overhauls," *Oil Review*, August 2, 2006 in Martha Brill Olcott, "KazMunaiGaz: Kazakhstan's Oil and Gas Company."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

Southern Kazakhstan receives its natural gas supplies from Uzbekistan. Kazakhstan estimated that in 2008, it would need to import up to 3.8 billion cubic meters of gas (40 percent of the total countrywide consumption) for the needs of its southern regions, and their consumption is likely to increase to by 6.5 billion cubic meters a year.<sup>28</sup> In 2008, Uzbekistan agreed to supply gas to Kazakhstan for a price of \$100 per 1,000 cubic meters, unchanged from 2007. The Tashkent-Bishkek-Almaty pipeline crosses Kyrgyzstan, and terminates in Almaty. Reliance on imported natural gas has at times been problematic due to erratic pricing and supplies from Uzbekistan, as well as illegal tapping of the pipeline by Kyrgyzstan that caused supply disruptions to Almaty in the middle of the cold season.<sup>29</sup> Kazakhstan is working on internal gas development projects so that is can eventually stop importing Uzbek gas for domestic consumption. KazMunayGaz is developing plans to build a 1,500-kilometer Beineu-Bozoi-Samsonovka gas pipeline with an initial capacity of 5 billion cubic meters of gas per year to become operational by 2011. The Southern regions will get gas supplies mainly from gas fields in the Aktyubinsk, Atyrau, and Mangistau regions. According to KazMunayGaz, Kazakhstan is determined to boost its domestic gas sector and lessen dependence on gas imports from Uzbekistan.

#### Regional Gas Pipeline Infrastructure

The Central Asia-Center pipeline system. Moscow is in the process of reviving and expanding a Soviet-era gas mega-project to bring gas from Central Asia to European Russia and further on to the Western European markets. The pipeline network will unite Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan, and Russia. Moscow wants to ensure transportation of Kazakhstan's future gas production and Central Asia's output gas for export through the Central Asia-Center pipeline system, with volumes estimated to reach up to 100 bcm per year by 2014.

The rationale for this project is simple: gas extraction on the Caspian Sea continental shelf and mainland fields, such as Tengiz and Korolevskoye, is likely to increase. Without an adequate collection, processing, and transportation infrastructure, the producers can only either pump this gas back into the ground to increase oil output or flare it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "Kazakhstan is Determined to Up Gas Production and Lessen Dependence on Imports from Uzbekistan," *Ferghana.ru*, February 28, 2008, at

http://enews.ferghana.ru/news.php?id=122&mode=snews (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

Map 4 below introduces main gas pipelines in the Caspian region.



Map 4: Gas Pipelines and Infrastructure of the Caspian Region

Source: Energy Information Administration, at http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/pdf.pdf (May 20, 2008)

In 2004, the Russian institute Giprogaztsentr conducted a study of Kazakhstan's gas pipeline system capacity at the request of Gazprom. At that time, the volume of transit gas through Kazakhstan's pipeline system was 121.5 bcm, with the annual growth of gas transit through Kazakhstan projected at about 3-5 percent. Achieving this goal requires significant investments as well as an appropriate investment climate and political stability in the Caspian region.<sup>30</sup>

Russia's agreements with Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan on gas trade also require pipeline capacity upgrades. Bateman Oil and Gas BV completed a strategic modernization program of the following pipelines: the Central Asia-Center (Turkmenistan-Uzbekistan-Kazakhstan-Russia-Ukraine-Europe), Makat-North Caucasus (Makat-Atyrau-Northern Dagestan-North Caucasus), and Okarem (on the Caspian coast in Turkmenistan)-Beineu (Western Kazakhstan, Mangistau region). KazMunayGaz, KazTransGaz and Gazprom are coordinating the technical details of this project.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "Annual Growth of Gas Transit Through Kazakhstan is 3-5%," RosInvest, June 17, 2005 (Russian), at *http://www.rosinvest.com.printnews/103003/* (December 20, 2007).

In December 2007, Russia, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan announced an agreement to carry Central Asian natural gas from Turkmenistan to Russia via the existing Central Asia-Center gas pipeline. After the pipeline's upgrade in 2012, the route will have a capacity of at least 2.6 tcf (80 bcm), up from around 2.1 tcf (60 bcm). The agreement stipulates that each country will be responsible for upgrading the section of pipeline in each of its respective territory.<sup>31</sup> In Kazakhstan, the modernization of the Soviet-era system Central Asia-Center has already started. The estimated cost of this project, intended to bring the capacity up to the expected 80-100 bcm level, is some \$2 billion.<sup>32</sup>

The Prikaspiisky (Caspian Coastal) gas pipeline. At a May 2007 Caspian summit in the Turkmen port city of Turkmenbashi, the presidents of Russia, Turkmenistan, and Kazakhstan signed a memorandum of understanding to upgrade the Prikaspiisky (Caspian Coastal) gas pipeline. This pipeline carries gas from Turkmenistan, through Kazakhstan, to Russia.<sup>33</sup> It will also carry Kazakhstani gas to Russia.

According to Russian estimates, expansion would allow the pipeline to increase capacity from 0.4 bcm of gas in 2006 to 10 bcm per year by 2009, and up to 30 bcm per year by 2015. Thus, it would further bind the Caspian gas producers to export to Western markets through Russia. After the pipeline is completed, it may transport up to 90 bcm of Central Asian gas through Russia compared to 50 bcm today. Kazakhstan and Turkmenistan agreed to finance the pipeline development in their respective territories without Russian funds. The Russian media commented that with this deal, Kazakhstan committed itself to Russian gas export routes.<sup>34</sup>

On December 20, 2007, in the Kremlin, Russia, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan signed a trilateral agreement on the construction of the Caspian Coastal gas pipeline.<sup>35</sup> This became possible as in November 2007 Russia agreed to pay a higher price for the Turkmen gas—ending a dispute that had been a major obstacle to finalizing the deal.<sup>36</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> "Annual Growth of Gas Transit through Kazakhstan" RosInvest

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Russia Clinches Gas Pipeline Deal," BBC News, May 12, 2007 at

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6649169.stm (May 31, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Ajdar Kurtov, "A Friendly Hug," (in Russian) *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, June 7, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Lucian Kim, "Putin Secures New Gas Pipeline, Undermining U.S. Plan," Bloomberg, December 20, 2007, at

http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601087&sid=aZAoqlSorbFA&refer=home (March 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Russia Renews Interest in CIS, Agrees to New Price Deal for Turkmen Gas," Eurasia Insight, November 27, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav112707.shtml (December 1, 2007).

The Prikaspiisky expansion may thwart plans for a US and EU-backed Trans-Caspian gas pipeline (TCP-gas) that would have delivered Turkmen and possibly Kazakhstani gas across the Caspian Sea and the Baku-Erzurum pipeline to Turkey, and would have further shipped it via the proposed Nabucco pipeline to Europe. This arrangement would have enabled Central Asian exporters to circumvent Russian-controlled gas export routes.<sup>37</sup> Ultimately, the future of this project depends upon the degree of political support and economic benefit the U.S. and the EU are willing to offer to the major Caspian gas producers, including Kazakhstan, Turkmenistan, and possibly Uzbekistan, vis-à-vis the Russian pressure they are facing.<sup>38</sup> In the meanwhile, the Central Asian states have been exploring eastward export direction more actively.

### Gas Supply from Kazakhstan to China

Over the last few years, China has been increasing its energy holdings in the Caspian, and aspired to play a greater regional role. In the context of international energy security, it should be viewed as a competitive consumer with vast economic clout. When successfully securing direct pipelines and energy supply contracts from Central Asia, China ships valuable non-Russian energy resources East instead of West.

As China attempts to diversify the geographic sources of its energy imports, and as Russia has at times been an unreliable supplier, dragging its feet on the construction of pipelines to China, Beijing is increasingly looking to Central Asia to meet its rapidly growing energy needs. China also views ex-Soviet Central Asia as a target of economic expansion and eventual integration into the Chinese sphere of influence.<sup>39</sup>

Energy-hungry China is inexorably expanding its presence in the Central Asian energy markets, as its \$4.2 billion bid for PetroKazakhstan demonstrated. China is willing to commit major financing to bring home not just Kazakh oil, but also gas via a future gas pipeline to China, which the two countries plan to build along the way of the existing oil pipeline. The Sino-Kazakhstan gas project will be part of the Chinese government's drive to triple natural gas consumption by 2010. Currently, China is able to buy 8-10 bcm of Kazakh gas, and by 2020 is may be able to buy up

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Russia Celebrates its Central Asian Energy Coup," Eurasianet, May 16, 2007 at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eavo51607.shtml (August 21, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan's Growing Gas Exports to Go Russia's Way."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Personal interviews conducted by the author with Chinese researchers, Beijing and Shanghai, September 2006. Interviewees requested anonymity.

to 30 bcm.<sup>40</sup> Beijing hopes to replace some oil and coal fired power plants with natural gas-fired ones to reduce its heavy reliance on oil imports, and to improve the environmental impact of its energy generation sector by burning less coal.<sup>41</sup>

Nazarbayev announced an agreement between China and Kazakhstan during his state visit to Beijing in May 2004.<sup>42</sup> The parties had previously viewed the transborder gas pipeline project as too expensive since most of Kazakhstan's gas deposits are located in the western regions of the country, and the pipeline would have to cover a long distance to reach the Chinese border. However, the experience of the Atasu-Alashankou oil pipeline demonstrated that the two countries could implement projects of this type in a remarkably short time. Several possible routes for a gas pipeline have been under consideration. According to KazMunayGaz's officials, the first route would ship Uzbek and Turkmen gas towards Almaty. Kazakhstan will construct a gas pipeline from Almaty to the Chinese border. Judging by the \$600 million agreement signed in Beijing by Islam Karimov, President of Uzbekistan, in June 2005, to build a gas pipeline to China via Kazakhstan, Beijing is taking this route seriously.

The second route includes supply of Kazakh gas from the fields in Western Kazakhstan. According to the Deputy Director General of KazTransGaz, Pavel Klimov, the new line will connect the Zhanazhol and Karachaganak fields with the Bukhara-Ural main pipeline via Kzyl-Orda, and will connect to the Shymkent-Almaty pipeline. Construction of a 750 km Almaty-China pipeline will be necessary.

Finally, the third route includes construction of the Ishim (Russia)-Petropavlovsk-Kokchetav-Astana-Karaganda-Balkhash-Druzhba gas pipeline, which may carry Russian and Kazakh gas.<sup>43</sup>

The positive aspect of this pipeline route is its capability to supply the northern, central, and southern regions of Kazakhstan, as well as to export to China. The pipeline would also serve for gas swaps with Russia, in which Russia could swap its gas supplied to the Ishim region for Kazakh gas from the Caspian region and Western Kazakhstan going to Orenburg and beyond. The project would take Russia's interests in diminishing the transportation expenses on the gas supplies

<sup>4</sup>º Jalilova, "Golubaya Mechta dlia Kitaya."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Zhou Jiping, "China, Kazakhstan Discuss Cross-border Gas Pipeline," at *http://www.china.org.cn/english/BAT/105031.htm* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "President Nazarbayev Visits China, Two Countries Sign Major Trade Pacts," *Kazakhstan News Bulletin*, Vol. 1, No.23, May 20, 2004, at *http://www.kazakhembus.com/052004.html* (February 15, 2008).

from Siberia to the European part of Russia into consideration, as well as Kazakhstan's interest in supplying gas to new regions and China's interests in diversifying its gas suppliers. In late 2007, the parties finally reached an agreement that the pipeline would run from Turkmenistan via Uzbekistan and Kazakhstan to China. In the beginning of 2008, PetroChina and its parent China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) committed a combined \$2.2 billion via one of their subsidiaries to expand the Central Asia-China natural gas pipeline.<sup>44</sup> (See the route of the pipeline on Map 5 below).

#### Map 5: Gas Pipelines to China



Source: Energy Information Administration at http://www.eia.doe.gov/ emeu/cabs/Kazakhstan/images/kaz-china\_ppl.gif (May 20, 2008)

The planned construction of a direct gas pipeline to China outside of Russian control is essential for China's gas supply from Central Asia. Earlier, in April 2006, the Presidents of Turkmenistan and China signed a memorandum of understanding on a new Turkmenistan-China gas pipeline. The parties expect the new pipeline to start at Gedaim, Turkmenistan, in the gas-producing area near the Turkmen-Uzbekistani border, go through Turkmenistan (188 kilometers), Uzbekistan (530 kilometers), and southern Kazakhstan (1,300 kilometers) and into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "China Injects Cash into Cross-border Gas Project," Argus, January 2008, at http://www.argusmediagroup.com/pages/NewsBody.aspx?sid=13&qid=bd4b4570-7ed2-488a-b2d7b422b9db7aaa&id=579135 (February 21, 2008).

southern China's industrial Guangzhou province (4,500 kilometers).<sup>45</sup> China will fund the pipeline's construction, which may cost some \$10 billion.<sup>46</sup>

To ensure its supply, China has actively championed the pipeline by negotiating separate gas deals with Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, which at times have difficult relations.<sup>47</sup> In late 2007, China and Kazakhstan signed an agreement outlining the principles for building and operating a China-Kazakhstan natural gas pipeline.<sup>48</sup>

China had also entered into bilateral energy cooperation agreements with Turkmenistan. The countries committed to closer ties in the energy and regional security fields during Turkmen President Gurbanguly Berdymukhamedov's official visit to China in July 2007. A 30-year natural gas supply contract was signed which, according to which CNPC, China's largest oil producer, will import 30 billion cubic meters of Turkmen natural gas annually through the planned Central Asia Gas Pipeline, starting in 2009.<sup>49</sup> CNPC will be able to obtain up to 17 billion cubic meters of gas per year from exploration and production in the Amu Darya Region under the PSA signed between the two governments, and the rest will come from Turkmenistan's own production.<sup>50</sup> The parties have not disclosed prices and other contract details.<sup>51</sup> CNPC should produce the remaining 13 billion cubic meters of gas at other fields currently serving to supply Gazprom.<sup>52</sup>

With this field exploration license, CNPC became the first foreign company to gain the right to produce gas onshore in Turkmenistan. Some energy analysts doubt Turkmenistan's ability to carry out gas supply contracts to Russia (55 bcm), China (30 bcm), and the European Union (10 bcm) simultaneously starting in 2009. If they are correct, Turkmen supplies to China may undermine Russia's economic and political strategy in Central Asia and threaten the Russian-sponsored Prikaspiisky gas pipeline construction around the Caspian Sea and through the territory of Kazakhstan, due to insufficient gas available for export from the country.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Andrew Neff, "Planned Gas Pipeline Advances with Turkmenistan-China Gas Deals," Global Insight, July 18, 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (March 11, 2008).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Stuart Elliot and Winnie Lee, "Turkmenistan, China Agree to Speed up Gas Pipeline," *Platts Oilgram News*, Volume 85, Number 141, July 19, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 18, 2008).
 <sup>48</sup> "China, Kazakhstan Ink Gas Pipeline Agreement," Xinhua News Agency, November 9,

<sup>2007,</sup> at http://www.china.org.cn/english/business/231330.htm (February 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "China, Turkmenistan Vow to Step up Cooperation in Energy, Security," Xinhua Chinese news agency in BBC Monitoring International Reports, July 18, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 11, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Andrew Neff, "Planned Gas Pipeline Advances."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> "China Injects Cash into Cross-border Gas Project," Argus

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> "CNPC Received a License for a Gas Field in Turkmenistan," *Kommersant*, August 31, 2007 in *The Russian Oil and Gas Report*, September 3, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 16, 2008).

By providing the Central Asian producers an alternative export route outside of the Russian flagship pipeline, Central Asia-Center, and the future Prikaspiisky pipeline, the gas route to China would bring Central Asian countries closer to their strategic goal of diversifying their energy exports. For China, aside from its need to ensure stable natural gas supplies from Central Asia and reduce its dependence on coal and oil, the new pipeline is a tool for increasing its political weight in the region. With agreements for a gas pipeline passing through the territory of three major energy producers, Beijing has gained an advantage in the regional geopolitical competition.<sup>53</sup>

### Establishment of a Russian-led Gas Alliance

Oil and gas have become instruments of choice in Vladimir Putin's foreign policy. Since his election in 2000, Putin has demonstrated an unprecedented level of activity in the international arena. He clearly would like to go down in history as the leader who reversed the centrifugal processes of post-Soviet disintegration. His administration has consistently sought ways to increase its leverage over the former Soviet republics. Energy, and specifically natural gas, on which many of them depend for heating, energy generation, and industrial feedstock, has always been a core element in Russia's control over the former Soviet republics.

The idea of creating an organization following the model of the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) dates back to the mid-1980s, when the need for natural gas, including liquefied natural gas (LNG), in the industrialized countries began to grow, resulting in direct competition between the world's consumers of gas.

The integration of the international energy market has increased, particularly between Western Europe and Eurasia. The December 2005 appointment of former German Chancellor Gerhard Schroeder as President of the Shareholder Council in a joint Russian-German Pipeline Consortium illustrates this trend, as well as the growing power of Russia to hire the services of the foremost Western politicians in the interests of its energy security and foreign policy needs.

The Russian leadership understands that Moscow's control of the gas infrastructure, supply, and prices can enhance its overall geopolitical power. The Kremlin is in the process of launching an OPEC-like structure to regulate the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> "Turkmen Gas Deal Extends Chinese Influence in Central Asia," BBC Monitoring International Reports, July 25, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 18, 2008).

production and prices of natural gas.<sup>54</sup> This "gas OPEC" would make energy exporters in the region—Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan— more dependent on Moscow, as Russia is the globally predominant natural gas producer, "the Saudi Arabia of gas."<sup>55</sup> Russia is also discussing the idea with Iran and Qatar, the second and third most gas-rich countries on the planet.

The concept for this alliance focuses on the transit of Central Asian gas, and Kazakhstan has an important role to play, both as a transit country and as a producer. The "gas OPEC" in the CIS was formed based on principles similar to those underlying OPEC itself—not only are the suppliers part of it, but so are transit nations, such as Syria, Tunisia and Egypt.<sup>56</sup>

The Kremlin is steadily putting the components of a gas cartel into place without making any official proclamations. Russia's Energy Strategy document briefly mentioned Moscow's aim to "coordinate just prices for energy resources" with other producing states.<sup>57</sup> During his February 2007 visit to Qatar, Putin called the "gas OPEC" "an interesting idea."<sup>58</sup> In Doha, Russia initiated the creation of a High Level Group to "research" gas pricing models, and an unnamed "high ranking member of the Russian delegation" told RIA Novosti that "as the gas market undergoes globalization, such an organization [a gas cartel] will appear and is necessary."<sup>59</sup> The Central Asian states seem to go along with Russian policy.

Russia's assistance in the development of gas resources in Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan will be paid back in the shipment of vast quantities of gas from these countries. Russia will also help to modernize the Bukhara-Ural and Central Asia-Center gas transit systems. These pipelines, on which the welfare of the energy exporting NIS hinges, are important for tying the Central Asian states to Russia over the long term, both strategically and economically.

On May 6, 2003, a decree by the Kazakh Minister of Energy confirmed Kazakhstan's membership in a working group for the creation of a gas alliance with Russia. According to Kazakh officials, their participation makes sense. Kazakh experts believe that the creation of a gas alliance will help its members coordinate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Nursultan Nazarbayev Is Ready to Discuss Cooperative Strengthening of Its Southern Borders with Russia," Interfax, December 28, 2003, at

www.interfax.ru/r/B/o/o.html?id\_issue=8175360 (Russian). (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Energy Charter, "Energy Transit. The Multilateral Challenge," Moscow, 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> A. Yevplanov and A. Chichkin, "Gas Fist," Rossiyskaya Gazeta, April 22, 2003 (Russian), at *http://www.rg.ru/business/econom/982.shtm* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "Energy Strategy of the Russian Federation."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ariel Cohen, "Gas OPEC: A Stealthy Cartel Emerges," *The European Journal* (print edition)., Volume 14 No. 5, May/June 2007, p.15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Ibid.
import-export and investment policies, as well as forecast the energy commodity markets. KazMunayGaz, in particular, supports the idea of this kind of international alliance. It considers the development of long-term strategic gas cooperation between Kazakhstan, Russia, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan key to promoting joint resource exploitation and increasing strategic cooperation between national gas companies.

Russia promoted the establishment of a Eurasian gas alliance during Putin's official visit to Ashgabat, the capital of Turkmenistan, as early as the year 2000. Putin repeated his entreaties during the late Turkmen President Saparmurad Niyazov's visit to Moscow in January of 2002. However, Niyazov then insisted that only Turkmenistan and Russia would be members.<sup>60</sup>

Putin, on the other hand, reportedly suggested broadening the scope of the alliance to include the four gas-extracting countries of the CIS—Russia, Turkmenistan, Kazakhstan, and Uzbekistan. His concept, as noted earlier, was much closer to the creation of a nucleus for a "gas OPEC" —the member countries would coordinate the volume of gas extraction, construction of pipelines, tariffs on transit and, most importantly, price policy.

Going along with Putin's suggestion—or diversifying their export pipelines—would offer Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, and Kazakhstan an unprecedented ability to raise the price of gas, which they duly announced in March 2008 (see below).<sup>61</sup> Consumers of Russian and Turkmen gas, such as Ukraine, would be at the mercy of the supplier. If this alliance does eventually become a reality, it will radically influence the world gas market. Russia is the world's largest producer, while Iran has the second-largest reserves. The Central Asian states would become important players, although Russia's hegemony would not allow them to become business competitors.<sup>62</sup>

The realization of this cartelization plan will position Moscow to do more than make money. It will be able to seize the initiative from the U.S. concerning post-9/11 energy projects in Central Asia and Afghanistan. Moscow is worried that US influence in this region is growing, and that America's next goal will be launching

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Sanobar Shermatova, "Confidential Friendship,"

http://english.mn.ru/english/issue.php?2002-9-3 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Kazakhstan Sees 70 Pct Gas Price Rise from 2009," Reuters, March 18, 2008, at *http://uk.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/idUKL1840067520080318* (May 25, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Viktoria Panfilova, "Turkmenbashi Didn't Finish His Game," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, January 23, 2002, (Russian), at *http://www.ng.ru/printed/cis/2002-01-23/5\_niyazov.html* (December 20, 2007).

energy extraction and transportation projects to the world markets, such as the much-discussed Turkmenistan-Afghanistan-Pakistan-India (TAPI) gas pipeline.

The Kremlin is also concerned that the U.S. will squeeze it out of regional energy projects, giving priority to Kazakhstan and Azerbaijan. Russia is also uncomfortable with the growth of Western influence in Afghanistan, since it considers Afghanistan a transit country for energy flows from Turkmenistan and Kazakhstan to Pakistan and India. Thus, Moscow considered it is especially important to cement a strategic energy relationship with Turkmenistan, after Saparmurad Niyazov died in December 2006 and Gurbanguly Berdymukhamedov became President. Russia wants to secure Gazprom-controlled gas exports.<sup>63</sup>

The appearance of Turkmen—and in the future, Uzbek and Kazakh—gas on the European market will result in an increase in Gazprom's net profit. Hence, Gazprom CEO Alexei Miller described the Turkmen-Russian agreements as "historically significant and extremely beneficial to Russia." Turkmenistan is the ace in Russia's Eurasian deck of gas cards and a good example of the Russian policy of substituting and reselling Central Asian gas in its domestic market.

Gazprom has agreed to pay a higher price for the Turkmen gas supply to maintain its control over the regional energy flow. Today, Turkmenistan supplies the bulk of Russia's Central Asian gas, including most of the gas sold to Ukraine. Russia buys up to 30 bcm of Turkmen gas per year,<sup>64</sup> compared with Russia's total 2006 exports to Europe of some 132 bcm. Access to Turkmen gas is strategically important for Russia to be able to meet its international commitments. In the case of Turkmenistan, in 2003, Russia succeeded in securing a long-term agreement that regulates the sale of Turkmen gas to Russia, while no major consortium has been set up.

Another attractive aspect of the gas alliance was the opportunity to develop Caspian resources without the division of the seabed, and hence to overcome stalled negotiations on the Caspian Sea delineation. $^{65}$ 

While Russia is strategically committed to expanding its dominance in the Eurasian energy sector, tactically it is quite flexible, readily adapting mechanisms such as long-term supply agreements or joint ventures that carry out gas sales to Europe. Russia's gas trade coordination with the post-Soviet states inevitably involves setting up regional hubs within the Eurasian gas alliance, such as the one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Sanobar Shermatova, "Moskva poluchaet shans" [Moscow is Getting Its Chance], Moskovskiye Novosti, No 3, 2002 (Russian), at http://www.mn.ru/issue.php?2002-3-5 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Putin Is For Creation of Gas OPEC," Infomarket, quoting Vedomosti, (Russian), at *http://www.infomarket.md/oldversion/business/012201/Opek.htm* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Ibid.

established between Russia and Kazakhstan (KazRosGaz). These hubs facilitate the region's coordinated gas exports to Europe. Gazprom also created a similar consortium with Ukraine (RosUkrEnergo), which the Yushchenko Administration did not support and could not fully control, especially while Victor Yanukovych was Prime Minister (August 2006-December 2007; and previously, November 2002-December 2004 under President Leonid Kuchma). By the spring of 2008, both Russia and Ukraine were willing to terminate the arrangement that involved RosUkrEnergo and trade gas directly between state-owned entities.

Russia needs the gas cartel to protect its market share and price policies in the world gas market. According to Gazprom, a decline in European gas prices is possible because of increased competition between suppliers. However, Gazprom aims to compensate its potential losses through the growth of Russia's exports.

A decrease in prices would also press the Netherlands, Norway, Denmark, and Great Britain to lower their gas prices as well, which are currently considerably higher than the price of Russian gas. Norway, not an EU member, has historically been against the gas-exporting cartel of the Netherlands, Great Britain, and Denmark. Oslo could be a potential partner in the post-Soviet gas bloc, but, thus far, Norway has decried Russia's plans. From an energy security policy perspective, the United States and Western Europeans should coordinate anti-monopoly activities in the gas sphere with China, Japan, and other consumer countries; however, thus far coordination has been lacking.

### Electricity

In addition to hydrocarbons, Kazakhstan has some of the world's largest uranium and coal reserves, and the potential to generate a significant amount of electricity. During the 1990s and early 2000s, Russia's electric power monopoly, United Energy Systems (RAO UES), created a "free-trade zone" in electricity, which includes most of the countries of the CIS and Lithuania. This regime has effectively been in place since 2003. Russia plays the central role of technical designer, general contractor, engineer, systems integrator, and financier of electric utilities in the post-Soviet space. This allows Moscow to acquire an important source of leverage over its former dependencies.<sup>1</sup>

Small wonder, then, that RAO UES Chairman and former Russian privatization architect, Anatoliy Chubais, stated:

The power industry is a unique example of real integration unparalleled in any other sector...It is akin to Russian business simply overtaking and swallowing up businesses in adjoining countries. Moscow is beginning to control the key sectors in these countries' economies and, all in all, their existence. A decent winter in Tbilisi is now our concern too.<sup>2</sup>

Astana hears statements of this type with a shudder. Democratically oriented Chubais is the author of the concept of "liberal empire," first aired in a speech in 2003, calling upon Russia to construct a "liberal empire" of its own from the pieces of the old Soviet Union.<sup>3</sup>

Russia is striving to control the economically efficient power generation resources of the former Central Asian republics, primarily the hydroelectric stations in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Alexei Chichkin, "Skovannye odnoj tsepyu. Elektricheskoy," [Chained Together. With an Electric Grid]," Rossiyskaya Gazeta, October 1, 2003, at

http://www.rg.ru/2003/10/01/SkovannyeodnojtsepuElektricheskoj.html (December 20, 2007). <sup>2</sup> "Chubais Seen Urging 'Strong' Russia Integrating CIS Electricity Systems," Global News Wire, October 11, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Lord Robert Skidelsky, "Neo-Soviet Ideology," La Russophobe, June 5, 2007, at *http://larussophobe.wordpress.com/2007/06/05/skidelsky-on-neo-soviet-ideology/* (September 20, 2007).

Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan, and a massive coal-fired power plant in Ekibastuz, Kazakhstan.

Central Asia, with its high mountains and altitude drops of hundreds of meters, can become a net exporter of energy, especially electricity. In 2006, the Kazakh energy ministry estimated electricity production at levels of 73 billion KWh, and consumption levels of 71 billion KWh, a net surplus. However, separate electricity grids across the country's vast territory force it to continue importing electricity for its southern regions, which use a separate transmission grid.<sup>4</sup> Kazakhstan is a principal transit country for Tajik and Kyrgyz power generation capabilities.<sup>5</sup> Kazakhstan also has massive coal and uranium supplies, which may allow it to produce electric energy competitively. However, no uranium-fueled power stations function in its territory, though there are plans to build one.

Figure 6 presents the current structure of energy generation and distribution in Kazakhstan.



#### Figure 6: Structure of electrical energy production in Kazakhstan

Source: Energy Sector Overview in Kazakhstan at *http://www.buyusainfo.net/docs\_orig/x\_5598441.doc* 

Kazakh-Russian Cooperative Electric Power Generation. Russia and Kazakhstan cooperate in electricity production and other energy sectors, such as uranium

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Albert Valentinov, "Koltso Energii i Sotrudnichestva" [A Circle of Energy and Cooperation], Rossiiskaya Gazeta, at http://www.rg.ru/2003/09/17/Koltsoenergiiisotrudnichestva.html (December 20, 2007).

mining (see below). Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2, a giant coal power station built in the Soviet era, is a typical example of how Kazakh-Russian cooperation in the power generation sector works. Both states designated the members of an expert working group, including representatives from the Russian and Kazakh Ministries of Energy, Finance, and Justice, creating a Kazakh-Russian joint venture to operate and renovate Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2. Its goals include reconciling the current debts of the Kazakhstani state owned electrical energy company Kazakhstanenergo and Kazakhstan's electricity distribution companies to Russia's RAO UES for the electrical power they had received. In turn, Russia had debts for the coal supplied from Ekibastuz and for what the Russian Ministry of Nuclear Industry owed to Kazakhstan for cleanup and utilization of the nuclear waste left in Kazakhstani territory by the Soviet-era nuclear complex.

The working group, together with RAO UES representatives, developed a debt reconciliation mechanism and schedule. In March 2005, Kazakhstan's Ministry of Energy, Russian UES, and Access Industries (a US-based company) signed a three-party protocol in Moscow on reconciliation of payments arrears and the creation of a Kazakh-Russian joint venture based on Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2, which the energy ministers of both countries approved. As determined in the schedule approved by Deputy Prime Minister of Kazakhstan, Akhmetjan Esimovin, in April 2005, the parties finalized the Kazakh-Russian joint company by July 1, 2005, and the Kazakh-Russian joint venture based on the Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2 station began operating late in the same year.

The Kazakh government owns 50 percent of the venture, with the other 50 percent held by Inter RAO UES, a joint subsidiary of RAO UES and the state-owned nuclear power company Rosenergoatom. Ekibastuzsky Energotsentr, part of the Samruk-Energo state asset management agency, manages Kazakhstan's share of the venture. This bureaucratically driven and slow process of state involvement in building the power generation infrastructure is a far cry from the market-driven approaches typical of most developed and some developing countries.

Under the August 2006 contract, Ekibastuzsky Energotsentr JSC (wholly owned by Samruk) entrusted a 50 percent stake in Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2 to Access Industries (Eurasia), LLC, for 10 years. In compliance with this contract, Access undertook to invest in the facility's upgrade. In 2007, however, officials of Samruk voiced their intention to contest the government's transfer of its share in Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2 to Access.<sup>6</sup> Inter RAO UES CJSC, the owner of the remaining 50 percent stake in Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2, plans to invest \$51 million in 2006, \$38 million in 2007, and some \$4.5 million by 2010 in the plant's upgrade project.

The power plant had not been operating at full capacity due to lack of funds for much-needed renovation. After the creation of a joint company and inflow of additional funds, the management approved and launched a reconstruction program in 2006. The implementation of the renovation program resulted in the power plant reaching its design capacity of 1000 MWatt in 2007. It now accounts for about 10 percent of the total electricity generated in Kazakhstan. The next phase of reconstruction, scheduled for 2008-2009, will upgrade filtering equipment and make power generation more environmentally friendly.<sup>7</sup> The company's management has also decided to construct an additional—third—unit that will considerably increase the plant's generation capacity (by 500 MWatt). In his February 2008 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev named construction of this third power unit among the country's priority projects. It should start in the second half of 2008 and be completed by 2012. Russian and Kazakhstani companies will jointly finance the project.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Kazakh Antimonopoly Agency Confirms its Intent to Contest Transfer of State Shareholding in Ekibastuz GRES-2 to Access Industries," Kazakhstan General Newswire, May 25, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Ekibastuzskaya GRES-2 Launched Second Power Unit," *Kazakhstan Today*, November 23, 2007, at *http://www.zakon.kz/our/news/news.asp?id=30144711* (February 12, 2008).

### The Coal Industry

Radical changes in the social and political situation in Kazakhstan in the beginning of the 1990s brought about a fundamental transformation in the state-owned Kazakh coal industry. After gaining independence in 1991, Kazakhstan's coal production declined by one third, mainly due to low economic efficiency, lack of much needed outside investment, and poor mining safety conditions. Consumption also fell due to the downturn in the manufacturing sector, which suffered from a precipitous post-Soviet depression. The government of Kazakhstan worked on restructuring the distressed Soviet-era coal mining industry and introducing market mechanisms into the sector.

Kazakhstan is one of the top ten coal producers in the world. Its reserves and mines are the third largest in the CIS, while its income from coal mining per capita is the largest in the CIS. The five largest coal producers in Kazakhstan are located in the Pavlodar and Karaganda regions and account for 87.7 percent of the coal mined in the country. With proven coal reserves of some 34.5 billion short tons of mostly high quality anthracitic and bituminous coal, Kazakhstan has the eighth largest reserves in the world, possessing four percent of the world's coal. The most valuable are energy-rich and coking coals.

Over 80 percent of power stations in Kazakhstan use coal and need a stable supply of fuel. Natural gas-fired plants and hydroelectric facilities produce the rest of the country's power. Kazakhstan produced 106 million short tons (Mmst) of coal in 2006, while consuming 78 Mmst, resulting in net exports of 28 Mmst. Over the last decade, Kazakhstan's resurgent industry fueled an increase in coal consumption. Russia is the largest importer of Kazakh coal, followed by Ukraine. According to official Kazakh estimates, 2007 production fell by around 1.9 percent against the 2006 level.<sup>1</sup>

Coal sector improvements in 1991-1998 ensured the continued operation of the industry, attracted investment, and significantly diminished social tensions in the coal-mining regions. The most important factor in this restructuring was the privatization of large companies and the shutdown of unprofitable enterprises.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

Today, all the coalmining companies in Kazakhstan are under private ownership (Table 7 lists the main coal producers in the country).

The new owners have concentrated their activities on the country's most profitable mines, improving the exploitation of principal reserves, reducing management costs, and, as a result, reducing the net cost of coal mining. Additionally, foreign investment created vertically integrated structures such as coal-metallurgy and coal-electricity, which ensure stability of supply and profitability of production.

Today, Mittal Steel Temirtau incorporates Kazakhstan's coal companies and metallurgy. The Arcelor-Mittal Group operates coalmines in the Karaganda region and, as of 2007, planned to raise an additional \$500 million in investments to increase coal production by around 5 million tons. Coal and electric energy companies are part of Kazakhmys (a copper producer), the Eurasian Energy Corporation, and Bogatyr-Access-Komir. Bogatyr-Access-Komir produces onethird of Kazakhstan's total coal output and is a subsidiary of US-based Access Industries Incorporated. Bogatyr-Access-Komir develops the Bogatyr and Severny coalfields in northern Kazakhstan.

Company	Share of national extraction (% of total)
Bogatyr Access Komir (Pavlodar region)	42.80%
Eastern section Eurasian Energy (Pavlodar region)	20.70%
JSC Maykuben-West (Pavlodar region)	3.3% and 96.6% of national extraction of brown coal
Coal department Mittal Steel Temirtau (Karaganda region)	12.30%
Coal department Borly of corporation Kazakhmys (Karaganda region)	8.70%

Table 7: Main coal producers of Kazakhstan

Source: Kazakhstan's Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources

Private ownership halted the industrial decline of the country and stabilized coal mining. Strategic investors brought in much-needed capital and advanced

production and management practices. Nowadays, the coal industry is one of the largest overall in Kazakhstan's economy. In late 2007, however, the Kazakh government acquired 50 percent of the shares in the Bogatyr and the Severny coalmines in the Pavlodar Region in its drive to "return to state ownership facilities that are of strategic importance to the Kazakh power industry."<sup>2</sup>

### The Kazakhstan-Russia Coal Industry Connection

To power Russia's electricity generation stations, coal is cheaper than gas, while gas provides a higher value added when exported and is more environmentally friendly. Over 30 percent of the coal extracted in Kazakhstan goes for export to supply Russian power plants. Russian coal mining companies and regions, however, have engaged in active lobbying against the import of Kazakh coal, 95 percent of which comes from the Ekibastuzskoye field. Ten large power plants in the Urals and Siberia use imported Kazakh coal.

Russian policy-makers have thus far resisted pressure to decrease the consumption of Kazakh coal. Anatoliy Chubais's RAO UES firmly stated it would not reduce imports, which Kazakhstan supplied earlier in this decade as barter for the country's electricity debt arrears.<sup>3</sup>

The principal argument against imports of Kazakh coal to Russia is its high ash characteristic and low heating capacity (compared with Russia's Kuznetsk basin coal), which is why the price is lower. In addition, the high transportation costs for Kazakhstan's coal via Russian railroads further reduce its competitiveness in the Russian markets.

The government of Kazakhstan has confirmed the implementation of a program called *The Bilateral Development of Fuel and Energy Balance of Kazakhstan and Russia until* 2020. The program aims at securing future Russian demand for the Ekibastuzsky coal. On February 12-13, 2004, a joint Russian-Kazakh Commission established bilateral trade targets for the years 2004-2020 at its session in Moscow, determining quotas for the export of Kazakh coal to Russia: 25 million tons in the 2004-2010 period and 22 million tons from 2010-2020.

With Kazakhstan's vast coal reserves, this sector remains an important source of energy for domestic consumption. The industry has attracted strategic investors, but—as other segments of the energy market—is subject to increased involvement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Kazakh Government Buys 50 Percent Stake in Northern Coal Mines," BBC Monitoring International Reports, November 30, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 17, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sergey Zanin, "Gas or Coal, Coal or Gas," *Neftegaz.ru*, August 29, 2002, (Russian), at *www.neftegaz.ru* (December 20, 2007).

on behalf of the state. After acquiring a 50 percent stake in the Bogatyr and Severny coalmines in Pavlodar region from their Russian investors, Kazakhstan will develop these mining projects jointly with Russia.<sup>4</sup> Samruk, the Kazakh state asset management company, and Russia's Russkiy Aluminiy (Russian Aluminum) have formed a joint venture in response to the Kazakh Prime Minister's call to return strategically important power industry facilities to the state as part of an effort to maintain the country's energy security.

Some argue that the government needs a reliable supply of coal to boost Kazakhstan's domestic power generation. Yet the private sector, with its superior management skills, access to financing, and greater efficiency, can do the job better.

The state, via the Samruk holding company, plans to invest heavily in construction of the Balkhash heat and power plant, increase the capacity of the Ekibastuz GRES-2 power station, and renovate the Almaty power stations.<sup>5</sup> Moreover, as this may not be sufficient, Kazakhstan is also planning to become a major nuclear fuel producer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Kazakh Government Buys 50 Percent Stake in Northern Coal Mines," BBC Monitoring International Reports, November 30, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 17, 2008). <sup>5</sup> Ibid.

### Uranium Mining and Nuclear Fuel Cooperation

During the Soviet era, most of the USSR's uranium deposits were located in Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan, while all of the enrichment facilities remained in Russia.<sup>1</sup> The demise of the USSR temporarily interrupted these connections, but the countries have been working to restore their industrial ties.

The powerful Russian nuclear ministry, Minatom, has concluded that it needs to develop cooperation with Russia's neighbors to secure access to the uranium and nuclear processing facilities that remained beyond Russia's borders after the Soviet Union's collapse. Russia currently mines just 35 percent of the uranium it needs. It continues to purchase large amounts of uranium for its nuclear power plants, and co-develop export capacity. At the same time, Minatom is working on improving the organization of geological prospecting for uranium deposits in Russia. As its industrial base is picking up and power consumption is rising, the demand within the Russian nuclear power industry for uranium is growing.<sup>2</sup> Simultaneously, global uranium consumption is growing as well, and with it, uranium prices.

Kazakhstan has developed an extensive nuclear sector based on its 1.5 million tons of uranium reserves—the second largest reserves in the world—representing almost 20 percent of the world's uranium. Kazakhstan produced some 5,280 tons of uranium in 2006 and around 6,600 metric tons in 2007. The country has announced plans to boost uranium production to 9,400 metric tons in 2008 (42 percent growth comparing to 2007).<sup>3</sup>

Some analysts suggest that by 2010, Kazakhstan may produce 15,000-18,000 tons of uranium per year, which is approximately 25 percent of world production.<sup>4</sup> By 2015, Kazakhstan aims to more than double its uranium production and become the world's largest supplier, racing ahead of Australia and Canada. It intends to supply

<sup>2</sup> "Russia Seeking to Develop Ties With CIS Uranium Suppliers," BBC Monitoring

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Oral Karpishev, "Kazakh-Russian-Kyrgyz Uranium Venture to Be Created in Kazakhstan,"

ITAR-TASS, October 2, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

International Reports, December 20, 2003, accessed via LexisNexis (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "France's Areva, Kazakhstan Sign Uranium Production Deal," RIA Novosti, June 11, 2008, at *http://en.rian.ru/world/20080611/110189808.html* (June 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Isabel Gorst, "Uranium: In Pole Position for a New Nuclear Dawn," *The Financial Times*, June 27, 2007, at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/b4b1d480-2334-11dc-9e7e-

<sup>000</sup>b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html (March 15, 2008).

one third of global demand by 2030. While this may be ambitious, surging uranium prices and declining stockpiles of blended-down weapons-grade nuclear fuel define the market today. This creates strong incentives for the national nuclear industry company, KazAtomProm, and international atomic corporations to increase investment in order to provide more uranium to the world markets.

The country may continue to increase production, provided that demand keeps rising, which is probable, with China and other countries building nuclear reactors at a brisk clip. KazAtomProm aspires to build a vertically integrated company active in all stages of the nuclear production cycle to increase its share of valueadded nuclear exports chain. It would primarily target sales to the Chinese, Japanese, and Indian markets, and possibly the U.S.

The potential to produce nuclear power is based on its large deposits of uranium and residual technical expertise from the Soviet times. However, there is no nuclear power generation in Kazakhstan today. Instead, coal- and natural gaspowered stations dominate. The relative lack of energy diversification in Kazakhstan, as evidenced by the marked absence of significant hydro- and nuclearpower generating capacity, negatively affects the country's energy security.

The Kazakh Ministry of Energy believes that the development of nuclear power stations could allow the country not only to produce energy competitively, but also to export nuclear-power produced electricity. This would generate higher value added than selling unprocessed raw materials.<sup>5</sup> In spring 2006, Kazakhstan's Energy and Mineral Resource Ministry announced a decision to build a new nuclear power station by 2015.<sup>6</sup> This represents an attempt by Kazakhstan to reduce its reliance on exhaustible and environmentally damaging oil and coal, especially in the southern part of the country where coal-burning power stations have caused high levels of pollution. Kazakhstan's only Soviet era nuclear power station in Aktau ceased operations in April 1999. The debate over a new power plant has been ongoing since 1998. The likely location is on Lake Balkhash in Eastern Kazakhstan. The prospect of a nuclear power station being located in Kazakhstan does not appear to raise concerns about proliferation risks given the country's accomplished record of denuclearization.

International nuclear industry cooperation. Russia has played a role in Kazakhstan's nuclear activities since the Soviet era. Semipalatinsk, the site of Soviet military

<sup>6</sup> Nikolai Sokov, "Oil-rich Kazakhstan Chooses Nuclear Energy – Without Raising

Proliferation Concerns," WMD Insights, May 2006, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> T. Zhantikin, A. Baldov, S. Koltyshev, "Development Concept of Nuclear Energy Sector in Republic of Kazakhstan," at *http://nuclear.kz/docs/knowledge/9/* (December 20, 2007).

http://www.wmdinsights.com/I5/R2\_OilRichKazakhstan.htm (February 18, 2008).

nuclear testing, became a symbol of irresponsible nuclear policy. Hundreds of nuclear explosions took place there, in the atmosphere and underground. Tens of thousands of Kazakh citizens died and became sick, many with cancer, because of the massive testing conducted by the Soviets without adequate safety measures and without warning the civilian population. Hundreds of thousands of Soviet Gulag inmates were involved in uranium mining in Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan, often paying with their lives for the creation of the Soviet nuclear arsenal. Since the collapse of the Soviet Union, the industry has experienced its ups and down.

When it comes to nuclear energy, Russia's interest in Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan is no accident. In the 1990s, Russia, devoid of working uranium mines in its own territory, confronted barriers to further integration in the nuclear sphere in Central Asia. This included Uzbekistan's drift towards the U.S. as well as Tajikistan's unacceptable economic terms for uranium mining. Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan remained Russia's key partners in the nuclear fuel field.<sup>7</sup> However, as Uzbekistan and Tajikistan began a rapprochement with Moscow in 2005, the relatively competitive positions of Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan may deteriorate.

After Kazakhstan became independent, Russia remained committed to involvement in the country's nuclear industry. On July 6, 1998, the Kazakh and Russian governments signed an Agreement on Integration of the Nuclear-Energy Cycle. Under its terms, Kazakhstan, Russia and Kyrgyzstan formed the Zarechnoye joint venture for the development of the large uranium field in the Otrarsk region of the Southern Kazakhstan oblast, formally registering on December 26, 2001. The shareholders of Zarechnoye include KazAtomProm (45 percent), TVEL (20 percent), Techsnabexport (15 percent), and Atomredmetzoloto (10 percent) from the Russian side and Kara-Baltinskiy Metallurgic Refinery (10 percent) from the Kyrgyz side. So far, the venture has invested over \$5 million to develop the infrastructure and future sites for the company.

According to industry estimates, the extraction volume is likely to peak at 500 tons of natural uranium per year during the first stage of the field's exploitation, and increase up to 1,000 tons per year during the second stage.<sup>8</sup> Actual production started in 2005, with 70 tons per year output.

Russia fully financed Zarechnoye by investing some \$14.5 million in its development. In addition, despite the fact that Russia and Kazakhstan are equal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Russia's Interest Towards Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan Isn't Accidental," *RusEnergy*, January 26, 2004, (Russian), at *www.rusenergy.com/newssystem/opened/37/20040126/405963.htm* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Yuriy Humber, "Russia, Kazakhstan Sign Nuclear Deal," *The Moscow Times*, July 26, 2006, at *http://www.moscowtimes.ru/article/852/49/203535.htm* (May 24, 2008).

partners in this project (45 percent each), Moscow manages the venture in view of Minatom's control over Kyrgyzstan's Kara-Baltinskiy Metallurgic Refinery in 2002.

The Russian Tyumen regional governor and head of strategic planning service of the Border Cooperation Association at the time, Alexander Sobyanin, who subsequently became Putin's Chief of Staff during his presidency, said the following regarding Zarechnoye:

This event is politically significant and Moscow had been waiting for Kazakhstan to determine its position. Previously, Astana had been balancing between Moscow and Washington, cooperating with Russian and American nuclear companies. Virtual transfer of Zarechnoye to Russia means that Kazakhstan has made its choice and prefers nuclear cooperation with Russia rather than the U.S.<sup>9</sup>

There are environmental concerns. The Zarechnoye field is located in the northwestern part of the Karaktaus and Aryss national parks, and Kazakhstan's Legislation on Specially Guarded Territories (Articles 23 and 47) prohibits mining in national parks.

On May 23, 2005, Kazakhstan's then-Prime Minister Daniyal Akhmetov ordered the Minister of Agriculture, the Agency for Land Resources Management and the Head of the Southern Kazakhstan region to confirm the borders of the Aryss and Karaktaus national parks. The Kazakh Ministers of Environment and Agriculture received guidance to draft additional ecological requirements for Aryss and Karaktaus, taking into account the Kazakh-Russian-Kyrgyz company's development of the Zarechnoye field, which comprises some 4,000 hectares.

Ukraine, like Russia, has a nuclear power industry based on Soviet designed reactors. On October 31, 2001, Ukraine, Kazakhstan and Russia formed the UKRTBS joint company to produce nuclear fuel to supply Ukrainian nuclear plants equipped with BBER-1000 reactors. All three parties have even stakes in the cooperative company—33.33 percent of authorized capital. On May 3, 2003, the governments of Kazakhstan, Russia, and Ukraine signed an agreement on cooperation in developing and operating UKRTBS.

Kazakhstan benefits from the stable production of nuclear fuel at the Ulbinskiy Metallurgic Company. Until 2007, the supply levels of nuclear fuel (powder and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "Russia Re-gains 'Nuclear Control' Over Central Asia,' RBC Daily, October 3, 2003,

<sup>(</sup>Russian), at www.rbcdaily.ru/cgi-bin/oranews/get\_news.cgi?tmpl=print\_version&news\_id=46039 (December 20, 2007).

tablets) to the Russian market (Minatom) remained unchanged, at 300 tons of lowenriched uranium tablets for power plants per year and 150 tons of uranium dioxide powder per year.

In July 2006, Russia and Kazakhstan signed an agreement to establish three joint nuclear industry ventures focusing on uranium mining and enrichment and on the development of new atomic reactors. First, as part of the agreement, Russian state nuclear fuel trader Tenex will join Kazakhstan's state-controlled KazAtomProm in developing the Budyonovskoye uranium deposit. A second joint venture will process the mined ore, while the third joint project will concentrate on developing a reactor similar to the small fast-neutron reactor (VBER-300) and promote it on the world market.<sup>10</sup> The deal benefits both sides, as Astana obtains access to Russian nuclear know-how, while Moscow ensures the necessary uranium supply.

Besides traditional nuclear cooperation with Russia, Kazakhstan's uranium industry is drawing increasing interest from major Asian states. In April 2005, South Korea and Kazakhstan created a uranium mining joint venture expected to launch in 2008 with an eventual annual output of 1,000 tons.<sup>11</sup> According to the 2006 civilian nuclear cooperation agreement, Japan will import Kazakhstani uranium for power generation. Earlier, in November 2005, Kazakhstan and Japan agreed to cooperate in developing uranium mines to supply Japan's nuclear power plants. Japan gets 29 percent of its electricity from nuclear energy, and is the third-largest nuclear power generator in the world after the U.S. and France, according to the World Nuclear Association. Japanese energy officials say the competition for access to Kazakhstan's uranium is tough since the country has not made it clear how much of its uranium mining will be open to foreign companies.<sup>12</sup>

Nowadays, Astana aims at boosting the value-added component of its massive uranium exports. It is planning to build up a vertically integrated national company that would be involved in all stages of the nuclear cycle. International cooperation is vital for the development of this high-tech and science-intensive industry. In May 2007, the Russian state nuclear power agency, RosAtom, agreed to set up a joint uranium enrichment center in Angarsk located in Russia's Siberia, while obtaining a stake in a uranium-mining venture with KazAtomProm.<sup>13</sup> Then-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Humber, "Russia, Kazakhstan Sign Nuclear Deal."

<sup>&</sup>quot; Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> "Japan Steps Up Search for Nuclear Fuel Supply," *International Herald Tribune*, August 22, 2006, accessed via LexisNexis (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Gorst, "Uranium: In Pole Position for a New Nuclear Dawn."

President Putin welcomed this agreement as a first step toward implementing an "initiative to create a global infrastructure for nuclear energy."<sup>14</sup>

Kazakhstan has also become an increasingly active international player in nuclear acquisitions and investments. The county's state-owned nuclear power company, KazAtomProm, has established uranium-mining joint ventures with the leading foreign nuclear power producing companies. This basic model of cooperation provides investors with a guaranteed uranium supply from Kazakhstan in exchange for technology transfers to upgrade the Kazakh Soviet-era uranium fuel processing industry.

In 2007, KazAtomProm acquired a 10 percent stake in Westinghouse Electric from Toshiba, the biggest Japanese manufacturer of nuclear reactors, for \$540 million.<sup>15</sup> Toshiba, for its part, is set to buy 22.5 percent of rights in the Kharassan mine, which has an estimated production capacity of up to 600 tons of uranium per year. For the Japanese company, mining rights in Kazakhstan help secure a stable supply of uranium to bolster its nuclear power business.<sup>16</sup> Working with Japan and Korea diversifies Kazakhstan's nuclear industry ties and balances off Moscow's influence. So does a recent nuclear cooperation deal with China.

In November 2007, Astana and Beijing agreed to an equity swap in the nuclear industry. China will get up to a 49 percent stake in a Kazakh uranium mining venture with KazAtomProm, while KazAtomProm will gain equity in Chinese nuclear fuel processing or nuclear power generation plants.<sup>17</sup> Boosting uranium output comes just in time, as Beijing needs large uranium supplies to fuel its expanding nuclear power generation. According to the agreement, China National Nuclear Corporation and China Nuclear Guangdong Power Corporation, China's major nuclear power companies, will form a joint venture with KazAtomProm. This joint venture will process Kazakh uranium in facilities located in Kazakhstan, and provide much-needed technology transfer to Astana. Thus, KazAtomProm will become the first foreign company to hold a stake in China's secretive nuclear

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Yermukanov, "Kazakhstan Uses Energy Deals with Russia in 'Constructive Dialogue' with Europe."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Nariman Gizitdinov, "Toshiba Sells Kazakhs Westinghouse Stake," Bloomberg, August 14, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 20, 2008), and Isabel Gorst, "Kazakhstan in Nuclear Deal with Beijing," *Financial Times*, November 19, 2007, at *http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/fbabd502-95f8-11dc-b7ec-0000779fd2ac.html* (February 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Mariko Sanchanta, "Toshiba to Buy Kazakh Uranium Mining Rights," *Financial Times*, August 21, 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Gorst, "Kazakhstan in Nuclear Deal with Beijing."

industry, which, experts believe, highlights China's aggressive pace in securing access to Central Asian energy beyond hydrocarbons.<sup>18</sup>

In June 2008, Areva, a French state-controlled nuclear engineering company, and KazAtomProm agreed to establish the Katco joint venture that will produce 4,000 tons of uranium annually until 2039. Areva will own 51 percent in the joint venture, and KazAtomProm—the remaining 49 percent share.<sup>19</sup> Areva will market Katco's uranium output. The two companies have been cooperating on a smaller scale since 1996.

Dealing with nuclear waste. Finally, disposal of Kazakhstan's nuclear waste has become a subject of national debate. Keeping nuclear waste and uranium ore and fuel under lock and key, and out of the hands of unscrupulous traders and potential terrorists involves effective anti-terrorism and homeland security policies, practices, and procedures. Lacking effective nuclear regulation, accounting and export controls throughout Central Asia, aspiring regional nuclear states (such as Iran) could "shop for opportunities," while smugglers engage in transporting radioactive and sensitive nuclear-related materials, including low-grade nuclear fuel and "dual-use" metals, to the West.<sup>20</sup> After the demise of the USSR, the scale of unauthorized nuclear smuggling was extremely alarming. In the early 1990s, officials disclosed that they had evidence of Iran trying to obtain dual-use, nuclear-related materials from facilities in Kazakhstan through front companies in third countries.<sup>21</sup> Today, international experts still have concerns about the transparency of the Central Asian nuclear materials trade and grave suspicions regarding the Iranian nuclear program.

Kazakhstan needs to secure more than a dozen inactive and closed uranium mines—as well as large quantities of contaminated equipment. Some experts argue that it is unprofitable for Kazakhstan to export its nuclear waste to Russia for processing. They believe that construction of a long-term storage facility in the Semipalatinsk region would be much cheaper. According to Kazinform, Kazakhstan has 237.2 million tons of nuclear waste in 500 locations—a huge amount, but also a potential economic asset, given the proper reprocessing techniques.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "France's Areva, Kazakhstan Sign Uranium Production Deal," RIA Novosti.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Steve Coll, "Nuclear Goods Traded In Post-Soviet Bazaar; Export Controls Lacking on

Russia's Rim," The Washington Post, May 15, 1993, accessed via LexisNexis (February 12, 2008). <sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> "Kazakhstan Doesn't Benefit from Transporting Its Nuclear Waste to Russia," *Neftegaz.ru*, July 26, 2001, (Russian), at *www.neftegaz.ru* (December 20, 2007).

Mukhtar Dzhakishev, President of KazAtomProm, has stated that importing and storing waste from rich countries was the only way of raising the more than the \$1.1-2 billion needed to cope with his country's nuclear legacy. According to Dzhakishev, Kazakhstan gets \$10 for extracting a cubic meter of uranium ore, but will get \$100 or more to deposit the same amount of nuclear waste. However, any future work in nuclear waste must take into account high security and environmental standards and best practices in order not to create more contamination and to keep nuclear waste out of the hands of wrongdoers.

To conclude, during the first 17 years of its sovereign development, Kazakhstan turned into a robust regional and international energy player. Fueled by abundant hydrocarbons and other mineral resources, the country has demonstrated a commitment to forward-looking economic, political, and social reforms rarely seen in today's energy-rich states.

Thanks to its skillful multi-vector diplomacy, Kazakhstan has thus far managed to balance between the major players claiming influence in the region and has succeeded in ensuring its own national interests as well as contributing to regional stability.

The young state, however, is still facing a number of development challenges, addressed in the following chapter. Continued commitment to multi-vector geopolitics, market liberalization, and transition to a high value-added and diversified national economy, transparency and the rule of law would resolve these challenges in the best way, benefitting the people of Kazakhstan and its international partners.

# Part Three:

# The Future of Kazakhstan – A New Eurasian Tiger?

## Kazakhstan's 2010 OSCE Chairmanship

As world oil prices reach new highs, and with commodity prices skyrocketing, Kazakhstan is facing important choices regarding its future. The coming years will be decisive, as Kazakhstan chooses which direction it will take in the decades to come. Its choices include: 1) a successful petro-state; 2) a failing petro-state; 3) a balanced economy with raw materials exports and processing industries, manufacturing, and services leading the country's economic development; or 4) a breakthrough into high tech and other high value added sectors. Of course, combinations of the above are possible as well.

Politically, the country's institutions are developing, though at a different pace and in a different way than in Western Europe and the U.S. After all, it took centuries for Western liberal democracy to become what it is today, and it would be unrealistic to expect Kazakhstan to successfully execute a "great leap forward" and become the Canada of Central Asia.

In the foreign policy arena, Kazakhstan is reaching out to Russia and China as well as to the U.S. and Europe. The role of international organizations is important for the country's security, foreign policy, and overall development. The 2010 OSCE chairmanship is secure—a great achievement for the country and its diplomacy. It also has ambitious plans for CIS and Central Asian regional integration. Kazakhstan is a leader of CIS cooperation and EurAsEC integration. The government is working on Kazakhstan's accession to the World Trade Organization. In 2008, it will launch a *Road to Europe* economic program aimed at making the Eurasian country more compatible with European Union laws and standards. Interviews with EU officials indicate that they may consider Kazakhstan as a candidate to join the European Union's European Neighborhood policy.<sup>1</sup>

President Nazarbayev has also proclaimed the ambitious goal of seeing Kazakhstan ranked as one of the world's 50 most competitive states. To achieve this, the government is promoting the rule of law, more transparent decision-making processes and a more streamlined bureaucracy, as well as economic diversification

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Author's interview, Brussels, Belgium, November 2007; May 14-15, 2008.

beyond the energy sector. This may be Kazakhstan's greatest challenge for the next decade.

Meantime, the country remains a model of ethnic stability, where many faiths and ethnic groups live in relative harmony. In the fall of 2009, the country will host its third Congress of Leaders of World and Traditional Religions.

For Kazakhstan, winning the OSCE Chairmanship for 2010 was an important step in boosting the country's international prestige. Astana's pursuit of this office highlights the significance of the Euro-Atlantic dimension of its foreign policy. Chairmanship of the OSCE will bring with it a higher profile in the capitals of OSCE member countries. Astana has also promoted itself as a unifying force, capable of bridging the divides within the organization between Russia/CIS and the West, and boosting its own clout in the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS). According to Kazakh officials and regional experts, the country is seeking to overcome the alleged OSCE practice of applying double standards to member states concerning democracy and human rights. Kazakhstani diplomats say that these standards apply depending on the states' level of rapprochement with the West, pointing to the relatively lenient treatment OSCE ODIHR and election observers granted pro-Western NATO candidate Georgia. In the January 2008 parliamentary and May 2008 Georgian presidential elections, the opposition alleged widespread violations of electoral practices and procedures by the pro-government structure and media, yet reactions on the part of OSCE observers were overall positive. Meanwhile, according to Kazakhstani officials, the OSCE has been more critical of elections held in other CIS countries.

Straddling the Islamic and European civilizations, Europe and Asia, Kazakhstan would like to help settle many ongoing conflicts in Eurasia. That in itself puts Astana in opposition to Moscow, which has been persistently trying to denude the OSCE of funding and authority.

The long path to OSCE chairmanship. Since 2004, promoting Kazakhstan's candidacy for the OSCE chairmanship became a central goal of the country's diplomacy on both sides of the Atlantic. Astana gained support for its bid at the 2005 CIS summit in Kazan, and at the 2007 summit in Dushanbe.

The foreign ministry developed a communications strategy to win support for Astana's bid aimed at different target audiences at home and abroad. The strategy included two main scenarios: positive, focusing on the potential benefits of Astana's presidency for the region and the OSCE, and negative, emphasizing the adverse consequences of rejecting the bid.<sup>2</sup> The Ministry developed a detailed list of arguments, targeting each of the main audience groups.

For Western audiences, Kazakhstan emphasized the need to uphold democracy and human rights standards for the post-communist transition states and the need to give an equal voice to all member states. At the same time, Astana sent a strong message regarding Kazakhstan's capacity to bridge the gap between the Western and Eurasian OSCE member states, and promote the organization's values eastward.<sup>3</sup>

For the home audiences, the campaign linked success in domestic development with the country's recognition on the international arena.<sup>4</sup> Finally, the information campaign targeted the CIS audiences with messages on the right of the Newly Independent States to pursue their sovereign development paths, while being treated as equal partners in the international community. This, in itself, could not have made Moscow happy.

Reaching consensus among the OSCE members for Kazakhstan's nomination was a challenging task for Astana—and one it successfully coped with. While Germany, giving priority to economic ties, was ready to support Kazakhstan's chairmanship, France and the U.S. opposed it until 2007, referring to democratic deficits in the country. Paradoxically, despite Kazakhstan's use of the OSCE chairmanship to boost its independence, Moscow promoted Kazakhstan's candidacy as part of its broader efforts to reduce Western influence in the OSCE.<sup>5</sup> Disagreements among the member-states prevented the OSCE Council of Foreign Ministers from making a decision on this matter at the end of 2006, postponing it until 2007.

Miguel Moratinos, Spain's foreign minister and 2007 OSCE Chairman-in-Office, visited Kazakhstan in April 2007. After a number of high-level meetings, he expressed support for Kazakhstan's bid and offered assistance for economic, social, and political reforms in the country. In an interview to *Kazakhstanskaya Pravda* following his visit, Moratinos said:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Kazakhstan, "Proposed Information Campaign Scenarios

Regarding Kazakhstan's Application to Chair the OSCE," Analytical note, 2007 (Russian). <sup>3</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Kazakhstan, "Kazakhstan's Application to Chair the OSCE: the Arguments," Analytical note, 2007 (Russian).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Kazakhstan, "Proposed Information Campaign Scenarios Regarding Kazakhstan's Application to Chair the OSCE."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Kazakhstan to Chair the OSCE: Splitting the Russia-led Bloc?" The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, December 6, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372645 (January 20, 2008).

Kazakhstan plays an important role in the region and we appreciate your willingness to take on the important and demanding mission of the presidency of the OSCE. We see this as the desire [on the part of Astana] to share the responsibility for the OSCE development as a tool for the 21st century and as a way to implement the democratic aspirations through practical measures... The OSCE experts are ready to provide assistance in drafting legislation on media, elections, and freedom of assembly and association, [as well as] support Kazakhstan in its fight against corruption.

Kazakhstan and the OSCE have come a long way together since joining their forces [in 1992]. We can be proud of the overall achievements during this time. However, the work is not over yet. We need to continue intensive efforts to reach the common goal—genuine security for all people living in the OSCE region.<sup>6</sup>

Winning the chairmanship. Finally, the OSCE's 2007 year-end Ministerial Council meeting in Madrid resolved that Kazakhstan would hold the organization's Chairmanship in 2010, a year later than its original bid. All 56 member-states voted in favor of Kazakhstan's selection, responding positively to Astana's pledge to advance democratic institution building in the country, and to uphold the basic values of the OSCE.

In 2008, Kazakhstan hosted the OSCE Parliamentary Assembly's annual session, and in 2009, it will join the OSCE lead trio consisting of the previous, current, and future chairing countries. Kazakhstan is the first CIS state to hold OSCE leadership. Observers expect that Astana will emphasize the opinions and interests of the OSCE members "east of Vienna."<sup>7</sup> Thus, Kazakhstan's diplomacy scored this victory without compromising the country's national interests. Kazakhstani political scientist, senior fellow at the country's Institute for Strategic Studies, Murat Laumulin shared his vision of Kazakhstan's upcoming OSCE role:

We applied for 2009, they were trying to impose 2011, and some countries did not welcome even that decision. [2010] is a compromise, to the benefit for Kazakhstan. Furthermore, it is very good that one of the post-Soviet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Miguel Moratinos: We Are Proud of Joint Achievements," *Kazakhstanskaya Pravda*, April 10, 2007, (Russian), at *www.kazpravda.kz* (February 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Yuri Solobozov, "Kazakhstan as the OSCE Chairman will Promote this Structure on the Post-Soviet Territory," Vremya Novostei, December 5, 2007, at *http://enews.ferghana.ru/article.php?id=2259* (March 30, 2008).

states will chair the organization. Earlier, our voices were weak, and there was a constant flow of criticism from Vienna. Biased approach blocked many political issues. Kazakhstan should manage to reverse this situation—to change the world's attitude to the CIS countries. Other post-Soviet republics should take up this effort in the future.<sup>8</sup>

Chairing the OSCE is a matter of national pride for Kazakhstan's ruling elite and a personal achievement for President Nazarbayev. It is also evidence of a "new level of international recognition" for Kazakhstan and its growing importance in the region.<sup>9</sup> At the same time, some analysts see the decision as "partly motivated by a desire among some countries not to compromise energy security by alienating Kazakhstan," particularly in the context of growing unease about energy dependence on Russia.<sup>10</sup> For Astana, however, the OSCE chairmanship is another step in the country's strategy to boost its domestic institutions and international positioning.

**Commitment to further reform.** Kazakh foreign minister Marat Tazhin, in his address to the OSCE ministerial meeting in November 2007, committed to far-reaching domestic political reform. In doing so, he sought to dispel concerns about the lack of media freedom and democratic standards in Kazakhstan. In particular, Astana is planning to incorporate the OSCE's recommendations into its newly drafted media law (expected in 2008), including the right to protect the confidentiality of sources, and easing defamation regulations.<sup>11</sup> The Kazakh former minister of culture and information, Yermukhamet Yertysbayev, emphasized Kazakhstan's commitment to freedom of speech and the right to receive information.<sup>12</sup>

Kazakhstan also plans to incorporate OSCE recommendations into its legislation concerning elections and political parties. It also pledged "as a potential

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Kazakhstan's Presidency of OSCE will Change the World's Attitude to the Other CIS Countries as Well," Kazinform, December 3, 2007, (Russian), at *http://www.inform.kz* (January 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Embassy of the Republic of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'," *News Bulletin* Special Issue No. 3, February 8, 2008, at *www.kazakhembus.com* (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," January 1, 2008, at

http://www.eiu.com/index.asp?layout=displayIssueArticle&issue\_id=42894989&opt=full (February 6, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>п</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Opposition Complains about Campaign, as Officials Press OSCE Chair Bid," Eurasianet, August 6, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eavo80607.shtml (March 31, 2008).

Chairman... not be party to any proposals that are problematic for ODIHR and its mandate" for election monitoring, which Russia has been seeking to weaken.<sup>13</sup>

Moscow will be watching the Kazakhstani OSCE chairmanship like a hawk. Russian foreign minister Sergey Lavrov expressed discontent with the OSCE's perceived double standard in his statement following the Madrid Ministerial meeting:

All of the CIS countries, which constitute one-fifth of the OSCE, backed [Kazakhstan's] application for chairmanship. Unlike all others endorsed for the chair position without a problem until now, our Kazakh friends were compelled to prove their adequacy. This double standard is not to be tolerated.<sup>14</sup>

Kazakh foreign minister Tazhin, on the contrary, stated that Astana undertook the pledge of political liberalization of its own will and not due to international pressure. Some regional experts observe that Astana's obligation to integrate OSCE recommendations into the law signifies a break within the Russian "bloc," since Moscow is always explicit in rejecting any OSCE recommendations and "incites other countries," including Kazakhstan, to do the same.<sup>15</sup>

Keeping the promise of democratization. Kazakhstan undertook ambitious political commitments at the Madrid ministerial meeting, and the international community is closely monitoring Astana's progress. US Assistant Secretary for South and Central Asian Affairs Richard Boucher visited Kazakhstan in February 2008 to discuss the country's progress in political liberalization.

The international community expected to hear an overview of the specific democratization steps in President Nazarbayev's annual State of the Nation address in February 2008. However, instead, his *Road to Europe* strategy appears to substitute this with an economic agenda, focusing on "promoting economic cooperation, attracting new technologies and management expertise... improving [Kazakhstan's] legislation, and setting up the agenda for [its] chairmanship in the OSCE."<sup>16</sup> Despite the slow pace of reforms, Boucher was optimistic, saying at the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan to Chair the OSCE: Splitting the Russia-led Bloc?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Arkady Dubnov, "How Kazakhstan Became the OSCE Chairman," Vremya Novostei,

December 2, 2007, at http://enews.ferghana.ru/article.php?id=2253 (March 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan to Chair the OSCE: Splitting the Russia-led Bloc?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

press briefing that "we are all certainly waiting for the compliance with the commitments...We will continue to observe the reformation process."<sup>17</sup>

American diplomats say that Kazakhstan has less than one year—until it joins the OSCE trio in 2009—to demonstrate progress on its path to democratization, yet they are optimistic, saying that if the Kazakhstani leadership wants to fulfill their obligations, they have an opportunity and a rationale to present to those who may oppose these changes. Western observers believe that compliance is possible—and that it depends on political will within the leadership.<sup>18</sup> Certainly, if Kazakhstan does not do anything, domestic critics will take note. The opposition in Kazakhstan has thus far been critical of Astana's ability to uphold its promises of reform.

President Nazarbayev has reassured the international community of his commitment to democratization, as he addressed the OSCE's Parliamentary Assembly in Astana in the end of June 2008. The Kazakh leader has particularly focused on creating a "more democratic parliament with at least two political parties," widening media freedom and easing state registration procedures for the political parties.<sup>19</sup>

While the "democracy deficit" still draws criticism, Kazakhstan's interethnic and inter-faith relations can serve as a model of harmony and tolerance in a multiethnic Asian state, despite attempts to limit the practice of "non-traditional" religions (Jehovah's Witnesses, Hare Krishna's followers, Seven Day Adventists, etc.) in the country. The success of the state ethnic policy as well as Astana's active role in promoting tolerance were important factors in favor of Kazakhstan's selection for the OSCE presidency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Viktoria Panfilova, "Washington Inspected Astana: Richard Boucher Reminded Nursultan Nazarbayev of the conditions of the OSCE Chairmanship," *Novaya Gazeta*, February 12, 2008, at *http://www.ng.ru/cis/2008-02-13/11\_nazarbaev.html* (February 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Interviews, US senior diplomats and OSCE senior officials, Almaty, April 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Embassy of the Republic of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Kazakh leader vows reform before taking OSCE chair," *Reuters* in *News Bulletin* Issue No. 18, July 2, 2008, at *www.kazakhembus.com* (July 10, 2008).

## Kazakhstan as a Model for Interethnic Relations

Kazakhstan experienced an "identity crisis" of sorts after it became independent in 1991, as more than half of its citizens were not ethnic Kazakhs. The Kazakh people had originally been nomadic, and there was no Kazakh state prior to Russian imperial domination and forced settlement. After independence, the post-Soviet elites focused on the memory of their nomadic roots, but recorded historical sources were scant.

The government of Kazakhstan was determined to take up the challenge of creating a new unifying and inclusive national identity, determined by citizenship and not by blood. President Nazarbayev underscored his commitment to multiculturalism as one of the pillars of his policy in an interview to the *BBC*:

We are the most multiethnic of all post-Soviet republics. As a result of Stalin's policies, we have people of 130 nationalities living here, people who lived through truly terrible catastrophes and hardships. That is why the first thing we did when we gained independence was to create equality for all.<sup>1</sup>

Still, it was a challenge to balance ethnic diversity with national revival built upon the ethnic Kazakh tradition. The late Kazakh historian Nurbulat Masanov warned that exaggerating the nomadic culture beyond its historic significance could bring with it the risk of creating a myth for the ethnic Kazakh citizens.<sup>2</sup> Kazakhstan needs to maintain a delicate balance between its predominantly ethnically Kazakh nation, Russian neighbors, Muslim faith, and Western business and lifestyle aspirations. While the population is still struggling to reconcile parts of its new national identity, the government plays a prominent role by adhering to a balanced ethnic and language policy. This includes a "go slow" approach to enforcing the use of the Kazakh language and switching the alphabet from Cyrillic to Latin, as there is, among other reasons, no wish to alienate Russia, Astana's strategic economic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Natalia Antelava, "Kazakhstan's Search for its Identity," BBC News, March 11, 2008, at *http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7265434.stm* (March 30, 2008).

² Ibid.

and political ally in the region, or to cause bitterness among Kazakhstan's Russian speaking population.

Language policy. The language policy of Kazakhstan remains a sensitive subject. A considerable percentage of the people still do not speak the state language, despite the fact that since the 1990s, the government has been doing a great deal to promote its usage among the population, regardless of ethnicity.

In his 2007 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev announced a trilingual language policy for the country, including Kazakh as the official state language, Russian as the language of interethnic communication, and English as the language of international economic integration. This sophisticated approach aims to increase Kazakhstan's competitiveness and promote the country's image as a highly educated nation where the population is relatively fluent in three languages.

To implement this policy, the state is funding a new methodology of teaching Kazakh in six-level courses to suit the needs of all citizens; and offers a special bonus to incentivize ethnically non-Kazakh civil servants to master Kazakh.<sup>3</sup> In the meanwhile, the Russian language remains a mandatory subject in the secondary schools, while Kazakh is the language of day-to-day instruction. Starting in 2007, the state has begun taking accelerated steps to improve English training in the schools as well, including recruiting qualified teachers from at home and abroad. Knowledge of English, and some argue, Russian, is key to further Kazakh education, science and technology, boosting R&D, and developing information technologies, as well as business and cultural ties worldwide. The government justifiably considers state funding of the needed language training to be a direct investment in the future of Kazakhstan.

Interfaith summits in Kazakhstan. Kazakhstan has become a global leader in promoting contacts between different confessions, countries, and cultures. In an initiative to promote intercultural dialogue, Astana will host a Forum of Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Muslim and Western countries in October 2008 called *Common World: Progress Through Diversity*. According to the Kazakhstani foreign ministry, this policy forum aims at establishing dialogue between the Muslim world and the West and helping to overcome challenges and avoid confrontation by taking the path of mutual understanding and cooperation. This initiative has the support of the U.S., the UK, Spain, the 57 member states of the Organization of Islamic Conference, and the UN High Representative on inter-civilization

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Russia is Our Country's Closest Neighbor," Interview with Ambassador Nurtay Abykayev, RIA Novosti, October 5, 2007, at *http://www.rian.ru/interview/20070510/65195532.html* (April 20, 2008).

dialogue. The Kazakh foreign ministry says that the Forum will be "an actionoriented discussion at the level of policy-makers on the issues of modernization, economic cooperation, mutual adaptation of cultures, and the role of mass media in this process."<sup>4</sup> While working to address some of the issues involved in reconciling Western and Muslim identities, Astana also seeks solutions to its own challenges reconciling its nomadic roots with the Muslim faith and a secular state, and efforts to build a modern society.

Astana also anticipates hosting the third meeting of the Congress of Leaders of World and Traditional Religions in 2009. Serving as the venue for this forum should help to enhance Kazakhstan's image as a modern and tolerant state, capable of hosting the culturally diverse spiritual leaders of many nationalities and faiths and promoting interfaith dialogue.<sup>5</sup> The previous meetings in 2003 and 2006, also held in Astana, brought together over 45 national delegations to discuss religious freedom and tolerance, and received very positive international feedback. The 2009 meeting will take place in a world where religious intolerance is on the rise, and where religion is playing an increasing role in fueling conflicts from Tibet to Sudan, and from Kosovo to Kashmir. By hosting the religious leaders, Astana intends to send a strong signal to the citizens of Kazakhstan, Central Asia, the Middle East, East Asia, and the world at large, that dialogue and mutual respect are necessary and possible.

In line with this approach, Kazakhstan's Deputy Foreign Minister Nurlan Yermekbayev said that while chairing the OSCE Astana plans to make combating all forms of discrimination and promoting tolerance and "mutual adaptation of cultures" primary items on the organization's agenda.<sup>6</sup>

*Islam in Kazakhstan: moderate and tolerant.* With interfaith tolerance being a pillar of state policy, Kazakhstan's leadership maintains the separation of state and religion. Kazakhstan is a secular state, with its predominantly Muslim population adhering to moderate traditional teachings of Islam.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Statement by the Deputy Foreign Minister of the Republic of Kazakhstan N. Yermekbayev at the High Reflection Group Meeting for the Preparation of the Forum *Common World: Progress through Diversity*, Astana, Kazakhstan, April 2-3, 2008, (Russian) at

http://www.zakon.kz/our/news/news.asp?id=30163787 (May 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Breffni O'Rourke, "Kazakhstan: World Religious Leaders Meet For Forum," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, September 13, 2006, at

http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2006/09/e2366429-546f-4fca-9694-b760afe534d1.html (February 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Yermekbayev, Statement at the Meeting for the Preparation of the Forum *Common World: Progress through Diversity*, Astana, April 2-3, 2008.

The government is keen on keeping all religions represented within the state moderate and tolerant, and fights any attempts by radical Islamist movements, such as the Salafists or the Muslim Brotherhood, to gain a foothold in the country. Kazakhstan's law enforcement has increased their scrutiny of Hizb-ut-Tahrir al Islami (the Party of Islamic Liberation), which Kazakhstani authorities have listed as an extremist organization.<sup>7</sup> The police are also standing up against the unregistered Tablighi Jamaat movement, which promotes an extreme version of Islam. To date, Astana has been a reliable ally for Washington in the war on terrorism.

In one of his recent interviews, the Kazakh Ambassador to Russia, Nurtay Abykayev, quoted the late John Paul II, who said during his earlier visit to Kazakhstan: "Peace and harmony in the Great Steppe pleasantly surprise and argue that the multiracial country in the world can be saved."<sup>8</sup> The U.N. Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination said in its report that Kazakhstan has created the necessary conditions for the peaceful coexistence of different ethnic groups and faiths.<sup>9</sup>

Nevertheless, some Kazakh politicians have called for alterations in the current inter-religious balance through changes in the Law on Freedom of Faith and Faith-Based Associations. They favor restrictions on "new religions" and some protestant denominations, which they label sects. This follows a trend, which is already in place in Russia.

The Majilis accepted the draft law for consideration in early April 2008, and Prime Minister Karim Massimov backed the bill. A broad public discussion has emerged in Kazakhstan concerning the issue. While a possible crackdown on Protestants and New Age religions may be unnecessary, the law also facilitates screening against violent and radical Islamist activities, and should be viewed in this context as well. The new amendments would create stricter rules for missionary activities and collecting charitable contributions, which sometimes end up supporting radical Islamist communities (jamaats) or terrorist activities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Roger McDermott, "Regional Cooperation would Address Kazakhstan's Security Concerns," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, August 9, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372361 (January 20, 2008); for more on Hizb ut-Tahrir, see Ariel Cohen, "Hizb ut-Tahrir: An Emerging Threat to US Interests in Central Asia," The Heritage Foundation, *Backgrounder* No.1656, at

http://www.heritage.org/Research/RussiaandEurasia/BG1656.cfm (May 21, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Vladimir Smirnov, "Kazakhstan on its Path," Interview with Ambassador Nurtay

Abykayev, Rossiyskaya Gazeta, December 13, 2007, at

http://www.kazembassy.ru/issue/?issueId=1162 (April 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Smirnov, Interview with Ambassador Nurtay Abykayev.

The bill would also limit the distribution of faith-related materials by small religious groups that do not belong to the "traditional" religions, and impose censorship on imported religious literature. Only missionaries registered with the local authorities may operate in the country, while all religious organizations will have to seek re-registration under the new rules.

According to the expert group working on the bill, there are over 4,000 faith-based organizations in Kazakhstan, and over 200 individual missionaries, therefore the state needs to "bring some order" to this field.<sup>10</sup> The new regulations would outlaw religious groups that encourage their members to break up families, refuse to educate children, or prevent their members from receiving healthcare services. However, leaders of some religious communities, such as the Lutherans, and human rights activists have criticized the proposed amendments to the law. They quoted uncertainty regarding the rights of smaller denominations as their primary reason for concern.

As Kazakhstan is still forming its new identity, managing the delicate balance of secular statehood, diverse faith activities, and ethnic tolerance is crucial for the success of the country. Ethnic and religious tolerance have thus far helped create the basis for steady and peaceful economic advancement, while forward looking economic policies and growing wellbeing have, in turn, contributed to maintaining a harmonious society. The Kazakhstani middle class is mostly keen on political stability and the economic benefits, which stem from it; and the more affluent and educated strata are a key support base for the President's course on social harmony. As veteran Central Asia analyst John C. K. Daly noted in his March 2008 presentation, Kazakhstan's leadership views a "stable middle class as a guarantor of social stability against everything from religious extremism to agrarian riots."<sup>n</sup>

The development of social services. Improving social services is another of the President's priorities for maintaining social stability. Kazakhstan is still working to advance beyond the outdated medical and social infrastructure inherited from the Soviet Union. The leadership aspires to improve the population's living standards in such areas as healthcare, education, job creation, and housing. The President envisages an increase in social security benefits in order to:

Raise average pensions by 2.5 times in the period from 2007 to 2012.

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav031108a.shtml (March 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Galina Katkova, "Deputaty Sovetuyutsya, kak narod budet verit" [The members of parliament are in consultations on people's faith], Nasha Gazeta, May 8, 2008, at

http://www.ng.kz/modules/newspaper/article.php?numberid=79&storyid=5048 (May 28, 2008). "Richard Weitz, "Kazakhstan: the Emerging Middle Class Thinks Money, not Democracy," Eurasianet, March 11, 2008, at

- Increase government social and special benefits by an average annual rate of 9 percent starting in 2009.
- Gradually increase childcare benefits by an average factor of 2.5 by 2010/2011.
- Gradually raise government employees' salaries to double them by 2012.
- Increase the annual quota for government supported resettlement of Kazakh families returning to the country from abroad to 20 thousand families a year.<sup>12</sup>

Advisor to the Kazakh Healthcare Minister Malika Kuandykova, set to introduce international best practices into Kazakhstan's healthcare system, said in an interview to *Kazinform*:

According to the principles of smart economy, physical and mental health, genetic fund, lifestyle and life conditions are 'investments' into the national human capital. We need intensive development of the health industry, which means rational division of responsibility between the state and the citizens... A great number of studies conducted in the developed countries have proved that good health greatly contributes to economic success.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Kazakhstan Needs Intensive Development of Health 'Industry'," Kazinform, March 18, 2008, at http://www.inform.kz/showarticle.php?lang=eng&id=161818 (March 28, 2008).

### National Development Policy

In 1997, the Kazakh government adopted *Kazakhstan-2030*, a strategy that set the long-term vision for the country's development, particularly in the energy and transportation sectors. This program emphasized the need to expand Kazakhstan's oil and gas export opportunities and develop wide ranging international cooperation on energy transport policies. Strategic planning remains a crucial instrument of Kazakhstan's transformation into a regional economic heavyweight.

At the same time, Astana aspires to develop the nation into a major economic player beyond the energy sector. In his latest 2008 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev pointed out that "Kazakhstan's further industrialization through making concerted efforts to join the community of the world's 50 most competitive nations and forming a select group of 30 (national) corporate leaders should remain the primary goal."<sup>1</sup>

The international development community reaffirms Kazakhstan's need to create a diverse economy including a high-tech sector. In 2007, U.N. Resident Coordinator and UNDP Resident Representative to Kazakhstan Haoliang Xu commented:

No doubt, Kazakhstan has benefited significantly from oil and gas resources, which have fueled its economic development. However, oil and gas account for only 25 percent of its Gross National Income (GNI) and it has significant other sub-soil resources, such as ferrous and non-ferrous metal, [as well as] agricultural resources. [However], the challenges include equitable and inclusive development, and the fact that the oil and gas industry does not generate a large amount of job opportunities... The key to addressing these challenges is to diversify the economy and expand it into high value added and employment generating sectors, such as hightech sectors, financial services and small and medium enterprises (SMEs). The government and its development partners are doing a lot to achieve this goal.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Interview with Haoliang Xu, UN Resident Coordinator and UNDP Resident Representative in Kazakhstan, May 29, 2007, at *http://content.undp.org/go/newsroom/2007/may/interview-with-*
Since the first years of energy windfall revenues, the Kazakhstani leadership has been investing in innovative and value added industries, and attempting to preserve wealth for future generations. By January 2008, the National Fund of the Republic of Kazakhstan (NFRK), otherwise known as the National Oil Fund, accumulated over \$21.5 billion, nearly double its 2006 value due to high oil prices.<sup>3</sup> Sovereign Wealth Funds, such as the National Oil Fund, are important tools for preserving and increasing national wealth, and their management and strategy deserve attention at the highest levels.

To provide proper management of other state assets and revenues, in early 2006, Nazarbayev initiated the establishment of two national development agencies—the Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund and the Samruk State Holding Company.<sup>4</sup> He also launched the Regional Financial Center of Almaty (RFCA) in an attempt to boost Kazakhstan's financial market development. These holding companies are charged with managing state owned assets in key national companies and developing major investment projects with the general aim of improving corporate governance, preparing state-owned holdings for initial public offerings and privatization, and speeding up socially oriented (housing, water, roads) and nonhydrocarbon sector growth, as will be discussed below. The agencies employ many young managers and economists trained at the best American and European universities.

#### The Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund

Kazakhstan's government is actively involved in supporting the non-resource export-oriented economic sectors by providing funds to take risk-sharing positions in innovative projects. President Nazarbayev established the Kazyna Fund in April 2006 to enhance innovative economic development and investment in the interests of sharpening Kazakhstan's competitive edge. Kazyna aims to diversify the national economy away from its commodity focus, increase its export capacity, and ensure Kazakhstan's successful integration into the world economy. The Fund promotes effective corporate governance of affiliated organizations. Kazyna works to increase the profitability of the assets under its management by using such

haoliang-xu-un-resident-coordinator-and-undp-resident-representative-in-

kazakhstan.en;jsessionid=aQj\_QRqDMC-7?categoryID=349515&lang=en (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> National Bank of Kazakhstan, "International Reserves and Assets of the National Oil Fund of Republic of Kazakhstan," February 2007, at *www.nationalbank.kz/cont/publish71*5282\_4263.pdf (February 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Kazyna is "treasure" or "treasury" in Kazakh, Samruk is the bird of revival and happiness in ancient Kazakh mythology, equivalent to the Phoenix.

financial and management tools as lending, restructuring, and taking equity stakes in companies.

Former Kazyna Chairman of the Board Kairat Kelimbetov underlined the Fund's primary focus on facilitating business infrastructure and coordination among privately managed companies to boost the competitiveness of Kazakh business:

Historically, business is more effective than the state structures. However, the creation of infrastructure is another question. We will create national champions, i.e. corporate leaders, via transformation of the cluster initiative and through construction of value chains in different segments. For instance, we may compete as a cluster: Kazakhstan textile with textile of Central Asia, or as a metallurgic cluster: Kazakhstan-Russia.<sup>5</sup>

The Kazyna Fund consolidated all of the national development agencies created during 2003-2004, including Kazakhstan's Development Bank, the Investment Fund, the National Innovative Fund, the Small Business Development Fund, the Center of Marketing and Analytical Research, the Export Operations Insurance Corporation, and Kazinvest LLP.<sup>6</sup> Kazyna serves as an active shareholder in these affiliated organizations and represents state interests on their boards. Kazyna will also accumulate funds for the acquisition of valuable assets abroad.

In mid-2007, Kazyna's investment portfolio included 183 projects with an overall budget of \$5.2 billion, of which Kazyna will finance \$1.8 billion.<sup>7</sup> In 2008, the Fund plans to launch 11 more investment projects worth \$950 million.<sup>8</sup> The overall investment portfolio incorporated under Kazyna's management grew almost five-fold since 2005 (see Figure 7 on the next page).

According to the fund's current chairman, Arman Dunayev, it has served as a positive factor in Kazakhstan's economic growth. By 2008, the management company had developed into a coherent structure capable of running large scale

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Interview with Kairat Kelimbetov, Kazakhstanskaya Pravda, June 28, 2007, at

http://www.kazpravda.kz/index.php?uin=1152247324&chapter=1183029694&act=archive\_date&day=28&month=6&year=2007 (March 15, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, "About the Fund," at

http://www.kazyna.kz/index.php?id=18 (January 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund's Investment Portfolio Increased Five-fold in Monetary Terms," Kazinform, August 2007, at *http://en.government.kz/site/news/082007/05* (April 1, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, "Kazyna Reported to the Government," press release, February 11, 2008, at *http://www.kazyna.kz/index.php?id=117&PageLevelID=438* (April 3, 2008).

strategic planning, corporate governance, and investment projects.<sup>9</sup> In addition, Kazyna continues to support small and medium-sized businesses through financing micro credit initiatives by the Entrepreneurial Development Fund.



Figure 7: Kazyna investment portfolio (2005-2009F)

Source: Data from Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund's Investment Portfolio Increased Five-fold in Monetary Terms," Kazinform, August 2007, at http://en.government.kz/site/news/082007/05 (April 1, 2008), and Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, "Kazyna reported to the government," press-release, February

11, 2008 at http://www.kazyna.kz/index.php?id=117&PageLevelID=438 (April 3, 2008)

Some recent reforms at the Fund's top management level have launched the introduction of Western-style corporate governance, accountability, transparency, and anti-corruption practices in Kazyna's operations. By May-June 2008, Kazyna has introduced more transparent project selection, financing, implementation and reporting procedures, as well as anti-corruption requirements for the Fund's executives and subsidiaries. The leadership in also making an effort to optimize Kazyna's corporate structure and operations in line with best practices in management (for example, by adopting the *Code of Corporate Ethics* and introducing independent audit.) In the second half of 2008, the Fund plans to institute regular audit reporting, improve tender and information disclosure procedures as well as lending and financing decision-making practices. The Fund will also establish common evaluation approaches to Kazyna's investments. Nazarbayev set the long-term priorities for Kazyna in his 2007 State of the Nation address:

Kazyna Fund must deliver modern services with the view of raising competitiveness and supporting the most promising exports, from financing applied research to promoting Kazakhstan's goods in foreign and domestic markets. The Fund should become the state operator in providing export support services...Kazyna [should help] our pioneering enterprises mainly in non-extractive industries to improve conditions of their foreign trade and to expand their exports. [In addition] the Fund... should [invite] appropriate international companies to set up joint ventures with export potential.<sup>10</sup>

The main assignment Kazyna Fund received for 2008 is the implementation of the *Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan Program*, an essential element of the government's diversification and competitiveness effort.

## Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan

President Nazarbayev initiated the state-run *Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan Program* in his 2007 State of the Nation address, and officially launched it in November 2007. The Program will determine the 30 largest corporate entities that can be in the forefront of industry and provide economic breakthrough for the country. The program will provide financial and managerial support to these companies to help them enter the international markets with competitive products. President Nazarbayev views the Program as a major step towards modernization of the Kazakhstani economy by boosting companies willing to develop and market products that can successfully compete at home and abroad.

In his 2008 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev emphasized that the *Thirty Corporate Leaders* initiative aims to contribute to sustaining Kazakhstan's dynamic growth and "helping true development of the non-commodity sectors of our economy."<sup>II</sup> Kazyna's ex-Chairman Kelimbetov said the new program is a "transition from funding the points of growth to forming new competitive branches, stimulating production and development of corresponding strategic infrastructure and close partnership with the private sector."<sup>II</sup> The state will look to international best practices to cultivate its corporate leaders as part of achieving the goal of Kazakhstan joining the ranks of the world's 50 most competitive nations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Interview with Kairat Kelimbetov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

As of November 2007, the program included 97 projects worth \$60 billion,<sup>13</sup> involving industries such as machine building, mining and metallurgy, the petrochemical industry, transport and logistics services, telecommunications, agroprocessing, and production of construction materials. The projects will bring advanced technology and know-how to produce high value-added goods and increase the share of processing and manufacturing in the country. The former chairman of Kazyna noted in an interview to *Kazakhstanskaya Pravda*:

There is a level of national companies: we know Samsung, LG in South Korea, and Mitsubishi in Japan...we have Kazakhmys, KazMunayGaz, Kazakhtelecom—they are leaders in their spheres. However, the [President] asked to create corporate leaders in other branches, primarily, in the high value-added sectors. It means, in the near future the leaders are to appear in metallurgic, chemical, petrochemical, bio-fuels, and other branches. At present, the priority is to find and help form them in non-commodity sectors—the state is mostly interested in this. Such projects are to become the foundation of a new economy.<sup>14</sup>

The Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund is implementing the *Thirty Corporate Leaders* Program in cooperation with the Ministry of Economy and Samruk Holding. Domestic and foreign investors, the state budget, the National Oil Fund, as well as banks and other financial institutions, will finance the program.<sup>15</sup> The state can support the projects by developing infrastructure and providing cofinancing. Participation of the state at the initial stage will not exceed 25 percent plus one share, with each project being worth at least \$100 million. In addition, the state will adopt other ways of sharing the risks with businesses, including by providing political support;<sup>16</sup> as well as attempting to create a favorable business

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, "Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan Program is a Path to Turning Leading National Companies into Modern Transnational Corporations," Kazinform, November 7, 2007, at *http://www.kazyna.kz/index.php?id=570&PageLevelID=356* (April 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Interview with Kairat Kelimbetov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "86 Projects Worth a Total of USD 56 Billion Chosen Under the '30 Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan' Program," 2007, Kazinform, at *http://en.government.kz/site/Reviews/rev2/01* (March 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Fund Kazyna to Realize Program of 30 Corporate Leaders," *Kazakhstan Today*, February 11, 2008, at *http://www.kz-today.kz/index.php?lang=eng&uin=1133435548&chapter=1153439741* (March 30, 2008).

environment, possibly by lowering taxes. As a result, the state expects to boost its GDP to \$300 billion, and reach an investment position of \$127 billion.<sup>17</sup>

The program builds upon the public-private partnership mechanism, which is supposed to become a model of productive state-to-business relations. While Kazyna acts on behalf of the state, it is a business structure and follows business models. With this in mind, the Fund can address issues on both state and business agendas. Kazyna officials cite international examples of state-owned cooperation when the states use protection for their export-oriented and future-looking industries to facilitate their entry into global markets. These policies were part of the success of the "Asian tigers" where, at early stages of the economic breakthrough, the state created a favorable business environment for the nascent major export industries. Yet, free market proponents indicate the dangers of the state picking winners and point out that many state-protected industries, such as Brazilian and Soviet information technology, have failed. The Economist Intelligence Unit observed that the initiatives "premised on a strategy of 'picking the winners' will do little to foster diversification."<sup>18</sup> Boosting the competitiveness of Kazakhstan's industries is especially urgent as the country is seeking to join the World Trade Organization (WTO) and further open up its economy to international competition. State ownership of industrial assets always brings with it the threat of corruption, cronyism, and poorly thought through investment decisions.

## The Samruk State Holding Company

Another state development agency working towards Kazakhstan's economic modernization is the Samruk State Holding Company. Samruk began operations in January 2006 to promote efficiency and accountability in state asset management. The holding company acts as an active shareholder on behalf of the state in major national companies. This facilitates implementation of strategic government priorities without outright state interference in company operations. Samruk's management portfolio includes KazMunayGaz, Kazakhstan Temir Zholy (railways), Kazakhtelecom, the Kazakhstan Electricity Grid Operating Company (KEGOC), and KazPost (national postal service). A special governmental council oversees and guides these national companies on issues including distribution and reinvestment of capital. In this way, the government hopes to increase the efficiency and accountability of state asset management. Samruk senior officials

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Kazyna, "Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan Program is a Path to Turning Leading National Companies into Modern Transnational Corporations."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February, 2008.

say that introducing modern corporate governance methods is part of the work of the holding company's management package, and that once restructured and made transparent, many state assets will undergo privatization. However, Samruk has published no privatization timetable, nor has it chosen a privatization model.

In his 2007 State of the Nation address, Nazarbayev underlined Samruk's role in national development. Its primary purpose is to ensure that the value of state owned companies under its management grows. In the future, according to Nazarbayev, Samruk should apply its resources to facilitate projects that can "produce a competitive edge for all national consumers of infrastructural services and relevant sectors of the economy in external markets. Namely, businesses and citizens must finally obtain unconditionally higher quality and, if feasible, cheaper energy, railroad, telecommunication and utility services."<sup>19</sup> In his 2008 address, Nazarbayev reiterated the importance of functional modern infrastructure for such a vast country as Kazakhstan and called for "proactive infrastructure support for key sectors of the economy."<sup>20</sup>

As Kazakhstan's successful pension reform has built a modern system of private pension funds, Samruk also draws investment capital from these funds. As of February 2007, Kazakhstan had 14 pension funds managing some \$7.7 billion in assets (about 10 percent of the GDP), with an expected increase by 2016 to about \$72-75 billion. Of this amount, some \$32-35 billion are intended for investment in the domestic equity market.<sup>21</sup> However, as of 2007, the pension funds did not have sufficient domestic investment opportunities, because the total market capitalization of A-category stocks on the Kazakhstan Stock Exchange was below the accumulated capital of the funds. As a result, Kazakhstan's pension funds had to invest overseas. The development of a world-class financial center in Almaty could provide opportunities for investing pension fund monies in domestic economic activity.

#### Kazakhstan's Financial Sector and the Regional Financial Center of Almaty

Kazakhstan is reaching out to the world's top financial executives to provide expertise and strategy to the Regional Financial Center of Almaty (RFCA). The Kazakhstani leadership invited former World Bank President James Wolfensohn

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe.'."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ben Aris, "Banking: A Breakneck Pace of Expansion," The Financial Times, June 27, 2007, at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/af03befe-2334-11dc-9e7e-000b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-000b5df10621.html (March 12, 2008).

to become Nazarbayev's informal advisor on Almaty's development into a major financial center.<sup>22</sup> In particular, Wolfensohn will advise on RFCA strategy and supervise the center's consultants to boost Almaty's financial and economic performance as a regional financial hub.

Overall, Kazakhstan's financial system has been the most robust in the region. Nevertheless, the financial sector still needs to improve its regulatory base and operations to protect itself from the risks posed by the rapid and uneven growth of the financial services sector.

In particular, banks still heavily dominate the financial industry. Finance experts identify the need for Kazakhstan to boost non-banking financial institutions such as insurance companies and pension and equity funds, as well as to develop leasing and mortgage markets.<sup>23</sup> The underdevelopment of these institutions may pose additional risks for the Kazakhstani emerging financial sector. Additionally, equity and venture capital could fuel medium-sized non-raw materials companies, much needed for Kazakhstan's economic diversification plans. Kazakhstani banks also need to continue increasing the transparency of ownership and improve corporate governance. To accomplish this, the government needs to enforce more effective accounting, auditing and disclosure practices, as well as to promote the development of reliable payment systems, credit information systems, and rating agencies.<sup>24</sup> These, together with further liberalization of the financial sector in anticipation of the WTO accession, will increase competition and thus improve the quality of financial services.

After the 2007 international credit crunch exacerbated internal problems in the Kazakh financial sector, the Kazakh government focused its attention on enhancing financial stability, expanding structural reforms, and developing the equity market. Prime Minister Karim Massimov listed structural reforms of the financial sector

http://www.kazakhstanembassy.org.uk/cgi-bin/index/87?id=349&y=2007&m=2 (January 30, 2008). <sup>23</sup> Asian Development Bank (ADB), "Kazakhstan: Country Strategy and Program Update 2006-2008," September 2005, at http://www.adb.org/Documents/CSPs/KAZ/2005/appendixes.pdf (May 22, 2008); and European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the UK, "Wolfensohn to Advise on Creating Almaty Regional Financial Center," *News Bulletin* No.7, February 19, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>quot;Kazakhstan: Country Fact Sheet," 2008, at http://www.ebrd.org/pubs/factsh/country/kazak.pdf (May 22, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), Statements by Supachai Panitchpakdi, Secretary-General of UNCTAD, Asia-Pacific Business Forum 2007 / SPECA Economic Forum "Central Asia, at the Crossroads: Harnessing the Opportunities of Globalization," Almaty, Kazakhstan, May 18, 2007, at

http://www.unctad.org/Templates/webflyer.asp?docid=8450&intItemID=3549&lang=1&print=1 (May 23, 2008).

and more effective regulation among the government's top priorities.<sup>25</sup> The government is aware that a well-functioning financial sector can create jobs and boost the development of the real economy by attracting domestic and foreign investment to the productive sectors, and encouraging savings.

At an international business forum, Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) Supachai Panitchpakdi suggested that the Central Asian governments should take the following steps to ensure the development and stability of their financial systems:

First, they should create a framework for the organization and infrastructure of banking, financial and capital markets, so as to ensure competition in financial intermediation. Second, they should partner with the private sector in establishing modern, secure and efficient payment systems for the clearing and settlement of transactions in monetary and securities markets. Third, they should provide an effective regulatory structure. And, fourth, they should clearly define the rights of establishment, licensing, entry and exit for all financial intermediaries. These various issues can be looked at under two broad headings: creating an environment conducive to sound financial services, and developing an appropriate institutional framework along with fair and competitive market structures.<sup>26</sup>

## Agricultural development and KazAgro National Holding

Kazakhstan is a country of vast agricultural production potential, with a large share of the population still involved in agriculture. However, the sector has suffered from a number of challenges, including technological backwardness, high production costs, and poor logistics that result in low productivity and profitability. According to the World Bank, Kazakhstan's labor efficiency in agriculture lags far behind Eastern European averages. These challenges make Kazakhstan's low-valueadded agricultural produce uncompetitive, even domestically, and the country currently exports agricultural commodities and imports processed foods, mainly from Russia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Kazakhstan's Prime Minister Reports on 2007 Economy Results (Excerpts)," Kazinform, published by the Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan, February 2008, at

http://en.government.kz/site/news/main/022008/10 (May 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> UNCTAD, Statements by Supachai Panitchpakdi, Secretary-General of UNCTAD.

With negotiations on Kazakhstan's WTO accession approaching, the vulnerability of the domestic food industry to external pressures has become more obvious.<sup>27</sup> The Kazakh authorities have taken steps towards much-needed modernization of the agricultural industry, vital for sustainable broad-based economic growth. The country needs to enhance the competitive ability of its domestic producers and bring them up to international quality and technology standards in time for Kazakhstan to benefit from WTO membership.

To further agricultural modernization, the government established KazAgro as a specialized development agency affiliated with the Kazyna Fund. KazAgro works to increase agricultural productivity and water use efficiency, prevent land degradation, and upgrade agricultural technologies. It also promotes applied agricultural research to assist the farmers. Nazarbayev has called on KazAgro to concentrate on developing new agricultural processing companies with export potential.<sup>28</sup>

As Kazakhstan is searching for value-added export-oriented niches for its vast agricultural complex, KazAgro has identified ecologically clean foodstuffs and biofuels as having particularly strong potential. In the wake of rising oil prices and concerns about  $CO_2$  emissions, many developed countries plan to increase the use of alternative energy in order to reduce their oil dependence and carbon emissions. Kazakhstan is eager to enter this potentially lucrative market. In 2009-2011, Kazakhstan's Food Contract Corporation plans to build two bio-ethanol plants using rapeseed as the main raw material in Northern Kazakhstan, with an overall capacity of 100,000 tons of bio-fuel and 34,000 tons of gluten per year. During 2011-2013, the corporation plans to invest in the construction of a bio-diesel plant in Northern Kazakhstan with a projected production capacity of 100,000 tons of fuel per year.<sup>29</sup> To supply these facilities, Kazakhstan is increasing its rapeseed sowing areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," January, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Nazarbayev, Annual Address to the People of Kazakhstan, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> "Kazakhstan: the Construction of Two Plants for Biofuel Production is Planned in the North," AgriMarket.Info, March 19, 2008, at *http://www.agrimarket.info/showart.php?id=56765* (March 28, 2008).

## Kazakhstan's Economic Outlook

In the period of high oil prices, which began in 1999, Kazakhstan's GDP experienced rapid growth. The economic challenges it faced in 2007 slowed down the growth rate to 8.5 percent per year, and growth may decelerate further, to 6-7 percent in 2008. However, it is likely to return to the 8 percent level by 2010, according to current forecasts (see Figure 8).<sup>1</sup> Spillover effects from the commodities sectors can still benefit services and retail, and support the economy through the slowdown period.





Source: Data from Economist Intelligence Unit / ViewsWire, "Kazakhstan," at http://www.viewswire.com/index.asp?layout=VWCountry VW3&region\_id=&country\_id=300000030 (May 28, 2008)

The current slowdown is reportedly not going to affect Nazarbayev's pledge to double Kazakhstan's GDP by 2008 (comparing to the 2000 level) and triple it by 2015. The Economist Intelligence Unit reported that Kazakhstan nearly doubled its 2000 real GDP by the end of 2007, and would meet the 2008 target even with a lower annual growth. As to tripling the 2000's GDP level by 2015, a compound annual growth rate of near 5 percent over the next seven years (2009-2015) would be sufficient. While economic forecasts are difficult when oil prices are as volatile as they have been in the first half of 2008, most economists agree that Kazakhstan's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Kazakhstan: Country Outlook," The Economist Intelligence Unit, February 12, 2008, at *www.viewswire.com* (March 11, 2008).

GDP will grow at around 8 percent annually.<sup>2</sup> If the international environment remains similarly favorable for Kazakhstani exports, the country is set to meet its GDP growth 2015 target.

Rapid growth presents its own challenges. For example, in the coming years, the country may experience increased tensions among its elites and dissatisfaction within the business community over the relatively slow pace of reforms and the burdens of corruption and bureaucracy. The growing middle and low-middle classes are unhappy with rising food prices and the 17 percent consumer price inflation forecasted for 2008. The government will also have to address the liquidity problems in the banking sector that resulted from the global credit crunch. In 2008 and beyond, the government will have to be more proactive in managing some sectors of the economy. Many policy-makers in Astana seem to believe that an unadulterated free-market approach is ill suited to handle the adverse effects of global economic instability in a commodity-based transitional economy with relatively poor industrial diversification. However, overcompensating for the credit crunch and a slowdown in the housing and construction sectors may prove counterproductive. International experience repeatedly demonstrates that economic "cures" are often worse than the disease. After all, Kazakhstan is experiencing inflation because of a massive inflow of cash for commodities, which may compensate for the credit shortage if the banking system adequately performs its mediating function.

Record high oil prices continue to underpin Kazakhstan's superior budget performance. In the longer term, however, following the global economic slowdown, a drop in demand for commodities may decrease the price of metals another major export from Kazakhstan. Overall, Kazakhstan's accounts in 2007 showed a deficit of some \$6.6 billion due to the massive demand for imported machinery and consumer goods.<sup>3</sup> With personal incomes growing and national currency appreciating, the Kazakhstani middle class is driving the demand for better quality products.

## Accession to the World Trade Organization (WTO)

Kazakhstan seeks to complete its WTO accession by the end of 2008, 12 years after it first applied for membership in 1996. Twenty-five of the country's major trading partners (with the 15 EU states acting as one party) have been holding bilateral negotiations with Astana on accession since 1997. The talks have focused on trade

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," January, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Kazakhstan: Country Report," February, 2008.

barriers such as import licensing, price controls, industrial subsidies, and technical barriers to trade (TBT). The parties have also discussed the customs system, including regional customs union arrangements, as well as transparency and reform of the legal system. Another major focus area has been the agricultural sector, with talks focusing on sanitary and phyto-sanitary measures (SPS) and state support of industry, including subsidies. Finally, the negotiating parties have insisted on the liberalization of Kazakhstan's services sector, especially banking, insurance, telecommunications and transport, and enforcement of intellectual property rights.

While many countries have signed the accession protocols, several key countries are still in the negotiation process. Six bilateral agreements were still pending as of mid-2007, including protocols with the U.S., EU, Australia, Canada, India, and Mongolia. While Australia, Canada, and the U.S. have mainly focused on agricultural subsidies, the EU has pursued the liberalization of banking and financial services.<sup>4</sup> On February 13, 2008, Kazakhstan completed its bilateral negotiations with Canada, which is interested in accessing the Kazakh meat, milk, alcohol and tobacco markets, as well architectural, construction, financial, engineering, and energy services.<sup>5</sup> Astana hopes to complete bilateral talks with the rest of the parties in 2008 as well.

In a September 2006 joint statement by Presidents Bush and Nazarbayev, the White House expressed support for Kazakhstan's WTO aspirations:

The United States supports Kazakhstan's membership in the World Trade Organization...recognizing that a market access agreement will enhance free trade and contribute to the continuing modernization of Kazakhstan's economy.<sup>6</sup>

To meet WTO accession requirements, Kazakhstan has already amended the regulations on licensing and supervision of the financial services sector to allow for the entrance of foreign capital into the banking and insurance sectors. These

<sup>4</sup> Richard Pomfret, "Lessons from Kyrgyzstan's WTO Experience for Kazakhstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan," Background note, June 2007. Presented at the UN Special Program for the Economies of Central Asia (SPECA). Project Working Group on Trade, Second Session, Berlin, 12 November 2007, at http://www.unece.org/trade/UNDev-account-

project/project\_wg/Berlin\_2007/WTOAccessionFinalEng.doc (May 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Kazakhstan, Canada Round Off WTO Accession Talks," Kazinform, February 13, 2008, at *http://inform.kz/showarticle3.php?lang=eng&id=160527* (May 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Embassy of the Republic of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Kazakhstan Seeks Completion of WTO Talks in 2007," *News Bulletin* Vol. 7, No. 6, February 1, 2007, at *http://www.kazakhembus.com/February\_1.pdf* (April 27, 2008).

amendments have enabled the \$2.1 billion acquisition of Kazakhstan's ATF Bank by the Italian-based UniCredit Bank in 2007. This deal sent a clear signal that restrictions on market access to financial services in Kazakhstan are easing, an issue of importance to the EU negotiators.

According to recent estimates, the services sectors, including finance, stand to gain the most from opening the doors to multinational service providers; and this in turn will have a positive effect on other economic sectors through an overall reduction of transaction costs.<sup>7</sup> Under the terms of the WTO accession, Astana will also abolish the 49 percent cap on foreign participation in architectural and construction companies.

Geopolitical considerations also play a strong role. Many in Kazakhstan favor coordinating the country's WTO accession with Russia's accession process in recognition of the close economic and political ties between the two states.<sup>8</sup> Yet, international experts believe "there is little reason beyond political symbolism to synchronize the accession dates, and there are good reasons for not delaying accession once substantive negotiations are complete," referring, for example, to the benefits of WTO-based dispute resolution mechanisms in case of unfair trade measures taken against Kazakhstan's exporters.<sup>9</sup>

As Kazakhstan prepares to open its borders to international trade and investment, some of its experts fear competition, concerned that economic liberalization could have adverse consequences for "national" capital. Some suggest that Kazakhstan should adopt public sector-led development programs even in the presence of strategic investors.<sup>10</sup> In other words, they advocate strong national champions in the key industries capable of competing on domestic and international markets, which would support Kazakhstan's economic position after the anticipated WTO accession.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Jesper Jensen and David Tarr, "The Impact of Kazakhstan Accession to the World Trade Organization: A Quantitative Assessment", World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No.4142, 2007, at *http://www-*

wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/IW3P/IB/2007/02/23/000016406\_20070223 161209/Rendered/PDF/wps4142.pdf (May 28, 2008), and Pomfret, "Lessons from Kyrgyzstan's WTO Experience for Kazakhstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Kazakhstan's Rough Road to WTO Accession," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, September 3, 2004, at

http://www.jamestown.org/publications\_details.php?volume\_id=401&issue\_id=3057&article\_id=2368455 (May 25, 2008); and Pomfret, "Lessons from Kyrgyzstan's WTO Experience for Kazakhstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Pomfret, "Lessons from Kyrgyzstan's WTO Experience for Kazakhstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Mergaliyeva, "Kazakhstan's National Capital Development Problems."

However, foreign competition only strengthened the economic performance of the Asian "tigers" and "dragons," whereas protectionism, especially over a prolonged period, creates a greenhouse environment in which the domestic sectors become complacent and non-competitive. The experiences of such recognized development success stories as Hong Kong and Singapore, both of which embarked on consistent programs of economic liberalization, demonstrate that it does work.

After 1965, Hong Kong liberalized its banking and financial services, and diminished the regulation of foreign investment and international trade, including tariffs, licensing, and other barriers. It also established export processing free economic zones that rid manufacturers of the red tape involved in producing and selling goods overseas. These reforms provided the grounds for a large export industry that fueled Hong Kong's economic growth.<sup>11</sup> Hong Kong had to refocus its economy when international market conditions changed. Manufacturing drove its economic miracle in the 1960s-1980s. Hong Kong later turned towards the finance and services sector in the 1980s when other emerging Asian economies began to compete with it as sources of cheap labor. In 2006, finance, insurance, real estate and business services generated 21 percent of Hong Kong's GDP, import and export activity accounted for over 27 percent, and manufacturing was only at 3.5 percent.<sup>12</sup>

Singapore, like Hong Kong, instituted a series of economic reforms aimed at boosting foreign investment and exports. This case also demonstrates that the rule of law and freedom from corruption play a vital role in economic development. Investors flocked to Singapore, which had an efficient legal system based on British common law.<sup>13</sup> Singapore has a well-functioning government bureaucracy, and it has created one of the world's best education systems. Unlike Hong Kong, which moved its production facilities to the Chinese mainland, Singapore still generates some 25 percent of its GDP from manufacturing. However, as other Asian economies began to compete in cheap manufacturing, Singapore moved up the value chain, away from low-end electronics, into lucrative new niches, such as the marine engineering and biomedical sectors, which are growing at around 40 percent

<sup>&</sup>quot; Bryan T. Johnson, "The World Bank and Economic Growth: 50 Years of Failure," The Heritage Foundation, *Backgrounder* No.1082, May 16, 1996, at

http://www.heritage.org/Research/InternationalOrganizations/BG1082.cfm (May 20, 2008). <sup>12</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "Hong Kong: Economic Structure," The Economist, September

<sup>7, 2007,</sup> at http://www.economist.com/countries/HongKong/profile.cfm?folder=Profile-Economic%20Structure (May 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Johnson, "The World Bank and Economic Growth: 50 Years of Failure."

per year.<sup>14</sup> Singapore also boasts a sophisticated financial sector and a vast import and export shipping industry based on one of the world's busiest marine ports.

Following these examples, Kazakhstan might be able to achieve its ambitious goals more quickly if it limits government intervention and allows the domestic and private sectors to do their jobs, while allowing greater freedom of movement for foreigners willing to bring their business expertise to the heart of Eurasia.

Kazakhstan is still undergoing a transformation towards an effective and transparent business environment. Although the government supports economic reform, the burdensome bureaucracy is often slow to respond to the demands of modern business.<sup>15</sup> Despite attempts to improve the environment and join the World Economic Forum's *Global Competitiveness Top 50*, Kazakhstan fell in ranking from 56 in 2006-2007 to 61 in the 2007-2008 report.<sup>16</sup> Among the most problematic factors for doing business, the report pointed to corruption, tax regulations and high tax rates, deficiencies in the rule of law, and an inadequate business infrastructure. In some sectors, like oil and gas, the deteriorating investment climate brought about by Kazakhstan's increasing tendency to let resource nationalism guide its economic policymaking may further hurt the country's competitiveness.

#### Growing Resource Nationalism

Deloitte's publication Power Play: Resource Nationalism, the Global Scramble for Energy, and the Need for Mutual Interdependence by Joseph A. Stanislaw explains what resource nationalism means for emerging energy exporting economies, like Kazakhstan:

Resource nationalism refers to state control or dominance of energy resources, and the resultant potential to use this power for political purposes. As energy markets are increasingly led by producers rather than consumers, fears have arisen that resource nationalism will be misused. In fact, with oil passing \$120 per barrel, producer nations everywhere— from Russia to Venezuela to Algeria to Libya to Bolivia to Ecuador to Nigeria

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "High-Flyer: Singapore's Economy," *The Economist*, October 25, 2007, at

http://www.economist.com/displayStory.cfm?story\_id=10026525 (May 25, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> US Department of Commerce, "Doing Business in Kazakhstan," 2007, at *http://www.buyusa.gov/kazakhstan/en/* (April 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> World Economic Forum, "The Global Competitiveness Report 2007-2008: Rankings," at *http://www.weforum.org/pdf/Global\_Competitiveness\_Reports/Reports/gcr\_2007/gcr2007\_rankings.p df* (April 27, 2008), and "The Global Competitiveness Report 2007-2008," at *http://www.gcr.weforum.org/* (April 27, 2008).

to Kazakhstan—are rethinking their arrangements with oil companies and other partners, seeking to maximize their share of today's high oil prices.<sup>17</sup>

Astana wants to increase state influence over the highly lucrative energy sector. In his 2008 State of the Nation address, Nazarbayev proclaimed that "in the oil and gas sector, it is necessary to strengthen the positions of the government through national involvement in energy markets." <sup>18</sup> Meantime, Astana has been monitoring some 831 firms, which hold natural resource contracts. The authorities found that just over half were fully meeting their financial obligations, while 97 companies were meeting less than a third of them. In response, Kazakh Prime Minister Karim Massimov said that the government would expropriate the mineral resources from investors who "fail to work properly."<sup>19</sup>

Our instructions on claiming back mineral fields from unscrupulous developers and landowners for the state will take place within this year... The Tax Code that we are preparing will set clear rules of the game for mineral developers and increase the intake of revenues from the mineral sector... Until the adoption of the new Tax Code, all negotiations with mineral developers are suspended.

[The field developers] captured all more or less significant mineral fields in the country in the first years of independence. They are sitting and doing nothing and waiting for someone to pay ten times more. If they do not meet their obligations [on developing mineral fields]... take them away and return them to the state.<sup>20</sup>

The government maintains that production sharing agreements (PSAs) with foreign companies are more beneficial to the investor than to the host state. Kazakhstan signed these PSAs in the early and mid-1990s, when its economy lacked basic institutions and investing there was a risky and economically unattractive proposition. Which is why, the logic goes, the government has to revisit these PSAs now.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Joseph A. Stanislaw, "Power Play: Resource Nationalism, the Global Scramble for Energy, and the Need for Mutual Interdependence," Deloitte, 2008, at

http://www.deloitte.com/dtt/cda/doc/content/us\_er%20JAS\_PowerPlay\_FINAL.pdf (May 23, 2008). <sup>18</sup> Watson, "Kazakhstan Looks In, Out and Shakes it all About."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Kazakh PM Says Will Expropriate 'Unscrupulous' Mineral Fields Developers," Interfax-Kazakhstan / Business New Europe, February 14, 2008, at *www.businessneweurope.eu* (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ibid.

There are a number of ways to ameliorate the situation. As mentioned above, the authorities are developing a new tax code. Astana insists that the new regime will be more transparent and clear and protect investors from future changes in the regulatory environment. The investors, in turn, are expressing concerns that the energy companies will carry the burden of higher tax rates compared to what they have to pay under the PSAs. In particular, the new tax code will replace the mineral lease tax, which is determined according to export prices, with an extraction tax based on the amount of extracted hydrocarbons. With the increased tax revenue expected to come from this switch, the government plans to cut taxes for the non-raw material sectors to stimulate economic diversification towards value added industries.

In the meantime, the authorities are also trying to boost the role of the state owned national companies in the strategic industries beyond oil and gas. In February 2008, the London-traded copper giant Kazakhmys announced its acquisition of Kazakhstan's largest power station, Ekibastuz, and the state immediately expressed an interest in securing a stake.<sup>21</sup> The government has been putting pressure on the ArcelorMittal steel giant, which operates coalmines in Kazakhstan, particularly after a deadly mine accident in January 2008, which triggered reminders to foreign investors of their safety and environmental protection responsibilities to the host communities. Nazarbayev emphasized that as the state undertakes greater social obligations, these companies need "to define and adopt principles of corporate social responsibility."<sup>22</sup>

The strong emphasis on environmental issues in the speeches of the Kazakh leadership often has a base in reality. Yet, it also reminds investors that the government may use ecology to increase rents or even push some of them out. In recent years, Astana has increasingly applied environmental penalties to pressure investors into accepting its growing demands. In 2007, the authorities fined the Tengiz field investors for violations of sulfur storage regulations, and issued a \$15 million fine to the Karachaganak field foreign investment consortium for alleged unauthorized gas emissions.<sup>23</sup> While currently KazMunayGaz is not a shareholder

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan to Foreign Investors: it's Our Way or the Highway," Eurasianet, February 22, 2008, at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav022208a.shtml (March 27, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Mines safety Back in Spotlight after Fatal Accident," Eurasianet, February 7, 2008, at http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav020708a.shtml (March 27, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Isabel Gorst, "Kazakhstan Court Ruling Fuels Gas Row," *The Financial Times*, March 20, 2008, at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/05e3238c-f61f-11dc-8d3d-000077b07658.html (March 29, 2008).

in Karachaganak, according to some analysts, it is waiting for an occasion to negotiate its entry into the consortium.

Earlier, Moscow set the notorious example of using environmental regulation as a tool to exert pressure on the international energy companies working in Russia when it forced a renegotiation of Gazprom's stake in the Sakhalin-2 project.<sup>24</sup> In 2006, under pressure from the Kremlin for alleged environmental breaches, Royal Dutch Shell announced the sale of 50-percent-plus-one share in the project to Gazprom.<sup>25</sup> Shell remained the project operator with a 27.5 percent stake.

Although Nazarbayev attempts to reassure the business community concerning Kazakhstan's open and positive investment environment, businesses remain somewhat leery of what further steps the state might take to secure its stake in the booming economy.

The Kazakhstan government's interest in maximizing the benefit from the country's natural wealth is understandable. However, without massive investment accompanied by transfers of advanced technology and know-how, Kazakhstan's challenging projects would be difficult to bring on stream. Investors, in turn, are naturally looking for a fair balance of costs, risks, and yields, which the toughening Kazakhstani energy investment regime may fail to provide. The UK's Special Representative for International Trade and Investment, the Duke of York, said in a speech at the July 2006 Investing in Kazakhstan's Future Conference:

It is only right that countries such as Kazakhstan want to retain their fair share of the wealth generated through their natural resources. However, at a time when there is massive global competition for investment and resources, it is equally important that investors, of whatever size, are not deterred by those perceived and sometimes very real barriers to doing business. Equally, it is vital for countries such as Kazakhstan to continue to attract both the industry's major players and the smaller but essential companies who together have the financial and operational strength to sustain massive programmes over many decades. These are not just international, but more importantly, domestic.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Gazprom Grabs Sakhalin Gas Stake," BBC News, December 21, 2006, at *http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/6201401.stm* (December 2, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Andrew Kramer, "Shell Cedes Control of Sakhalin-2 to Gazprom," *International Herald Tribune*, December 21, 2006, at *http://www.iht.com/articles/2006/12/21/business/shell.php* (December 2, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The Duke of York, Speech, at the "Investing in Kazakhstan's Future" Conference, Chatham House, July 5, 2006, at *http://www.royal.gov.uk/output/page5809.asp* (March 28, 2008).

Openness to investment in the 1990s bolstered Kazakhstan's commodity sector. The nature and profitability of the hydrocarbon sector motivates international oil majors to take risks despite a less than perfect investment environment. However, advanced value added industries, such as high tech, information technologies, and biotech, do not face the same constraints. For the Kazakhstan of the 2000s, foreign investment will become a driver of "smart economy" only if the investment climate remains attractive and secure for all industries.

The continued dependence of Kazakhstan on oil, gas, and other commodities for both export and fiscal revenue is a source of long-term economic vulnerability. Besides the challenge of economic diversification, Kazakhstan has to cope with several other important challenges on its "road to Europe." These include attending to the case for further democratization being pressed by the opposition and the international community, as well as the fight against corruption, which today is present in many spheres of public life. Lack of progress in the anti-corruption effort could become a major political issue while Astana prepares for the OSCE Chairmanship in 2010.

#### Persistent Challenges of Fighting Corruption

The US Department of Commerce says in its *Doing Business in Kazakhstan* guide that enforcement of contracts remains poor as the judiciary often acts as an arm of the authorities rather than the guardian of the rule of law.<sup>27</sup> Businesses also complain of selective interpretation and application of law, which stymies the creation of a level playing field for international and domestic companies.<sup>28</sup>

The 2008 issue of the Heritage Foundation's *Index of Economic Freedom* rated Kazakhstan as "moderately free" and ranked it 76th out of 157 countries, well above neighboring Russia and China and just above the world average. The Foundation's report gave Kazakhstan high marks for trade freedom, government size, and labor freedom. However, the report also noted "significant shortcomings in three areas: investment freedom, property rights, and freedom from corruption. Foreign investment in virtually all sectors is restricted by non-tariff barriers and bureaucratic incompetence. Government policy actively favors domestic businesses, and the weak rule of law allows for significant corruption and insecure property rights."<sup>29</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> US Department of Commerce, "Doing Business in Kazakhstan."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The Heritage Foundation, "Index of Economic Freedom," 2008, at *http://www.heritage.org/Index/country.cfm?id=Kazakhstan* (April 26, 2008).

In 2007, Kazakhstan's rank declined to 150th place out of 180, compared to 113th position out of 163 states in 2006, in the *Corruption Perception Index*,<sup>30</sup> published by corruption monitor Transparency International (TI). TI placed Kazakhstan<sup>31</sup> ahead of other Central Asian states, just behind Russia, and well below states such as South Korea and Malaysia, which Astana sees as its development models.<sup>32</sup> One of the key opposition parties, the True Ak Zhol said in its anti-corruption statement:

The declarative nature and ineffectiveness of the government's countercorruption activities explain the [deteriorating corruption rank]... The extremely high level of corruption in Kazakhstan hampers full-fledged development of the country and its competitiveness.<sup>33</sup>

True Ak Zhol further stated that "systemic eradication of corruption in Kazakhstan is impossible without genuine political reforms, which would provide for real separation of powers, free speech, freedom of peaceful assemblies, fair elections of all branches of power... their accountability to the society... and independence of the judicial system."<sup>34</sup>

The Kazakhstani opposition does not mince words. According to the *Financial Times*, the head of Kazakhstan's International Bureau for Human Rights, Yevgeniy Zhovtis, observed that "Kazakhstan has a typical Soviet style regime, but based on a market economy [which results in] a corrupt and criminal state."<sup>35</sup>

Corruption places a massive burden on the economy. The Kazakh authorities have accelerated their effort to fight corruption and improve the country's anticorruption practices. A presidential commission for the fight against corruption held its first meeting in February 2008 to focus on an action plan against corruption, following a call from the president "for drastic and fundamental

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Corruption Perception Index score relates to perceptions of the degree of corruption as seen by business people and country analysts, and ranges between 10 (highly clean), and 0 (highly corrupt). Source: Transparency International, "Corruption Perceptions Index 2007," at http://www.transparency.org/policy\_research/surveys\_indices/cpi/2007 (April 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Transparency International, "Corruption Perceptions Index 2007," at

http://www.transparency.org/policy\_research/surveys\_indices/cpi/2007 (April 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Transparency International, "Corruption Perceptions Index 2007"; and Stefan Wagstyl and Isabel Gorst, "Securing Stability on the Steppes," *The Financial Times*, June 27, 2007, at *http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/b57fec80-2334-11dc-9e7e-000b5df10621,dwp\_uuid=ec3d19cc-18cc-11dc-a961-*000b5df10621.html (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> True Ak-Zhol, "Anti-Corruption Activities," press release, January 29, 2008, at *http://eng.akzhol-party.info/activity/pressrelease/2008/01/29/pressrelease\_2453.html* (March 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> True Ak-Zhol, "Anti-Corruption Activities."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Gorst, "Politics: Preoccupied by a Need to Hold on to Power."

improvement in the work of the law-enforcement agencies as well as for real and significant achievements in the fight against corruption."<sup>36</sup> Reportedly, the commission recommended setting up a national anti-corruption hotline to collect complaints for further investigation.

As part of its strategy, the Nur Otan ruling party will set up a network of regional public anti-corruption councils that will also include other political organizations, civil society groups/NGOs, media, and some local officials. The councils will collect complaints on bribery and embezzlement of public funds, and facilitate reporting of corrupt practices to the police.<sup>37</sup> The authorities say that they will cooperate with these public councils in the fight against corruption. Foreign experts and the opposition, however, doubt whether the new anti-corruption strategy is a genuine effort to make the country's politics more transparent, and suspect it may be just an attempt by the ruling elite to boost Kazakhstan's international image as the country prepares to assume the OSCE presidency in 2010.<sup>38</sup>

The opposition, in turn, insists that in order to achieve true progress, the national anti-corruption commission should include public appointees, such as civil society and political party representatives on a parity basis. In the opposition's view, the following anti-corruption measures are necessary:

- Promote Kazakhstan's accession to international conventions on fighting corruption and money laundering.
- Establish legally mandated open tenders (bidding procedures) for the allocation of exclusive economic rights, such as privatization, extractive sector contracts, land allocation, and provision of significant services to the national and regional governments. These tenders should involve full participation of civil society groups and business associations.
- Adopt a requirement that all public officials and managers of state-owned companies publish their income and property statements, and sell their business interests for the period of public tenure.<sup>39</sup>

<sup>37</sup> Embassy of the Republic of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Kazakhstan's Ruling Party Actively Implements its Anticorruption Strategy," Interfax-Kazakhstan, *News Bulletin* No.3 February 7, 2008, at *http://www.kazakhembus.com/NB3-020708.html* (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "Kazakh Commission Discusses Boosting Anti-corruption Drive," BBC Monitoring Central Asia, February 22, 2008, accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Roger McDermott, "Kazakhstan: the Challenges of the OSCE," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 22, 2008, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372738 (February 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> True Ak-Zhol, "Anti-Corruption Activities."

The government has heeded to at least some opposition demands. In March 2008, the Majilis (Lower House of the Parliament) ratified the U.N. convention against corruption. The Majilis concluded that signing the convention would facilitate a more efficient domestic anti-corruption effort, and would strengthen international cooperation in this area, including cooperation in return of illegally acquired assets.<sup>40</sup> The convention, adopted by the U.N. General Assembly in October 2003, covers anti-corruption measures in public service, public purchases, and public finance management, and outlines the role of the civil society in the state fight against corruption.

In his 2008 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev emphasized the significance of combating crime and corruption in the country. A presidential initiative—the *Ten Smashing Blows Against Corruption* Program—is aimed at corruption and red tape, particularly among law-enforcement and the judiciary, which "must assure fair and effective protection of Kazakhstani citizens' rights, while protecting business from unlawful interference."<sup>41</sup>

The opposition has emphasized that corruption is endemic, especially in property deals, and is calling for proper investigation of prominent cases, including:

- Alleged embezzlement of funds during large-scale construction projects, such as airport terminals in Almaty and Astana and traffic infrastructure in Almaty;
- Suspected illegal payments from investors to Kazakh officials in order to secure desirable contracts in Kazakhstan, including a rumored Baker Hughes Company bribe to KazakhOil to secure an oilfield service contract in the early 2000s, the rumored Mittal Steel payment to secure a stake in the privatization of the Karaganda Metallurgy Plant, and Tractebel Company's payments;
- Alleged illegal interests of high-ranking officials in business, financial, and media groups;
- Suspected award of beneficial contracts to businesses without proper tender or auction procedures.<sup>42</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Transparency Kazakhstan Civic Foundation, "Majilis Approved Bill on Ratification of UN Convention Against Corruption," *Kazakhstan Today*, March 19, 2008, at

http://www.transparencykazakhstan.org/eng/content/147.html (April 12, 2008). <sup>41</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> True Ak-Zhol, "Anti-Corruption Activities."

Only with significant improvements on the anti-corruption front, as other Asian tigers have succeeded in achieving before, will Kazakhstan be able to pursue its modernization agenda successfully.

### The Foreign Investment Outlook

It was its early policy of openness to Western foreign direct investment, which largely positioned Kazakhstan as a clear regional economic development leader. Investors meant an inflow of modern technology and capital as well as employment and training opportunities for the local workforce. The Duke of York, quoted previously as the Special Representative for International Trade and Investment from the UK, noted in his July 2006 address to the *Investing in Kazakhstan's Future* Conference:

Whilst this is a recently independent country from the former Soviet Union, it has demonstrated its openness to the outside world and willingness to learn from best practices. Importantly, in this day and age, it is a country, which has also preserved ethnic and religious stability through difficult times.

One of the rewards for this is the highest Foreign Direct Investment in the CIS and a country that has seen rapid economic growth from the wise exploitation of its vast oil and gas reserves. This is a country with an economic future to look forward to with optimism; with its breadth of natural resources and people, provided that it is able to maintain its competitiveness in a tough global marketplace (emphasis mine-A.C.), something...that is recognized in the highest places in Kazakhstan.<sup>43</sup>

Since late 2007, analysts have begun to comment that Kazakhstan appears to be taking a turn away from openness to the West. Encouraged by energy wealth, Astana is increasing pressure on foreign investors, with a slowing inflow of capital investment as a result. Nevertheless, analysts forecast sustained high levels of investment in the medium term, since international oil majors continue to bring in funds and technology to develop their ongoing projects.

Assuming that all strategic investors implement their existing investment agreements, Kazakhstan is likely to maintain an average annual Foreign Direct

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The Duke of York, Speech, at the "Investing in Kazakhstan's Future" Conference.

Investment (FDI) inflow of up to \$7 billion per year during the 2007-2011 period.<sup>44</sup> (See Figures 9 and 10 for comprehensive economic forecasts). However, when the current pool of investors complete their investment plans, if the investment climate continues to deteriorate, this could deprive the country of much needed capital, technology, management skills, and export channels. At the same time, major international corporations are still likely to lobby for lucrative contracts and continue investing in natural resources, as global demand is strong, the yields are high, and the country's untapped opportunities are still vast.

With global commodity demands skyrocketing, and China's market located next door, it is little surprise that the natural resource sector still dominates the Kazakhstani economy. Revenue from these sectors has fueled the boom in banking, metallurgy, and construction. In Kazakhstan, the inflow of strategic foreign investment and expertise is directly connected to the country's energy sector outlook. Foreign investment remains concentrated in the hydrocarbon industry. As much as 80 percent of FDI in the country is related to the energy sector, including 38 percent in oil and gas production and 42 percent in oil and gas services.<sup>45</sup> As noted earlier, Astana is planning to encourage diversification of investment beyond oil and gas into such areas as technology, finance, alternative energy, and transport. However, this is easier said than done.



Figure 9: FDI Inflows to Kazakhstan, (2004-2011F)

Source: Economist Intelligence Unit, "World investment prospects to 2011: Foreign direct investment and the challenge of political risk," 2007 accessed via *www.eiu.com* (March 21, 2008)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit, "World Investment Prospects to 2011: Foreign Direct Investment and the Challenge of Political Risk," 2007 accessed via www.eiu.com (March 21, 2008).



Figure 10: Inward FDI Stock in Kazakhstan, (2004-2011F)

Source: Economist Intelligence Unit, "World investment prospects to 2011: Foreign direct investment and the challenge of political risk," 2007 accessed via *www.eiu.com* (March 21, 2008)

Outside of the energy sector, the remaining 20 percent of investment has boosted Kazakhstan's real estate and financial markets in recent years. As a highlight of rapid modernization in both of these sectors, the country will soon see the construction of famed architect Sir Norman Foster's twin towers in the downtown area of its financial capital, Almaty. When completed in 2009, these two 48-floor skyscrapers will be the tallest buildings in Kazakhstan.<sup>46</sup> Astana, the political capital, already boasts the Palace of Peace and Reconciliation pyramidal structure and the tent-like Khan Shatyry Entertainment Centre (completion expected in late 2009), both designed by this renowned architect.

At the same time, non-resource sectors, such as agriculture, services, technology, and value-added manufacturing, are becoming increasingly attractive as target industries for FDI. The government, which puts economic diversification high on its agenda, should create a favorable environment for the industries that are viewed as key to Kazakhstan's economic breakthrough and can generate vast opportunities for skilled local employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Karim Yergaliyev, "Norman Foster's Almaty Twin Towers in Kazakhstan," Inhabitat, March 24, 2008, at http://www.inhabitat.com/2008/03/24/norman-fosters-almaty-financial-districttowers-in-kazakhstan/ (March 28, 2008).

## The Future of Kazakhstan's Energy Sector

#### The Outlook for Kazakhstan's Gas

The Kazakh government laid out the main strategies for accelerated development of Kazakhstan's gas industry in the *Development Concept of Kazakhstan's Gas Industry Until 2015.* By that year, the country expects to produce 40-50 billion cubic meters (bcm) per year, up from 29 bcm of gas in 2007, and to be the third largest producer in Central Asia after Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan. However, while Turkmenistan, the largest Central Asian producer, exports most of its natural gas, Uzbekistan consumes most of its annual production of 65.3 bcm or sells it to immediate neighbors. By 2014, Uzbekistan expects to export 16 bcm of gas per year, up from the current 14.5 bcm.<sup>1</sup>

Kazakhstan is striving to reach some ambitious natural gas goals. In early 2008, then president of KazMunayGaz, Uzakbay Karabalin, announced plans to increase national gas output from 29.6 billion cubic meters in 2007 to 114 bcm in 2020, while exportable production should reach 30 bcm in 2020, up from the current 12.9 bcm. Over the same period, the government expects Kazakhstan's domestic consumption to grow by some 5.4 bcm and reach 18.7 bcm per year.<sup>2</sup> Kazakhstan plans to stop the gas flaring associated with oil drilling by 2011, at which time it expects to export most of those volumes.<sup>3</sup> Thus, the export availability will be high; however, the lion's share of gas ships through Russia.

**Competing gas pipelines.** Currently, Kazakhstan exports most of its gas to Europe through Gazprom's pipeline system. An attractive option would be to connect Kazakhstan's gas system to the Baku-Erzurum gas pipeline, which links to the Turkish gas system and would continue further, via the proposed European Union-sponsored and US-supported Nabucco pipeline project, to Central and Western Europe. However, Russia's resistance to this alternative route; combined with a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Shamil Baigin, "Uzbekistan to Raise Natural Gas Exports in 2008," Reuters, May 13, 2008, at *http://in.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/idINL1351337820080513?sp=true* (May 30, 2008); and Energy

Information Administration, "Country Analysis Brief: Central Asia," updated February 2008, at http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/Centasia/Full.html (May 28, 2008)..

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Kazakhstan is Determined to Up Gas Production and Lessen Dependence on Import from Uzbekistan," Ferghana.ru, February 28, 2008, at

http://enews.ferghana.ru/news.php?id=122&mode=snews (March 10, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Socor, "Discussions Intensify with Kazakhstan on Trans-Caspian Gas Pipeline."

lack of coherent European political support; and the high cost of projects such as Nabucco, have resulted in delays. After prolonged secret negotiations, in February 2008, Hungary signed onto Russia's South Stream project. Hungary's participation, together with that of Austria, Bulgaria, and Serbia, is a severe blow to Nabucco.



Map 6: Major Oil and Gas Pipelines is Europe and Eurasia

Source: Energy Information Administration at http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu /cabs/Russia/ images/772861%20%5bConverted%5d.pdf (August 20, 2007)

Before the March 2, 2008 elections that formalized his succession of Vladimir Putin as the Russian president, Dmitry Medvedev visited Serbia and Hungary to sign the South Stream deal, a major foreign policy achievement, which brought him instant international visibility, especially during the Kosovo crisis.

Russia has put a lot of work into fostering its relationship with Hungary. Putin met Prime Minister Ferenc Gyurcsany five times in three-and-a-half years—a frequency unprecedented in the history of the two countries' diplomatic ties. A former young communist leader, Gyurcsany had never outright rejected South Stream.

In March 2007, Gyurcsany called Nabucco a "dream"—and the Russian Blue Stream and South Stream pipelines a "reality." His country, he said, needed reality, not dreams. A barrage of complaints from its EU and NATO allies subsequently caused the Hungarians to be more cautious and secretive in their pursuit of deals with Russia. "It appeared that Budapest was becoming more serious about the Nabucco project. Instead, it seems Hungary only learned to better conceal its intention to make a deal with Russia," said a senior Hungarian politician who requested anonymity.<sup>4</sup> The Gyurcsany government knew that Washington, Brussels, and the majority of its Western partners in NATO and the European Union would strongly disapprove of Hungary's cooperation with Moscow on South Stream.

On February 22, 2008, the US Deputy Assistant Secretary of State, Matthew J. Bryza, met with EU Energy Commissioner Andris Piebalgs and others European Union officials in a last-ditch attempt to accelerate Nabucco and block South Stream. Bryza criticized the high prices Europe is paying for Russian gas and said that "helping Europe diversify its gas supplies has become extremely urgent."<sup>5</sup> However, it is what the Europeans and the Russians do, not what the Americans say, that defines the balance of energy power in Europe.

The EU is still trying to promote Nabucco, which would transport gas from the Caspian Sea littoral states, including Azerbaijan, Turkmenistan, and possibly Kazakhstan, to Europe. However, depending on European consumption levels, South Stream may saturate the market, making Nabucco economically unfeasible. Without Nabucco, the EU will face difficulties in diversifying its natural gas supply. Essentially, all of the Central European members of the EU will remain dependent on Russia for natural gas, while the Western Europeans will see their own dependency increase. Turkmenistan and Kazakhstan, the principal Central Asian gas exporters, in turn, will lose an opportunity for an alternative export route and will remain at the mercy of Moscow.

In addition to Western Europe, Kazakhstan is interested in exporting its gas directly to other countries, from China to Turkey—and beyond. The country's current gas exports come mainly from the Karachaganak gas deposit.

Starting in 2009, KazMunayGaz is likely to increase the sale price of its gas to Russia. Although as of March 2008 Gazprom did not reveal the price it might agree to pay, regional analysts believe it may succeed in obtaining a sum ranging between

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Interview, Washington, D.C., March 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> David Gow, "US Tells Europe to Stop Dithering Over Pipeline in Brussels," *The Guardian*, February 23 2008, at

http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2008/feb/23/oil.euro?gusrc=rss&feed=networkfront (April 14, 2008).

\$306<sup>6</sup> and \$350-400<sup>7</sup> per thousand cubic meters (as compared to \$180 per thousand cubic meters in 2008). Russia is reportedly agreeing to pay a price close to what it charges on the European markets to maintain its grip on the valuable Central Asian market share, especially as the Chinese are gaining a stronger presence in the Kazakh energy sector.

As companies and countries are to meet today's tightening carbon emissions targets, the demand for natural gas is continuing to grow. Kazakhstan is positioned strategically to export its gas to Russia, China, and Europe. However, it may also opt to develop mid- and downstream petrochemical industries, adding value and using its natural gas as a feedstock. Clearly, Kazakhstan in the decades to come will opt for oil and gas exporting strategies that add maximum value and enhance its geopolitical position in a difficult situation whereas Russia, China and the United States are competing for real or perceived interests in Eurasia. In the meantime, failure to meet development targets at Kazakhstan's two largest oil fields has forced the government to review its medium-term hydrocarbon production outlook.

## The Outlook for Kazakhstan's Oil

Although the diversification of export routes is high on Kazakhstan's agenda, in 2008 over 80 percent of its oil and all of its gas for export reached their markets via Russian pipelines. When the CPC export capacity finally doubles, and the Atyrau-Samara pipeline is expanded, Kazakhstan will increase its oil export capability from 45 million tons to 92 million tons per year. With these two projects successfully implemented, Russia will retain its status as the main export route for Kazakh oil beyond 2015.

In addition, Kazakhstan pumped some 4.5 million tons (around 85 thousand barrels per day) of crude oil to China through the Atasu-Alashankou early oil pipeline in 2007. In the beginning of 2008, Kazakhstan allocated TNK-BP and Gazpromneft some 600 thousand tons per year (12 thousand bbl/d) of export capacity each for their crude oil in the Kazakhstani-Chinese pipeline. TNK-BP's vice president for supply, trading, and logistics, Jonathan Kollek, said in an interview to *Argus Media* that the company is ready to ship more oil to China. "The demand is high... particularly in winter, when Chinese companies need Russian crude in order to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Maria Golovnina, "Kazakhstan Sees 70 Pct Gas Price Rise from 2009," Reuters, March 18, 2008, at *http://uk.reuters.com/article/oilRpt/idUKL1840067520080318* (March 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Brian Whitmore, "Central Asia: Behind The Hype, Russia And China Vie For Region's Energy Resources," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, March 22, 2008, at

*http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2008/03/584864dc-0805-4a5e-b878-edd3e9255760.html* (March 25, 2008).

reduce the pour point in Kumkol... and the pipeline capacity allows us to pump up to 5 million tons per year of crude."<sup>8</sup>

At the same time, Kazakhstan expects its own oil exports to China to reach 20 million tons per year in 2010, double today's volumes, according to Kazakh energy officials.<sup>9</sup> The country will achieve the target with additional volumes delivered though the Kenkiyak-Kumkol pipeline link coming on stream in 2009.<sup>10</sup> The prospects for the final pipeline link construction will in part depend on the availability of Kashagan crude oil by that time.

KazMunayGaz expects that some 25-30 million tons of oil beyond Kazakhstan's primary commitments to Russia and China may also be available for the BTC pipeline. Experts say that the amount of Kazakhstani oil actually pumped via this pipeline may remain limited due to BTC's current capacity restrictions—only 6 million tons per year excess capacity is available, and it may remain low if there is a surge in Azerbaijani oil production.<sup>11</sup> The BTC has been the primary export route for Azeri oil since 2007. In 2008, the BTC Co., a consortium that manages the BTC pipeline on behalf of its shareholders, will expand the pipeline's carrying capacity from one to 1.2 million barrels of oil per day. It will also install equipment for injecting chemical reagents into the pipeline at pumping stations in Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Turkey to decrease viscosity and increase the speed of oil transport. BTC's capacity may expand further to 1.6 million barrels per day after 2009, if the BTC operators build several bypass sections of pipeline and install additional pumps in the existing pumping stations along the route.<sup>12</sup>

Washington supports diversification of the pipeline routes from Eurasia, including trans-Caspian pipelines for oil and gas. On May 29, 2008, Nazarbayev signed into law a Kazakhstani-Azerbaijani agreement to provide Kazakhstani oil to international markets via BTC.<sup>13</sup> At this point, Kazakhstan will supply its oil via tanker, delaying the construction of a Trans-Caspian oil pipeline. The functioning BTC project has been a major achievement of diplomacy and business cooperation

Azerbaijan," Trend News Agency, May 30, 2008, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Argus Media, "Eastern Prospects are Glowing for TNK-BP," Argus Nefte Transport, March 2008 accessed via *www.argusmediagroup.com* (March 13, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Vladimir Socor, "Kazakhstan's Oil Export Picture Detailed," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, October 15, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372502 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>quot; Socor, "Kazakhstan's Oil Export Picture Detailed."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> S. Aliyev, "BTC Expansion to Cost \$70mln – Vice-President of BP Azerbaijan," Trend Capital, April 29, 2008, at

http://capital.trendaz.com/index.shtml?show=news&newsid=1187809&lang=EN (May 29, 2008). <sup>13</sup> "Kazakhstan President Signs Bill on Ratification Agreement on BTC Pipeline with

http://capital.trendaz.com/index.shtml?show=news&newsid=1211636&lang=EN (May 31, 2008).

on both sides of the Atlantic. However, Russia's objection to Kazakh participation in BTC may lead to further complications over CPC.

Russia and Iran want to maintain the position of a near-duopoly to control energy exports from the Caspian.<sup>14</sup> The question remains as to whether this policy will prevail, or whether it will push the smaller Caspian players closer to their potential Western European customers.

In the meanwhile, Kazakhstan extracted 72 million tons (1.45 million barrels per day) of crude oil in 2007, up from 54 million tons (1.1 million barrels per day) in 2006.<sup>15</sup> In the same year, it also produced 10.5 million tons of condensate.<sup>16</sup> Kazakhstan currently consumes 11 million tons of oil per year (220.9 thousand barrels per day) and expects domestic consumption to reach 16 million tons per year (321.3 thousand barrels per day) by 2015.<sup>17</sup>

In the National Program for Caspian Oil Resources Development (2003-2005), the government of Kazakhstan initially projected that oil production would reach 100 million tons a year by 2010 and 160 million tons (about 3 million barrels per day) by 2015, including 60 million tons from the Kashagan field and 100 million tons from other offshore oilfields.<sup>18</sup> These production volumes would have put Kazakhstan ahead of such major oil exporters as Norway and Mexico.

In practice, however, a number of factors, including the failure to advance development of the Tengiz field and delays in bringing the Kashagan field on stream, have limited Kazakhstan's oil production growth. In view of this, the government has officially downscaled Kazakhstan's oil production forecast for 2015 from its earlier figures of 150-160 million tons per year (3-3.2 million barrels per day) to 120-130 million tons per year (2.4-2.6 million barrels per day).<sup>19</sup>

The output slowdown demonstrates that the Government of Kazakhstan cannot afford to scare off foreign capital. To achieve the projected oil and gas output and realize the attendant state revenue, the extractive sector needs to attract vast amounts of capital (according to some estimates, \$60 billion over a ten-year period) as well as to gain sufficient pipeline access to the international markets. These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ariel Cohen, "The Race for Eurasian Treasure," *Washington Times*, October 2007, accessed via LexisNexis (March 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan Oil Output and Export Data Dramatize Need for Trans-Caspian Outlets."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan's Oil Export Picture Detailed."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "Strategic Projects: State-Run Program of Development of Kazakhstani Sector of the Caspian Sea," at

http://en.government.kz/resources/docs/doc7 (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Socor, "Kazakhstan's Oil Export Picture Detailed."

challenges are likely to remain the focus of Kazakhstan's foreign economic policy, especially in the energy sector.

After the first phase of the giant Tengiz gas-injection expansion project, successfully completed in February 2008, the field will account for almost one-third of Kazakhstan's crude oil production. The government expects the Tengiz field to produce some 20-27 million tons of oil per year (400-500 thousand barrels per day) in 2008, and reach its maximum production level of some 50 million tons per year (1 million barrels per day) by 2012.<sup>20</sup>

In the drive to advance the value-added stages of Kazakhstan's oil and gas industry, the authorities are considering the further expansion of oil refineries in Atyrau, Pavlodar and Shymkent and construction of a new oil refinery and a gas processing plant near the Karachaganak field.

Astana's economic arm is increasingly reaching outside the national borders through the acquisition of foreign industrial assets to establish Kazakhstan's presence beyond its national and Central Asian regional borders. Kazakhstan's KazMunayGaz has completed the acquisition of a majority stake in Romania's Rompetrol Group for a reported \$3 billion.<sup>21</sup> Kazakhstani companies are reportedly also pursuing the acquisition of refineries and pipeline companies in Slovakia. In addition, Kazakhstan is considering a refinery project with a capacity of 3 million tons per year at Ukraine's Yuzhny oil terminal near Odessa to ensure stable oil exports to Europe.<sup>22</sup>

In the post-Soviet area, Kazakhstan's role as a foreign economic player, both as a sovereign wealth investor, and through private companies, is second only to Russia's. This is both a great achievement for the republic, which rose from the rubble of the Soviet collapse, and a great challenge for it in the international arena. With it come the challenges of demonstrating responsible behavior in the international markets and making wise investment decisions. How it performs will define Kazakhstan's relations with its neighbors and partners near and far, and will influence the country's global image.

The international community will scrutinize investment decisions by the Kazakhstani state and large Kazakh enterprises for their compliance with political

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Kazakhstan Country Analysis Brief."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Farkhad Sharip, "European Energy Consumers Likely to Lose Kazakhstan Battle to 'Oriental Bloc'," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, December 4, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372638 (February 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Kazakhstan Downplays Political Risks of Energy Corridor to Europe," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, February 12, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371904 (February 24, 2008).

agendas and international economic standards. Effecting foreign investment decisions that lead to a successful economic presence abroad is an even higher art form than developing an attractive investment framework domestically, by itself a complex and challenging endeavor.

Kazakhstan's foreign investments need to serve at least three objectives: first, they need to secure the country's geopolitical presence along the major routes of its energy exports. Thus, Kazakhstan's investments in Georgia (such as a grain terminal in the port of Poti and an oil refinery in Batumi) make sense despite political volatility there, as Georgia is Kazakhstan's window to global markets due to its access to the Black Sea. Second, these investments need to ensure a stable and sustained return on investment (ROI) for Kazakhstani state and private assets. Finally, they need to withstand international scrutiny, be transparent and, as much as possible, corruption free, in order not to expose Kazakhstan to the kind of international criticism typically directed at the investments of other oil-rich countries. Thus far, Kazakhstan's captains of policy and industry seem to be largely up to the challenge. Foreign economic activity is already part and parcel of Kazakhstan's overall foreign policy, and this trend is likely to accelerate in the future.

# The Future of Kazakhstan's Foreign Policy

Russia, China, and the United States will remain important factors in the region for years to come. Kazakhstani foreign policy will remain a triangulation exercise between the three great powers, despite the increasingly assertive international agenda being developed by Astana.

In the 1990s, Russia was slow to formulate its strategic, political, and ideological interests in the post-Soviet area. Over time, especially under the late Yeltsin and during the first Putin Administration (2000-2004), the profitability of state monopolies and large Russian companies determined the course of Russia's foreign policy. Economic integration has now become a priority for Russia and its negotiating positions towards its CIS partners have become tougher and more businesslike. In the words of one Russian journalist, "if you can't pay off the debt, give us your enterprises instead."<sup>1</sup>

During the second Putin Administration (2004-2008), Russia became more assertive and positioned itself in open opposition to the U.S. in Eurasia and the Greater Middle East. It has also actively sought to maintain a dominant position over Kazakhstan's oil and gas transit and exports, as well as bilateral deals in the coal, uranium and other energy sectors. Russia views joint economic projects as an antidote for massive foreign investment, which would increase Western influence in what Moscow views as its sphere of influence.

However, regardless of the immediate profitability of joint economic projects between Russia and Kazakhstan, some analysts see them as an important dimension to ensure stability in both Kazakhstan and Russia itself over the next 10-20 years. At times, Moscow views Kazakhstan and the Central Asian countries in a manner similar to the way the U.S. views the economic development of neighboring Mexico and other countries, which contribute to wide-scale immigration to the United States. Moscow has no interest in a quick and chaotic migration of ethnic Russians from Central Asia. It would rather use them in its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Alexey Bogaturov, "Russia in Economic Class," *Profil*, No. 47 (317), December 16, 2002,

<sup>(</sup>Russian); and "Nursultan Nazarbayev Is Ready to Discuss Cooperative Strengthening of Its Southern Borders with Russia," Interfax, December 28, 2003 (Russian), at *www.interfax.ru/r/B/0/0.html?id\_issue=8175360* (December 20, 2007).

multi-faceted system of influence in the region. Kazakhstan, for its part, is not interested in losing its relatively skilled Russian-speaking population either.

Still, some in Moscow believe that Kazakhstan is almost ideally suited for an economic merger with Russia, which presents a challenge to Kazakh independence. One of Russia's long-term goals is to project its economic and security power to the periphery, rebuilding a sphere of influence that some would like to call an empire.

Russian policy makers and experts believe that promoting "stability" rather than democracy among their neighbors can help strengthen their country's strategic position. The ruling elite in Moscow views efforts on the part of players such as the U.S. to spread notions of political and economic freedom and liberal democracy with hostility. They reject such notions as "Atlanticist," a code word for American.

Many among the Russian elite perceive the democracy promotion agenda of the George W. Bush Administration as a tool of destabilization. While this may be a chief cause for concern in Moscow today, in the future, Russia may find itself competing with China for the hearts, minds, and loyalties of the Eurasian elites. The future Sino-Russia race for Eurasia may leave Kazakhstan in limbo between its old imperial master and the rising Asian great power.<sup>2</sup>

The dynamics in Sino-Russian relations and how Russia and China develop relations with India will strongly affect the Central Asian balance of power in the next two decades. Any future conflicts between China and India or between China and Russia are likely to impinge on the stability of the region.<sup>3</sup>

Since 1991, Kazakhstan's "multi-vector" foreign policy has meant that Astana built bilateral relations with each geopolitical actor, and avoided sacrificing one vector for the sake of the other. In his February 2008 State of the Nation address, Nazarbayev reaffirmed this approach:

We must continue to strengthen our economic and political cooperation with Russia, China, and the Central Asian countries. We must create a firm foundation for stability, open dialogue and interaction in the region. We are also expanding our constructive exchanges with the USA, EU,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Arun Shagal, "Growing Influence of Russia in Central Asia," Eurasianet, November 9, 2004 (Russian), reprinted, at *www.inopressa.ru/print/eurasianet/2004/11/09/14:13:24/region* (December 20, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Central Asia – 2025. A Lot of Oil and a Lot of Conflicts," Washington ProFile, May 31, 2005 (Russian), at *http://www.washprofile.org/* (September 30, 2007).
and NATO with a view to strengthening security in the Central Asian region.<sup>4</sup>

While seeking to continue working with all parties, Kazakhstan also clearly assigns priorities to its foreign relationships: Russia first, followed by China and Central Asian regional cooperation. Astana's strong links with Moscow are likely to prevail in many areas of mutual interest, including the growing energy sector, while it may tend to relegate relations with the U.S. and the European Union to second tier status. Astana will continue strengthening its ties with China and Russia, while balancing the East-West vector, reaching out to the European countries through its European policy initiative.

Geopolitical implications. The Eurasian states have to adjust to the new rules of the game as the real balance of power in the region shifts. To borrow old-style Soviet terminology, there are changes in the 'correlation of forces in accordance with the changing objective factors.' The roles played by Russia, China, Iran, and India in Eurasia will only increase, as the authoritarian tendencies in the area do not trouble these countries, while criticism of internal political developments in Eurasia on the part of the West remains an irritant.

In the matter of Eurasian pipeline geopolitics, Moscow is still stuck in a predominantly zero-sum-game Cold War mode of thinking. Moscow is not pursuing and does not wish to pursue a win-win strategy with the West. While it cooperates with China in opposing radical Islam or the US presence in Eurasia, which both Moscow and Beijing view as a threat, the Kremlin also looks upon China's energy, economic, and political aspirations in the region as a source of concern.

Hydrocarbon arteries and transit dependence are one of the Kremlin's preferred tools to tie Astana to Moscow. During his May 2007 tour of Central Asia, Vladimir Putin obviously intended to strengthen Russia's influence in the region and reach economic and energy agreements. Russia intensified its Central Asian policy dimension exactly during a period when the U.S. appeared to be preoccupied with Iraq and Iran, applying the Sun Tsu dictum about advancing when the adversary retreats. At the same time, Putin also moved to advance the South Stream and prevent the construction of the Nabucco alternative. Russian energy geopolitics can further two simultaneous goals for Moscow—strengthening its grip over the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

regional energy sector and downgrading Western presence, influence and involvement in the area.  $^{\scriptscriptstyle 5}$ 

Some experts believe that Moscow is coercing Kazakhstan into excessive reliance on Russian pipelines.<sup>6</sup> However, Nazarbayev reiterated in his February 2007 State of the Nation address that cooperation with Russia and integration in the Euro-Asian Economic Community (EurAsEC) remain clear priorities for Astana. Successful integration into the CIS and EurAsEC, in Astana's view, is largely dependent on being able to conduct balanced and skillful policies. Despite Russia's influence, the U.S., the EU, Japan, and other democracies may have attractive features, which the Kazakhstani leadership finds useful and which the Kazakh elites admire. The U.S. is likely to stay involved in Central Asia, and particularly with Kazakhstan, due to its strategic location and immense natural resources, especially energy reserves.

Avoiding the Bear Hug. Some analysts in the West believed that after the May 2007 constitutional reform lifted incumbency restrictions for President Nazarbayev, criticism coming from abroad would push Kazakhstan right into Russia's embrace. However, this did not happen, as regional security considerations apparently balanced off the U.S. democracy promotion agenda. Many in Washington, London, and other Western capitals and financial centers see Nazarbayev as a steady steward of economic growth and a responsible guardian of the country's immense hydrocarbon wealth. Accordingly, some policymakers and experts took the news that he will increase the role of the parliament while remaining on the political stage as a boon for the Eurasian country's continuing stability.<sup>7</sup>

US officials would like to ensure that Kazakhstan does not completely shift into the Russian camp, and hope that Nazarbayev will preside over the evolution of a stable political system, relying on his personal authority and popularity, while simultaneously encouraging nascent institutions to learn to function on their own. One danger that Kazakhstan may face is stagnation of its political institutions and economic life. Observers hope that ultimately, when Nazarbayev leaves office, these institutions will be strong enough to ensure a smooth political transition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Stephen Blank, "Russia Takes a Step Toward the Formation of a Natural Gas Cartel," Eurasianet, May 17, 2007, at

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav051707.shtml (March 21, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Socor, "Moscow Pressuring Kazakhstan to Frustrate Westbound Energy Transport Projects."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Cohen, "Kazakhstan: President Nazarbayev Makes a Power Play."

#### Kazakhstan-Russia relations

After Dmitry Medvedev, Vladimir Putin's handpicked successor, won the presidential elections in March 2008, he signaled that Kazakhstan would remain a primary target for Moscow's diplomacy in Eurasia in Russia's quest to compete with China and the United States for influence and profit in mineral-rich Central Asia, which many in the Moscow elite still view as their backyard. Kazakhstan was the first stop on Medvedev's first foreign trip, which also took him to China.

Russia and China are anxious to curry favor with the Caspian states. They both cover the region's energy and mineral wealth, and both are promising multi-billion dollar investments to get it. The Russian leadership, elites and some experts are busy promoting the notion that Kazakhstan will benefit from integration with Russia even at the price of diminishing or giving up "parts" of its sovereignty. Specifically, Russia would like to control Kazakhstan's ability to manage its foreign relations with Washington, Beijing, Brussels, and other capitals, and wants a decisive say in the country's future WTO accession. Russia is comfortable seeing Kazakhstan as a member of a modern version of the Warsaw Pact: the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, the Collective Security Treaty Organization of the CIS, and the Common Economic Space.

Advocates of Russian domination over its former Eurasian dependencies juxtapose the desirability of Kazakhstan's integration into a Russia-led Common Economic Space and EurAsEC, against integration into the global economy pursued independently. According to this approach, Kazakhstan should give preference to the Russian capital and Russian (and possibly Chinese) ownership of infrastructure, including pipelines and ports.

The notion of integration advanced by Russia also involves increased military cooperation with Moscow, which presupposes massive military purchases by the Kazakhstani armed forces exclusively from Moscow and training of Kazakhstani officers in Russian military academies (see above). Limitations on the size of the Kazakh navy in the Caspian likewise may be part of a package advanced by Moscow.

In recent years, Kazakhstan got the short end of the stick in some deals in the energy area. Until 2009, it will sell gas to Gazprom at below-market prices, resulting in huge profits for the Russian gas giant (and concurrent losses for Kazakhstan). In addition, Russia and China have also put pressure on Kazakhstan to prevent construction of the TCP, a pipeline connecting its oilfields with the BTC pipeline, and to preempt Western-led oil and gas consortia from playing a leading role in the development of new Kazakhstani oil fields. Overall, Russian-Kazakhstani relations are of overwhelming importance to the state of affairs in Central Asia and the wider region. Kazakhstan's Ambassador to Russia Nurtay Abykayev said in an October 2007 interview to RIA Novosti:

For our country, Russia is the closest neighbor, a country with which we have not only a common historical past, but also great potential for mutually beneficial cooperation in the present as well as in the future... Both parties equally recognize the prospects for closer interaction, the strategic partnership between Kazakhstan and Russia. Our countries are true to the spirit and letter of the 1998 Declaration on Eternal Friendship and Cooperation. Today, bilateral ties are expanding rapidly in many fields—in the economy, culture, and humanitarian field. This is largely due to the high level of trust between our leaders... President Nazarbayev has repeatedly stressed that relations with Russia are an important priority of Kazakhstan's foreign policy.<sup>8</sup>

The extensive trade and economic relations between Russia and Kazakhstan are built upon their largely intact Soviet-era cross-border economic ties. In 2006, the bilateral trade volume reached \$12.8 billion (34.5 percent above the 2005 level), 55 percent of which was due to trans-border commerce. The two countries increased their bilateral trade to \$16.6 billion in 2007, and the growth has continued with \$5.9 billion bilateral trade turnover in January-April 2008, a 28.8 percent increase over the same period in 2007.<sup>9</sup> The leaders of the two states are planning to increase bilateral trade to \$20 billion in the near future,<sup>10</sup> which is quite realistic considering the possibilities for expanded joint projects as well as establishing a common market for goods, services, capital, and labor. Besides energy, the two countries may develop large-scale transportation infrastructure joint projects along the West-East international corridor. For example, Moscow and Astana are planning to create a unified tariff scheme for import-export railway transit.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Interview with Ambassador Nurtay Abykayev, RIA Novosti.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Sergei Blagov, "Medvedev Kicks Off Kazakhstan Courtship," Eurasianet, May 15, 2008, at *http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav051508.shtml* (June 20, 2008), and Federal State Statistics Service of the Russian Federation, "On the Foreign Trade Position in January-April 2008," (Russian), at

http://www.gks.ru/bgd/free/bo4\_03/IssWWW.exe/Stg/d040/86.htm (June 21, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Interview with Ambassador Nurtay Abykayev, RIA Novosti.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> L. Guseva, "Development of Kazakhstan's Transit Transportation Potential: Accomplishments, Challenges, and Prospects," Kazakhstan's Institute for International Studies (KISI), October 16, 2007 (Russian); and Gulnur G. Rakhmatulina, "EurAsEC States Have Not Yet Developed Unified Approaches to Formulation of Energy Transit Tariffs,"

Russia and Kazakhstan are investing increasing amounts of money in each other's economies. Kazakh investors launched the Pushkino Logistics Park (office space, transportation and warehousing hub) in Moscow, and have started to build a similar park in the Domodedovo airport area, also in Moscow. Russian investors, in turn, are building a large office-hotel complex in the left-bank area of Astana.

Russia and Kazakhstan are committed to the integration of the post-Soviet space and agree on issues of security and regional stability. At this time, Kazakhstan, together with Ukraine and Belarus, is among the CIS states with development and growth levels comparable to Russia. In addition, the Russian and Kazakhstani national economies have a similar structure, as a large share of their national output comes from the energy and natural resources sector. The two states will continue to cooperate on issues of energy production and transit, space, and development of Caspian Sea resources.

At the same time, reliance on energy also contributes to competition, since the two states supply the same products to the same set of foreign markets. With customers currently competing for access to energy supplies, the demand is sufficient to offer both countries numerous opportunities to sell their oil and gas. Rivalries arise, instead, around ownership of the lucrative hydrocarbon transport and refining infrastructure.

Energy cooperation is multilateral in nature. Russian experts note that foreign investors often pursue not only purely economic motives, but also are guided by geopolitical agendas in their home countries. These experts often picture the Western states as *de facto* enemies of the deepening Russian-Kazakh relations, actively opposing reintegration in the post-Soviet space.<sup>12</sup> For instance, on the contentious issue of energy transport infrastructure, the Western states actively promote diversification of export routes to bypass Russia.

America's appeal to Kazakhstan, many Russians believe, is driven by a desire to "weaken the role and influence of Russia in the post-Soviet space, and sow the seeds of distrust and even hostility in the relationship between Russia and its partners in the EurAsEC and the SCO."<sup>13</sup> Russian experts, perhaps mirror imaging their own agenda, see calls for export diversification as geopolitically motivated. Therefore, they say, Astana and Moscow need to coordinate their policies to "avoid

Rambler.ru, November 2, 2007 (Russian), at *www.rambler.ru/news/0/0/11503238.html* (May 17, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> G.I. Chufrin, "Russian-Kazakhstani Relations: the Main Development Vector," Institute of International Economics and International Relations, Russian Academy of Sciences, October 9, 2007 (Russian).

the risk of becoming involved in the geopolitical and geo-economic intrigues of third countries."  $^{\!\!\!^{14}}$ 

In this context, the Kazakhstani and Russian government have repeatedly advocated the establishment of an SCO-based energy club, which could allegedly take into account the best interests of both energy producers. Yet, such a Club would put SCO consumers such as China at a disadvantage, as producers, not consumers, would dictate energy policies. Cooperation through this proposed framework would also define export policies with respect to consumers outside the region. Thus, Russia fiercely opposes the construction of a Trans-Caspian pipeline to carry Kazakh gas to Europe outside of Russian control. As Moscow is imposing its priorities on Astana, policy coordination by Russia, Kazakhstan and other SCO energy producers, increasingly looks like an effort to build a global energy empire under the Kremlin's auspices.

## Kazakhstan-China Relations

Rising China is an increasingly important partner for Kazakhstan. As the country wants to diversify its exports and secure a stronger negotiating position with Russia and the West, China is looking for a bite of the Central Asian energy pie. Bilateral trade turnover reached \$13.9 billion in 2007, and the countries are working to push it up to \$15 billion in 2008.<sup>15</sup> The two states are also planning to establish a fund to finance joint infrastructure projects with initial capitalization of \$1.5-2 billion on a parity basis.<sup>16</sup>

China is importing Kazakh oil and gas via the Atasu-Alashankou pipeline, which it financed (see Map 3 in Part II for details). China built this early oil pipeline from Kazakhstan in 2005, and has reached an agreement to build a gas pipeline from Central Asia, while more infrastructure projects are in the planning stages. The projected annual capacity of the oil pipeline is 20 million tons a year. In 2009, the two countries expect to complete a second stage of the pipeline complex, the 750-kilometer long, \$1 billion Kenkiyak-Kumkol oil pipeline (see Map 3 in Part II for details).<sup>17</sup> With this in place, China will have better access to Kazakhstan's

<sup>14</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, "China-Kazakhstan Commercial Summit Forum Kicks Off in Beijing," April 14, 2008, at

http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/aarticle/newsrelease/significantnews/200804/20080405475310.html (June 20 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Interview with Kairat Kelimbetov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Farkhad Sharip, "China Secures New Access to Kazakh Oil," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, December 21, 2007, at

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372689 (February 24, 2008).

oilfields, specifically Kumkol, and Kazakhstan and China will be well on their way toward building a strategic energy infrastructure linking the Central Asian hydrocarbon supply to China's growing energy demand.

China is increasingly competing with Western and Russian companies for access to the regional energy resources. Beijing is looking for "equity oil," i.e. ownership of barrels in the ground, not spot market purchases. China's CNPC has already invested some \$6.5 billion in Kazakhstani oil projects, and produces some 13 million tons of oil per year in Kazakhstan.

However, the Kazakhstanis are somewhat wary of letting China expand too much in their country. Regional analysts observe "mounting Sinophobia" in Kazakhstan as the country increasingly assumes the role of a cheap raw materials supplier for China and a market for low-priced Chinese goods.<sup>18</sup> Regional primacy, which China may find difficult to achieve in Central Asia through traditional political means, may be sought through economic domination. Wariness and fear of China may become a significant factor in shaping future Kazakh-Chinese relations.

Another possible challenge may come from the economically developing, predominantly Muslim Xinjiang province of China, which borders Kazakhstan. Xinjiang has a vast Muslim Uighur population, who also reside in Eastern Kazakhstan. Uighurs are nationalistic, and many of them resent Chinese rule and the influx of Han immigrants to Xinjiang. Astana does not want to get involved in an internal Chinese conflict, which would threaten the stability of the region.

Putting these concerns aside, Astana broadly subscribes to the SCO slogan of fighting "the three evils—terrorism, separatism, and extremism." Kazakhstan also supports the "One China" principle regarding Taiwan. Overall, current relations between Beijing and Astana are good. The two countries are pursuing people-to-people exchanges. The number of bilateral exchanges is growing, with more Chinese visiting Kazakhstan for tourism and business, and up to 3,000 Kazakh students attending Chinese universities. In October 2007, the Kazakh Embassy in Beijing held a Cultural Days of Kazakhstan event in China that, in the words of Kazakh Ambassador to China Ikram Adyrbekov, was symbolic of the genuine strategic partnership proclaimed by Presidents Nursultan Nazarbayev and Hu Jintao:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Yermukanov, "Amid Mounting Criticism in Kazakhstan, Beijing and Astana Seal New Deals."

Kazakhstani people regard modern China as an influential, constructive and friendly neighbor, which has proved to be a reliable political and economic partner. The Kazakh society and establishment regard the future development of equal and pragmatic interaction as a firm guarantee of the stable and successful development of both Kazakhstan and Central Asia in general. For Kazakhstan, the dynamic development of energy cooperation with China is of great importance as it fully corresponds to our desire to diversify export routes for our hydrocarbons.<sup>19</sup>

Partnership with Beijing is an important vector for Astana, while China utilizes Kazakhstan's established role in Central Asia to promote its long-term regional agenda, including energy infrastructure projects.

Beijing has a clear strategy for Central Asia. With no internal political strings attached to infrastructure loans and investments, some Central Asian states find it easier working with China than with the West.

In August 2007, the presidents of China and Kazakhstan signed a program of cooperation in the non-raw material economic sectors with particular focus on manufacturing, food industry, textile industry, transportation, logistics services, metallurgy, construction materials, and tourism.<sup>20</sup> During Karim Massimov's April 2008 visit to China, he and his Chinese counterpart Prime Minister Wen Jiabao reached a number of additional agreements on non-resource economic cooperation in such sectors as finance, agriculture, road and infrastructure construction, electricity, and hydropower. Thus, for example, the Bank of Kazakhstan and the Export-Import Bank of China agreed on preferential loans, while the KazAgro Holding Company and a Chinese corporation producing crops, oil and foodstuffs, agreed that Kazakhstan would supply grain to China.<sup>21</sup> In addition, the Chinese side has expressed an interest in constructing the Moinak hydroelectric power station and Balkhash thermal power plant.

At the opening of the April 2008 *Kazakhstan-China: Partnership for Success* Business Forum in Beijing, Kazakh Prime Minister Karim Massimov noted that the two countries have "entered a new stage of business cooperation—the stage of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "China, Kazakhstan Build on a Solid Foundation," *China Daily*, October 15, 2007 accessed via LexisNexis (March 20, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "China, Kazakhstan Sign Joint Communiqué on Promoting Relations, Trade," Xinhua, August 18, 2008, at *http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2007-08/18/content\_6561247.htm* (May 29, 2009).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Kazakhstan-China: Expanding Economic Cooperation," Khabar, April 2008, at

http://www.assembly.kz/eng/index.shtml?f=show&type=10001&id=112338429677 (May 29, 2008).

implementation of large-scaled non-extraction projects."<sup>22</sup> He was particularly referring to the anticipated launch of the Khorgos International Center for Transborder Cooperation in 2008, and a railway connection through the Khorgos border crossing planned for 2009. Currently, the parties are also working to create a free trade zone at the Dostyk-Alashankou railway border crossing and launching the 8500-km West Europe-West China transcontinental road corridor, 2800 km of which will run across Kazakhstan.<sup>23</sup>

Kazakhstan and China have also intensified finance sector cooperation in such areas as large project financing, export credit insurance, and the entrance of second-tier banks into each other's financial markets.<sup>24</sup> Additionally, Astana would welcome foreign investments into its manufacturing and processing industries, as well as in technology-intensive sectors.

Management of the trans-border rivers is high on the bilateral agenda. Kazakhstan and China both rely on the ecologically threatened Lake Balkhash basin for their water supply. This lake, the second largest in Central Asia after the Aral Sea, is unique as the western part of it is fresh water and the eastern is saline. The lake is located in southeastern Kazakhstan, and its eastern coast served as the western border of the Chinese empire in 1644-1864, before China ceded the region to the Russia Empire.

Environmental experts fear that Lake Balkhash may be at risk of following the tragic example of the Aral Sea, which shrank and dried up as a result of diversion of river waters to irrigate Central Asia's cotton fields. The Ili, the main river to feed the lake, flows through the densely populated and resource-rich Xinjiang region. In addition to providing drinking water for the population, Lake Balkhash also serves to irrigate vast nearby rice and sugar farms. Kazakhstan and China may need to adopt a cooperative policy, under which everyone has to pay for water and take responsibility for the management of water resources.<sup>25</sup> Although the heads of states have committed to cooperate on joint water resource management, the parties are yet to adopt specific mechanisms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> "Kazakhstan and China Enter a Stage of Joint Large-Scaled Non-Extraction Projects – Kazakhstan's PM," Kazinform, April 2008, at *http://en.government.kz/site/news/042008/06* (May 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ilan Greenberg, "Kazakhstan and China Deadlock Over Depletion of a Major Lake," *New* York Times, March 8, 2007, at

http://www.nytimes.com/2007/03/08/world/asia/08kazakhstan.html?partner=rssnyt&emc=rss (May 30, 2008).

### Kazakhstan-Central Asia Relations

Aware of the attention that global powers are paying to their country and the region, Kazakhstani decision makers have increased their focus on relations with their next-door Central Asian neighbors. They believe that regional cooperation is a win-win game, where the outcome is greater than the sum of its components. In addition, as many 21st century challenges, such as migration, water, the environment, power generation, drugs and crime, religious extremism, etc, are trans-border issues, Astana believes that insufficient regional cooperation may exacerbate these problems and threats. To address the "cooperation deficit," Kazakhstan has strengthened its regional diplomacy. Some experts believe that for a while Astana had put too much emphasis on relations with great powers such as China, the U.S., and Russia, which has caused a "deteriorating [national security] situation along its border perimeter."<sup>26</sup>

A priority issue on the Central Asian agenda is joint water resource management. The Eurasian Economic Community (EEC) has already addressed water resource usage in the Syr Darya and Amu Darya river basins. Astana is leading an effort to establish a water-energy consortium in the Central Asian region.<sup>27</sup> Realizing the importance of water for balanced regional development, Kazakhstan desires to achieve and maintain sustainable water usage that would best address the needs of the area's states. This kind of multi-country development will require vast reservoirs of good will, cooperation, and investment.

As Kazakhstan remains committed to regional integration, it may try to balance Russia's influence in the Central Asian neighborhood. To advance integration, in his 2007 State of the Nation address Nazarbayev proposed the creation of a Eurasian Economic Union (EEU), a new economic and political organization to build upon the success of current regional groups. According to Kazakh Ambassador to Russia Nurtay Abykayev, "there is an objective need for further regional consolidation to strengthen mutual economic benefits as well as social, cultural, humanitarian and other relations."<sup>28</sup> The underlying idea of the Union is to increase the global competitiveness of the Central Asian region as a whole. However, Uzbekistan does not see eye to eye with Nazarbayev on the appeal of regional integration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Marat Yermukanov, "Kazakh Foreign Minister Shifts Priorities from Superpowers to Next Door Neighbors," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 30, 2007, at *http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2371854* (February 24, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Kazakhstan will insist on Foundation of Water-Energy Consortium in Central Asian Region," *Kazakhstan Today*, March 3, 2008, at *http://eng.gazeta.kz/art.asp?aid=107057* (March 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Interview with Ambassador Nurtay Abykayev, RIA Novosti.

Disagreements between Central Asian heavyweights Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan became apparent during a visit by Uzbek President Islam Karimov to Astana in April 2008. While the leaders agreed to enhance bilateral economic cooperation, including the creation of a free trade area, Karimov delivered a public blow to Nazarbayev's initiative to form a Central Asian Union (CAU), stating, "once and for all, in order to avoid any speculations on this matter, [the idea of a Union] is unacceptable to Uzbekistan... [since] the development levels of the Central Asian states is incompatible."<sup>29</sup>

The Uzbek president apparently disregarded the fact that the levels of development in Europe prior to the creation of the European Community also differed drastically. Nevertheless, the European leaders, recognizing the potential advantages of integration, made an effort to unite Spain, Portugal and Greece with Germany, the UK and the Scandinavian countries. The Central Asian states could learn from their European counterparts. Still earlier, the states of the United States came together despite differences between the agricultural South and industrial North.

Mr. Karimov's speech demonstrated a differing approach—and the difficulties of integration in Central Asia. It also came against a background of informal but persistent rivalry between Astana and Tashkent for leadership of the region. Presidents Karimov and Nazarbayev are the two longest-serving leaders in the entire post-Soviet area who have remained in power since their states gained independence in 1991. Since then, the two states have been competing over primacy, which has inevitably hampered rapprochement on many important issues.

Both leaders have declared that they are committed to boosting bilateral economic cooperation, harmonizing their transportation and customs tariffs and regulations, and promoting joint business activities. However, as Kazakhstan has achieved impressive economic, social and political progress, Uzbekistan has increasingly isolated itself in the global arena, has been a laggard in terms of economic integration into world economic and financial flows, and has suffered from much higher rates of religious radicalism and terrorism than Kazakhstan. In view of this, it is indeed encouraging that in April 2008, the two leaders agreed to accelerate the creation of a more favorable trade regime and renewed talk of a free trade zone between their states.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Viktoria Panfilova and Zhana Erzhanova, "Karimov Made an Offer to Nazarbayev: Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan are Creating a Free Trade Zone," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, April 24, 2008 (Russian), at *http://www.ng.ru/cis/2008-04-24/8\_karimov.html* (May 20, 2008).

Uzbekistan and Kazakhstan have a mixed record as far as their relations with Russia. While Astana has managed to balance its Russian and Western ties, Uzbekistan—on the contrary—has abruptly changed its orientation from Washington to Moscow. Tashkent at times prioritized one vector at the expense of another.<sup>30</sup> The fact that the newly elected President of Russia Dmitry Medvedev chose to visit Kazakhstan on his first state trip overseas signals that the new administration is going to adhere to Vladimir Putin's foreign policy course of building alliances in Eurasia and East Asia, while giving the cold shoulder to the Western capitals and especially the United States. From the Central Asian regional perspective, the choice of Astana over other regional capitals demonstrates that the Kremlin considers Kazakhstan a close ally and a regional leader.

Kazakh-Uzbekistani cooperation is encouraged by Russia over energy transit issues, yet other areas need immediate attention. One of these is improving border patrol, border crossing, and customs operations. The porous borders of both countries are poorly protected, often allowing criminal groups and drug traffickers unimpeded transit. The borders of the Central Asian states with Afghanistan are of particular concern. Kazakhstan has an immediate interest in making those borders less permeable, and preventing terrorists, arms, drugs, and illegal migrants from crossing. Yet the response from Tashkent, Dushanbe and Bishkek has been insufficient.

To boost its security, in 2007, Astana launched an ambitious military reform that should upgrade the country's defenses as described in Part I. Astana also aspires to transform its defense industry capabilities, and to become a leading Central Asian arms exporter, particularly in artillery systems. Kazakhstan's military technology cooperation with Israel, which has included the purchase of arms samples and technology transfer, has been instrumental in boosting the modern arms production capabilities of Kazakhstan. In particular, Astana acquired the technology to produce the new Nayza missile system, and will do so in close cooperation with Russia. Kazakhstan's dependence on Russia confirms that Astana views its defense and security interests as interlinked with Moscow.<sup>31</sup>

Although Kazakhstan has turned towards strengthening its ties with the Central Asian states, persistent distrust, partially caused by the Kazakh military build-up,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Bruce Pannier, "Central Asia: Medvedev Visit Underscores Kazakh Victory Over

Uzbekistan For Regional Dominance," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, May 22, 2008, at *http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2008/05/3442f45a-7517-425d-956c-78doc6af7ac2.html* (May 23, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Roger McDermott, "Kazakhstan Emerging as an Arms Exporter," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, May 20, 2008, at

http://jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2373075 (May 26, 2008).

has impeded its efforts. Unlike its neighbors, Kazakhstan's booming economy can bear the cost of military modernization. To keep up with the military build-up, other Central Asian states, most notably Uzbekistan, have to spend a relatively higher share of their GDP for defense. At the same time, military competition in the region could ultimately compromise stability.<sup>32</sup> In this context, the Kazakhstanled Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia (CICA)<sup>33</sup> is a valuable tool for strengthening regional security. President Nazarbayev initiated this international security forum at the 1992 UN General Assembly. Modeled along the lines of Europe's OSCE, CICA aims at enlarging cooperation, and creating and strengthening "the atmosphere of peace, confidence, and friendship on the Asian continent in order to promote regional security."<sup>34</sup> It is remarkable that CICA is the only regional forum, which high level Israeli and Iranian leaders attend. During its 2002 Summit, CICA adopted a *Declaration on Eliminating Terrorism and Promoting Dialogue among Civilizations*. Kazakhstan will hold the third CICA Summit in 2010, the same year it will chair the OSCE.

#### Kazakhstan and Europe

Since its independence, Kazakhstan has pursued broad bilateral and multilateral relationships with the countries of the European Union. Astana is a strategic partner for Europe in its Eurasian policy, while the European vector has been among the top five priorities for Kazakhstan even before it won the OSCE presidency in late 2007. Kazakhstan has developed its *Road to Europe* policy initiative, while there are voices, for example in the European Parliament, which call for the inclusion of Kazakhstan in its European Neighborhood Policy.

After the 2004 and 2007 eastward enlargements, through which the EU drew nearer to Central Asia geographically, politically and economically, Europe attempted to strengthen its positions in Eurasia. During a meeting of the EU Troika in Astana in March 2007, Benita Ferrero-Waldner, Commissioner for External Relations and European Neighborhood Policy, said:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Yermukanov, "Kazakh Foreign Minister Shifts Priorities from Superpowers to Next Door Neighbors."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> CICA's membership includes Afghanistan, Azerbaijan, China, Egypt, India, Israel, Iran, Kazakhstan, South Korea, Kyrgyzstan, Mongolia, Pakistan, Russia, Tajikistan, Turkey, Uzbekistan, and the Palestinian National Authority, while the United Nations, OSCE, Indonesia, Japan, Ukraine, and the U.S. hold observer status with the organization. Source: Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia: History of Success," at http://www.kazakhembus.com/CICA.html (May 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> US Department of State, Bureau of Political-Military Affairs, "Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia," Fact Sheet, Washington, DC, July 16, 2003, at http://www.state.gov/t/pm/rls/fs/22786.htm (May 30, 2008).

EU enlargement has brought us closer to Central Asia and the time is ripe for a more intensive engagement with the Central Asian countries. That is why the Commission is contributing to the development of a new EU Strategy for relations with the region...The new higher profile that the EU is giving Central Asia reflects in a very substantial increase in our future assistance to the region.<sup>35</sup>

To respond to the new geopolitical realities in the region, the European Union has adopted a new Regional Strategy Paper for assistance to Central Asia that envisages some  $\epsilon_{719}$  million in aid. Specifically, the European Commission will devote 40-45 percent of this aid budget to poverty reduction programs, 30-35 percent to regional cooperation and good neighborly relations, and the remaining 20-25 percent to promotion of good governance and economic reform.<sup>36</sup>

Energy and trade relations are significant areas of cooperation between the EU and Kazakhstan. During a meeting with his European counterparts, Kazakh Foreign Minister Marat Tazhin said that energy cooperation between Kazakhstan and Europe should go beyond mere energy supply. He underscored the need to "improve the infrastructure of energy supplies from Central Asia through the Caspian and Black Sea to Europe. Collaboration will occur not only in the supply of raw materials. The energy dialogue that we are talking about means the creation of a liberal regime for our investment, including in the hydrocarbon sector... in the economies of the EU."<sup>37</sup> As Kazakhstan's wealth grows, the question of its investment in the stable climate of Europe becomes increasingly relevant.

As the Kazakh government presses for the formulation and execution of development strategies in industry and innovation, education, transportation, tourism, and combating corruption, the *Road to Europe* program will focus on boosting Kazakhstan's political, economic, and humanitarian cooperation with the European states and the European multilateral structures. Astana wants to attract advanced technologies and know-how into priority sectors of the economy and to access European best practices in management and economic development policies. Astana seeks partnerships with the leading European states that drive European

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> European Commission, "Ferrero-Waldner to Attend EU-Central Asia Ministerial Troika," press release, Brussels, March 27, 2007, at

http://europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/07/420&format=HTML&aged=o&langu age=EN&guiLanguage=en (March 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> European Commission, "Central Asia : Regional Strategy Paper 2007-2013," 2007, at *http://ec.europa.eu/external\_relations/ceeca/c\_asia/* (March 22, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> L. Gusev, "Germany – Central Asia, Cooperation in Political, Economic and Cultural Spheres," Press-UZ, December 28, 2007, at *http://www.press-*

uz.info/index.php?title=home&nid=3805&my=122007&st=11 (April 20, 2008).

integration. It is also working with the EU in a multilateral format as part of the EU's New Partnership Strategy with the Central Asian states. Kazakhstan is interested in leading efforts to maintain security and stability, as well as furthering regional integration in Central Asia, by combating transnational crime. As far as economic cooperation goes, the country is keen on expanding commercial ties by creating a favorable trade and investment environment and accelerating WTO accession talks with the EU.

In the energy sector, the EU and Kazakhstan will continue working on diversifying Kazakhstan's energy supply routes to Europe, despite Moscow's resistance, as well as energy conservation.

Astana also looks to Europe for assistance in improving its legislation, particularly on elections, political parties, mass media, libel, and defamation. In turn, Kazakhstan would like to offer its experience and expertise in cultivating interethnic and inter-religious harmony and stability.<sup>38</sup>

As attitudes towards the U.S. are becoming more negative, some Europeans suggest that a degree of distancing themselves from the U.S. could lead to a more cordial perception of the European Union in the region.<sup>39</sup> On a visit to Kazakhstan, a member of the German Foreign Ministry delegation noted that the EU might need to review its policy towards Central Asia in order to change the perception of the EU as a representative of American interests in the region. This statement clearly indicates a desire, at least on the part of the German diplomatic establishment, to distance itself from the U.S.<sup>40</sup> The German suggestion reflects the current thinking in certain quarters in Berlin and Brussels.

The main weakness of the European Union stems from "the lack of unanimity over energy issues, on the one hand, and constant disputes with Russia on the other."<sup>41</sup> European players still have financial and technological resources to offer to Kazakhstan, but lacking a coherent strategy, Europe and its constituent members are not leading powers in Central Asia. The ongoing political courtship by Moscow, Beijing, Washington and Brussels (as well as individual European capitals) and plentiful natural resources allow Astana to maneuver among the interested parties, maximizing its geopolitical leverage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Kazakhstan, "Special Program 'Road to Europe' for 2009-2011," Analytical note, 2008 (Russian).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Gusev, "Germany – Central Asia, Cooperation in Political, Economic and Cultural Spheres."
<sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Sharip, "European Energy Consumers Likely to Lose Kazakhstan Battle to 'Oriental Bloc'."

## Kazakhstan and the United States

As US influence in Central Asia is declining, the geopolitical and geo-economic situation in Central Asia remains in flux. In the last years of the Bush Administration, Washington increasingly focused on Iraq, followed by Afghanistan, Iran, and the global war on terror. Central Asia, though adjacent to the Afghan theater of operations, was nevertheless somewhat peripheral to the US global strategy. Washington's ability to withstand joint Sino-Russian pressure to squeeze America out of the area is weakening, at least as far as the Central Asian countries perceive the situation.<sup>42</sup>

However, the region should not count the United States out, at least not yet. In the past, it greatly contributed to the security of Central Asia by spearheading the post-Soviet denuclearization in the early 1990s, defeating Al Qaeda and the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan in Afghanistan, and providing military training and assistance to Central Asian states.

The Islamic Movement of Turkestan did not reconstitute itself after the defeat of its predecessor, the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, by American forces and the Northern Alliance in Afghanistan in 2001. US support of independence for Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan, and other Newly Independent States (NIS) in the 1990s, as well as the US presence in Central Asia after 2001, contributed greatly to the consolidation of sovereignty and a variety of geo-strategic options for the five countries of the region.

Bilateral US-Kazakhstan relations have traditionally been strong and may continue to deepen, especially if the two countries move to bring the Kazakhgate corruption investigation to a conclusion and take it off the agenda. Today, relations center on cooperation in the energy sphere and the participation of Kazakhstan in Washington's "Greater Central Asia" geopolitical strategy. The two states regularly exchange visits, starting at the presidential and prime minister/vice presidential levels; and work in the framework of the Kazakh-American commission on energy partnership, the latest session of which took place in Washington in March 2008.

However, some voices in U.S. industry and government are expressing concerns about the state's increasing role in the Kazakh economy. In his February 6, 2008 State of the Nation address, President Nazarbayev announced that the state would strengthen its role as an "influential and responsible participant" in the oil and gas

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Interviews with Kazakhstani senior officials who requested anonymity, Almaty and Astana, April 2008.

business. 43 This is understandable in view of high energy prices, but would violate the sanctity of contracts if the state takes unjustified and especially retroactive measures to revise these agreements. For example, the January 14, 2008 framework agreement on the Kashagan oil field doubled state-owned KazMunayGaz's share in the project to over 16 percent. As discussed earlier, the underperformance of the Kashagan consortium in general and managing partner Eni in particular triggered this move. However, the state should avoid wonton revision of existing mineral rights.

According to Nazarbayev, the state is also planning to review underperforming natural resources contracts, and increase its role in the development of heavy industry and infrastructure. These are still rather moderate measures in the context of the trend toward resource nationalism sweeping the world, but US policy makers would like to clarify that, as a general rule, the private sector is always more efficient in economic development than the state. Kazakhstan needs to remain investor-friendly and competitive. It should not take US political support and business sector commitments for granted.

In the meantime, bilateral cooperation is continuing. The countries' energy ministers discuss cooperation in hydrocarbon and electric power industry, as well as renewable energy and environmental protection. The establishment of the Friends of Kazakhstan US Congressional caucus sent another signal that strengthening relations with Kazakhstan is an important point on the American foreign policy agenda.<sup>44</sup> Astana is a vital partner to Washington in the Greater Central Asian region despite the alternatives represented by Russia and China.

The desire to check American global power will continue uniting Moscow and Beijing. While they pursue ascendancy, the contradictions between the two remain manageable, for now. For both states, Central Asia is an important area of foreign policy and security cooperation, a source of raw materials and market for finished goods, as well as a source of related transit and export revenues. Resource-rich Kazakhstan represents an important element in both states' regional geopolitical and geo-economic strategy.

To limit the American global influence and to consolidate a Eurasian nondemocratic axis in opposition to the Euro-Atlantic one, Moscow and Beijing work together, including within the U.N. Security Council, on issues ranging from their

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ariel Cohen, "The Prize in Eurasia's Great Game," The Washington Times, March 3, 2008, at http://washingtontimes.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20080307/COMMENTARY/247079332 (March 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Zaure Balkenova "Kazakhstan to Build Koksarai Reservoir," Kazinform, March 22, 2008, at *http://www.inform.kz/showarticle.php?lang=eng&id=162065* (March 29, 2008).

soft posture on Iran (when it comes to rejecting robust and meaningful anti-Iran sanctions) to opposition to the independence of Kosovo. Russia and China blocked U.N. sanctions against dictatorships such as Zimbabwe and Myanmar. Moscow and Beijing are also likely to explore their growing military cooperation within the Shanghai Cooperation Organization further.<sup>45</sup> Nevertheless, in the longer term regional rivalries, particularly for dominance over resource-rich Central Asia and possibly the Russian Far East, could outweigh the shared Russian-Chinese anti-Western stance.

Since its independence, Kazakhstan has learned the balancing game and has managed to maneuver skillfully between the competing interests of the great powers to its own advantage. For this reason, even though in the near term Astana may incline towards Moscow or Beijing, the West should keep Kazakhstan at the top of its Eurasian geopolitical agenda.

It may be more convenient for Astana to deal with Russia and China, which do not insist on democratic politics, business transparency, or improving the national human rights track record, than with America. However, in the longer run, as Astana sees itself being a full member of the modern community of states, it may be unwilling to tie itself solely to the SCO mast, discarding altogether its relationships with the U.S.

Keeping geopolitical alternatives open remains an imperative of Kazakhstan's foreign policy. The U.S. should not do differently. If political and energy cooperation with the U.S. and European powers proves to be more attractive for Kazakhstan, policy makers in Astana will pragmatically keep the doors open. However, this will require coherent policies formulated and implemented by the U.S. and members of the European Union on many fronts, as cooperation with Astana in securing the OSCE presidency has demonstrated.

## Kazakhstan's Iranian Connection

Iran, one of the five Caspian littoral states, is a sizable player in the Central Asian region. It is a lucrative potential commercial partner, which Kazakhstan finds harder and harder to ignore, despite US insistence on minimizing economic ties with Teheran. The U.S. imposed economic sanctions against Iran under the 1996

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Whitmore, "Central Asia: Behind The Hype, Russia And China Vie For Region's Energy Resources."

Iran-Libya Sanctions Act (ILSA), which envisaged sanctions on foreign nations and companies that invest over \$20 million per year in Iran's energy sector.<sup>46</sup>

In the meantime, bilateral trade between Kazakhstan and Iran crossed the \$2 billion mark in 2006, having nearly tripled from the 2004 level. To facilitate regional trade, Kazakhstan, Iran, and Turkmenistan are planning a massive joint infrastructure project —the construction of a 900-kilometer railway from Aktau seaport in West Kazakhstan via Turkmenistan (700 km) to Iran (90 km). This is an important component of the much-hailed North-South Transportation Corridor, which Russia and Iran are championing. China, India, and Western Europe may be important players in this project.

The Presidents of Kazakhstan and Turkmenistan reached a bilateral agreement in May 2007, while the final deal with Iran was signed during the September 2007 Caspian Sea Summit.<sup>47</sup> If constructed, the new railway connection will carry three to five million tons of cargo annually; and the intention is to raise its capacity to around 12 million tons, which will facilitate Kazakh exports to the Gulf States and East Asia.<sup>48</sup> The head of the foreign policy department at Kazakhstan's Institute for Strategic Studies, Askar Nursha, commented that the Kazakh-Turkmen-Iranian railway agreement "was long awaited by the signatory countries. It opens up new opportunities in political and economic cooperation for the Central Asian states and Iran, and allows a more complete use of the resources."<sup>49</sup>

Kazakhstan is already supplying its oil to Iran, conducting swaps via the Persian Gulf, despite existing political risks.<sup>50</sup> However, KazMunayGaz exports only limited amounts of oil (70-80 thousand barrels per day in 2007) via this route, presumably to avoid angering the U.S.<sup>51</sup> At the same time, as Kazakhstan's growing oil output pushes Astana to search for additional export routes, the Iranian transit

http://www.jamestown.org/edm/article.php?article\_id=2372642 (May 29, 2008)..

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Energy Information Administration, "Global Energy Sanctions," July 2004, at *http://www.eia.doe.gov/cabs/sanction.html* (May 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> "Tender to be Held for Construction of Iran-Turkmenistan- Kazakhstan Railway," Islamic Republic News Agency, March 24, 2008, at *http://www2.irna.ir/en/news/view/menu-*234/0803246667160026.htm (March 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Roger McDermott, "Transcontinental Railroad Signals Strong Turkmen-Iranian Relations," The Jamestown Foundation, *Eurasian Daily Monitor*, December 5, 2007, at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Veronica Lim, Interview with Askar Nursha, "The Immediate Task for Kazakhstan's Diplomacy is to Contribute to a Compromise agreement on Seabed Delimitation in the Southern Sections of the Caspian Sea," *Central Asian Monitor*, October 19, 2007 (Russian)., at www.camonitor.com (January 12, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Sharip, "European Energy Consumers Likely to Lose Kazakhstan Battle to 'Oriental Bloc'." <sup>51</sup> John C. Daly, "Iran Develops Caspian Port," United Press International, May 21, 2008, at http://www.upi.com/International\_Security/Energy/Analysis/2008/05/21/analysis\_iran\_develops\_ba ndar-e\_anzali/4876/ (May 29, 2008).

options becomes more attractive. Teheran wants to increase the volume of oil swaps with Kazakhstan. To this end, Iran has offered to expand the capacity of the Neka terminal and a planned Neka-Jask (Caspian Sea-Arabian Sea) oil pipeline link that would lower the cost of oil transit for Kazakhstan. The estimated cost of the Neka-Jask transit option would be around \$45 per ton, in contrast to \$75/ton via BTC, \$55/ton via CPC and \$73/ton via the Baku-Batumi-Kulevi railway. Teheran is also offering landlocked Kazakhstan access to the Chabahar Port Free Trade Industrial Zone (CFZ) on the Arabian Sea, which would give Astana "the easiest access to the open ocean."<sup>52</sup> With such attractive options on the table, it makes it more and more difficult for Astana to discard the Iranian direction for its exports.

In addition to luring Kazakhstan into increased energy transit cooperation, Iran is offering Central Asia and the Caucasus a duty-free export transit corridor through its territory. Iran hosts five out of twelve Caspian Sea ports, with a combined capacity exceeding that of the remaining post-Soviet seven ports. Iran is planning to build up the Anzali port to become the largest on the Caspian. It will also have a free trade-and-industrial zone. This free trade zone could potentially divert some Caucasus and Central Asian commodities and goods away from the expensive Russian transit options.<sup>53</sup> Although the Iranian transit direction is commercially attractive for Central Asia, Teheran's pursuit of a nuclear program outside of full IAEA control raises security concerns not just across the Atlantic, but also across the Caspian.

During his April 19, 2007 opening speech at the Sixth Eurasian Media Forum in Almaty, Nursultan Nazarbayev appealed to Iran to prove the peaceful intent of its nuclear program to the international community:

...[A] military confrontation with Iran is fraught with serious consequences for the entire world. We hope Iran, our friendly neighbor, unequivocally proves to the world that it is engaged only in peaceful nuclear energy research. The nations of our region and... the entire world are waiting for this...

Our country was the first in the world to shut down the largest nuclear weapons test site and voluntarily renounce nuclear weapons, thus strengthening the foundation for the nonproliferation system. Our

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> John C. Daly, "Iran Offers Ocean to Oil Giant Kazakhstan," Middle East Times, May 12, 2008, at

http://www.metimes.com/Business/2008/05/12/iran\_offers\_ocean\_to\_oil\_giant\_kazakhstan/6011/ (May 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Daly, "Iran Develops Caspian Port."

renunciation of nuclear weapons in exchange for guarantees from nuclear weapon states was Kazakhstan's strategic choice based on our understanding of our global responsibility. We call on other countries to follow our example. First of all, we direct this call to countries seeking nuclear weapons.<sup>54</sup>

Nazarbayev also urged the review of the approach to nuclear nonproliferation due to the lack of noticeable progress in disarmament by

...a limited group of nuclear weapon states [that] view the NPT as an asymmetric agreement, which levies special obligations... only on nonnuclear weapon states. At the same time, the nuclear weapon states... continue to invest considerable funds in research, development, and modernization of nuclear weapons [and] do not consider it necessary to respect their obligations on disarmament. All of this feeds destructive moods and a sense of unfairness of the NPT in certain regions of the world. The worst about it is that this provides arguments for countries seeking weapons of mass destruction.<sup>55</sup>

Clearly, Nazarbayev is convinced that in the modern interdependent world, states need to switch from global competition to global responsibility and active formation of a regime of trust and strategic dialog.

Commenting on the potential role Kazakhstan can assume in the international community and in Central Asia in particular, Haoliang Xu, the U.N. Resident Coordinator and UNDP Resident Representative in Kazakhstan, said:

Kazakhstan has made impressive progress in its post-independence economic, social and political transformation. It has seen a significant increase in the per capita income... The country has educated a group of young professionals both in Kazakhstan and through its aggressive scholarship programs overseas. They are knowledgeable, confident, and dedicated. Kazakhstan has stated a policy to assist countries in the region whenever possible and has invested heavily in a number of CIS countries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "Kazakhstan's President Says Iran Should Prove to the World Its Nuclear Program Is Peaceful, While the World Must Re-Examine Nonproliferation Drive," Kazakhstan's Echo, No.37, April 20, 2007, at

http://www.kazakhembus.com/echo37.html (May 27, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Ibid.

I can foresee a country that will play an increasingly important international and regional role in the future.

In the political sphere, Kazakhstan will continue to advocate confidencebuilding measure in Central Asia and will be a critical partner in key regional organizations such as the Eurasian Economic Community and the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. As a landlocked country, Kazakhstan will seek to work closely with regional and other partners to improve infrastructural and other conditions for expanded international, regional trade. It will make a serious effort to improve conditions for transit transport through its territories.<sup>56</sup>

It is now up to Kazakhstan to utilize its natural endowments in a responsible way that will guarantee equitable and sustainable development, and to stay on the development path the state leadership chose during the first years of independence—the path of forward-looking economic reform and social stability.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Interview with Haoliang Xu.

## Development Model for Kazakhstan

Geopolitical pressures and options, as well as dynamics in the global commodities markets, are influencing Kazakhstan's development priorities. Natural resources are a blessing, but can be a curse, if mismanaged or squandered. A resource-rich state like Kazakhstan has to be careful in its selection of economic priorities. It has to avoid the traps, which the development literature frequently associates with resource-driven economic growth models. Many scholars of international development agree that in recent decades, the resource-rich countries have underperformed compared to their resource-deficient competitors. In developing countries abundant with mineral resources, per capita incomes have grown at rates 2-3 times slower than in non-resource based economies.<sup>1</sup>

In addition to their negative effects on economic development, most of the literature argues that an abundance of oil and other minerals has undesirable effects on democracy.<sup>2</sup> A smaller number of studies question the causality of this factor. One recent study, for example, suggests that what matters for the impact of energy wealth on democracy are not the mineral endowments themselves, but their ownership structure. Thus, in countries where the oil and gas industries are in private hands and ownership is diffused, oil may have a positive impact on the democracy and development record.<sup>3</sup> Another study found no proven association

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Jeffrey Sachs and Andrew Warner, "Natural Resource Abundance and Economic Growth," National Bureau for Economic Research (NBER). Working Paper, 1995, at

http://www.nber.org/papers/w5398.pdf (May 29, 2008); and Resource Abundance and Economic Development, Richard M. Auty, ed., Oxford University Press, 2001, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Michael Ross, "The Natural Resource Curse: How Wealth Can Make You Poor," 2003 (Ian Bannon and Paul Collier eds., in *Natural Resources and Violent Conflict: Options and Actions*, World Bank, 2003), at http://www.sscnet.ucla.edu/polisci/faculty/ross/Bannon&Collier\_chap.pdf (May 28, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Pauline Jones Luong and Erica Weinthal, "Rethinking the Resource Curse: Ownership Structure, Institutional Capacity, and Domestic Constraints," Annual Review of Political Science, Volume 9, June 2006, accessed via ProQuest publications database (May 30, 2008).; and Stephen Haber and Victor Menaldo, "Do Natural Resources Fuel Authoritarianism? A Reappraisal of the Resource Curse," working paper (draft), December 12, 2007, at http://www.stanford.edu/~vmenaldo/Papers/DoNaturalResourcesFuelAuthoritarianism (May 30, 2008).

between resource dependence and persistent authoritarianism or failed democratic transitions.<sup>4</sup>

Numerous scholars warn that abundant mineral resources can be a curse for the state and society that own them. They refer primarily to the socio-political and economic challenges a country is likely to face in the resource-driven development scenario. First, there is a high risk of political rivalry for access to the resources. The scale of these struggles varies, and may range from factional battles within the country's elite for ownership and control of lucrative energy assets, as it is the case in Russia, to encouraging secessionist movements and fueling lengthy armed conflicts, as has happened, for example, in Angola and Nigeria.<sup>5</sup>

The post-Soviet energy-rich states have avoided oil wars. However, they are far from being immune to other adverse effects of hydrocarbon riches—rent seeking,<sup>6</sup> high levels of corruption, bureaucratic inefficiency, poor governmental accountability due to windfall revenues, and power struggles for control over the valuable assets. Secondly, economic challenges include the risk of suppressing noncommodity value-added economic sectors in a phenomenon known as the Dutch disease (discussed in Part One) and overexposure to external price shocks and financial fluctuations of the hydrocarbons market.

Paul Collier proposes remedies for resource-driven risks along the lines of monitoring energy revenues, scrutinizing expenses and tracking commodity flows, as well as creating the ability to cushion price shocks.<sup>7</sup>

The creation of sovereign wealth funds in oil-producing countries is a good example of an effective counter-measure, which aims to isolate the national economy from excessive petro-dollar cash inflows. The establishment and transparent management of Kazakhstan's National Oil Fund and the Government of Kazakhstan's multiple initiatives on economic diversification away from commodity dependence aim at tackling these known development risks. Additionally, Astana's focus on social cohesion and harmony from the first days of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Haber and Menaldo, "Do Natural Resources Fuel Authoritarianism?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Paul Collier, "Natural Resources, Development and Conflict: Channels of Causation and Policy Interventions," Oxford University and the World Bank, 2004, at

http://www.gdnet.org/pdf2/online\_journals/cerdi/2004\_3/Collier.pdf (May 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Rent seeking refers to an organization or individual (official) using their access to resources to obtain an economic gain from others without reciprocating any benefits back to society through wealth creation. Such activities do not create any value or benefit for society. Instead, they create inefficiencies and impose large costs on the society. In other words, rent seeking practices redistribute resources from the taxpayers to the special interest group. Source: Investopedia, s.v. "Rent-seeking," at *http://www.investopedia.com/terms/r/rentseeking.asp* (June 21 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Collier, "Natural Resources, Development and Conflict."

independence has thus far precluded the possibility of violent conflicts, which did occur elsewhere in the Central Asian neighborhood, including Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, and in oil producing economies.

States that follow the typical resource dependence path tend to create protectionist economic regimes, as the ruling elites are reluctant to allow for foreign competition in the "strategic" resource sectors. The rhetoric of resource nationalism, which talks of "national patrimony" instead of tradable commodities, and of "people's ownership" (while enriching the national leadership and the top tiers of the bureaucracy) prevails.

The crucial connection between open economic regimes and democracy is often overlooked. Economic freedom, besides being a value in itself, "is also an indispensable means toward the achievement of political freedom."<sup>8</sup> All of these factors are vital for achieving the ultimate aim of a country's development—the development of its human capital. Figure 11 on the following page maps 22 selected states<sup>9</sup> according to their United Nation's *Human Development Index (HDI)*<sup>10</sup> value, which measures life expectancy, literacy, education, and the standard of living for countries worldwide, and the Heritage Foundation's *Index of Economic Freedom (IEF)*<sup>11</sup>—a complex measure of macroeconomic, financial, investment regime, and freedom from corruption.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Milton Friedman, *Capitalism and Freedom*, University of Chicago Press, 1962, p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For the purpose of mapping and evaluating Kazakhstan's development success, the benchmark countries include energy rich states from Eurasia and other regions, including the recognized petro-states such as Iran, Venezuela, and Nigeria; non-energy based economies of the former Soviet Union that gained independence at the same time as Kazakhstan; emerging Asian economies, including the "Asian Tigers" Singapore and South Korea, which Kazakhstan views as a source for best practices in development; as well as oil-rich developed European countries, which faced similar challenges due to energy windfall revenues.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The Human Development Index (HDI) is a summary composite index that measures a country's average achievements in three basic aspects of human development: health, knowledge, and standard of living. Health is measured by life expectancy at birth; knowledge is measured by a combination of the adult literacy rate and the combined primary, secondary, and tertiary gross enrollment ratio; and standard of living is measured by GDP per capita (PPP US\$). Source: United Nations Development Program, "Human Development Report 2007/2008," statistical data, at http://hdr.undp.org/en/statistics/ (May 30, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The Index of Economic Freedom (IEF) measures ten areas of economic freedom - Business Freedom, Trade Freedom, Fiscal Freedom, Government Size, Monetary Freedom, Investment Freedom, Financial Freedom, Property rights, Freedom from Corruption, and Labor Freedom. The Index of Economic Freedom defines freedom categories as the following: "free": 80-100% free; "mostly free": 70-70.9% free; "moderately free": 60-69.9% free; "mostly unfree": 50-59.9% free; and "repressed": 0-49.9% free. Source: The Heritage Foundation, "Index of Economic Freedom," 2008, at http://www.heritage.org/research/features/index.cfm (April 26, 2008).



Figure 11: Countries compared by Index of Economic Freedom (IEF) and Human Development Index (HDI)

Country name abbreviations: AZ - Azerbaijan, CA - Canada, CN - China, DK -Denmark, DZ - Algeria, ID - Indonesia, IR - Iran, KR - Republic of Korea, KG -Kyrgyzstan, KZ - Kazakhstan, MY - Malaysia, NG - Nigeria, NL - Netherlands, NO - Norway, PH - Philippines, RU - Russian Federation, SG - Singapore, TM -Turkmenistan, UA - Ukraine, UZ - Uzbekistan, ZA - South Africa.

Source: United Nations Development Program, "Human Development Report 2007/2008," statistical data, at *http://hdr.undp.org/en/statistics/* (May 30, 2008), and The Heritage Foundation, "Index of Economic Freedom," 2008 at *http://www.heritage.org/Index/country.cfm?id=Kazakhstan* (April 26, 2008)

The chart demonstrates a positive correlation between economic freedom and human development, with Kazakhstan clearly following this trend. Kazakhstan has demonstrably outperformed most other CIS states, both in terms of economic freedom (except for Kyrgyzstan's slight superiority), and in terms of human development (slightly yielding to Russia). The country has demonstrated that over the years it has adhered to a more open and sustainable set of policies in comparison to other developing oil-rich states. In marked contrast, the three recognized "petro states" (Iran, Nigeria, and Venezuela) rank low in economic freedom and in terms of human development (arguably, with the exception of Venezuela).

Remarkably, Kazakhstan is following its own tailored development pattern that includes elements of both resource-driven and export-driven models. On the one hand, it relies on the commodities sector for a large share of the state budget revenues, while at the same time it has remained committed to responsible and sustainable spending practices. On the other hand, Astana has pursued a set of policies, which boosted the performance of the emerging Asian economies some three decades ago.

Export driven development is another development model, which sparked the economic miracle in the resource-deficient Asian economies in the 1960s-1990s. The original group of "Asian Tigers," including Hong Kong, Taiwan, Singapore and South Korea, to which Kazakhstan looks for best practices in economic development, focused on boosting the industries with high value added and export potential. In the early stages of their "economic miracle," the governments created protectionist trade regimes to boost the nascent export-oriented industries and discourage domestic consumption of imported goods through a system of high import tariffs. Yet, protectionist barriers were lifted rather quickly, to expose the nascent industries to healthy competition. They also invested in high quality national educational systems in an effort to create an educated and productive workforce. Among the challenges faced by this group of countries was clear overexposure to external shocks due to the high level of their foreign currency holdings, and dependence on the economic health of their export-destination nations. The most recent example of such overexposure was the 1997-1998 financial crisis that negatively affected the "Asian Tigers." In addition, these countries faced the challenge of re-orienting their economies in the value-added and service sectors after other emerging Asian economies, from China to Thailand, Vietnam and Indonesia, took over as suppliers of cheap skilled labor.

Looking at Kazakhstan's developmental model in this context, the state is already doing much to boost the value-added production sectors and to become a regional hub for financial services. Unlike a typical petro-state, Kazakhstan funds professional education for its youth abundantly, and welcomes Western best practices in management and business. Astana, however, maintains its right, as an emerging economy, to create a favorable environment and protect the raw materials processing and non-commodity sectors. At the same time, the values of economic integration and openness to foreign investment still prevail in Kazakhstan, perhaps with the exception of natural resources sectors. As it aspires to join the WTO, it will have to open up its economy.

To maintain its outstanding economic performance, Astana needs to stay committed to economic openness, transparency, and political accountability. Following the trend on Figure 11, it is Kazakhstan's responsible economic policies that will be associated with higher indicators of human development, which in turn will boost the competitiveness of Kazakhstan's economy.

# Conclusions

Kazakhstan's road to independence is a unique phenomenon in the heart of Eurasia, which combines elements of the East and the West, of the developing and industrialized world. It synthesizes its Turkic and nomadic past, tolerant Islam, multiculturalism, and the positive Soviet-era emphasis on education and modernization. Its independence is robust, as the country is the most successful in Central Asia and among the most successful in the CIS. As geopolitical challenges abound, it will remain crucial for Kazakhstan's elites and its people not to allow their homeland to fall into the hands of nostalgic empire builders or aspiring hegemons.

During the years of independence, the leaders of Kazakhstan turned the oil rich country into "an outward-looking market economy that is the envy of its backward Central Asian neighbors."<sup>1</sup>

However, the challenges to Kazakhstan's future are many. They include the rising geopolitical and economic appetites of Russian natural resources companies, both state and privately owned; and resurgent Russian nationalism especially among the political and military elites, which translates to specific foreign and security policies.

Religious extremism and terrorism, while currently under control in Kazakhstan, are still active in other Central Asian states, and especially in the Fergana Valley. As long as terrorism and insurgency continue in Afghanistan and Pakistan, Central Asia will not be completely safe.

The rise of China also remains a concern. While today China seems to be satisfied with the level of Kazakhstan's energy and natural resources cooperation, in the future, its appetites are likely to increase as its economy surpasses that of the United States by 2030-2050.

In the economic area, the pitfalls of a natural resource driven development model are discussed above. The challenges for Kazakhstan's leadership are to use natural resource revenue for the benefit of the state and the society in a transparent and equitable fashion; to diversify the economy; and to keep inflation under control.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Gorst, "Politics: Preoccupied by a Need to Hold on to Power."

Corruption and lack of transparency are the flip side of natural resources driven prosperity, as state bureaucrats wield tremendous power in approving mining licenses or recalling them; deciding on bidding tenders (or lack thereof) worth billions of dollars; and raising or decreasing tax rates on natural resources. While not unique to Kazakhstan, this remains an ongoing uphill struggle unless the state develops and implements appropriate anti-corruption policies, and even than it can only manage corruption, not eradicate it entirely.

Kazakhstan does not live in a vacuum. The reason President Nazarbayev insists on Central Asian integration is that in the 21<sup>st</sup> century the borders are porous. As the wellbeing of Kazakhstanis rises, poorer neighbors from near and far may come over to work—or worse. Fighting religious extremism and terrorism, crime (including organized crime), drug trafficking, weapons and people smuggling, energy transit and transportation management, environmental problems like the Aral Sea or Lake Balkhash, require wide-ranging regional cooperation. Kazakhstan is taking a welcome lead in this area.

Kazakhstan is much more than a source of oil and gas. It is a successful model of development for the entire Eurasian space, for the Muslim world, and for the countries with transitional economies. In particular, multi-ethnic, multidenominational societies should study and use as a model Kazakhstan's harmonious interfaith relations and religious tolerance.

The West, and particularly the U.S., have played a major role in developing Kazakhstan's energy potential, and still has much to offer in such essential areas as macroeconomic policy development, innovative education and management training, as well as transparency and anti-corruption programs. Astana is still struggling with the challenges involved in diversifying its natural resources-based economy and developing high tech, financial services and agriculture. The solutions for these challenges are inconceivable without Western involvement. American and European investment and assistance, side by side with that of East Asian partners, are vital to Kazakhstan's attainment of successful outcomes.

American and European companies have been playing a leading role in the Kazakh oil industry since the 1990s, including developing the giant oil fields of Tengiz and Kashagan, where Chevron and Exxon respectively are major stakeholders. Chevron recently committed to a gigantic \$900 million environmental clean-up project, positioning itself as an exemplary corporate citizen.

To conclude, Kazakhstan's overall potential is immense. Its territory is four times that of France. It currently surpasses Kuwait in its oil production, and expects to export 3 million barrels of oil a day by 2015, more than Iran currently provides.

Kazakhstan also has some of the largest reserves of uranium on the planet, and is a major exporter of grain. Kazakhstan's economic and political reform agenda is largely on track, despite setbacks caused by the spread of global financial instability.

As many in the West hope for a more robust political development of Kazakhstan, President Nazarbayev said in his 2008 annual address that "political parties, NGOs and other civil society institutions" should play a greater role "in developing an upto-date political system in Kazakhstan" that combines "universally recognized principles of democratic development and values of our society."<sup>2</sup> In effect, the Kazakh leader reiterated that the country would implement those international practices that are compatible with boosting stability and modernization, while hedging against social unrest and chaos. The US foray into democratization in the Middle East and the less than stellar performance of the not-so-velvet revolution in neighboring Kyrgyzstan make Kazakhstan's choice of stability understandable.

Geopolitically, Kazakhstan has managed to successfully balance between the North and South, the East and the West. From the leadership's perspective, currently there is no reason to change this proven course, and the people of Kazakhstan by and large support it.

The United States and the European Union should recognize the geopolitical asset they have in Kazakhstan. They should strengthen their relations with it by offering incentives to keep its thriving economy open to foreign investment; to continue market liberalization; to fulfill promises of internal liberalization undertaken in relation and to OSCE chairmanship; and to remain a secular, progressive country friendly to the West.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Embassy of Kazakhstan to the USA and Canada, "President Nazarbayev Delivers Annual State of the Nation Address, Announces Kazakhstan's 'Road to Europe'."

#### About the Author

Ariel Cohen, Ph.D., is a Senior Research Fellow in Russian and Eurasian Studies and International Energy Security at The Heritage Foundation, where he also directs the Global Energy Competitiveness Initiative. Dr. Cohen has testified numerous times before Committees of the US Congress. He appears regularly on CNN, BBC, FOX, ABC, ORT, RTR, NTV, Al Jazeera, and in many other electronic and print media around the world. He writes a column, "The Real World," which appears internationally.

Cohen is a sought-after consultant on investment strategies and political risks for energy/infrastructure and other industries. Since 1985, he consulted the World Bank, the US Government (USAID, the Department of State, and the Pentagon), multinational corporations and international non-governmental organizations. Dr. Cohen is the author of *Russian Imperialism: Development and Crisis* (Greenwood Praeger, 1998) and editor and co-author of *Eurasia in Balance* (Ashgate, 2005), as well as over 25 book chapters and over 500 articles in academic and popular publications.

Cohen is a member of the Council of Foreign Relations, the International Institute of Strategic Studies in London, and the Association for the Study of Nationalities (Columbia University, New York). He is also a member of the Institute for the Analysis of Global Security Advisory Board, the Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs board, and the Central Asia and Caucasus journal editorial board.

Cohen received his L.L.B. from the Bar Ilan Law School in Israel, and his M.A. and Ph.D. in Law and Diplomacy from the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy (Tufts/Harvard).

#### Index of Names and Subjects

Abdildin, Serikbolsyn, 39 Abilov, Bolat, 41, 42 Abilsiitov, Galim, 39 Ablyazov, Mukhtar, 40, 41, 43 Abykayev, Nurtay, 211, 254, 260 Adyrbekov, Ikram, 257 Afghanistan, 26, 60, 95, 96, 101, 105, 107, 144, 179, 180, 262, 266, 278 Ahmadinejad, Mahmoud, 103, 110 Akhmetov, Daniyal, 104, 160, 193 Alekperov, Vagit, 157 Aliyev, Ilham, 110 Aliyev, Rakhat, 57, 58, 59 Al-Qaeda, 26 Assembly of Peoples of Kazakhstan, 7, 24, 27, 49 Azerbaijan, 12, 34, 90, 101, 108, 110, 111, 112, 129, 133, 140, 141, 143, 144, 178, 180, 243, 245, 276 Baikonur spaceport, 86 Baimenov, Alikhan, 42 Baker, James A. III, 31 Balgimbayev, Nurlan, 61, 63 Belarus, 19, 31, 74, 101, 106, 107, 165, 255 Belovezhskoe Agreement, 18 Berdymukhamedov, Gurbanguly, 176, 180 Black Sea, 19, 34, 87, 120, 129, 133, 134, 136, 145, 146, 151, 248, 264 Bolashak scholarship, 66 Boucher, Richard, 206 Bryza, Matthew J., 131, 243 Bukenov, Kayrat, 58 Bush, George W., 25, 80, 97, 250 Caspian Sea, 84, 89, 105, 108, 109, 110, 111, 112, 129, 132, 133, 141, 143, 145, 152, 153, 157, 159, 161, 170, 173, 176, 180, 243, 255, 269, 270 Central Asia, 8, 9, 18, 22, 26, 53, 64, 74, 83, 84, 90, 91, 95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 100, 101, 102, 104, 107, 108, 110, 111, 119, 126, 131, 139, 144, 146, 163, 164, 165, 167, 168, 169, 170, 171, 172, 173, 175, 176, 177, 178, 179, 180, 182, 183, 192, 196, 201, 206, 210, 212, 216, 223, 235, 241, 243, 244, 247, 249, 250,

251, 252, 253, 254, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 261, 262, 263, 264, 265, 266, 267, 268, 269, 270, 271, 272, 275, 278, 279, 281 Cheney, Richard, 95, 140 Chernomyrdin, Viktor, 166 Chevron, 13, 59, 60, 69, 119, 127, 135, 139, 147, 148, 149, 150, 152, 279 China, 7, 11, 19, 20, 26, 29, 30, 32, 33, 55, 64, 74, 78, 84, 85, 90, 91, 92, 93, 94, 95, 96, 97, 99, 101, 102, 103, 104, 107, 110, 119, 120, 122, 129, 131, 133, 141, 142, 143, 165, 173, 174, 175, 176, 177, 181, 191, 195, 201, 234, 239, 243, 244, 245, 249, 250, 251, 253, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 265, 267, 268, 269, 276, 277, 278 Xinjiang, 29, 142, 143, 257, 259 Chubais, Anatoliy, 182, 188 Civil society, 39, 45, 50, 95, 236, 237, 280 Clinton, Bill, 95 Cold War, 31, 251 Collective Security Treaty Organization, 7, 101, 104, 106, 253 Collier, Paul, 274 Common Economic Space, 7, 100, 105, 106, 253 Commonwealth of Independent States, 19, 20, 23, 64, 67, 75, 84, 86, 100, 104, 134, 165, 167, 178, 179, 182, 186, 202, 203, 205, 206, 238, 252, 253, 255, 278 Companies Agip, 98, 119, 135, 145, 152, 153 AgipKCO, Consortium, 92, 153, 154, 155, 156 China National Petroleum Corporation, 7, 92, 93, 142, 175, 176, 257 ConocoPhillips, 59, 152, 153, 155 Eni S.p.A., 69, 98, 119, 122, 152, 153, 154, 267 ExxonMobil, 59, 64, 69, 94, 119, 148, 149, 150, 152, 155 Gazprom, 90, 94, 102, 157, 160, 162, 163, 164, 165, 166, 167, 168, 169, 171, 176, 180, 181, 233, 241, 243, 253

Inpex, 152, 153, 155

Itera, 165, 166, 167 KazAtomProm, 191, 192, 194, 195, 196, 107 KazMunayGaz, 58, 70, 92, 93, 120, 121, 126, 143, 145, 149, 153, 154, 155, 156, 159, 160, 161, 162, 169, 170, 171, 174, 179, 219, 220, 232, 241, 243, 245, 247, 267, 269 KazMunayTeniz, 159, 161 KazRosGaz, 164, 181 KazTransGaz, 164, 168, 169, 171, 174 KazTransOil, 120, 131 Lukoil, 90, 133, 148, 150, 152, 157, 158, 160, 161, 163 PetroKazakhstan, 92, 122, 133, 173 Rosneft, 135, 158, 159, 163 RosUkrEnergo, 181 Royal Dutch Shell, 98, 119, 135, 152, 153, 155, 233 TengizChevroil, 145, 147, 149, 150, 151, 152, 158 Transneft, 102, 126, 127, 131, 135, 138 Competitiveness, 19, 52, 66, 71, 74, 79, 80, 81, 82, 173, 188, 192, 201, 209, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 220, 221, 223, 224, 229, 230, 235, 238, 260, 267, 277 Constitution of Kazakhstan, 20, 23 Corruption, 40, 41, 44, 55, 57, 59, 70, 72, 80, 96, 97, 121, 204, 217, 220, 226, 229, 230, 234, 235, 236, 237, 238, 248, 264, 266, 274, 275, 279 Cutler, Robert M., 124 Daly, John C. K., 212 Defense sector, 112, 253 Demarcation of borders, 20 Democratization, 39, 53, 206, 207, 234, 280 Deng, Xiaoping, 48 Denuclearization, 29, 30, 191, 266, 271 Development model, 20, 30, 88, 235, 277, 278 Duke of York, 233, 238 Dunayev, Arman, 216 Dutch disease, 70, 274 Dzhakishev, Mukhtar, 197 Dzhandosov, Uraz, 40, 41 Economic growth, 26, 53, 59, 64, 65, 67, 68, 71, 77, 80, 86, 216, 224, 229, 238, 252, 273 Ekibastuz, 183, 184, 189, 232

- Elections, 37, 39, 41, 42, 43, 46, 47, 51, 52, 54, 55, 202, 204, 205, 235, 242, 253, 265 Election law, 24, 39, 41, 46
- Energy resources, 11, 68, 90, 93, 94, 102, 110, 116, 120, 125, 147, 161, 173, 178, 182, 196, 197, 230, 232, 257, 258, 274
- Energy sector, 11, 13, 63, 68, 72, 93, 118, 119, 121, 124, 180, 183, 202, 214, 231, 239, 240, 244, 247, 249, 251, 252, 265, 269
- Esimovin, Akhmetjan, 184
- Ethnic relations, 23, 24, 212
- Eurasia, 7, 11, 17, 19, 20, 30, 38, 53, 64, 67, 84, 99, 100, 102, 103, 105, 107, 126, 147, 150, 154, 167, 177, 179, 180, 184, 187, 201, 202, 203, 230, 242, 244, 245, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 260, 262, 263, 267, 268, 270, 272, 278, 279, 281
- Euro-Asian Economic Community, 7, 105, 106, 107, 108, 201, 252, 253, 255
- Europe, 8, 19, 20, 25, 27, 29, 30, 46, 55, 60, 65, 67, 76, 79, 84, 85, 98, 99, 100, 102, 106, 110, 117, 119, 131, 146, 152, 163, 165, 167, 170, 171, 173, 175, 176, 177, 180, 181, 201, 202, 206, 215, 223, 234, 241, 242, 243, 244, 246, 247, 251, 256, 259, 261, 263, 264, 265, 268, 269, 279, 280
  - European Union, 19, 64, 85, 97, 98, 99, 106, 131, 143, 173, 176, 201, 227, 228, 241, 243, 251, 252, 253, 263, 264, 265, 268, 280
- Extractive industry, 117
- Feigenbaum, Evan A., 96
- Ferrero-Waldner, Benita, 263
- Fields
- Atash, 158, 161
- Imashevskoye, 33, 161, 162
- Karachaganak, 14, 60, 62, 87, 94, 98, 134, 137, 152, 158, 164, 169, 174, 232, 243, 247
- Karazhanbas, 92, 121, 127
- Kashagan, 14, 92, 94, 98, 121, 122, 141, 145, 153, 154, 155, 156, 157, 245, 246, 267, 279
- Khvalynskoye, 157, 158, 160
- Kumkol, 92, 127, 142, 158, 245, 256
- Kurmangazy, 89, 157, 158, 159, 160
- Tengiz, 13, 14, 60, 94, 116, 127, 134, 137, 144, 145, 147, 148, 149, 150, 151, 152, 158, 167, 170, 232, 246, 247, 279 Tsentralnaya, 157, 158, 160

Tyub-Karagan, 158 Financial sector, 72, 89, 119, 222, 230 banking, 68, 73, 74, 75, 76, 77, 226 Foreign trade, 17, 85, 92, 188, 218, 228, 229, 254, 269 Freedom House, 35, 36, 55 Genghis Khan, 12 Geopolitics, 99, 144, 197, 251 Georgia, 74, 100, 120, 133, 140, 143, 202, 245, 248 Germany, 30, 54, 79, 203, 261 Giffen, James, 59, 60, 61, 62, 63 Golovin, Alexander, 108 Gorbachev, Mikhail, 13, 17, 36, 60 Government of Kazakhstan, 19, 26, 28, 45, 50, 54, 56, 58, 62, 63, 71, 77, 79, 89, 117, 119, 121, 122, 123, 133, 136, 147, 151, 152, 153, 154, 155, 184, 188, 214, 222, 241, 246, 264, 274 Gref, German, 88 Gyurcsany, Ferenc, 242 Hizb ut-Tahrir, 26 Hong Kong, 74, 229, 277 Hu, Jintao, 103, 257 Ibragimov, Rustam, 44 Illarionov, Andrey, 88 Independence, 11, 12, 18, 19, 21, 22, 26, 29, 35, 36, 38, 85, 86, 90, 106, 117, 119, 147, 186, 203, 208, 231, 235, 250, 261, 263, 266, 268, 271, 272, 275, 278 India, 11, 27, 78, 101, 102, 120, 144, 180, 227, 250, 251, 269 Inflation, 18, 70, 78, 79, 226, 278 International Monetary Fund, 18, 66, 72 International oil companies, 117 International security, 29, 30, 108, 263 Investment climate, 122, 124, 157, 171, 230, 234, 239 foreign direct, 7, 14, 38, 67, 98, 118, 147, 238, 239, 240 foreign investors, 11, 72, 79, 96, 108, 120, 123, 156, 157, 163, 219, 232, 238, 255 Western, 14, 120 Iran, 11, 19, 20, 34, 95, 98, 101, 102, 103, 108, 109, 110, 111, 112, 115, 120, 129, 132, 133, 141, 144, 178, 179, 196, 246, 251, 266, 268, 269, 270, 276, 279 Neka, 120, 129, 133, 270 Iraq, 26, 95, 115, 144, 251, 266

Islam, 12, 18, 25, 26, 30, 101, 202, 208, 209, 210, 211, 257, 266, 279 Issa, Darrell, 32 Ivanov, Sergey, 86 Jintao, Hu, 103, 257 Jiping, Zhou, 93 Karabalin, Uzakbay, 126, 143, 145, 241 Karimov, Islam, 92, 174, 261 Karshi-Khanabad airbase, 90, 102 Kazakhgate, 44, 57, 59, 61, 62, 63, 266 Kazakhstan Caspian Oil Transport System, 7, 133, 140, 141, 145 Kazhegeldin, Akezhan, 39, 60 Kazyna Sustainable Development Fund, 70, 80, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219, 220, 224 Kelimbetov, Kairat, 216 Khakimzhanov, Zeinulla, 40 Khomeini, Ayatollah, 11 Khrapunov, Viktor, 59 Khristenko, Viktor, 160 Klimov, Pavel, 174 Kollek, Jonathan, 244 Kommers, Bob, 76 Korzhova, Natalya, 78 Kuandykova, Malika, 213 Kuchma, Leonid, 181 Kudrin, Alexey, 88 Kulibayev, Timur, 58 Laumulin, Murat, 204 Lavrov, Sergey, 206 Lenin, Vladimir, 17 Liquidity crisis, 2007, 73, 75, 76, 77, 165, 226 Livshits, Alexander, 88 Luchinsky, Petr, 107 Luzyanin, Sergey, 137 Maganov, Ravil, 160 Malaysia, 22, 64, 235, 276 Masanov, Nurbulat, 208 Maslikhats, 50 Massimov, Karim, 9, 91, 123, 154, 211, 222, 231, 258 McCormack, Sean, 53 McDermott, Roger, 104 Medvedev, Roy, 118 Melancon, Charlie, 32 Middle East, 11, 19, 20, 27, 83, 99, 117, 119, 120, 128, 131, 144, 210, 249, 280 Migration, 21, 23, 26, 27, 28, 249, 260

Miller, Alexey, 167 Modernization, 12, 19, 46, 54, 80, 103, 104, 105, 171, 172, 210, 220, 224, 227, 238, 240, 263, 271, 278, 280 Moratinos, Miguel Angel, 105, 203 Musayev, Alnur, 58 Mynbayev, Sauat, 156 National Fund of Kazakhstan, 7, 71, 215 National oil companies, 108 Natural gas production, 13, 125, 131, 165, 166, 170, reserves, 11, 13, 61, 125, 163, 167, 238 Nazarbayev, Nursultan, 17, 19, 20, 21, 22, 24, 25, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 35, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 43, 45, 46, 47, 48, 51, 53, 54, 56, 57, 58, 59, 60, 61, 62, 63, 65, 68, 70, 71, 74, 78, 80, 81, 83, 84, 87, 88, 91, 97, 98, 99, 100, 102, 103, 104, 110, 117, 118, 119, 122, 130, 133, 139, 146, 147, 162, 174, 185, 201, 205, 206, 207, 208, 209, 214, 215, 217, 221, 222, 224, 225, 227, 231, 232, 233, 237, 245, 250, 252, 254, 257, 260, 261, 263, 266, 267, 270, 271, 279, 280 Nazarbayeva, Dariga, 40, 42, 57, 58 Newly Independent States, 11, 18, 178, 266 Niyazov, Saparmurad, 179, 180 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 30, 89, 90, 99, 100, 104, 105, 107, 112, 202, 242, 251 Nuclear arms, 31, 89 Nuclear energy complex, 31, 32, 110, 184, 190, 191, 193, 194, 195 Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, 31, 32 Nurgaliyev, Bolat, 102 Nurkadilov, Zamanbek, 43, 44 Nursha, Askar, 111, 269 Oil prices, 65, 72, 78, 88, 116, 120, 147, 156, 201, 215, 224, 225, 226, 231 production, 13, 116, 124, 131, 150, 151, 154, 245, 246, 247, 279 reserves, 11, 13, 83, 92, 93, 128, 141, 148, 150, 153 Opposition, political, 39, 42, 43, 44, 47, 52, 54, 55, 56, 235 Ordway, John, 63

Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, 7, 46, 49, 52, 53, 55, 56, 57, 81, 87, 99, 105, 201, 202, 203, 204, 205, 206, 207, 210, 234, 236, 263, 268, 280 Panitchpakdi, Supachai, 223 Parliament of Kazakhstan, 32, 35, 37, 39, 42, 45, 47, 48, 49, 51, 53, 54, 55, 56, 105, 122, 207, 252 Majilis, 24, 37, 38, 41, 42, 46, 49, 50, 55, 121, 211, 237 Senate, 9, 29, 37, 44, 46, 49, 91, 144 Persian Gulf, 11, 120, 128, 129, 141, 269 Piebalgs, Andris, 243 Pipelines, oil and gas, 89, 90, 92, 93, 94, 102, 103, 110, 111, 116, 119, 126, 127, 129, 130, 131, 132, 133, 134, 135, 136, 137, 138, 139, 140, 141, 142, 143, 144, 145, 146, 148, 151, 164, 165, 166, 168, 169, 170, 171, 172, 173, 174, 175, 176, 177, 178, 179, 180, 241, 242, 244, 245, 246, 247, 251, 252, 253, 256, 270 Atasu-Alashankou, 92, 130, 133, 141, 142, 143, 144, 174, 244, 256 Atyrau-Samara, 129, 130, 131, 139, 143, 144, 244 Baku-Novorossiysk, 132, 133 Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan, 7, 90, 94, 132, 133, 140, 141, 143, 145, 245, 253 Caspian Pipeline Consortium, 7, 60, 89, 94, 126, 127, 129, 130, 131, 132, 133, 134, 135, 136, 137, 138, 139, 140, 143, 144, 146, 150, 151, 244, 246, 270 Central Asia-Center, 170, 171, 172, 177, 178 Odessa-Brody, 131, 145, 146 Prikaspiisky, 172, 173, 176, 177 South Stream, 165, 242, 243, 251 Trans-Caspian Pipeline, gas, 8, 131, 173 Trans-Caspian Pipeline, oil, 8, 143 Policy demographic, 26 ethnic, 17, 24, 207 foreign, 20, 30, 31, 33, 83, 84, 87, 91, 99, 111, 118, 157, 177, 201, 202, 242, 248, 249, 250, 254, 262, 267, 268, 269 language, 208, 209 Political parties Agrarian Party, 37, 42

Ak Zhol, 41, 42, 43, 45, 52, 54, 235 Asar, 42, 47 Azamat, 39 Civic Party, 37, 42 Communist Party, 7, 12, 17, 36, 37, 39, 43, 91 Democratic Choice of Kazakhstan, 7, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43 Democratic Party,, 39 Naghyz Ak Zhol, 42, 44 National Democratic Party, 39 National Social Democratic Party, 52 Nur Otan, 47, 51, 52, 53, 54, 236 Otan, 37, 42, 47, 51, 53 Republican People's Party, 39, 43, 57 Socialist party, 39 United Democratic Party, 8, 41 Price, Espy P., 149 Privatization, 35, 38, 40, 68, 71, 78, 79, 117, 118, 166, 182, 186, 215, 221, 236, 237 Prodi, Romano, 154 Production sharing agreement, 7, 123, 153, 156, 158, 159, 160, 161, 176, 231 Putin, Vladimir, 34, 87, 88, 103, 104, 107, 110, 124, 139, 157, 161, 167, 177, 178, 179, 193, 195, 242, 249, 251, 253, 262 Rakhmatulina, Gulnur, 77 Reforms administrative, 28, 38, 42 constitutional, 47, 48, 49, 52, 53, 56, 252 macroeconomic, 18 military, 103, 262 pension, 38, 68, 221 political, 19, 46, 54, 203, 205, 235, 280 taxation, 117 Regional Financial Center of Almaty, 70, 74, 215, 221 Religious freedom, 23, 25, 210 Resource nationalism, 122, 230, 267, 275 Rice, Condoleezza, 95 Russia, 7, 11, 12, 13, 17, 19, 20, 21, 26, 27, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 42, 44, 45, 65, 67, 74, 79, 84, 85, 86, 87, 88, 89, 90, 94, 95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 100, 101, 102, 103, 104, 105, 106, 107, 108, 109, 110, 111, 112, 116, 117, 118, 119, 120, 123, 126, 128, 129, 130, 131, 133, 134, 135, 136, 137, 138, 139, 140, 141, 142, 143, 144, 146, 148, 150, 151, 152, 157, 158, 159, 160, 161, 162, 163, 164, 165, 166,

167, 168, 169, 170, 171, 172, 173, 174, 176, 177, 178, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184, 186, 188, 189, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195, 196, 201, 202, 203, 205, 206, 208, 211, 216, 223, 228, 230, 233, 234, 235, 241, 242, 243, 244, 245, 246, 247, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 254, 255, 256, 259, 260, 262, 265, 267, 268, 269, 274, 276 Russian Empire, 12, 259 Samruk State Holding, 58, 70, 184, 189, 215, 219, 220, 221 Sarsenbayev, Altynbek, 42, 43, 44, 57 Schroeder, Gerhard, 177 Semipalatinsk, 30, 32, 191, 196 Separatism, 26, 28, 29, 102, 257 Shakhanov, Mukhtar, 36 Shanghai Cooperation Organization, 7, 92, 99, 101, 102, 103, 107, 253, 255, 256, 257, 268, 272 Shats, Edward, 29 Shkolnik, Vladimir, 85, 160 Singapore, 47, 48, 64, 229, 276, 277 Skvortsov, Vyacheslav, 108 Social security, 18, 88, 212 Soskovets, Oleg, 85 Southeast Asia, 21, 152 Sovereignty, 17, 29, 32, 34, 253, 266 Stalin, Joseph, 12, 18, 45, 208 Stanislaw, Joseph A., 230 State of the nation address, 80, 81, 87, 117, 185, 206, 209, 231, 266 Subsoil Law, 124 Subsoil users, 122, 123, 124 Sukharto, 48 Suleymenov, Olzhas, 36 Svoik, Petr, 39 Tajikistan, 26, 38, 39, 74, 106, 107, 183, 192, 275 Taliban, 26, 101 Tasmagambetov, Imangali, 58 Tazhin, Marat, 9, 205, 206, 264 Tereshchenko, Alexander, 85 Thirty Corporate Leaders of Kazakhstan Program, 80, 218, 219 Tokayev, Kasym-Zhomart, 9, 29, 31, 33, 84, 87, 91, 97, 100, 148 Toybayev, Alikhan, 59 Turkestan, 12, 266 Turkey, 27, 30, 105, 133, 140, 143, 173, 243, 245

Tuyakbai, Zharmahan, 43

Tymoshenko, Yulia, 106

Uighurs, 25, 257

Ukraine, 19, 31, 74, 86, 87, 100, 105, 106, 120, 165, 166, 169, 171, 179, 180, 181, 186, 193, 247, 255, 276

Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, 7, 8, 12, 13, 17, 19, 21, 26, 30, 33, 38, 60, 89, 91, 92, 99, 116, 147, 152, 168, 182, 190, 192, 196, 212, 238

United States of America, 9, 11, 13, 20, 25, 27, 31, 32, 34, 50, 53, 56, 59, 60, 61, 62, 63, 64, 66, 67, 75, 76, 80, 84, 85, 87, 90, 91, 94, 95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 101, 103, 104, 107, 108, 109, 110, 112, 117, 118, 119, 120, 122, 128, 131, 132, 133, 134, 135, 137, 138, 140, 141, 143, 147, 149, 150, 152, 166, 173, 179, 180, 184, 187, 191, 192, 193, 194, 201, 203, 206, 207, 209, 211, 215, 227, 234, 241, 243, 245, 249, 250, 251, 252, 253, 255, 260, 262, 265, 266, 267, 268, 269, 279, 280, 281 Uranium

production, 190 reserves, 190 Utembayev, Erzhan, 44 Uzbekistan, 26, 33, 38, 90, 92, 101, 102, 104, 106, 107, 166, 167, 169, 170, 171, 173, 174, 175, 176, 178, 179, 192, 241, 260, 261, 262, 263, 266, 275, 276 Valdez, Marla, 121 Vyakhirev, Rem, 166, 167 Walker, Christopher, 55 Weingarten, Reid, 60 Wen, Jibao, 258 Williams, J. Bryan III, 59 Wolfensohn, James, 221 World Bank, 18, 27, 38, 62, 66, 68, 72, 221, 223, 281 Xu, Haoliang, 214, 271 Yanukovych, Viktor, 181 Yeltsin, Boris, 32, 35, 87, 118, 249 Yermekbayev, Nurlan, 210 Yertysbayev, Yermukhamet, 205 Yu, Lee Kwan, 48 Yushchenko, Victor, 106, 181 Zarin, Donald, 62 Zayats, Yakov, 58 Zemin, Jiang, 33 Zhakiyanov, Galimzhan, 40, 41, 43 Zhamaat (Jamaat) mujahideen, 26 Zhovtis, Yevgeniy, 235 Zhumagulov, Bakhytzhan, 47